

DIPARTIMENTO DI GIURISPRUDENZA Cattedra di Intellectual Property

THE ENFORCEMENT OF INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS IN THE DIGITAL ERA: FROM THE E-COMMERCE DIRECTIVE TO THE DIGITAL SERVICES ACT

RELATRICE

Chiar.ma Prof.ssa Silvia Scalzini **CORRELATORE**

Chiar.mo Prof. Christophe Geiger

CANDIDATO Alessia Albini

Matr. 147503

ANNO ACCADEMICO 2020/2021

TABLE OF CONTENTS

List of Abbreviations	6
Introduzione	7
Introduction	10

CHAPTER 1: Online infringement of Intellectual Property Rights

and the E-Commerce Directive	13
1.1. Why Intellectual Property: An overview	13
1.2. The problem: IPRs infringements on the Internet	17
1.3. The E-Commerce Directive	22
1.3.1. Preamble	22
1.3.2. Information Society Services	23
1.3.3. The liability regime of Internet Service Providers: the safe ha	rbours
	25
1.3.4. Mere Conduit Service Provider	26
1.3.5. Caching Service Provider	27
1.3.6. Hosting Service Provider	28
1.3.6.1. «Illegal activity or information»	29
1.3.6.2. "Passive" vs "active" role of ISPs	31
1.3.6.3. «Knowledge or awareness»	37
1.3.6.4. Notice-and-takedown mechanism	40
1.3.7. Prohibition on general monitoring obligation	44
1.3.8. Injunctions	48
1.3.9. Codes of conduct and self-regulation	52
1.3.10. A critical approach to the ECD: Is it still enough?	54

CHAPTER 2: The Copyright Directive: Focus on Article 17.....62

2.1.	The	birth	of	the	Directive	on	Copyright	in	the	Digital	Single
Mark	et			•••••					•••••		62
2.2. /	Article	17 of	the (CDSN	1	••••			•••••		67

2.2.1. The rationale behind Article 17: The value gap67
2.2.2. The OCSSPs
2.2.3. The notion of communication to the public and the authorization
models71
2.2.4. Derogating from Article 14 of the ECD: The specific liability regime
in the absence of authorization79
2.2.4.1. Article 17(4)(a): «best efforts to obtain an authorisation»81
2.2.4.2. Article 17(4)(b): «best efforts to ensure the unavailability» of
particular works or subject matter
2.2.4.3. Article 17(4)(c): Notice-and-takedown and Notice-and-
Staydown
2.2.5. The exceptional liability regime for new OCSSPs94
2.2.6. The protection of users' rights and the complaint and redress
mechanism97
2.2.7. Article 17(8): No obligation to monitor and the need for
«transparency»103
2.3. A closer look to Article 17: The «triangular dilemma» and the difficult
balance with fundamental rights105

CHAPTER 3: The next Digital Services Act.....119

3.1. What is the Digital Services Act?	119
3.2. Towards an amendment of the ECD	125
3.2.1. The Digital Services	133
3.2.2. The safe harbours and the definition of illegal content	137
3.2.3. The Good-Samaritan paradox vs Article 6 of the DSA	147
3.2.4. Specific Orders: Article 8 and 9 of the DSA	157
3.2.5. Due Diligence obligations for Digital Services Providers	162
3.2.5.1. Provisions applicable to all ISPs	164
3.2.5.2. Obligations for Hosting Services Providers: the n	ew Notice-
and-action procedure	
3.2.5.3. Further provisions applicable to online platforms	175
3.2.5.4. VLOPs: definition and regulation	

	3.2.	.6.	Voluntary	Standards,	Codes	of	conduct	and	Special	competent
	Aut	thor	ities			••••			• • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	199
3.3.	The	nev	v legislativ	ve framewor	rk for t	he p	protection	of I	ntellectua	al Property
onlii	ne	••••								204

Conclusion	
Conclusione	221
Bibliography	231
Literature	231
EU Documents	
Other Documents	
Legislative References	255
Courts' decisions	
Websites	

List of Abbreviations

CDSM	Copyright Directive in the Digital Single Market
DSA	Digital Services Act
ECD	E-Commerce Directive
IP	Intellectual Property
IPR	Intellectual Property Right
ISP	Internet Service Provider
OCSSP	Online Content Sharing Service Provider
VLOP	Very Large Online Platform

Introduzione

Il moderno processo di digitalizzazione, l'avvento delle nuove tecnologie e la diversità dei nuovi servizi digitali offerti stanno completamente rivoluzionato le dinamiche economiche e la vita di ogni cittadino Europeo¹. In questo contesto, le "piattaforme" online rappresentano oggi non solo dei servizi di intermediazione, ma anche delle architetture socio-tecnologiche con delle ramificazioni tanto pervasive e capillari in tutti gli ambiti della vita individuale ed associata che alcuni studiosi parlano di una vera e propria "piattaformizzazione della società"². Se da un lato però l'innovazione tecnologica ha aumentato il benessere collettivo garantendo la possibilità di svolgere digitalmente ogni (o quasi) servizio essenziale, questa rappresenta allo stesso tempo anche un potente mezzo tramite cui svolgere attività illecite e disseminare materiale illegale online.

La protezione dei diritti di proprietà intellettuale, tra cui in particolare marchi registrati e diritto d'autore, risulta essere un settore particolarmente soggetto a "violazioni digitali". L' European Union Intellectual Property Office (EUIPO)³ rileva l'importanza della proprietà intellettuale nell'attuale scenario economico - tanto che le industrie ad alta intensità di diritti di proprietà intellettuale hanno nel 2019 contribuito a quasi il 45% del PIL Europeo - ma rende allo stesso tempo noto che molte delle conversazioni online sarebbero legate ad attività illegali di contraffazione di prodotti fisici e pirateria di contenuti digitali. Il diffuso utilizzo delle piattaforme digitali pone quindi anche la questione del contrasto ad un'ampia disseminazione di materiale illecito online.

¹ Per comprendere a fondo l'importanza ed essenzialità delle moderne piattaforme digitali, basti pensare alle singole azioni che ogni individuo svolge quotidianamente. Acquistare beni online tramite tecnologie di e-commerce, interagire "virtualmente" tra utenti grazie ai popolari social networks, intrattenersi in grandi piattaforme fruendo di contenuti digitali caricati dagli stessi destinatari del servizio digitale, sono solo alcune delle possibili attività da svolgere online e che danno assoluto rilievo alle infrastrutture di internet.

² Si veda la discussione nell'ambito del Convegno della LUISS School of Law, The Social Dilemma: come disciplinare le piattaforme digitali? Sintesi del convegno inaugurale della IX edizione del Master di II livello in Diritto della Concorrenza e dell'Innovazione, 19.03.2021, available

https://lsl.luiss.it/sites/lsl.luiss.it/files/The%20Social%20Dilemma%20sintesi%20inaugurazione%20master%20concorrenza%20innovazione%202021.pdf, p. 4.

³ EPO-EUIPO, Intellectual property rights intensive industries and economic performance in the European Union. Industry-Level Analysis Report, III ed., Munich and Alicante, EPO and EUIPO, 09.2019.

L'Europol⁴ ha rilevato che le violazioni digitali si sarebbero in più ampiamente giovate della situazione di crisi dovuta alla diffusione del Covid-19. Nella primavera del 2020, infatti, primo periodo di lockdown forzato dovuto alla propagazione della pandemia, milioni di cittadini europei sono rimasti confinati nelle loro abitazioni, l'utilizzo di infrastrutture digitali è notevolmente aumentato e con esso anche lo svolgimento di attività illegali online come violazioni di diritti di proprietà intellettuale.

A fronte dell'estesa presenza di illeciti veicolati in particolare tramite i servizi delle piattaforme digitali, le istituzioni europee hanno ritenuto fondamentale per il funzionamento del Mercato Unico Digitale prevedere delle regole certe ed efficaci capaci di governarne tali attività. L'analisi di seguito svolta si propone di esaminare i principali strumenti legislativi proposti a livello Europeo destinati alla regolazione della responsabilità delle piattaforme digitali, prestando allo stesso tempo particolare attenzione alla protezione dei diritti fondamentali. È essenziale, infatti, che l'applicazione delle regole concepite dal legislatore tuteli non solo i titolari dei diritti di proprietà intellettuale, ma che salvaguardi adeguatamente anche gli interessi degli utenti e delle stesse imprese che offrono servizi di intermediazione digitale.

Nel primo Capitolo verrà approfondita la Direttiva E-Commerce *i.e.*, Direttiva 2000/31/EC, primo atto normativo contenente norme trasversali – "orizzontali" – destinato alla disciplina di tutti i servizi della società dell'informazione, indipendentemente dal loro settore di specializzazione. Seppur il regime da questa proposto sia da sempre considerato centrale nella regolazione delle infrastrutture digitali, l'analisi svolta mostrerà luci ed ombre della Direttiva, constatando la sua attuale inadeguatezza ed incapacità di fronteggiare alcune delle nuove sfide che si presentano a fronte dell'evoluzione tecnologica.

Il secondo Capitolo esaminerà la nuova Direttiva Copyright nel Mercato Unico Digitale *i.e.*, Direttiva 2019/790/EC, approfondendo con particolare attenzione il suo Articolo 17, considerato *lex specialis* rispetto alla generale Direttiva E-Commerce per quanto riguarda la responsabilità dei "prestatori di

⁴ EUROPOL, Pandemic Profiteering: how criminals exploit the COVID-19 crisis, 03.2020.

servizi di condivisione dei contenuti" protetti da diritto d'autore. L'Articolo sarà oggetto di una dettagliata analisi che permetterà di coglierne gli aspetti principali, inclusi quelli derivanti dal suo rapporto con la protezione dei diritti fondamentali.

Il terzo capitolo studierà la recente proposta di Regolamento relativa a un mercato unico per i servizi digitali volta a modificare la Direttiva E-Commerce *i.e.*, "Legge sui Servizi Digitali". La trattazione prospetterà i principali emendamenti apportati alla ormai "matura" Direttiva 2000/31/EC ed in nuovi obblighi introdotti dal Regolamento per la disciplina degli intermediari digitali.

Si esporrà poi il risultante quadro legislativo per la protezione dei diritti di proprietà intellettuale nelle piattaforme online, con lo scopo di analizzare e comprendere l'interazione tra le diverse norme attualmente applicabili e le norme proposte.

Introduction

The modern digitalization process, the advent of new technologies and the variety of new digital services currently offered online have completely revolutionized the economic dynamics among businesses and the daily life of every European citizen⁵. Within this context, nowadays digital platforms can be defined not only as digital intermediation services but also as socio-technological architectures with such pervasive and widespread ramifications in all spheres of individual and associated life. For this reason, some scholars have talked about a sort of "platformization of society"⁶. However, if on the one hand technological innovation has increased the collective wellbeing by allowing users to perform every (or almost every) essential activity online, on the other hand it also represents a powerful mean by which to carry out illicit activities and to disseminate illegal material online.

The protection of Intellectual Property Rights, with a special focus on trademarks and copyright, turns out to be an area particularly prone to "digital infringements". The European Union Intellectual Property Office⁷, stressing the importance of Intellectual Property - so much so that in 2019 IPRs' intensive industries accounted for almost 45% of Europe's GDP -, has also reported that many of the conversations taking place online would be related to physical products' counterfeits and digital content's piracy. The widespread use of digital platforms raises therefore the issue of combating the dissemination of undue

⁵ To fully understand the importance and essentiality of the modern digital platforms, suffice to think about the single actions that each individual carries out every day. Buying goods online through e-commerce technologies, interacting "virtually" between users on popular social networks, entertaining themselves on large platforms enjoying contents uploaded by users, are just some of the possible activities to be performed online that give importance to internet infrastructures.

⁶ See the conference organized by the LUISS School of Law, *The Social Dilemma: come disciplinare le piattaforme digitali? Sintesi del convegno inaugurale della IX edizione del Master di II livello in Diritto della Concorrenza e dell'Innovazione*, 19.03.2021, available at: https://lsl.luiss.it/sites/lsl.luiss.it/files/The%20Social%20Dilemma%20sintesi%20inaugurazione% 20master%20concorrenza%20innovazione%202021.pdf, p. 4.

⁷ EPO-EUIPO, Intellectual property rights intensive industries and economic performance in the European Union. Industry-Level Analysis Report, III ed., Munich and Alicante, EPO and EUIPO, 09.2019.

material online. Europol⁸ indeed has found that online violations would have benefited from the Covid-19 crisis. During the spring of 2020 indeed, period in which millions of European citizens were confined to their houses due to the pandemic, the use of digital infrastructures increased significantly and with it also violations on digital platform.

Considering the broad presence of infringements and abuses on digital platforms, it is fundamental to implement certain and effective rules able to enhance the functioning of the Digital Single Market and to govern digital service providers' activities. The following analysis aims to examine the main European Union's legislative tools for the regulation of the liability and the accountability of digital platforms, with special attention to the protection of fundamental rights. It is essential in fact that the application of the relevant provisions safeguard not only IPRs' owners, but also users' interests and fundamental rights and the interests of the businesses carrying out the intermediation activities that is at the core of online platforms.

The first Chapter will examine the E-Commerce Directive *i.e.*, Directive 2000/31/EC, the first package of transversal – "horizontal" – rules intended to regulate all the information society services, independently of their specialization sector. Even if the regime proposed by the E-Commerce Directive has always been considered crucial to the regulation of digital infrastructures, this analysis will show lights and shadows of the Directive, noting its current inadequacy to face the new challenges posed by technological innovation.

The second Chapter will deal with the new Copyright Directive *i.e.*, Directive 2019/790/EC, scrutinizing in particular its Article 17, considered as *lex specialis* to the general E-Commerce Directive for the regulation of the liability of the "online content sharing services providers" protected by copyright law. The provision will be the subject of a detailed analysis that will allow to grasp its main aspects, including those arising from its relationship with the protection of fundamental rights. This thesis will therefore fully analyze the main relevant aspects of this provision, including those arising from its relationship with the protection of fundamental rights.

⁸ EUROPOL, Pandemic Profiteering: how criminals exploit the COVID-19 crisis, 03.2020.

Finally, the third Chapter will study the recent Proposal for a Regulation on a Single Market for Digital Services and amending the E-commerce Directive *i.e.*, the "Digital Services Act". This analysis will examine the main amendments made to the now "old" Directive 2000/31/EC and the new obligations introduced by the proposed Regulation for the governance of digital intermediaries.

It will illustrate the resulting legislative framework for the protection of Intellectual Property Rights online, with the aim of analyzing and understanding the interaction between the different provisions currently applicable and the proposed provisions.

CHAPTER 1

ONLINE INFRINGEMENTS OF INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS AND THE E-COMMERCE DIRECTIVE

SUMMARY: 1.1. Why Intellectual Property: an overview -1.2. The problem: IPRs infringements on the Internet -1.3. The E-Commerce Directive -1.3.1. Preamble -1.3.2. Information Society Services -1.3.3. The liability regime of Internet Service Providers: the safe harbours -1.3.4. Mere Conduit Service Provider -1.3.5. Caching Service Provider -1.3.6. Hosting Service Provider -1.3.6.1. *«Illegal activity or information»* -1.3.6.2. "Passive" vs "active" role of ISPs -1.3.6.3. *«Knowledge or awareness»* -1.3.6.4. Notice-and-takedown mechanism -1.3.7. Prohibition on general monitoring obligation -1.3.8. Injunctions -1.3.9. Codes of conduct and self-regulation -1.3.10. A critical approach to the ECD: Is it still enough?

1.1. Why Intellectual Property: an overview

Intellectual Property Rights generally refer to the protection of immaterial goods, which are the result of a creative mental human activity in the industrial, scientific, literary, and artistic fields⁹. When we talk about Intellectual Property Rights (hereinafter referred to as 'IPRs') we usually distinguish them in different categories, each of which need specific requirements for obtaining legal protection¹⁰: copyright for literary, artistic and scientific works; related rights of

⁹ G. OLIVIERI – S. SCALZINI, Sistema e fonti della proprietà intellettuale, in A. F. GENOVESE – G. OLIVIERI, Trattato Omnia su La Proprietà Intellettuale, Utet, 2021. A. KUR – T. DREIER – S. LUGINBUEHL, European Intellectual Property Law: Text, Cases and Materials, II ed., Edward Elgar Publishing Limited, 2019, p. 2. J. PILA – P. L. C. TORREMANS, European Intellectual Property Law, Oxford University Press, 2016, p. 4. Cfr. J. PILA – P. L. C. TORREMANS, European Intellectual Property Law, II ed., Oxford University Press, 2019. Cfr. T. PRIME – D. BOOTON, European Intellectual Property Law, Taylor and Francis Publishing, 2017. Cfr. A. OHLY (ed.), Common Principles of European Intellectual Property Law, Mohr Siebeck Publishing, 2012. C. GEIGER, The Construction of Intellectual Property in the European Union: Searching for Coherence, in C. GEIGER (ed.), Constructing European Intellectual Property: Achievements and New Perspectives, EIPIN Series, Vol. I, Issue V, Cheltenham, UK / Northampton, MA, Edward Elgar, 2013.

¹⁰ Works under copyright protection must be original and must be characterized by a certain amount of creativity; inventions under the patent regime must be novel, inventive and industrially applicable and the main requirement for trademarks is the distinctiveness to identify their commercial source.

copyright, granted for performing artists, producers of phonograms, broadcasting organizations; patents, granted for inventions; industrial designs, which refer to the *«eye appeal»*¹¹ of products; and trademarks, specific signs used in the course of trade to recognize the commercial source of services or goods¹². These rights are protected by the legal system in the sense that the owner *i.e.* the holder of the IPRs, has the power to use and prevent others from utilizing them without his or her consent¹³.

The rationale for IPRs protection is well explained by the legislators in Recital 2 of the Directive 2004/48/EC on the enforcement of intellectual property rights, which states *«The protection of intellectual property should allow the inventor or creator to derive a legitimate profit from his/her invention or creation. It should also allow the widest possible dissemination of works, ideas and new knowhow. At the same time, it should not hamper freedom of expression, the free movement of information, or the protection of personal data, including on the Internet»¹⁴. Hence, the legislation strives for a balanced system, taking care not just of the protection of IPRs but also safeguarding fundamental rights.*

Reflecting on the role and the importance of IPRs in the current European landscape, we must admit that such intangible assets, *i.e.* inventions, artistic and cultural creations, brands, software, knowhow, business processes and data are the pillars of today's economy¹⁵. Annual investments in intellectual property products in fact increased even more in the European Union¹⁶, industrial products and processes rely on intangibles protected by IPRs and sound intellectual property management has become an essential component of any successful business strategy¹⁷. In a study carried out by the European Union Intellectual Property

¹¹ A. KUR-T. DREIER-S. LUGINBUEHL, op. cit., p.3.

¹² Ibid.

¹³ *Ivi*, p. 2.

¹⁴ Directive 2004/48/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 29 April 2004 on the enforcement of intellectual property rights.

¹⁵ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, *Making the most of the EU's innovative potential. An intellectual property action plan to support the Eu's recovery and resilience*, Brussels, 25.11.2020, COM (2020)760, final, p.1.

¹⁶ A. THUM-THYSEN - P. VOIGT - B. BILBAO-OSORIO - C. MAIER - D. OGNYANOVA, *Unlocking Investment in Intangible Assets*, Luxemburg, Publications Office of the European Union, 2017, p.12

¹⁷ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, *Making the most of the EU's*

Office (EUIPO) in partnership with the European Patent Office (EPO) in 2019¹⁸, it was found that in the same year not only the total contribution of IPRs' intensive industries¹⁹ accounted for almost 45% of Europe's GDP, but also, they have directly contributed to the creation of 30% of all jobs²⁰. In this regard, the EUIPO and the EPO have analyzed that companies that hold IPRs earn 29% more income per employee and pay 20% more compensation than companies that do not own IPRs²¹. Generally speaking, in addition, from a consumer's perspective IPRs are a fundamental mean to assure the reliability of quality and origin of the products, safeguarding European Union's industry from unfair copying made by competitors that have not invested in creativity, research, and development²².

It emerges that Intellectual Property is particularly significant for the European Union²³ and it is a critical asset for being able to compete globally²⁴ which need to be protected from each type of infringements through a strong legal framework. In this regard, the revolutionary panorama characterized by the advent of the Internet, the development of new business models such as the platform economy²⁵, the growth of e-commerce²⁶ and the digitalization²⁷ have clearly

innovative potential. An intellectual property action plan to support the Eu's recovery and resilience, cit., p. 1.

¹⁸ EPO-EUIPO, Intellectual property rights intensive industries and economic performance in the European Union. Industry-Level Analysis Report, III ed., Munich and Alicante, EPO and EUIPO, 09.2019.

¹⁹ EUIPO, 2020 Status Report on IPR Infringement. Why IP are important, IPR infringement, and the fight against counterfeiting and piracy, European Union Intellectual Property Office, 2020, p. 5.

²⁰ EPO-EUIPO, Intellectual property rights intensive industries and economic performance in the European Union. Industry-Level Analysis Report, cit., p. 7.

²¹*Ivi*, p. 77. Cfr. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, *Digital services act. European added value assessment*, European Parliamentary Research Service, 10.2020, p. 102.

 ²² Report from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council and the European Economic and Social Committee, *Evaluation of the Application of the Regulation (EU) No* 386/2012 of 19 April 2012, Brussels, 24.11.2020, COM (2020)755, final, p.1.
 ²³ Ibid.

²⁴ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, *Making the most of the EU's innovative potential. An intellectual property action plan to support the Eu's recovery and resilience*, cit., p. 1.

²⁵ Platform Economy generally refers to economic and social activity that is facilitated by platforms. Wikipedia contributors, *Platform Economy*, Wikipedia, The Free Encyclopedia, last update: 17.07.2021, available at:

 $https://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=Platform_economy&oldid=1034048999.$

²⁶ Nowadays the e-commerce as an enormous potential. A 2020 study of the Policy Department for Economic, Scientific and Quality of Life Policies declares that the *«E-commerce is an enabler of trade. Digital technologies facilitating online exchanges reduce trade costs associated with geographical distance compared with offline commerce. In addition to the most typical barriers to*

shown the necessity of having robust, innovative, and reliable rules to deal with the challenges that new technologies pose to the enforcement of IPRs²⁸. Modern technological advancement, indeed, like most things has some downsides to face. On the one hand innovation, particularly in the economic field, has the undeniable potential to generate growth and employment by opening opportunities for investment, resulting in expanded markets, more choice in goods and services at lower prices²⁹. It further creates a better flow of information which can improve health, food safety and security, resource efficiency to energy and intelligent transport³⁰. Digital innovation generally makes a great contribution to economic expansion³¹ as well as to the betterment of society and, along with a careful use of new technologies, it could be crucial to improve the application of IPRs, enhancing transparency³² and creating new technical means for their protection. However, on the other hand, new forms of Intellectual Property's infringement have arisen on the Internet and others, such as counterfeiting and piracy, are still thriving by taking advantage of digital technologies³³.

trade, such as tariffs and non-tariff barriers, geographical distance can increase trade costs through a number of channels, notably high transport costs, limited access to information and lack of trust.». N. IACOB – F. SIMONELLI, How to Fully Reap the Benefits of the Internal Market for E-commerce? New economic opportunities and challenges for digital services 20 years after the adoption of the e-Commerce Directive, Study for the committee on the Internal Market and Consumer Protection, Policy Department for Economic, Scientific and Quality of Life Policies, European Parliament, Luxembourg, 2020, p. 11. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 6. Cfr. Flash Eurobarometer 439, Report. The use of online marketplaces and search engines by SMEs, European Union, 04.2016. Cfr. E-commerce statistics for individuals, Eurostat, data extracted: 06.2021, planned update: 01.2022, available at: https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php?title=E-commerce_statistics_for_individuals.

²⁷ Digitalization is considered as the use of digital technologies to change a business model and provide new revenue; this is the process of moving to a digital business. Gartner Glossary, available at: https://www.gartner.com/en/information-technology/glossary/digitalization.

²⁸ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, *Making the most of the EU's innovative potential. An intellectual property action plan to support the Eu's recovery and resilience*, cit., p. 1.

²⁹ Communication from the commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, *A Digital Single Market Strategy for Europe*, Brussels, 6.5.2015, COM (2015)192, final, p. 4.

³⁰ *Ibid.* ³¹ *Ibid.*

³² Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, *Making the most of the EU's innovative potential. An intellectual property action plan to support the Eu's recovery and resilience*, cit., p.7.

³³ *Ivi*, p.3.

1.2. The problem: IPRs infringements on the Internet

During the last few years, in fact, Internet media have transformed our world *«affecting all sectors of activity»*³⁴, changing the daily lives of all Europeans³⁵ and bringing along with it a concrete risk of having unpredictable abuses on the net. The latter concern not just IPRs infringement, but also the spreading of fake news, the use of the Internet for terroristic purposes by criminal organization and the presence of hate speech on blogs and social networks³⁶.

The enormous growth of e-commerce through online platforms and marketplaces in some cases exposes to IPRs violations. The proliferation of copyrights and trademark violations, of the sale of counterfeit goods online and of the piracy of digital content is a clear example of this phenomenon³⁷.

On social media platforms, for example, a study conducted by the EUIPO between 2020 and 2021³⁸ identified that 11 % of conversations regarding physical

 ³⁴ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, *A European strategy for data*, Brussels, 19.2.2020, COM (2020)66, final, p.1.
 ³⁵ *Ihid.*

³⁶ B. ALLGROVE-J. GROOM, *Enforcement in a digital context: intermediary liability* in *Research Handbook on Intellectual Property and Digital Technologies*, Aplin, Tanya ed., Edward Elgar Publishing, 2020, p. 507.

³⁷ Lomba and Evas report that «online marketplaces are the main distribution channel for counterfeit goods in the EU, of which about 70 % come from China.». N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 102. Cfr. EUIPO - EUROPOL, 2017 Situation Report on Counterfeiting and Piracy in the European Union. A joint project between Europol and the European Union Intellectual Property Office, 06.2017. Cfr. EUIPO, 2020 Status Report on IPR Infringement. Why IP are important, IPR infringement, and the fight against counterfeiting and piracy, cit. The European Commission specifies that illegal activities online carried out using digital services include «the sale of illegal goods, such as dangerous goods, unsafe toys, illegal medicines, counterfeits, scams and other consumer protection infringing practices, or even wildlife trafficking, illegal sale of protected species, etc.». European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, p. 12. A «survey» conducted in 2018 «testing user perception of the frequency and scale of illegal activities or information online» affirms that «60% of respondents thought they had seen at least once some sort of illegal content online. 41% experienced scams, frauds or other illegal commercial practices. 30% thought they had seen hate speech (according to their personal understanding of the term), 27% had seen counterfeited products and 26% has seen pirated content». European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 14. Cfr. Ivi, p. 20-21.

³⁸ EUIPO, *Monitoring and analysing social media in relation to IP infringement*, European Union Intellectual Property Office, 2021.

products could be related to counterfeits, while «*35 % of conversations on digital content could be possibly related to piracy*»³⁹. In this research, in particular, the difficulty of detecting piracy was hampered by the fact that both legal and illegal content is frequently provided to users for free, with the platform earning money through advertising or other means. In this way, consumers may have found it difficult to distinguish between legal and illegal content on the Internet. They may have wrongly believed that the site or application they were using offered lawful material, goods, or services⁴⁰, while reality was different. According to the EUIPO, the most affected products by counterfeiting and piracy are not only clothing, footwear, jewelry, but also E-books, TV shows and music in a digital form. The same study underlines that Social Networks as Instagram, Twitter and Reddit have the highest rate of interactions that were discovered to be possibly related to Intellectual Property infringements. Contrarily, Facebook presented a lower volume of conversations, *«which could be explained by an efficient approach from the platform to recognize and delete infringing content*»⁴¹.

Online misuse of IPRs belonging to other *«is often built on the use of domain names and others digital identifiers»*⁴². Cybersquatting⁴³, for instance, represents a real problem for brands and consumers. It could be a serious issue for Small and medium-sized enterprises who frequently lack the means to monitor

³⁹ Ivi, p. 7. The OECD and the EUIPO estimate that «total imports of counterfeit goods in Europe amounted to EUR 121 billion in 2016, and 80% of products detected by customs authorities involved small parcels, assumed to have been bought online internationally through online market places or sellers' direct websites. Consumers are buying increasingly more from producers based outside of Europe (from 14% in 2014 to 27% in 2019)». European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 13.

⁴⁰ Memorandum of Understanding on Online Advertising and Intellectual Property Rights, Brussels, publication date: 21.06.2018, last update: 21.06.2018, available at: https://ec.europa.eu/docsroom/documents/30226, p. 1.

⁴¹ EUIPO, Monitoring and analysing social media in relation to IP infringement, cit., p. 8.

⁴² Deloitte Advisory, S.L. (curated by), *Research on Online Business Models Infringing Intellectual Property Rights – Phase 1. Establishing an overview of online business models infringing intellectual property rights*, Spain, European Union Intellectual Property Office, 2016, p. 5.

⁴³ Cybersquatting is the practice of buying an internet domain name that is desired by another person, company, or organization with the goal of reselling it for a profit. Collins English Dictionary, available at: https://www.collinsdictionary.com/dictionary/english/cybersquatting.

their web presence to detect cybersquatting and safeguard their brands' reputations⁴⁴.

Law scholars, among other things, have noticed that, going forward over the years, the borderline between IPRs infringement and cybercriminal activities online are even more confusing⁴⁵. IPRs, in fact, are being used to disseminate ransomware and other kind of malware regardless of society, businesses and ordinary users of the Internet⁴⁶.

Generally, it must keep in mind that any IPRs' breaches have absolute negative consequences that affects every field of activity. *«Revenue loss»*⁴⁷, *«drop in employment»*⁴⁸, *«high enforcement costs»*⁴⁹, negative effects on competition, *«diminished incentive to innovate»*⁵⁰ and create in fact are only a part of the consequences that ongoing violations cause⁵¹. The propagation of *«counterfeit goods»*⁵² primarily impacts SMEs that are unable *«to compete in term of prices»*⁵³. According to the Nordic Commerce Sector in fact *«the current legal*

⁵² N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 103.

⁴⁴ EUIPO, *RISKS AND DAMAGES POSED BY IPR INFRINGEMENTS IN EUROPE. Awareness campaign* 2021, 06.2021, p. 7.

⁴⁵ Deloitte Advisory, S.L. (curated by), op. cit., p. 9.

⁴⁶ Ivi, p.5. Cfr. European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 16, paragraph 42.

⁴⁷ European Commission, Report on the functioning of the Memorandum of Understanding on the sale of counterfeit goods on the internet, Brussels, 14.8.2020, SWD (2020)166, final/2, p. 4. From the *«EUIPO data from 2020 referring to detentions in EU borders in 2018»* it emerges *«that around 70% to 80% of counterfeit goods were purchased in online marketplaces»* so that *«between €35 and €40 billion in legitimate sales would be directly lost every year in the EU through e-commerce»*. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 102. Cfr. EUIPO, 2020 Status Report on IPR Infringement. Why IP are important, IPR infringement, and the fight against counterfeiting and piracy, cit.

⁴⁸ European Commission, *Report on the functioning of the Memorandum of Understanding on the sale of counterfeit goods on the internet*, cit., p. 4.

⁴⁹ Ibid.

⁵⁰ European Commission, Report on the functioning of the Memorandum of Understanding on the sale of counterfeit goods on the internet, cit., p. 4. In cases in which there are IPRs illicit, «companies do not receive the expect returns from their investments in innovation, reducing them in the long run.». N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 103. Cfr. EUIPO, 2020 Status Report on IPR Infringement. Why IP are important, IPR infringement, and the fight against counterfeiting and piracy, cit.

⁵¹ IPRs' infringements indeed «are potentially harmful to the health and safety of consumers, to the environment, and also damage the economy by reducing revenue for legal business, resulting in job destruction». N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 102.

⁵³ Ibid. Cfr. OECD, The Economic Impact of Counterfeiting and Piracy, 19.06.2008, pp. 95-153. Cfr. European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The

framework also affects the competitiveness of European companies, especially SMEs»⁵⁴. A study conducted by the Finnish Commerce Federation has estimated that *«the average purchasing price for a (on the surface) comparable product that does not comply with European product safety legislation can be sold to consumers at a significantly lower price and still be profitable»⁵⁵. It would emerge an impossibility for European businesses <i>«to compete with the price of the products sold without complying with the EU-regulation on product safety»⁵⁶*. From a governmental point of view, IPRs infringements as counterfeiting mean a *«loss in tax revenues and social security contributions»⁵⁷*. These violations could have adverse environmental effect as well *«because counterfeiters do not tend to respect environmental regulations»⁵⁸*. In addition, consumers who access content that infringes IPRs or buy counterfeit goods of lower quality can be obviously harmed⁵⁹. Therefore, from this point of view, a good deal of public health, safety and security can only be preserved by combating IPRs infringements.

It is worth noting that during the global lockdown due to the spread of COVID-19 pandemic, online platforms played a key role, being the only way to communicate with the rest of the world, to work from home and to buy products⁶⁰. Starting from this time frame, we have witnessed a significant rise of online shopping and consumption of digital content that have shed new light on the dangers and harms that IPRs infringement can cause⁶¹. It is not surprising

Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 20, paragraph 61-62.

⁵⁴ Nordic Commerce Sector, *Revision of the E-commerce Directive/Digital services act. The position of the Nordic Commerce Sector*, available at: https://www.danskerhverv.dk/siteassets/mediafolder/dokumenter/04-politik/2021/final---revisionof-the-e-commerce-directive_dsa_the-position-of-the-nordic-commerce-sector.pdf.

⁵⁵ Ibid.

⁵⁶ *Ibid.* N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 103.

⁵⁷ European Commission, *Report on the functioning of the Memorandum of Understanding on the sale of counterfeit goods on the internet*, cit., p. 4.

⁵⁸ Ibid.

⁵⁹ Memorandum of Understanding on Online Advertising and Intellectual Property Rights, cit., p. 1.

⁶⁰ Lomba and Evas evidence that *«the coronavirus pandemic has (…) highlighted the usefulness of e-commerce and the potential for its further development while also demonstrating the hurdle»*. Cfr. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 3.

⁶¹ EUIPO, RISKS AND DAMAGES POSED BY IPR INFRINGEMENTS IN EUROPE. Awareness campaign 2021, cit., p. 3. The European Commission describes that «the COVID-19 crisis has also cast a spotlight on the proliferation of illegal goods online, breaching EU safety and protection requirements or even bearing false certificates of conformity, especially coming from

indeed that Europol's COVID-19 Report⁶² notes that during the spring of 2020, where millions of European citizens were confined to their houses due to the pandemic, the violations on digital platform increased⁶³.

In view of these premises and given the importance of IPRs, it is understandable how the implementation of a strong legal regime in an online environment is a critical mean of limiting infringements and thus protecting IPRs⁶⁴. However, the mere existence of a specific legislation is not sufficient. An effective legal structure in fact must be able to strike a fair balance between the protection of IPRs, defending the interests of right holders; the regulation of Internet Intermediaries, imposing them obligations and/or exemptions from liability in consideration of their structure and the activity they perform; and the preservation of fundamental rights set out in the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union.

The E-commerce Directive *i.e.* Directive 2000/31/EC, is considered the cornerstone of the European legal regime for online services⁶⁵. It defines the liability of Internet Service Providers, establishing a framework for their regulation in the Internal Market.

third countries. The coordinated action of the CPC authorities targeting scams related to COVID-19 obliged online platforms to remove millions of misleading offers aimed at EU consumers». ⁶² EUROPOL, Pandemic Profiteering: how criminals exploit the COVID-19 crisis, 03.2020.

⁶³ EUIPO, 2020 Status Report on IPR Infringement. Why IP are important, IPR infringement, and the fight against counterfeiting and piracy, cit., p. 19. Cfr. United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, RESEARCH BRIEF. Covid-19-related Trafficking of Medical Products as a Threat to Public Health, 2020, available at: https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-andanalysis/covid/COVID-19_research_brief_trafficking_medical_products.pdf. Also, the European Commission underlines that «societal trends related to how we use technology, work, learn or shop are changing rapidly. While these trends were already unfolding before the COVID-19 outbreak, we are seeing an acceleration of the digitalization trend, which is likely to lead to a 'new normal' after the COVID-19 crisis and an even more important role for digital services in

new normal after the COVID-19 crists and an even more important role for algital services in our daily lives in the future. Online sales of basic goods alone have grown by 50% on average in Europe since the offset of the pandemics. At the same time, the crisis has exposed the weaknesses of our reliance on digitalization, as we have seen an important growth in platform-enabled crime, such as COVID-19-related scams and exchange of child sexual abuse material». European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 10. Cfr. EUROPOL, Pandemic Profiteering: how criminals exploit the COVID-19 crisis, cit.

⁶⁴ Obviously a precise and punctual regulation of ISP's *«obligations and liabilities towards removing listings of potentially illegal and counterfeit goods»* would also have great economic benefits for the European Union. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 103.

⁶⁵ P. VAN EECKE, Online service providers and liability: A plea for a balanced approach, in Common Market Law Review, Vol. XLVIII, 2011, p. 1457.

1.3. The E-Commerce Directive

1.3.1. Preamble

In the 1990s, when the public began to utilize the Internet in growing numbers, the European Commission decided to build a framework to eliminate barriers to cross-border online services in the Internal Market⁶⁶. At that time, legal barriers were significant resulting in a lack of legal clarity for online businesses⁶⁷. The E-Commerce Directive was adopted in 2000 to solve this issue, as well as to promote electronic commerce in the European Union and the development of the information society by defining minimum rules on the roles and responsibilities of certain players⁶⁸. Since its implementation, in order to keep the rule up to date and to interpret the words of the legislator, the Court of Justice of the European Union has had an important role, clarifying the content of several key concepts of the Directive⁶⁹.

The following paragraphs will deal specifically with the provisions of the E-Commerce Directive, considering also the most relevant clarifications provided by the European jurisprudence for its comprehension. In this way, it will go through the most important Articles of the Directive, trying to understand the exact extent and scope of its institutions. To sum up, the last paragraph will be concerned with some considerations about the real effectiveness of the legal structure of the E-Commerce Directive (hereinafter referred to as 'ECD') twenty years after its adoption, also considering the possibility of new amendments and revisions of certain aspects.

⁶⁶ E. CRABBIT, La Directive sur le commerce électronique: le project "Méditerranée", in Revue du droit de l'Union européenne: revue trimestrelle de droit européen, Bruxelles, Bruylant, 2000, p. 753.

⁶⁷ *Ibid*.

⁶⁸ A. DE STREEL – M. HUSOVEC, The e-commerce Directive as the cornerstone of the Internal Market. Assessment and options for reform. Study for the committee on Internal Market and Consumer Protection, Policy Department for Economic, Scientific and Quality of Life Policies, European Parliament, Luxembourg, 2020, p. 14.

⁶⁹ Ivi, p. 18.

1.3.2. Information Society Services

As the ECD applies horizontally to all Information Society Services, independent of the sector⁷⁰, it is fundamental to understand their precise meaning to determine the scope of the Directive⁷¹.

The definition of Information Society Services can be found in the current Directive 2015/1535/EC⁷² of the European Parliament and of the Council. The ECD, in fact, referring to old versions of Directive 2015/1535/EC, describes Information Society Services as «any service normally provided for remuneration, at a distance, by means of electronic equipment for the processing (including digital compression) and storage of data, and at the individual request of a recipient of a service⁷³»⁷⁴ and Directive 2015/1535/EC further contains an Annex of services outside the definition's scope⁷⁵. Recital 18 of the ECD explains that Information Society Services cover a wide range of economic activities that take place on the Internet, including selling items on the Internet. It excludes instead some commercial actors like those who provide delivery of goods as such or services off-line and broadcasters, who usually determine when and what transmission occur⁷⁶. Furthermore, the legislator specifies that services that do not charge their users can fall under the definition of Information Society Service only⁷⁷ «in so far as they represent an economic activity, extend to services which are not remunerated by those who receive them, such as those offering on-line

⁷⁰ A. HOFFMANN – A. GASPAROTTI, Liability for illegal content online. Weaknesses of the EU legal framework and possible plans of the EU Commission to address them in a "Digital Services Act", 03.2020, p. 17.

⁷¹ A. DE STREEL – M. HUSOVEC, op. cit., p. 18.

⁷² Directive 2015/1535/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 9 September 2015 laying down a procedure for the provision of information in the field of technical regulations and of rules on Information Society services. This directive has replaced Directive 98/34/EC and Directive 98/84/EC mentioned in Recital 17 of the ECD.

⁷³ 'Recipient of the service' refers to "any natural or legal person who, for professional ends or otherwise, uses an information society services, in particular for the purposes of seeking information or making it accessible". Article 2 of the ECD.

⁷⁴ Recital 17 of the ECD.

⁷⁵ Ibid.

⁷⁶ G. B. DINWOODIE, *Who are Internet Intermediaries?*, in G. FROSIO (ed.), *Oxford Handbook of Online Intermediary Liability*, Oxford University Press, 05.2020, p. 3.

⁷⁷ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, Hosting intermediary services and illegal content online. An analysis of the scope of article 14 ECD in light of developments in the online service landscape, Luxembourg, Publications Office of the European Union, 29.01.2019, p. 30.

information or commercial communications, or those providing tools allowing for search, access and retrieval of data»⁷⁸. The validity of this last provision has been reconfirmed by the Court of Justice of the European Union in *Papasavvas*⁷⁹ case, dealing with a defamation issue, and in *Tobias McFadden v. Sony Music*⁸⁰ case, about a copyright proceeding⁸¹. In those venues the judges established that the Information Society Services does not have to be remunerated by the recipient of the service and can be free for her, but the service can be paid with income generated by advertisements⁸².

The Court intervened also in the context of shared economy, determining whether platforms that provide collaborative services can be deemed providers of Information Society Services and hence benefit from the ECD's rights⁸³. In *Uber Spain*⁸⁴ and *Uber France*⁸⁵ in fact the CJEU stated Uber's intermediation service is an integral part of an overall service whose principal component is a transport service⁸⁶. Against this, Uber's online intermediation was defined as merely accessory and so classified as a transport service rather than an Information Society Service⁸⁷. Conversely, in *Airbnb Ireland*⁸⁸ the CJEU, considering that platforms such as Airbnb have another business model, affirmed that intermediation via the Internet can be the main service provided by Airbnb and that it cannot be regarded as forming an integral part of an overall service, the main component of which is the provision of accommodation⁸⁹. Overall, it emerges that the ECD's regime only harmonizes safe harbours⁹⁰ for services by providers that qualify as Information Society Services, while when a service falls

⁷⁸ Recital 18 of the ECD.

⁷⁹ Case C-291/13. Paragraphs 29-30.

⁸⁰ Case C-484/14. Paragraphs 42-43.

⁸¹ A. DE STREEL – M. HUSOVEC, op. cit., p. 18. Cfr. Case 325/95, Bond van Adverteerders and others v The Netherlands State, 26.04.1988. Cfr. S. F. SCHWEMER – T. MAHLER – H. STYRI, Liability exemptions of non-hosting intermediaries: Sideshow in the Digital Services Act?, in Oslo Law Review, Vol. VIII, No. I, Scandinavian University Press, 2021, pp. 10-13.

⁸² A. DE STREEL – M. HUSOVEC, op. cit., p. 18.

⁸³ Ibid.

⁸⁴ Case C-434/15. Paragraph 40.

⁸⁵ Case C-320/16. Paragraph 22.

⁸⁶ A. DE STREEL – M. HUSOVEC, op. cit., p. 19. M. COLANGELO - M. MAGGIOLINO, *Uber: A New Challenge for Regulation and Competition Law?*, in *Market and Competition Law Review*, Vol. I, No. II, 10.2017, pp. 55-59.

⁸⁷ A. DE STREEL – M. HUSOVEC, op. cit., p. 19.

⁸⁸ Case C-390/18. Paragraph 69.

⁸⁹ A. DE STREEL – M. HUSOVEC, op. cit., p. 19.

⁹⁰ See *infra*, § 1.3.3.

outside that qualification - because it forms an integral part of or is linked to an overall service that is of a different nature and subject to a specific regulation - it is not covered by the ECD's protection, and the question of liability will have to be resolved under national law⁹¹. From this point of view, the ECD's harmonization regime is incomplete⁹².

Generally, when it comes to Information Society Services, we are referring to tools that give access to the world wide web, allowing users to store and publish content⁹³. It goes without saying that, because of their relevance, they need to be strictly regulated by law. For what is of interest here, the notion of Information Society Services is fundamental in the ECD because it functions as a threshold that must be cleared to invoke EU-level exemptions from liability *i.e.* the safe harbours⁹⁴.

1.3.3. The liability regime of Internet Service Providers: the safe harbours

The ECD provides for a liability regime of Internet Service Providers (hereinafter referred to as 'ISPs') that is based on limitations and safe harbours, safe zones in which intermediaries, under a number of conditions⁹⁵, cannot be deemed liable for illegal activities committed by others. These provisions have been enacted to create an atmosphere of confidence in which e-commerce may flourish⁹⁶. The immunity, in fact, typically prevents monetary liability, even if injunctive reliefs could still be possible^{97 98}. Some scholars have considered it as a "negative" approach according to which the Courts, instead of focusing on whether the intermediary's actions show sufficient fault to impose liability, concentrate on whether the service provider met the legal requirements for

⁹¹ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 31.

⁹² Ibid.

⁹³ J. BAYER, Liability of Internet Service Providers for Third Party Content, in Victoria University of Wellington Law Review, Working Paper Series, Vol. I, 01.01.2007, p. 1.

⁹⁴ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 30.

⁹⁵ See *infra*, § 1.3.4., 1.3.5., 1.3.6.

 ⁹⁶ G. B. DINWOODIE (editor), Secondary Liability of Internet Service Provider, Ius Comparatum – Global Studies in Comparative Law, Springer International Publishing, 2017, p. 31.
 ⁹⁷ Ibid.

⁹⁸ See *infra*, § 1.3.8.

immunity⁹⁹. However, one has to admit that ISPs generally transmit and store amounts of users' information, being much more visible in the market than them. For this reason, if there were not liability exemption, intermediaries would be an easy target for third parties who have been injured by the action of an end user¹⁰⁰. Moreover, although there are trends of change underway¹⁰¹, it would be inappropriate to apply the traditional liability criteria to intermediaries which process a large volume of information because they would not be able to monitor everything¹⁰². Assuming that information, for instance, is almost never illegal in itself, it would be also very difficult for intermediaries to assess the potentially unlawful nature of an activity or information¹⁰³. To do this, in fact, knowledge of the actual circumstances and of the applicable regulation would be required¹⁰⁴.

Going deeper and analyzing the Directive in its particularities, we can see that in Articles 12, 13 and 14 it differentiates three types of intermediary activities¹⁰⁵. Information Society Services providers carrying out one of these activities are exempted from liability under some conditions¹⁰⁶.

1.3.4. Mere Conduit Service Provider

In Article 12 of the ECD, the legislator establishes a set of rules for mere conduit Service Provider's safe harbours. These intermediaries create the fundamental connection between a person and the Internet, allowing them to both download and upload any content¹⁰⁷. The ECD states indeed that Mere Conduit is when «an information society service is provided that consists of the transmission in a communication network of information provided by a recipient of the service,

⁹⁹ Ivi, p. 19.

¹⁰⁰ P. VAN EECKE, op. cit., p. 1455.

¹⁰¹ See *infra*, § 2.

¹⁰² P. VAN EECKE, op. cit., p. 1456.

¹⁰³ *Ibid*. ¹⁰⁴ *Ibid*.

¹⁰⁵ EUIPO, IPR ENFORCEMENT CASE-LAW COLLECTION. THE LIABILITY AND OBLIGATIONS OF INTERMEDIARY SERVICE PROVIDERS IN THE EUROPEAN UNION, 08.2019, p. 12. ¹⁰⁶ *Ibid*.

¹⁰⁷ J. BAYER, op. cit., p.1.

or the provision of access to a communication network»¹⁰⁸. Concerning their liability exemptions, the ECD further provides that *«Member States shall ensure* that the service provider is not liable for the information transmitted, on condition that the provider: (a) does not initiate the transmission; (b) does not select the receiver of the transmission; and (c) does not select or modify the information contained in the transmission.»¹⁰⁹. Moreover, paragraph 2 specifies *«The acts of* transmission and of provision of access referred to paragraph 1 include the automatic, intermediate and transient storage of the information transmitted in so far as this takes place for the sole purpose of carrying out the transmission in the communication network, and provided that the information is not stored for any period longer than is reasonably necessary for the transmission»¹¹⁰.

1.3.5. Caching Service Provider

Caching refers to the provision of an Information Society Service that *«consists of the transmission in a communication network of information provided by a recipient of the service»*¹¹¹. Concerning the conditions to benefit from safe harbors, Article 13 of the ECD establishes that *«Member States shall ensure that the service provider is not liable for the automatic, intermediate and temporary storage of that information, performed for the sole purpose of making more efficient the information's onward transmission to other recipients of the service upon their request, on condition that: (a) the provider does not modify the information; (b) the provider complies with conditions on access to the information, specified in a manner widely recognised and used by industry; (d) the provider does not interfere with the lawful use of technology, widely recognised and used by industry, to obtain data on the use of the information; and (e) the provider acts expeditiously to remove or to disable access to the information it has stored upon obtaining actual knowledge of the fact that the*

¹⁰⁸ Article 12 of the ECD, paragraph 1.

¹⁰⁹ *Ibid*.

¹¹⁰ Article 12 of the ECD, paragraph 2.

¹¹¹ Article 13 of the ECD, paragraph 1.

information at the initial source of the transmission has been removed from the network, or access to it has been disable, or that a court or an administrative authority has ordered such removal or disablement»¹¹². Reading Recital 43 and 44 of the ECD it can find out that an intermediary can benefit from exemptions for mere conduit and caching service providers only when he is not involved with the information transmitted; this requires that the intermediary does not modify the information he transmits¹¹³. It is also specified that this requirement does not apply to technical manipulations that occur during transmission if they do not affect the integrity of the information contained in the transmission¹¹⁴. Furthermore, Recital 44 states that if mere conduit and caching service providers deliberately collaborate with one of the recipients of their service to undertake illegal acts going beyond their activities, then they cannot profit from the safe harbours' protection¹¹⁵.

1.3.6. Hosting Service Provider

Article 14 of the ECD contains the safe harbor for hosting service providers and it specifies the conditions under which the liability exemption can be implemented¹¹⁶. The legislators, in fact, determine that *«Where an information society service is provided that consists of the storage of information provided by a recipient of the service, Member States shall ensure that the service provider is not liable for the information stored at the request of a recipient of the service, on condition that: (a) the provider does not have actual knowledge of illegal activity or information and, as regards claims for damages, is not aware of facts or circumstances from which the illegal activity or information is apparent; or (b) the provider, upon obtaining such knowledge or awareness, acts expeditiously to remove or to disable access to the information.»*¹¹⁷.

¹¹² *Ibid*.

¹¹³ Recital 43 of the ECD.

¹¹⁴ *Ibid*.

¹¹⁵ Recital 44 of the ECD.

 $^{^{116}}$ J. Hoboken – J. Quintais – J. Poort – N. van Eijk, op. cit., p. 29.

¹¹⁷ Article 14 of the ECD, paragraph 1.

Regarding the activities performed by hosting service providers, Article 14 only refers to the *«storage of information provided by the recipient of the service»*. However, one must admit these types of ISPs can performed various activities and not just the classic category which allows their users to store content online¹¹⁸. They can indeed also do networking and collaborative production services (in which the platform not merely store content online but also connects producers and users around debate and discussions or market transactions) and selection and referencing (which refers to intermediaries that help to provide a further value¹¹⁹) ¹²⁰. In this regard, a first complicating issue for the regulation of hosting service providers concern the activity of selection and referencing because, although this one exists, it is not totally covered by the liability exemption of Article 14 as clear as the other two categories of activities are¹²¹.

Generally speaking, and apart from the legislative uncertainty just mentioned, it should be anticipated that there is a lack of transparency about hosting service providers' legal framework¹²². Article 14 has indeed received the greater attention by the judges of the CJEU which tried to interpret this provision and the extent and scope of liability exemptions and in several cases¹²³.

1.3.6.1. «Illegal activity or information»

According to Article 14(1) of the ECD, a hosting service provider must remove illegal information after obtaining actual knowledge or awareness of it¹²⁴. In addition to the question of what constitutes actual knowledge or awareness which will be discussed later¹²⁵, hosting companies will need to determine what does and does not constitute illegal activity or information in order to decide

¹¹⁸ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 12.

¹¹⁹ Price comparison or review sites select service providers and producers helping consumers; Search engines, building an index of information and marketing offers, assist users to navigate the Web and help them access information. J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 12.

¹²⁰ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 12.

¹²¹ *Ibid*.

¹²² Ivi, p. 26.

¹²³ B. DINWOODIE editor, Secondary Liability of Internet Service Provider, cit., p. 35.

¹²⁴ P. VAN EECKE, op. cit., p. 1465.

¹²⁵ See *infra*, § 1.3.6.3.

whether or not to deny access to or remove certain information¹²⁶. Anyway, the legislators do not specify what is the precise meaning of illegal content and such an evaluation is extremely difficult to make for intermediaries because of various reasons¹²⁷.

As pointed above¹²⁸, most information is not unlawful in itself but its potential illegality is determined by the situations in which it is used, forcing the hosting provider to do an additional expertise to identify the illicit. For instance, depending on the rights holder's position and on the copyright's exceptions recognized by the Member State considered (such as the right to parody, home copy, education, quote, etc.), the identical digital copy of a movie may be legal for one user and illegal for another user¹²⁹. Another example could be related to the possibility of counterfeited products offered for sale on an online platform¹³⁰. In this situation, in order to determine whether a good infringes trademark law, the hosting service provider must first ascertain if the user is operating in the course of the trade¹³¹. Yet this is not enough because the real infringement may be identified only on the basis of particular characteristics (such as deviations in colour or mismatching stitches) which will be difficult to determine for someone who is not familiar with the product in question¹³². Additional difficulties lie in the fact that the illicit can be presumed by providers only on a photograph on the platform, while physically checking it would be optimal to recognize it but very hard at the same time¹³³. The assessment, furthermore, frequently necessitates a significant amount of legal knowledge which is something that most technically oriented online service providers lack134. And whether or not content can be deemed unlawful, is also established differently in the various Member States¹³⁵.

As a result, hosting providers run into serious difficulties in assessing whether content is illegal, its extension and whether it is sufficiently illegal to take

¹²⁶ P. VAN EECKE, op. cit., p. 1465.

¹²⁷ *Ibid*.

¹²⁸ See *supra*, § 1.3.3.

¹²⁹ P. VAN EECKE, op. cit., cit., p. 1465.

¹³⁰ Ibid.

¹³¹ Ivi, p .1466.

¹³² *Ibid*.

¹³³ Ibid.

¹³⁴ *Ibid*.

¹³⁵ Ivi, p .1467.

it down¹³⁶. Thus, in the light of all these considerations it appears that there is a need for a broader and more detailed definition of what constitutes *«illegal activity or information»* in the context of Article 14 of the ECD¹³⁷. In this regard, the new legislative Proposal for a *Digital Services Act* by the European Commission seeks to shed light on the subject, providing for a pinpoint delineation of *«illegal content»*¹³⁸.

1.3.6.2. "Passive" vs "active" role of ISPs

Reading the ECD, it can be deduced that only "passive" intermediaries are shielded by the safe harbours' regime¹³⁹. It is argued that only "passive" hosting service providers are covered by the concept of hosting as used in Article 14 and so that they only can enjoy the immunity protection¹⁴⁰. The notions of "passive" or "neutral" service providers have been developed by the European case-law on the basis of the ECD's wording¹⁴¹. The distinction between a "neutral" and an "active" intermediary was indeed created referring to Recital 42 of the ECD¹⁴². The latter states that in order to benefit from the liability's exemptions, the

¹³⁶ *Ibid*.

¹³⁷ *Ivi*, p .1468. The need for clarity in this regard does not diminish even considering that in the Recommendation on measures to effectively tackle illegal content online, the Commission *«defines "illegal" content as "any information which is not in compliance with Union law or the law of a Member State concerned"* ». A. HOFFMANN – A. GASPAROTTI, op. cit., p. 23. European Commission, *Commission Recommendation (EU) 2018/334 of 1 March 2018 on measures to effectively tackle illegal content online,* Brussels, 01.03.2018, COM (2018) 1177, final. Cfr. European Commission, Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, *Tackling Illegal Content Online. Towards an enhanced responsibility of online platforms,* Brussels, 28.09.2017, COM (2017) 555, final.

¹³⁸ See *infra*, § 3.

¹³⁹ G. SARTOR, Providers Liability: From the eCommerce Directive to the future, 15.09.2017, p. 24. G. COLANGELO, Responsabilità degli intermediary online ed enforcement del diritto d'autore, itmedia consulting, Roma, 02.2018, available at: http://www.itmedia-consulting.com/DOCUMENTI/dirittodautore.pdf, p. 14. V. MOSCON, Free circulation of information and Online Intermediaries – Replacing One "Value Gap" with Another, in International Review of Industrial Property and Copyright, 2020, p. 978. Cfr. C. GOMMES – E. DE PAUW, Liability for trade mark infringement of online marketplaces in Europe: are they 'caught in the middle?', in Journal of Intellectual Property Law & Practice, Vol. XV, No. IV, 2020, p. 281.

¹⁴¹ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 32.

¹⁴² J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 32. G. COLANGELO, *Responsabilità degli intermediary online ed enforcement del diritto d'autore*, cit., p. 14. Cfr. J. B. NORDEMANN, *The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities*, Policy Department for Economic, Scientific and Quality of Life Policies, Luxembourg, 06.2020, p. 38.

«activity of the information society service provider» must be «limited to the technical process of operating and giving access to a communication network over which information made available by third parties is transmitted or temporarily stored, for the sole purpose of making the transmission more efficient» and «of a mere technical, automatic and passive nature, which implies that the information society service provider has neither knowledge of nor control over the information which is transmitted or stored».

In *Google France*¹⁴³ case, the CJEU relied on Recital 42 to held that in order to qualify for protection, a provider's activity must be of a *«of a mere technical, automatic and passive»*, such that the provider *«has neither knowledge of nor control over the information which is transmitted or stored»*¹⁴⁴. This condition was deemed as a prerequisite not just for cases of hosting, but also for caching¹⁴⁵ and mere conduit¹⁴⁶ services¹⁴⁷. However, it is worth noting that this interpretation is debatable¹⁴⁸. Advocate General Jääskinen, in fact, argued that

¹⁴³ Case C-236/08.

¹⁴⁴ Ivi, paragraphs 112-113. CF – Grimaldi Studio Legale – 21c Consultancy, Overview of the legal framework of notice-and-action procedures in Member States. SMART 2016/0039, Luxembourg, Publications Office of the European Union, 29.01.2019, p. 163. G. COLANGELO, Responsabilità degli intermediary online ed enforcement del diritto d'autore, cit., p. 14. V. MOSCON, Free circulation of information and Online Intermediaries – Replacing One "Value Gap" with Another, cit., p. 978.

¹⁴⁵ See *supra*, § 1.3.4.

¹⁴⁶ See *supra*, § 1.3.5.

¹⁴⁷ CF – Grimaldi Studio Legale – 21c Consultancy, op. cit., p. 163.

¹⁴⁸ Ibid. Nordemann also reports that «Some argue that recital 42 and its outset of neutral and passive intermediary service providers only relates to Article 12 and Article 13 E-Commerce Directive and not to the hosting provider privilege of Article 14. Article 14 would not actually require a passive role of the hosting provider in order for the liability privilege to apply - as long as the hosting provider does not have knowledge or control over the data being stored». J. B. NORDEMANN, The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities, cit., p. 39. Christina Angelopoulos instead affirms that the «Court's interpretation might (...) have been the one intended by the legislator». C. ANGELOPOULOS, European Intermediary Liability in Copyright: a Tort-Based Analysis, in Kluwer Law International, Vol. XXXIX, Milano, 2016, p. 74. Moreover, «another argument against the exclusion of "active role" hosting providers from Article 14 E-Commerce Directive is a possible contradiction to the aim of making the hosting provider proactively remove infringements. Taking away the liability privilege from "active role" providers would disincentivize them to proactively remove infringements». J. B. NORDEMANN, The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities, cit., p. 39. Cfr. Infra § 1.3.10. Cfr. J. HOBOKEN - J. QUINTAIS - J. POORT - N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 39. Cfr. C. ANGELOPOULOS, On Online Platforms and The Commission's New Proposal for a Directive on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, in SSRN Electronic Journal, 01.01.2017, pp. 43-44. Some authors debate «that the distinction between active and passive intermediaries would be too vague». J. B. NORDEMANN, The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities, cit., p. 39. Cfr. J. HOBOKEN -

Recital 42 of the ECD was written only referring to mere conduit and caching service providers, not hosting. In his Opinion in the L'Oréal¹⁴⁹ case he affirmed that «even if Recital 42 of the directive speaks of exemptions in plural, it would seem to refer to the exemptions discussed in the following Recital 43. The exemptions mentioned there concern – expressly - mere conduit and caching. When read this way, Recital 42 becomes clearer: it speaks of the technical process of operating and giving access to a communication network over which information made available by third parties is transmitted or temporarily stored, for the sole purpose of making the transmission more efficient»¹⁵⁰. Thus, to his mind this refers precisely to mere conduit and caching mentioned in Article 12 and 13 of the ECD¹⁵¹. Regardless, the Advocate General's view was rejected by the Court which sustained that, as already noted in the abovementioned Google France case, to establish whether the liability of a hosting service provider could be limited, it is necessary to examine whether the role it plays is neutral *i.e.* whether its conduct is merely technical, automatic, and passive with a lack of knowledge or control of the data which it stores¹⁵².

In any case, studying the CJEU's case law from a critical point of view, it can see that the concepts of "neutral" and "passive" are not absolute¹⁵³. On the contrary, they include a range of activities up to a point where the platform's services must be considered "active"¹⁵⁴. The area of hosting platform's activities that bring them out of the scope of Article 14 has only partly been elucidated by the European Commission and the Court's case-law¹⁵⁵. According to the Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council,

J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 31 et sq. Cfr. M. HUSOVEC, *Injunctions against Intermediaries in the European Union: Accountable but not Liable?*, in *Cambridge Intellectual Property and Information Law*, Cambridge, Cambridge University Press, 2017, p. 56. ¹⁴⁹ Case C-324/09.

¹⁵⁰ Ivi, paragraphs 138-141. J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 32.

¹⁵¹ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 32. G. COLANGELO, *Responsabilità degli intermediary online ed enforcement del diritto d'autore*, cit., p. 14.

¹⁵² CF – Grimaldi Studio Legale – 21c Consultancy, op. cit., p. 163. Cfr. J. B. NORDEMANN, *The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities*, cit., p. 39.

¹⁵³ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 34. ¹⁵⁴ *Ihid*.

¹⁵⁵ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 34. V. MOSCON, *Free* circulation of information and Online Intermediaries – Replacing One "Value Gap" with Another, cit., p. 979.

the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions on Tackling Illegal Content Online¹⁵⁶, when a hosting service provider «takes certain measures relating to the provision of its services in a general manner», this *«does not necessarily mean that it plays an active role in respect of the* individual content items it stores»¹⁵⁷. In the L'Oréal case, the fact that an online sales platform such as Ebay, «sets the terms of its service, is remunerated and provides general information to its customers»¹⁵⁸ does not imply that it is actively involved¹⁵⁹. At the same time, however, if Ebay helps users in *«optimising the* presentation of the offers for sale in question or promoting those offers»¹⁶⁰, then it must be considered as an active platform¹⁶¹. It emerges that certain hosting providers' activities do not cross the threshold from passive to active, whilst others do¹⁶². In this regard, the Courts have identified factors that can be used to analyze and evaluate the nature of such activities¹⁶³. In *Google France* the judges stated that the function played by a platform in the drafting of a commercial message that goes with an advertising link or in the establishment or section of keywords is relevant in determining whether the platform is active or passive¹⁶⁴. Thus, it will be up to national courts to assess the relevance of providers' activities for the qualification of the role played by them, whether active or passive¹⁶⁵. In some situations, obviously, this qualification may be difficult¹⁶⁶. In Italy, for example, the distinction between these two conditions is relevant not

¹⁵⁶ European Commission, Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, *Tackling Illegal Content Online. Towards an enhanced responsibility of online platforms*, cit.

¹⁵⁷ Ivi, p. 11. A. KUCZERAWY, Active vs passive hosting in EU intermediary liability regime: time for a change?, 7.08.2018, available at: https://www.law.kuleuven.be/citip/blog/active-vs-passive-hosting-in-the-eu-intermediary-liability-regime-time-for-a-change/.

¹⁵⁸ Case C-324/09, cit., paragraph 115.

¹⁵⁹ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 34.

¹⁶⁰ Case C-324/09, cit., paragraph 116.

¹⁶¹ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 34. G. COLANGELO, *Responsabilità degli intermediary online ed enforcement del diritto d'autore*, cit., p. 14. For a decision ruled by the European Court of Human Rights on the topic see also V. MOSCON, *Free circulation of information and Online Intermediaries – Replacing One "Value Gap" with Another*, cit., p. 979.

¹⁶² J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 34.

¹⁶³ *Ibid*.

¹⁶⁴ Case C-236/08, cit., paragraph 118. J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 34.

¹⁶⁵ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 34.

¹⁶⁶ Ibid.

only in the context of IPRs but also in the field of unfair commercial practices¹⁶⁷. In the *Viagogo* case¹⁶⁸, the Italian Competition Authority (AGCOM) qualified as "active" a secondary marketplace for tickets regarding live events and sanctioned it for misleading practices performed by its users¹⁶⁹. Then, however, the Italian Supreme Administrative Court¹⁷⁰ reformed the AGCOM decision, identifying the hosting provider as a "passive" one¹⁷¹.

Moreover, other difficulties in the distinguishing line between active and passive ISPs can be found, for instance, referring to activities of search engine¹⁷² – as link providers – and online media sharing platforms¹⁷³.

Concerning search engine, it can be seen that the ECD does not provide ad hoc liability exemptions for these activities¹⁷⁴. In such an absence, both the CJEU and national courts have dealt with them predominantly in the context of hosting safe harbour¹⁷⁵. In particular, in the judgement of *Google France* case, the Court has applied the safe harbour to a search engine's paid for advertising links. *i.e.* Google's advertising service "Adwords"¹⁷⁶. Nevertheless, it is uncertain whether

¹⁶⁷ V. MOSCON, Free circulation of information and Online Intermediaries – Replacing One "Value Gap" with Another, cit., p. 979. Cfr. R.M. HILTY – V. MOSCON, Digital markets, rules of conducts, and liability of online intermediaries-analysis of two case studies: unfair commercial practices and trade secret infringement, in G. FROSIO (ed.), Oxford Handbook of Online Intermediary Liability, Oxford University Press, 05.2020.

¹⁶⁸ AGCOM, VIAGOGO – Secondary Market, PS10610 (It.).

¹⁶⁹ V. MOSCON, Free circulation of information and Online Intermediaries – Replacing One "Value Gap" with Another, op. cit., p. 979

¹⁷⁰ *i.e.* Consiglio di Stato

¹⁷¹ V. MOSCON, Free circulation of information and Online Intermediaries – Replacing One "Value Gap" with Another, op. cit., p. 979

¹⁷² A search engine is *«a software program that helps people find the information they are looking for online using keywords or phrases»*. Available at: https://www.bdc.ca/en/articles-tools/entrepreneur-toolkit/templates-business-guides/glossary/search-engine.

¹⁷³ An online media sharing platform is a *«website that enables users to store and share their multimedia files (photos, videos, music) with others»*. Available at: https://www.pcmag.com/encyclopedia/term/media-sharing-site. J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 34.

¹⁷⁴ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 34. Generally speaking, this problem concerns not only search engine, but also the so called *«non-hosting service providers».* S. F. SCHWEMER – T. MAHLER – H. STYRI, *Liability exemptions of non-hosting intermediaries:* Sideshow in the Digital Services Act?, cit., pp. 4-29. Lomba and Evas explain that for *«services such as upstream providers, CDN providers, domain name services or search engines (…) – which have gained special importance only after the ECD entered into force – there seems to be some legal uncertainty regarding the application of the provisions of the ECD, in particular whether Article 12 ECD or Article 14 ECD applies». N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 287.*

¹⁷⁵ Ibid. See S. F. SCHWEMER – T. MAHLER – H. STYRI, Liability exemptions of non-hosting intermediaries: Sideshow in the Digital Services Act?, cit., pp. 4-29.

¹⁷⁶ *Ibid.* The CJEU has indeed explained that search engines (defined as "referencing service providers" by the Court) *«fall within Article 14 ECD for their paid-for links, i.e. the links*

the provision by a search engine of links outside the context of advertising is covered by Article 14 of the ECD¹⁷⁷. In the context of copyright, the field in which infringements form the most prominent part of total IPRs illicit on the Internet¹⁷⁸, the issue is extremely significant¹⁷⁹. In this area, the Court's case law has evolved to include the posting of hyperlinks within the scope of the exclusive right of communication to the public provided by Article 3¹⁸⁰ of the Information Society Directive¹⁸¹. In *GS Media*¹⁸² case the CJEU stated that if a link allows access to a work published online without the copyright holder's authorization and the individual *«knew or ought to have known»*¹⁸³ about the lack of consent, the link itself infringes the right of communication to the public¹⁸⁴. By doing so, the judges introduced a sort of knowledge test in the infringement analysis of the

¹⁸³ *Ivi*, paragraph 49.

advertising third-party products and services». N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 290. Cfr. Case C-236/08, paragraph 110.

¹⁷⁷ J. NORDEMANN, Liability of Online Service Providers for Copyrighted Content – Regulatory Action Needed?, Study prepared for the European Parliament, 2017, pp. 15-16. Lomba and Evas underline in the same way that «It is not clear (...) whether Article 14 ECD also applies to editorial, i.e. non-advertising, links made publicly available in search engines. According to one opinion, search engines are not caught by Article 14 ECD; they needed to follow their own liability regime for published editorial links. Others argue that Article 14 ECD did apply to editorial links in particular of search engines.». N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 290. Against the application of Article 14 see N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 290. Actually, «the most important argument against an application of Article 21(2) E-Commerce Directive comes from the E-Commerce Directive itself. Article 21(2) E-Commerce Directive requires the Commission to regularly examine and analyse "the need for proposals concerning the liability of providers of hyperlinks". This implies that providers of hyperlinks are not regulated by the E-Commerce Directive.». N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 290. In favor of applying Article 14 to search engines please see N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 290.

¹⁷⁸ Ivi, p. 7.

¹⁷⁹ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 35.

¹⁸⁰ Article 3 establishes the *«Right of Communication to the public of works and right of making available to the public other subject-matter»* as follow: *«I. Member States shall provide authors with the exclusive right to authorise or prohibit any communication to the public of their works, by wire or wireless means, including the making available to the public of their works in such a way that members of the public may access them from a place and at a time individually chosen by them. 2. Member States shall provide for the exclusive right to authorise or prohibit the making available to the public, by wire or wireless means, in such a way that members of the public, by wire or wireless means, in such a way that members of the public may access them from a place and at a time individually chosen by them. 2. Member States shall provide for the exclusive right to authorise or prohibit the making available to the public, by wire or wireless means, in such a way that members of the public may access them from a place and at a time individually chosen by them access them from a place and at a time individually chosen by them; (a) for performers, of fixations of their performances; (b) for phonogram producers, of their phonograms; (c) for the producers of the first fixations of films, of the original and copies of their films; (d) for broadcasting organisations, of fixations of their broadcasts, whether these broadcasts are transmitted by wire or over the air, including by cable or satellite. 3. The rights referred to in paragraphs 1 and 2 shall not be exhausted by any act of communication to the public or making available to the public as set out in this Article.».*

¹⁸¹ Directive 2001/29/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 22 May 2001 on the harmonization of certain aspects of copyright and related rights in the information society.
¹⁸² Case C-160/15.

¹⁸⁴ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 35. Cfr. Case C-527/15, *Filmspeler* case. Cfr. Case C-610/15, *Ziggo/Brein* Case *i.e. The Pirate Bay*.

exclusive right. They designed a juris tantum legal presumption for links pointing to unauthorized content which is based on whether the posting of hyperlinks is done for profit¹⁸⁵. It is indeed established that *«if the posting of hyperlinks is carried out for profit, it can be expected that the person who posted such a link carries out the necessary checks to ensure that the work concerned is not illegally published on the website to which those hyperlinks lead, so that it must be presumed that that posting has occurred with the full knowledge of the protected nature of that work and the possible lack of consent to publication on the internet by the copyright holder»¹⁸⁶. Consequently, failure to refute the presumptions results in the qualification of the link in question as a communication to the public under Article 3 of the Information Society Directive¹⁸⁷. One implication of this view is the possibility of applying the exclusive right to link aggregators, like search engines¹⁸⁸.*

Online media sharing platforms, instead, have been classified for years as benefiting from the hosting safe harbor by national courts¹⁸⁹. These intermediaries are often qualified in this way because of their compliance with duties of care in national law, as well as with the evaluation of their knowledge or awareness of the illegal nature of the information hosted¹⁹⁰.

Overall, it can be noted again that the concepts of "neutral" and "passive" intermediaries are not absolute¹⁹¹. Also considering different interpretations, these notions are sometimes more restrictive others more permissive, allowing the service provider to carry out a number of activities in relation to the content they host¹⁹².

1.3.6.3. «Knowledge or awareness»

¹⁸⁵ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 35.

¹⁸⁶ Case C-160/15, cit., paragraph 51. J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 35.

¹⁸⁷ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 35.

¹⁸⁸ Ibid.

¹⁸⁹ Ivi, p. 36.

¹⁹⁰ *Ibid*.

¹⁹¹ *Ivi*, p. 35.

¹⁹² Ibid.

From Article 14 emerges a further condition to benefit from hosting service providers' liability exemption. As already observed, the ECD specifies that, with reference to the *«illegal activity or information»*¹⁹³ stored, platforms are not attackable if they do not have *«actual knowledge»* or are *«not aware of facts or circumstances from which the illegal activity or information is apparent»*¹⁹⁴. In this regard, in fact, Article 14 contains two distinct knowledge standards: "actual knowledge" and "awareness", this latter also referred to as "constructive" knowledge¹⁹⁵. In order to effectively understand the extent of liability exemptions, the CJEU has given some guidance in identifying what is the meaning of these two notions.

Historically, the European judges have interpreted "actual knowledge" as "specific knowledge"¹⁹⁶. In the *L'Oréal*¹⁹⁷ case, the Court has defined that for the host provide, to have real knowledge of the infringement, a notification of illegal content hosted must be sufficiently precise and properly substantiated¹⁹⁸. This means that not every notification of illegal received by the platform automatically causes a loss of safe harbour protection if not matched by removal of the content at issue¹⁹⁹. On the contrary, the notification has to be precise and specific.

When we talk about "specific" knowledge, we generally refer to knowledge relates to the unlawfulness of specific elements of the hosted content, while "general" knowledge relates to the use of the service to host illegal content²⁰⁰. Many platforms may in fact have a general knowledge that their service is being used to distribute illicit content but may not have information about individual violations unless they are reported²⁰¹. In this regard, today, some authors have noticed a movement towards a "generic" knowledge-based approach²⁰². As an example, it could be claimed that in order to remove content, an intermediary does

¹⁹³ See *supra*, § 1.3.6.1.

¹⁹⁴ Article 14(1) of the ECD.

¹⁹⁵ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 37.

¹⁹⁶ *Ibid*.

¹⁹⁷ Case C-324/09.

¹⁹⁸ *Ivi*, paragraph 122. J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 38.

¹⁹⁹ *Ivi*, p. 39.

²⁰⁰ *Ivi*, p. 38.

²⁰¹ *Ibid*.

²⁰² *Ibid*.

not need to know the name of the infringer or the infringed copyright-protected work, rather, more generic knowledge of the infringement would suffice²⁰³.

About the concept of "awareness", the Court seems to have been more explicit in its definition. In the famous and aforementioned *L'Oréal* case, the CJEU established that a platform has awareness *«if it was aware of facts or circumstances on the basis of which a diligent economic operator should have realised»*²⁰⁴ that the content was unlawful and, as Article 14 requires, did not act expeditiously to take it down²⁰⁵. It could be thus said that the judges disavow hosting's safe harbour for conduct engaged in bad faith or for uncooperative behaviors²⁰⁶.

The CJEU acknowledges that there are two methods to obtain knowledge or awareness of illegal activity or information²⁰⁷. A first proactive method, which is the result of *«investigations undertaken on the intermediary's own initiative»*²⁰⁸ and a second reactive one, that comes from *«a situation in which the operator is notified of the existence of such an activity or such information»*²⁰⁹. In *L'Oréal v. Ebay* it is generally stated indeed that these situations include those where *«the operator of an online marketplace uncovers, as the result of an investigation undertaken on its own initiative, an illegal activity or illegal information, as well as a situation in which the operator is notified of the existence of such an activity or such information»*²¹⁰. From a legal perspective, it can easily see that there are

²⁰³ *Ibid*.

²⁰⁴ Case C-324/09, paragraph 124.

²⁰⁵ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 38. G. COLANGELO, *Responsabilità degli intermediary online ed enforcement del diritto d'autore*, cit., p. 14. Cfr. J. B. NORDEMANN, *The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities*, cit., p. 44.

²⁰⁶ J. NORDEMANN, *Liability of Online Service Providers for Copyrighted Content – Regulatory Action Needed?*, cit., pp. 12-13.

²⁰⁷ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 39.

²⁰⁸ Case C-324/09, paragraph 122.

²⁰⁹ *Ibid.* J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 39.

²¹⁰ Case C-324/09, paragraph 122. Referring to the situation in which the operator is notified an illegal activity or information, in this paragraph the Court establishes also that *«although such a notification (...)* cannot automatically preclude the exemption from liability provided for in Article 14 of Directive 2000/31, given that notifications of allegedly illegal activities or information may turn out to be insufficiently precise or inadequately substantiated, the fact remains that such notification represents, as a general rule, a factor of which the national court must take account when determining, in the light of the information so transmitted to the operator, whether the latter was actually aware of facts or circumstances on the basis of which a diligent economic operator should have identified the illegality», in this way being a point of reference for the identification of the "awareness" requirement. CF – Grimaldi Studio Legale – 21c Consultancy, op. cit., p. 163.

few incentives for intermediaries to take proactive action, thereby investigating illicit content and obtaining knowledge of them. According to the legal structure of the ECD, in fact, such behavior could lead platforms to steer away from passive and neutral model preferred by the legislators²¹¹, bringing them closer to an active host status, with the risk of losing the safe harbour protection²¹². Proactively seeking knowledge about IPRs infringements on the platform, in addition, may go against Article 15 of the ECD²¹³ which establishes a prohibition on imposing general monitoring obligations on intermediaries²¹⁴. It follows that the situation envisaged is a real paradox, namely the "Good-Samaritan" paradox which we will discuss about below²¹⁵.

In the light of these premises, one can understand why reactive approaches, such as third-party alerts and notifications, are the most common source of knowledge or awareness in the context of the ECD^{216} . In this regard, the legal framework encourages the adoption of Notice-and-takedown procedures *i.e.* procedures which require hosting providers to remove infringing content they host if alerted, or risk losing the safe harbor protection provided by Article 14.

1.3.6.4. Notice-and-takedown mechanism

Article 14 of the ECD provides indeed the legal basis for European Member States to adopt Notice-and-takedown (hereinafter referred to as 'NTD') mechanisms, even if it does not regulate those procedures²¹⁷. As it has been analyzed²¹⁸, once the intermediary acquires the knowledge or awareness thanks to a notice from a third-party, then he must *«acts expeditiously to remove or to disable access to the information»*²¹⁹ which infringes IPRs²²⁰. The precise

²¹¹ See *supra*, § 1.3.6.2.

²¹² J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 39.

²¹³ See *infra*, § 1.3.7.

²¹⁴ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 39.

²¹⁵ See *infra*, § 3.

 $^{^{216}}$ J. Hoboken – J. Quintais – J. Poort – N. van Eijk, op. cit., p. 39.

²¹⁷ CF – Grimaldi Studio Legale – 21c Consultancy, op. cit., p. 140. A. KUCZERAWY, From 'Notice and Takedown' to 'Notice and Stay Down': Risks and Safeguards for Freedom of Expression, in G. FROSIO (ed.), Oxford Handbook of Intermediary Liability, Oxford University Press, 05.2020, p. 2.

²¹⁸ See *supra*, § 1.3.6.3.

²¹⁹ Article 14(1) of the ECD.

meaning of "expeditious action" is not clear. Its significance is sometimes suggested by some national legal systems, Codes of Conducts or institutional documents. Such sources take into consideration *e.g.* the nature of the subject providing the notice, the kind and the obviousness of the infringement²²¹. As an example, it can be mentioned the European Commission's Communication on *Tackling Illegal Content Online*²²², in which the European Commission does not establishes a specific time for the action, but it generally states that notices by the so called "trusted flaggers"²²³ «*should be addressed more quickly than others*»²²⁴.

One of the main problems is that the ECD has introduced the NTD system as a condition of an ISP using the immunity regime²²⁵ without adjusting it in its operation²²⁶. Such a lack of a complete and harmonized procedure obviously *«leads to legal uncertainty for all parties involved»*²²⁷ *i.e.* intermediaries, right holders, users and also authorities²²⁸. Referring to specific national implementations, in fact, Member States have enacted several and different "Notice and Action"²²⁹ mechanisms that, because of their main purpose (of removing or blocking illegal content) can also threaten the right of freedom of

²²⁰ European Commission, Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, *Tackling Illegal Content Online. Towards an enhanced responsibility of online platforms*, p. 14. ²²¹ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 40.

²²² European Commission, Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, *Tackling Illegal Content Online. Towards an enhanced responsibility of online platforms*, cit.

²²³ A trusted flagger is «an individual or entity which is considered by a hosting service provider to have particular expertise and responsibilities for the purposes of tackling illegal content online». Cfr. European Commission, Commission Reccomendation of 1.3.2018 on measures to effectively tackle illegal content online, cit., p. 10. European Commission, Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, Tackling Illegal Content Online. Towards an enhanced responsibility of online platforms, cit., p. 12.

²²⁴ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 40. European Commission, Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, *Tackling Illegal Content Online. Towards an enhanced responsibility of online platforms*, cit., p. 14.

²²⁵ B. DINWOODIE editor, Secondary Liability of Internet Service Provider, cit., p. 40.

²²⁶ A. KUCZERAWY, From 'Notice and Takedown' to 'Notice and Stay Down': Risks and Safeguards for Freedom of Expression, cit., p. 2.

²²⁷ *Ibid.* P. VAN EECKE, op. cit., p. 1484.

²²⁸ P. VAN EECKE, op. cit., p. 1484.

²²⁹ According to A. KUCZERAWY, the notion of "Notice and Action" (N&A) encompasses that of NTD system, "Notice and Notice" (NN), and "Notice and Stay Down" (NSD). Cfr. A. KUCZERAWY, *From 'Notice and Takedown' to 'Notice and Stay Down': Risks and Safeguards for Freedom of Expression*, cit.

expression²³⁰. In the absence of any legislation, in addition, some systems are growing up organically as part of a negotiated agreement between intermediaries and interested e-commerce players²³¹ with an emerging role for self-regulation that is also promoted by the ECD in Article 16²³² - to create voluntary NTD standards²³³. In this regard, one of the most well-known tools is the *Memorandum* of Understanding on the sale of counterfeit goods on the internet²³⁴ (the "MOU"), agreed between different brand owners and Internet platforms in Europe regarding their respective roles in tackling counterfeiting online²³⁵. The MOU concerns the services provided inside of the European Economic Area and it deals only with counterfeit goods²³⁶, not also with parallel imports or selective distribution systems²³⁷. Furthermore, the agreement does not concern all Internet platforms, but only *«information society service provider whose service is used by third* parties to initiate online the trading of physical goods»²³⁸. Generally, the fact of having NTD standards such as those developed in the MOU, albeit created on a voluntary basis, is a benefit to both intermediaries and right holders and one more step towards achieving a «fair balance»²³⁹ with fundamental rights²⁴⁰. An advantage for hosting providers, on the one hand, because they are, precisely, intermediaries which play a central role between right holders and users, carrying usually the majority of the legal risks²⁴¹. For right holders, on the other hand, because they must demonstrate they have sufficiently alerted the hosting provider about an infringement in order for it to be removed²⁴². In the absence of precise

²³⁰ Ivi, p. 1. See *infra* § 2. Cfr. A. MARSOOF, 'Notice and Takedown': a copyright perspective, in Queen Mary Journal of Intellectual Property, Vol. V, No. II, Edward Elgar Publishing, 2015, pp. 183-184. C. ANGELOPOULOS – S. SMET, Notice-and-Fair-Balance: How to Reach a Compromise between Fundamental Rights in European Intermediary Liability, in Journal of Media Law, Taylor & Francis Publishing, 21.10.2016, p. 2.

²³¹ B. DINWOODIE editor, *Secondary Liability of Internet Service Provider*, cit., p. 41.

²³² See *infra*, § 1.3.9.

²³³ P. VAN EECKE, op. cit., p. 1485.

²³⁴ Memorandum of Understanding on the sale of counterfeit goods on the internet, Brussels, 21.06.2016.

²³⁵ B. DINWOODIE editor, Secondary Liability of Internet Service Provider, cit., p. 40.

²³⁶ Memorandum of Understanding on the sale of counterfeit goods on the internet, cit., p. 1.

²³⁷ B. DINWOODIE editor, Secondary Liability of Internet Service Provider, cit., p. 41.

²³⁸ Memorandum of Understanding on the sale of counterfeit goods on the internet, cit., p. 2.

²³⁹ C. ANGELOPOULOS – S. SMET, Notice-and-Fair-Balance: How to Reach a Compromise between Fundamental Rights in European Intermediary Liability, cit., p. 2. ²⁴⁰ Ibid

²⁴¹ P. VAN EECKE, op. cit., p. 1485.

²⁴² Ibid.

rules from legislation, «rightholders should employ sufficiently strong notification channels to inform the hosting providers about infringements identified on the platform»²⁴³.

An interesting consideration is related to yet another issue briefly anticipated before. The fact that, as found, in the ECD there is not an accurate NTD structure, has led to create incentives for ISPs to sometimes take down the content too easily without the proper oversight²⁴⁴. In order not to lose immunity from liability, in fact, ISPs are often induced to eliminate all suspicious content, thus inevitably affecting the freedom of expression of the users²⁴⁵ «*as well as businesses' ability to reach consumers and their freedom to conduct a business*.²⁴⁶. Practically speaking, the platforms have to decide themselves whether the content is illegal or not, so as to remove it²⁴⁷. The result is that they must balance the danger of being too careful, while safeguarding fundamental rights, with the risk of being less cautious than is required, thus having a higher probability of benefiting from liability exemptions²⁴⁸.

Together with all these considerations, it is however worth underline that in Article 21(2) of the ECD the legislators have foreseen the need to implement a

²⁴³ *Ibid*.

²⁴⁴ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 27. A. KUCZERAWY, From 'Notice and Takedown' to 'Notice and Stay Down': Risks and Safeguards for Freedom of Expression, cit., p. 2.

²⁴⁵ Cfr. C. ANGELOPOULOS – S. SMET, Notice-and-Fair-Balance: How to Reach a Compromise between Fundamental Rights in European Intermediary Liability, cit. A. KUCZERAWY, From 'Notice and Takedown' to 'Notice and Stay Down': Risks and Safeguards for Freedom of Expression, cit.

²⁴⁶ European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 20.

²⁴⁷ J. BAYER, op. cit., p. 96.

²⁴⁸ Ibid. The European Commission sheds light (over and over again) on this important issue explaining that «When platforms remove users' content, services or goods offered for sale, or derank them or otherwise limit access, or suspend user accounts, this can have severe consequences on the rights and freedoms of their users. This affects in particular their freedom of expression and limits access to information, but also on freedom of businesses and their ability to reach customers. These decisions are often not based on an assessment of the legality of the content, nor are they accompanied by appropriate safeguards, including justifications for the removal or access to complaints mechanisms, but they are solely governed by the discretionary powers of the platform according to the terms of services that are part of their contractual terms». European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 18.

comprehensive and harmonized NTD system. In this regard, the legislative *Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council on A Single Market For Digital Services*²⁴⁹ seems to take up this issue. Amending the ECD, the latter establishes in Article 14 a *«Notice and action mechanism»* applicable to providers of hosting services, including online platforms.

1.3.7. Prohibition on general monitoring obligation

Article 15 of the ECD stresses that a duty to monitor may not be imposed upon ISPs²⁵⁰. The legislators expressly state that *«Member States shall not impose* a general monitoring obligation on providers, when providing the services covered by Articles 12, 13 and 14, to monitor the information which they transmit or store, nor a general obligation actively to seek facts or circumstances indicating illegal activity»²⁵¹. As specified in Recital 47, however, «Member States are prevented from imposing a monitoring obligation on service providers only with respect to obligations of a general nature» but «this does not concern monitoring obligations in a specific case and, in particular, does not affect orders by national authorities in accordance with national legislation». From this wording it clearly follows that it is made a distinction between "general" and "specific" monitoring obligations, the first being prohibited and the second allowed under Recital 47²⁵². This raises the question of what actions intermediaries may be legitimate to do in order to address their users' unlawful behavior²⁵³. This problem is particularly significant in the field of copyright infringements²⁵⁴. For example, can intermediaries only be demanded to remove a single and identified copy of a protected work or can they also be requested to delete all copies of a given work from a depository, thus causing them the burden

²⁴⁹ See *infra*, § 3.

²⁵⁰R. JULIÀ-BARCELÓ – K. J. KOELMAN, *INTERMEDIARY LIABILITY IN THE E-COMMERCE* DIRECTIVE: SO FAR SO GOOD, BUT IT'S NOT ENOUGH in Computer Law & Security Report, Vol. XVI, No. IV, Elsevier Science Ltd., 2000, p. 232.

 $^{^{251}}$ Article 15(1) of the ECD.

²⁵² J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 46.

²⁵³ G. SARTOR, Providers Liability: From the eCommerce Directive to the future, cit., p. 26.

²⁵⁴ Ibid.

of identifying these copies? To answer this question and many others²⁵⁵, it is fundamental to define the margins of "general" monitoring, clarifying the obligations that can be imposed on intermediaries to terminate or prevent an IPR infringement. In this task, neither the ECD itself nor the legal doctrine offer any criteria²⁵⁶. The CJEU's case law, instead, helps this analysis providing some useful guidelines²⁵⁷. Before examining the various relevant cases, it is pointed out that Article 15 does not impose restrictions on obligations to takedown unlawful content after a hosting provider get knowledge of the same following a precise and adequate notification by a third party. On the contrary, obligations to take proactive and preventive measures, such as filtering, are more complex in this light²⁵⁸.

First, in the *L'Oréal*²⁵⁹ case the Court states that Article 15 prohibits *«active monitoring of all the data of each of [a platform's] customers in order to prevent any future infringement of intellectual property rights»*²⁶⁰. This point is further developed in *Scarlet Extended SA v SABAM*²⁶¹ and *Netlog*²⁶² cases²⁶³. In the first one, the Court stated that demanding an Internet access provider to install a filtering²⁶⁴ ignores the need to strike a balance between the protection of IPRs and the freedom of business and it does not respect the prohibition of a general obligation to actively seek for infringing content²⁶⁵. On the same lines, in *Netlog*

²⁵⁵ Cfr. G. SARTOR, *Providers Liability: From the eCommerce Directive to the future*, cit., p. 26.

²⁵⁶ P. VAN EECKE, op. cit., p. 1486.

²⁵⁷ Ibid.

²⁵⁸ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 46.

²⁵⁹ C-324/09.

²⁶⁰ Ivi, paragraph 139.

²⁶¹ Case C-70/10.

²⁶² Case C-360/10.

²⁶³ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 46.

²⁶⁴ It should be note that, in reference to the definition of "general" monitoring, in *Scarlet Extended SA v SABAM* case the judges specify that *«it is common ground that implementation of that filtering system would require:*

[–] first, that the ISP identify, within all of the electronic communications of all its customers, the files relating to peer-to-peer traffic;

[–] secondly, that it identify, within that traffic, the files containing works in respect of which holders of intellectual-property rights claim to hold rights;

[–] thirdly, that it determine which of those files are being shared unlawfully; and

⁻ *fourthly, that it block file sharing that it considers to be unlawful.*». Case C-70/10, paragraph 38.

²⁶⁵ EUIPO, *IPR ENFORCEMENT CASE-LAW COLLECTION. THE LIABILITY AND OBLIGATIONS OF INTERMEDIARY SERVICE PROVIDERS IN THE EUROPEAN UNION*, cit., p. 15.

the CJEU established that a general obligation to monitor violates the platform's freedom to conduct a business and may infringe users' fundamental rights²⁶⁶. Therefore, the general prohibition should assist in finding a fair balance between the fundamental rights at stake in the particular cases²⁶⁷. Some authors, like the legal scholar Van Eecke, have tried to give their interpretation of the monitoring obligations' meaning in "specific" case provided by Recital 47, saying that «in order to distinguish general from specific monitoring obligations, it should be considered that (1) as an exception, specific monitoring obligations must be interpreted narrowly, (2) both the scope of the possible infringements and the amount of infringements that can be reasonably expected to be identified, must be sufficiently narrow, and (3) it must be obvious which materials constitute an *infringement*»²⁶⁸. However, despite several attempts to clarify this issue, it may be noticed that there remains a contested area as to what types of "specific" measures are allowed under Article 15²⁶⁹. The further clarification required by the CJEU on this grey area will probably be influenced by the specific filtering technology available at stake and the balancing of fundamental rights on a case-by-case basis²⁷⁰. About filtering technology, in particular, the challenge of identifying the dividing line between "general", which delimits the sphere of admissible orders, and "specific" obligations is made even more complicated by the fact that these notions are susceptible to change on the basis of the available technologies²⁷¹. For instance, filtering obligations that were considered "general" years ago, when some content identification technologies where not available, may no longer be viewed as "general" today²⁷². In the same way, the obligation to remove or preventively block classes of items may appear less general in certain sectors, such as copyright infringements, where more cost-effective automated methods

²⁶⁶ *Ibid*.

²⁶⁷ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 46.

²⁶⁸ P. VAN EECKE, op. cit., p. 1455. CF – Grimaldi Studio Legale – 21c Consultancy, op. cit., p. 213.

 $^{^{269}}$ J. Hoboken – J. Quintais – J. Poort – N. van Eijk, op. cit., p. 46.

²⁷⁰ *Ibid*.

²⁷¹ G. SARTOR, *Providers Liability: From the eCommerce Directive to the future*, cit., p. 26.

²⁷² Ibid.

for detecting illegitimate material exist, rather than domains where no such means are available²⁷³.

Despite the strong and clear statement of a general monitoring prohibition, the ECD contains a Recital that seems to contradict Article 15²⁷⁴. Recital 48, in fact, establishes that the ECD «does not affect the possibility for Member States of requiring service providers, who host information provided by recipients of their service, to apply duties of care which can reasonably be expected from them and which are specified by national law, in order to detect and prevent certain types of illegal activities». Thus, Article 15(1) forbids imposing an obligation to monitor, while Recital 48 allows for the establishment of a duty to detect unlawful material²⁷⁵. In this respect, the duties of care mentioned may relate to *ex ante* or *ex post* measures²⁷⁶. On the one hand, *ex post* measures concern the elimination or disabling of content after obtaining knowledge of the same, as in the context of an NTD system²⁷⁷. Such duties are the result of the regime of Article 14(1) of the ECD and, as such, do not appear to be per se problematic²⁷⁸. On the other hand, instead, ex ante measures concern duties of care as obligations on the platform to prevent infringement before obtaining knowledge or awareness of the same²⁷⁹. We are referring to proactive measures which are difficult to reconcile with the prohibition to actively to seek facts or circumstances indicating illegal activity in Article 15²⁸⁰. With this in mind, it can be understood why Recital 48 may have specific implications that raise spontaneous questions. The legal scholars Julià-Barceló and Koelman, for example, wonder about this issue in their study²⁸¹, asking themselves «could the duty of care mentioned in the recital require intermediaries to implement and operate filtering and control mechanisms?» Or «could those service providers who fail to implement such mechanisms be held liable for failure to comply with the mentioned duty of care? (...) will host service providers be held liable if they fail to detect and remove material that, according

²⁷³ *Ibid*.

²⁷⁴ R. JULIÀ-BARCELÓ – K. J. KOELMAN, op. cit., p. 232.

²⁷⁵ *Ibid*.

²⁷⁶ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 45.

²⁷⁷ Ibid.

²⁷⁸ *Ibid*.

²⁷⁹ Ibid.

²⁸⁰ Ibid.

²⁸¹ R. JULIÀ-BARCELÓ – K. J. KOELMAN, op. cit., p. 232.

to certain (yet undefined) standards, they should have been able to identify?». The truth is that, as Nordemann points out²⁸², «the prevention duties for hosting providers have been»²⁸³ (and still is) a highly debated topic. The German Federal Supreme Court²⁸⁴, relying on the CJEU's statements²⁸⁵, identifies a hosting intermediaries' duty of care «after notification of a clear intellectual property rights infringement for (1) takedown, (2) staydown and (3) prevention of similar clear rights infringements of the same kind»²⁸⁶. The consequence is that to satisfy these duties of care, intermediaries will inevitably be called upon to implement precautionary «filtering solutions»²⁸⁷. Although the possibility of taking such preventive measures against IPRs online wrongdoing has been widely criticized²⁸⁸, some authors argue that their implementation does not contravene Article 15 insofar as they are instituted for specific cases or for «similar infringements of the same obvious kind»²⁸⁹ rather than to prevent any future

²⁸² J. B. NORDEMANN, The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities, cit.

²⁸³ Ivi, p. 42.

²⁸⁴ BGH

²⁸⁵ The CJEU in the *L'Oréal* case states that *«the prevention duty includes the duty to ensure that an online market place takes measures which contribute not only to stopping infringements of these rights by users of the market place, but also preventing further infringements of that kind».* J. B. NORDEMANN, *The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities*, cit., p. 42. C-324/09, paragraphs 127-134.

²⁸⁶ J. B. NORDEMANN, The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities, cit., p. 42.

²⁸⁷ J. B. NORDEMANN, The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities, cit., p. 42. Nordemann recalls also when «sharehosters for the prevention of future infringements have been obliged by German and Italian courts to apply word filters, after having been notified about a specific title of a copyright work made illegally publicly available by a user». Ibid.

²⁸⁸ Cfr. La société Google France c. La société Bach films Case, Première chambre civile de la Cour de cassation, 12.07.2012. Also Christina Angelopoulos identifies this view «as the correct interpretation of Article 15 as Staydown obligations "can only be achieved by screening all (even non-infringing) content passing through its servers for infringing copies, i.e. practicing general monitoring"». J. B. NORDEMANN, The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities, cit., p. 42. Cfr. C. ANGELOPOULOS, On Online Platforms and The Commission's New Proposal for a Directive on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 27.

²⁸⁹ J. B. NORDEMANN, The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities, cit., p. 42.

violations²⁹⁰. This thesis seems to be *«confirmed by the CJEU»*²⁹¹ in the *Eva Glawischnig-Piesczek/Facebook Ireland Limited*²⁹² case. There, the Court has stated that *«Article 15 ECD did not preclude an injunction requiring Facebook to takedown (1) identical information and (2) equivalent information to the defamatory information at trial»*²⁹³, clarifying at the same time that that *«such an injunction specifically does not impose on the host provider an obligation to monitor generally the information which it stores, or a general obligation actively to seek facts or circumstances indicating illegal activity, as provided for in Article 15(1) of Directive 2000/31»*²⁹⁴. In any case, legislative uncertainties remain surely to be resolved. Ultimately, analyzing Recital 48 of the ECD and considering that it provides for such an additional duty of care²⁹⁵, it is worth noting that it might also expand the ways by which hosting service providers acquire the requisite of knowledge²⁹⁶ to render ISPs liable²⁹⁷.

In the light of these findings, it emerges an undeniable need to provide answers on Article 15, Recital 48 and all their inconsistencies. There is a necessity to delimit the boundaries of "general" and "specific" obligations thus creating a

²⁹⁰ Cfr. Case C-70/10, paragraph 69; Case C-360/10, paragraphs 38-39; Case C-484/14, paragraph 87. Nordemann underlines that *«It does not seem convincing that the Staydown and even more prevention duties for specific infringements are always made impossible by the prohibition of general monitoring duties pursuant to Article 15 E-Commerce Directive. If one would apply Article 15 E-Commerce Directive in all cases that involve any processing of general data, no room for cases outside of Article 15 E-Commerce Directive would remain».* J. B. NORDEMANN, *The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities*, cit., p. 43. This situation still shifts the reader's focus to what is actually meant by "general" and "specific" monitoring. It is therefore important that the legislator draws a clear dividing line between these two terms.

²⁹¹ J. B. NORDEMANN, The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities, cit., p. 43.

²⁹² Case C-18/18.

²⁹³ J. B. NORDEMANN, The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities, cit., p. 43. The CJEU has specified that equivalent information «contains specific elements which are properly identified in the injunction, such as the name of the person concerned by the infringement determined previously, the circumstances in which that infringement was determined and equivalent content to that which was declared to be illegal. Differences in the wording of that equivalent content, compared with the content which was declared to be illegal, must not, in any event, be such as to require the host provider concerned to carry out an independent assessment of that content.». Case C-18/18, paragraph 45.

²⁹⁴ Case C-18/18, paragraph 47.

²⁹⁵ See *supra* in this paragraph.

²⁹⁶ See *supra*, § 1.3.6.3.

²⁹⁷ R. JULIÀ-BARCELÓ – K. J. KOELMAN, op. cit., p. 232.

precise parameter with which even admissible injunctions²⁹⁸ and duties of care can be compared²⁹⁹.

Finally, as it will be analyzed later dealing with the Directive on Copyright in the Digital Single Market³⁰⁰, in contrast to what is set out in Article 15 of the ECD, there is an opposite trend of imposing monitoring and filtering obligations characterized by *ex ante* measures.

1.3.8. Injunctions

The last paragraphs of Articles 12, 12(3), 13, 13(2) and 14, 14(3), of the ECD provide for the possibility of injunctions against intermediaries, stating that it shall not be affected *«the possibility for a court or administrative authority, in accordance with Member States' legal systems, of requiring the service provider to terminate or prevent an infringement»*. In this connection, Recital 45 of the Directive considers that *«the limitations of the liability of intermediary service providers established in this Directive do not affect the possibility of injunctions of different kinds; such injunctions can in particular consist of orders by courts or administrative authorities requiring the termination or prevention of any infringement, including the removal of illegal information or the disabling of access to it». As a result, the fact that intermediaries are immune from liability does not preclude injunctions of different kinds against ISPs whose services are being used to infringe IPRs³⁰¹. Obviously, as it is required by the Directive, the injunctions claims may be enforced in the context of the ECD only if the service in question is an Information Society Services³⁰², only under the limitation of*

²⁹⁸ See *infra*, § 1.3.8.

²⁹⁹ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 46.

³⁰⁰ See *infra*, § 2.

³⁰¹ EUIPO, IPR ENFORCEMENT CASE-LAW COLLECTION. THE LIABILITY AND OBLIGATIONS OF INTERMEDIARY SERVICE PROVIDERS IN THE EUROPEAN UNION, cit., p. 7. Cfr. J. B. NORDEMANN, The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities, cit., p. 29.

³⁰² See *supra*, § 1.3.2.

Article 15³⁰³ and only with an eye towards the safeguarding the fundamental rights. The CJEU has made this clear in several cases.

Concerning the "prerequisite" of being an Information Society Service to request an injunction, in *Mc Fadden*³⁰⁴ case, the CJEU stated that a business owner who operates a free anonymous Wi-Fi connection is an Information Society Service when he or she does so for the purpose of advertising his goods or services³⁰⁵. Such an operator is exempted from liability for infringements committed by third parties via that Internet connection when the process is technical, automatic and passive³⁰⁶. Thus, because of its status, while no compensation claims are possible, proportional injunctions are³⁰⁷.

The importance of striking a fair balance with fundamental rights (even if it is particularly complex in case of preventive and filtering measures³⁰⁸) even in the relationship with injunctions is found, among various cases, in *Telekabel*³⁰⁹. Here, the Court sustained that the European law does not preclude an injunction requiring an Internet access provider to block access to infringing websites when the injunction does not identify the specific measures to be adopted³¹⁰. An injunction, in particular, is consistent and compatible with fundamental rights when it does not unnecessarily deprive users of the possibility of lawfully accessing information and when it has the effect of discouraging, hampering or preventing unauthorized access to infringing material³¹¹.

Regarding injunctions aimed at protecting IPRs, Article 8(3) of the Information Society Directive³¹² and Article 11 of the Enforcement Directive³¹³,

³⁰³ See *supra*, § 1.3.7.

³⁰⁴ Case C-484/14.

 ³⁰⁵ EUIPO, IPR ENFORCEMENT CASE-LAW COLLECTION. THE LIABILITY AND OBLIGATIONS OF INTERMEDIARY SERVICE PROVIDERS IN THE EUROPEAN UNION, cit., p. 18.
 ³⁰⁶ Ibid.

³⁰⁷ *Ibid*.

³⁰⁸ See *infra*, § 2.

³⁰⁹ Case C-314/12.

³¹⁰ EUIPO, *IPR ENFORCEMENT CASE-LAW COLLECTION. THE LIABILITY AND OBLIGATIONS OF INTERMEDIARY SERVICE PROVIDERS IN THE EUROPEAN UNION*, cit., p. 15.

³¹¹ *Ibid.*

³¹² Directive 2001/29/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 22 May 2001 on the harmonization of certain aspects of copyright and related rights in the information society.

³¹³ Directive 2004/48/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 29 April 2004 on the enforcement of intellectual property rights.

lex specialis with respect to the ECD, are noteworthy. Article 8(3) contains specific rules for copyright infringements and recites that «Member States shall ensure that rightholders are in a position to apply for an injunction against intermediaries whose services are used by a third party to infringe a copyright or related right». Recital 59 of the same Information Society Directive provides for a longer statement, establishing that «In the digital environment (...) the services of intermediaries may increasingly be used by third parties for infringing activities. In many cases such intermediaries are best placed to bring such infringing activities to an end. Therefore, without prejudice to any other sanctions and remedies available, rightholders should have the possibility of applying for an injunction against an intermediary who carries a third party's infringement of a protected work or other subject-matter in a network». Article 11 of the Enforcement Directive, instead, covers injunctions concerning IPRs in general and states that «Member States shall ensure that, where a judicial decision is taken finding an infringement of an intellectual property right, the judicial authorities may issue against the infringer an injunction aimed at prohibiting the continuation of the infringement or related right. (...) Member States shall also ensure that rightholders are in a position to apply for an injunction against intermediaries whose services are used by a third party to infringe an intellectual property right, without prejudice to Article 8(3) of Directive 2001/29/EC »³¹⁴. These provisions are relevant because they may be applicable to give relief in situations where an intermediary is between the zone of domestically decided liability and the EU-guaranteed safe space³¹⁵. In fact, they might offer the possibility of injunctive relief even when the ISP is within the safe harbor and thus immune from monetary liability³¹⁶.

1.3.9. Codes of conduct and self-regulation

³¹⁴ Cfr. Recital 23 of Enforcement Directive.

 ³¹⁵ B. DINWOODIE editor, Secondary Liability of Internet Service Provider, cit., p. 51.
 ³¹⁶ Ibid.

As mentioned at the beginning of this work³¹⁷, the Internet of the digital world has allowed consumers and citizens to have access to all online information and creative works immediately, letting them think that anything available is free and can be reused³¹⁸. This has caused not just tension between the rightsholders and the expectations of many citizens, but it has also created a complex enforcement environment in which existing legal norms haven't always kept up with the rate at which technologies and practices evolve³¹⁹. In fact, as the enforcement authorities cannot be expected to be on top of every IPRs' violation, they have looked for other options such as self-regulation of intermediaries and voluntary collaboration practices³²⁰. The latter are meant to comply with the law as well as with citizens' fundamental rights, combating at the same time online infringements of IPRs³²¹. Self-regulation includes codes of conduct and, as it has been examined³²², practices for taking down infringing sites³²³. It is not surprising in fact that most of them cover copyright, trademarks and hate speech³²⁴. To better understand this institution, however, it might be useful to frame it. According to the study on the Overview of the legal framework of notice-and-action procedures in Member States³²⁵, self-regulation refers to the substitution approach, which can be used as a replacement regulation until state regulation is adopted. Once the state intervenes, in fact, it must take precedence over self-regulatory efforts and activities. Self-regulation, unlike co-regulation, is developed independently of state regulation³²⁶.

Against this background, Article 16 of the ECD deserves to be mentioned. It encourages in fact «(a) the drawing up of codes of conducts at Community level, by trade, professional and consumer associations or organisations, designed to

³¹⁷ See *supra*, § 1.2.

³¹⁸ EUIPO, Study on voluntary collaboration practices in addressing online infringements of trade mark rights, design rights, copyright and rights related to copyright, 09.2016, p. 8.

³¹⁹ *Ibid*. ³²⁰ *Ibid*.

³²¹ *Ibid*.

³²² See *supra*, § 1.3.6.4.

³²³ EUIPO, Study on voluntary collaboration practices in addressing online infringements of trade mark rights, design rights, copyright and rights related to copyright, cit., p. 8.

³²⁴ ICF – Grimaldi Studio Legale – 21c Consultancy, op. cit., p. 220.

³²⁵ ICF – Grimaldi Studio Legale – 21c Consultancy, op. cit.

³²⁶ *Ibid*.

contribute to the proper implementation of Articles 5 to 15^{327} . It establishes also Member State shall encourage «(b) the voluntary transmission of draft codes of conduct at national or Community level to the Commission; (c) the accessibility of these codes of conduct in the Community languages by electronic means; (d) the communication to the Member States and the Commission, by trade, professional and consumer associations or organisations, of their assessment of the application of their codes of conduct and their impact upon practices, habits or customs relating to electronic commerce; (e) the drawing up of codes of conduct regarding the protection of minors and human dignity» and «the involvement of associations or organisations representing consumers in the drafting and implementation of codes of conduct affecting their interests and drawn up in accordance with paragraph 1(a). Where appropriate, to take account of their specific needs, associations representing the visually impaired and disabled should be consulted»³²⁸.

1.3.10. A critical approach to the ECD: Is it still enough?

Looking at the ECD in its generality, also considering its effectiveness during and after all these years, some overall reflections seem inevitable. Obviously, like all things, even the ECD has negative and positive sides. Here, however, the negative ones sometimes seem to prevail making the need for a new reform feel strong.

On the one hand, as the Professor Teresa Rodríguez de las Heras Ballell observes, the ECD has surely succeeded in *«paving the way for the development and the consolidation of the digital market in Europe»*³²⁹. Its rules have addressed and overcome the major roadblocks to electronic commerce growth, trying to strike a balance between the various interest at stake: the promotion of digital service provisions (particularly of intermediary services), the societal interest that illegal information is taken down quickly and the protection of colliding

 $^{^{327}}$ Article 16(1) of the ECD.

³²⁸ Ibid.

³²⁹ T. RODRÍGUEZ DE LAS HERAS BALLELL, *The background of the Digital Services Act: looking towards a platform economy*, ERA Forum, 04.02.2021, p. 2.

fundamental rights³³⁰. Thus, it is not surprising that the ECD remains still today the pillar of the European Union's legislative framework for digital services³³¹.

On the other hand, despite its pivotal role, the ECD has started to reveal *«regulatory loopholes»*³³². This continues to create persisting legal uncertainty regarding in particular the application of the special liability regime and conflicting court rulings between Member States do not help to clarify³³³. Some flaws simply arise form an inharmonious implementation by the Member States, while others reveal gaps to be filled or unsuitability of certain provisions to manage new problems posed by the platform economy³³⁴. The ECD has begun indeed to show shortcomings in dealing with the emerging challenges of today's digital economy³³⁵ and from the analysis carried out so far it generally emerges that it leaves unsolved certain important issues³³⁶.

First, as found in § 1.3.2., the definition of Information Society Service *i.e.* the *sine qua non* condition to benefit from the liability exemption, is unclear³³⁷. The case law at national and European levels has in fact revealed that there are divergences in many ways³³⁸. As an example, the ECD establishes that the safe harbours are applicable to services *«normally provided for remuneration»*, but in various cases the judges have stated that the qualification of Information Society Service can be acquired also by intermediaries that, not charging their users, are paid with income generated by advertisements³³⁹. Again, as the *Uber*³⁴⁰ and *Airbnb Ireland*³⁴¹ cases have shown, the CJEU has ruled in different ways in the context of collaborative economy, particularly on the question of whether the service provided must be classified as Information Society Service³⁴².

³³⁰ *Ibid.* A. HOFFMANN – A. GASPAROTTI, op. cit., p. 26.

³³¹ T. RODRÍGUEZ DE LAS HERAS BALLELL, op. cit., p. 2.

³³² A. HOFFMANN – A. GASPAROTTI, op. cit., p. 26.

³³³ T. MADIEGA, *Reform of the EU liability regime for online intermediaries: Background on the forthcoming digital services act*, Brussels, 30.04.2020, p. 4. A. HOFFMANN – A. GASPAROTTI, op. cit., p. 26.

³³⁴ See *supra*, § 1.1. T. RODRÍGUEZ DE LAS HERAS BALLELL, op. cit., p. 2.

³³⁵ T. RODRÍGUEZ DE LAS HERAS BALLELL, op. cit., p. 2.

³³⁶ R. JULIÀ-BARCELÓ – K. J. KOELMAN, op. cit., p. 233.

³³⁷ T. MADIEGA, op. cit., p. 5.

³³⁸ Ibid.

³³⁹ Ibid.

³⁴⁰ Case Uber Spain C-434/15; Case Uber France C-320/16.

³⁴¹ Case C-390/18.

³⁴² T. MADIEGA, op. cit., p. 5.

Second, even if ISPs are covered by the liability exemption, it is unclear when they meet the conditions to benefit from it^{343} . The concepts of *«illegal* activity or information» or «actual knowledge or awareness», according to which hosting intermediaries have to act *«expeditiously»* to remove or to disable access to the unlawful content, and the notions of "passive" and "active" ISP developed by the CJEU, are not precisely outlined³⁴⁴. The same is true for the NTD mechanism: Article 14 of the ECD indirectly provides for such a mechanism to eliminate illegal material, but the legislators do not really regulate it in its operation. The result is that Member State have developed completely different rules on notice and action procedures so that it is difficult for both intermediaries and victims of illegal content or right holders to determine which one applies³⁴⁵. These legislative uncertainties have inevitably led to loopholes in the practical application of the Directive, also implying a difficult balance with fundamental rights³⁴⁶. As Geiger, Frosio and Izyumenko evidence, in fact, the *«implications of* online intermediaries' liability and regulation raise important questions relating to the preservation of the fundamental rights of users, OSPs, and Intellectual *Property*»³⁴⁷. The latter three categories of subjects are rightly unwilling to see their rights compromised just to make room for other and different interests. The legislator should be able to counterbalance the users' rights to freedom of expression - protected by Article 10 of the European Convention of Human Rights³⁴⁸ and Article 11 of the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European

³⁴³ A. HOFFMANN – A. GASPAROTTI, op. cit., p. 26.

³⁴⁴ T. MADIEGA, op. cit., p. 6.

³⁴⁵ Commission Staff Working Document. *Online services, including e-commerce, in the Single Market*, Brussels, 11.01.2012, SEC (2011) 1641, final, p. 25.

³⁴⁶ Cfr. C. GEIGER - G. FROSIO - E. IZYUMENKO, Intermediary Liability and Fundamentals Rights, in G. FROSIO (ed.), Oxford Handbook of Online Intermediary Liability, Oxford University Press, 05.2020. J. GRIFFITHS, Fundamental rights and European IP law: the case of Art 17(2) of the EU Charter, in C. GEIGER (ed.), Constructing European Intellectual Property, Cheltenham UK, Edward Elgar Publishing, 31.01.2013. G. FROSIO – C. GEIGER, Taking Fundamentals Rights Seriously in the Digital Service Act's Platform Liability Regime, in European Law Journal, 2021. Cfr. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 105.

³⁴⁷ C. GEIGER - G. FROSIO - E. IZYUMENKO, *Intermediary Liability and Fundamentals Rights*, cit., p. 10.

³⁴⁸ Article 10 of the European Convention of Human Rights establishes that «1. Everyone has the right to freedom of expression. This right shall include freedom to hold opinions and to receive and impart information and ideas without interference by public authority and regardless of frontiers. This Article shall not prevent States from requiring the licensing of broadcasting, television or cinema enterprises. 2. The exercise of these freedoms, since it carries with it duties and responsibilities, may be subject to such formalities, conditions, restrictions or penalties as are

Union³⁴⁹ - and to privacy - protected by Article 7 of the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union³⁵⁰ - together with the ISPs' and the Intellectual Property owners' conflicting interests³⁵¹. The ISPs are entitled to be free to conduct a business, as provided by Article 16 of the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union³⁵² and right holders are legitimated to fight for their right to property that is established in Article 17(2) of Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union³⁵³ and in Article 1 of Protocol No. 1 of the European Convention of Human Rights³⁵⁴. The ECD, instead, does not establish either what is the exact meaning of "constructive knowledge" or the circumstances under which private notices given to intermediaries alerting them of the existence of unlawful material are reliable enough to act thereon, removing it³⁵⁵. As a result, if ISPs are not certain about the boundaries of their liability, or they have to decide what is illegal and what is not, «they are likely to shoot at

prescribed by law and are necessary in a democratic society, in the interests of national security, territorial integrity or public safety, for the prevention of disorder or crime, for the protection of health or morals, for the protection of the reputation or rights of others, for preventing the disclosure of information received in confidence, or for maintaining the authority and impartiality of the judiciary.».

 $^{^{349}}$ Article 11 of the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union establishes that «*I*. Everyone has the right to freedom of expression. This right shall include freedom to hold opinions and to receive and impart information and ideas without interference by public authority and regardless of frontiers. 2. The freedom and pluralism of the media shall be respected.».

³⁵⁰ Article 7 of the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union establishes that «Everyone has the right to respect for his or her private and family life, home and communications.».

³⁵¹ C. GEIGER - G. FROSIO - E. IZYUMENKO, Intermediary Liability and Fundamentals Rights, cit.,

pp. 2-7. ³⁵² Article 16 of the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union establishes that *«The* freedom to conduct a business in accordance with Community law and national laws and practices is recognised.». ³⁵³ Article 17(2) of the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union establishes that

[«]Intellectual property shall be protected.».

³⁵⁴ Article 1 of Protocol No. 1 of the European Convention of Human Rights establshes that «*I*. Every natural or legal person is entitled to the peaceful enjoyment of his possessions. No one shall be deprived of his possessions except in the public interest and subject to the conditions provided for by law and by the general principles of international law. 2. The preceding provisions shall not, however, in any way impair the right of a State to enforce such laws as it deems necessary to control the use of property in accordance with the general interest or to secure the payment of taxes or other contributions or penalties.». Cfr. EUROPEAN COURT OF HUMAN RIGHTS, Guide on Article 1 of Protocol No. 1 to the European Convention on Human Rights. Protection of property, last update: 30.04.2021, available at: https://www.echr.coe.int/Documents/Guide_Art_1_Protocol_1_ENG.pdf. C. GEIGER - G. FROSIO -E. IZYUMENKO, Intermediary Liability and Fundamentals Rights, cit., pp. 8-10. Cfr. G. GHIDINI -A. STANZI, Freedom to conduct a business, competition and intellectual property, in C. GEIGER (ed.), Research Handbook on Human Rights and Intellectual Property, Edward Elgar Publishing, 25.02.2015.

³⁵⁵ R. Julià-Barceló – K. J. Koelman, op. cit., p. 232.

everything that moves and remove more content than strictly necessary»³⁵⁶. On the one hand they are understandably incentivized to take down material without hearing from the party whose material is removed³⁵⁷. On the other hand, in doing so they infringe not only the party's right to evidence its lawful use of the material, but also the right to freedom of expression, the right to freedom of speech, hindering fair competition and due process³⁵⁸. And despite the ECD tries to prevent this danger by stating in its Recital 47 that the removal or disabling of access to illegal information *«has to be undertaken in the respect of the principle* of freedom of expression and procedures established for this purpose at a national level», it would be foolish to expect host service providers will not eliminate material that is potentially unlawful for protecting freedom of expression³⁵⁹. Clearly, in this context it is not the duty of ISPs to guard the freedom of information³⁶⁰. Intermediaries are not like publishers: they do not have say about the allegedly illegal material and their business does not relate to content, but to the provision of technical facilities for its dissemination³⁶¹. Consequently, they do not have the capabilities, knowledge, or personnel to determine whether any particular information among the millions or billions of bytes passing over their networks is infringing IPRs³⁶². In particular, small ISPs which are still prevalent in Europe, may find this task very difficult, almost impossible³⁶³. Intermediaries, have neither the ability nor the obligation to take in account the numerous legal and public policy considerations that a court must considers in deciding a case of allegedly illegal information or activity³⁶⁴. However, even if they wanted to take proactive measures *i.e.* "good Samaritan actions", as it has been pointed out³⁶⁵, they would be discouraged from doing so³⁶⁶. Although the ECD, in fact, does not prohibit proactive monitoring on the service provider's own initiative, the problem is that such activities may result in

³⁵⁶ J. BAYER, op. cit., p. 99.

³⁵⁷ R. JULIÀ-BARCELÓ – K. J. KOELMAN, op. cit., p. 232.

³⁵⁸ *Ivi*, p. 232.

³⁵⁹ *Ivi*, p. 233.

³⁶⁰ Ibid.

³⁶¹ *Ivi*, p. 234.

³⁶² *Ibid*.

³⁶³ Ibid.

³⁶⁴ Ibid.

³⁶⁵ See *supra*, §1.3.6.3.

³⁶⁶ A. HOFFMANN – A. GASPAROTTI, op. cit., p. 27.

obtaining knowledge of the illegal content or activity, or at least becoming aware of facts or circumstances from which the illegality is apparent³⁶⁷. As a result, this could lead hosting providers to lose their liability exemption if they do not promptly ban or remove the relevant content³⁶⁸. This contradiction is also defined as "Good Samaritan paradox", to which, *inter alia*, the Proposal for a Regulation concerning Digital Services seeks to regulate³⁶⁹.

Third, as it has been analyzed³⁷⁰, Article 15 of the ECD prohibits Member States from imposing on online intermediaries a general obligation to monitor information that they transmit or store³⁷¹. This prohibition refers solely to monitoring of general nature and does not concern monitoring obligation in a specific case³⁷². In fact, national courts can impose injunctions on ISPs to prevent particular IPRs' infringements and this obviously requires a certain degree of monitoring³⁷³. However, the legislation does not specify what is the limit between the duties of care and general monitoring and distinguishing "general" from "specific" supervising is very problematic³⁷⁴. One of the main consequences in this regard is that there is a lack of detailed regulation of the permissible scope of injunctions³⁷⁵ and the fact large internet platforms frequently use automated filtering systems on the basis of ECD's Recital 40 adds to the legal uncertainty surrounding online content monitoring³⁷⁶. Recital 40, in detail, states that the liability rules «does not preclude the development and effective operation (...) of technical surveillance instruments made possible by digital technology»³⁷⁷. In this respect, the evaluation of the case law concerning the Directive and the new legislations on national and European level show that there is a certain tendency to impose more or stricter specific obligations on ISPs to act to tackle illegal

³⁶⁷ *Ibid*.

³⁶⁸ Ibid.

³⁶⁹ See *infra*, § 3.

³⁷⁰ See *supra*, §1.3.7.
³⁷¹ T. MADIEGA, op. cit., p. 6.

³⁷² *Ibid*.

³⁷³ *Ibid*.

³⁷⁴ *Ibid*.

³⁷⁵ A. HOFFMANN – A. GASPAROTTI, op. cit., p. 10.

³⁷⁶ T. MADIEGA, op. cit., p. 6.

³⁷⁷ Ibid.

content, examples emerge from the Directive on Copyright in the Digital Single Market^{378 379}.

Fourth, each of the aforementioned legal uncertainty is compounded by the fact that the ECD provisions have been differently transposed into national legal system³⁸⁰. This could have caused different interpretation of the solution outlined in the Directive or just a diverse development of those issues for which the ECD does not contain specific rules³⁸¹. In such cases, obviously, national disparities increase in the absence of a harmonized regime at European level³⁸² and legal divergence is hardly reconcilable with the global nature of digital models.

Moreover, the ECD manifests limits due to digital economy which has profoundly transformed during the two-decade life of the Directive, exceeding the adaptability margin of the ECD provisions³⁸³. The evolution of digitalization, in fact, has revealed additional hard-to-fix gaps against which even interpretative efforts are not enough³⁸⁴. In this regard, in Chapter § 3, it will see in detail how the legislator is trying to run to the remedies proposing the new *Digital Services Act* (hereinafter referred to as 'DSA'). Setting new *«horizontal rules covering all services and all types of illegal content, including goods or services»³⁸⁵*, the DSA amends and updates the ECD³⁸⁶. It aspires to foster a better environment for innovation, to eliminate old legislative paradigms at the same time protecting users and safeguarding fundamental rights³⁸⁷. The transformation of today's social and economic environment in fact is too significant and far-reaching to merely force current rules to conform³⁸⁸. Reinvigorated context-specific and sector-specific solutions are without doubt needed³⁸⁹.

³⁷⁸ See infra, § 2.

³⁷⁹ A. HOFFMANN – A. GASPAROTTI, op. cit., p. 26.

 $^{^{380}\,}$ T. Rodríguez de las Heras Ballell, op. cit., p. 2.

³⁸¹ *Ivi*, p. 3.

³⁸² *Ibid*.

³⁸³ *Ibid.*

³⁸⁴ *Ivi*, p. 4.

³⁸⁵ European Commission, *Digital Services Act – Questions and Answers*, Brussels, 15.12.2020, p.
2.

³⁸⁶ Ibid.

³⁸⁷ Ibid. Cfr. G. FROSIO – C. GEIGER, Taking Fundamentals Rights Seriously in the Digital Service Act's Platform Liability Regime, cit.

³⁸⁸ T. RODRÍGUEZ DE LAS HERAS BALLELL, op. cit., p. 4.

³⁸⁹ *Ivi*, p. 3. Cfr. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 239.

In the face of this latter need, it must be remarked that the solid horizontally approach of the ECD (and the DSA) may gradually start fragmenting with the adoption of sectoral rules intended to strike a fair balance between conflicting interests³⁹⁰. Since the entry into force of the ECD, in fact, many sectoral rules have been adopted in the European Union. One of the most relevant examples in this regard, and a very important piece of legislation for this study, is the *Directive (EU) 2019/790 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 17 April 2019 on copyright and related rights in the Digital Single Market and amending Directives 96/9/EC and 2001/29/EC, also named as Copyright Directive that is a <i>lex specialis* with respect to the ECD and the DSA.

³⁹⁰ T. RODRÍGUEZ DE LAS HERAS BALLELL, op. cit., p. 5.

CHAPTER 2

THE COPYRIGHT DIRECTIVE IN THE DIGITAL SINGLE MARKET: FOCUS ON ARTICLE 17

SUMMARY: 2.1. The birth of the Directive on Copyright in the Digital Single Market – 2.2. Article 17 of the CDSM – 2.2.1. The rationale behind Article 17: The value gap – 2.2.2. The OCSSPs – 2.2.3. The notion of communication to the public and the authorization models – 2.2.4. Derogating from Article 14 of the ECD: The specific liability regime in the absence of authorization – 2.2.4.1. Article 17(4)(a): *«best efforts to obtain an authorisation»* – 2.2.4.2. Article 17(4)(b): *«best efforts to ensure the unavailability of specific works and other subject matter (…)»* – 2.2.4.3. Article 17(4)(c): Notice-and-takedown and Notice-and-staydown – 2.2.5. The exceptional liability regime for new OCSSPs – 2.2.6. The protection of users' rights and the complaint and redress mechanism – 2.2.7. Article 17(8): No obligation to monitor and the need for *«transparency»* – 2.3. A closer look to Article 17: The *«triangular dilemma»* and the difficult balance with fundamental rights

2.1. The birth of the Directive on Copyright in the Digital Single Market

As it has been underlined in § 1.2., IPRs infringements on online platforms largely involve copyright. Digital technologies and the widespread use of the Internet have changed the way creative content is created and distributed ³⁹¹. Today, it is very easy to make copies of content digitally, so much so that people often expect access to it anytime and anywhere in the Digital Single Market and when this is not possible, *«they find it hard to understand why»*³⁹². European copyright rules need thus to be updated and adjusted to this innovative environment and the option of new obligations on ISPs shall be considered³⁹³.

³⁹¹ Cfr. Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Region, *Towards a modern, more European copyright framework*, Brussels, 9.12.2015, COM (2015) 626, final, p.2. ³⁹² *Ibid.*

³⁹³ G. FROSIO, *Digital piracy debunked: a short note on digital threats and intermediary liability*, in *Internet Policy Review*, Vol. V, Issue I, 23.03.2016., p. 1.

New rules should be built not just to make the most of the good opportunities that digitalization can offer, but also to make sure that the legislation continues *«to provide a high level of protection for right holders»*³⁹⁴, safeguarding at the same time other interests and fundamental rights at stake.

It is true that the background of the Directive on Copyright in the Digital Single Market (hereinafter referred to as 'CDSM') is just «the new digital environment framed by the European Union»³⁹⁵. Starting from the first decade of 2000s, the EU identified the digitalization as a fundamental element in its political agenda³⁹⁶. Launching the strategy of *Europe 2020*³⁹⁷, the intention was to create and implement a Digital Single Market and the importance of having a valid copyright's regulation was evident from the beginning³⁹⁸. More precisely, reading the 2010 Communication from the Commission A Digital Agenda for Europe³⁹⁹, it emerges that the absence of a precise legislative framework on copyright across European Union was complicating the online availability of knowledge and cultural goods⁴⁰⁰. In order to achieve a Digital Market, *inter alia*, it was necessary to maximize the online distribution's potential by reconciling the need to increase the availability of creative content with the rights holders' interest for «an adequate remuneration and protection for their works⁴⁰¹. On this trail, the idea of modifying «long-lasting»⁴⁰² pieces of copyright legislation which were no longer fit to administrate an environment based on internet «was never abandoned»⁴⁰³. Among those acts there is the Directive 2001/29/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 22 May 2001 on the harmonization of certain aspects of copyright and related rights in the information society, the

³⁹⁴ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Region, *Towards a modern, more European copyright framework*, cit., p. 2.

³⁹⁵ F. FERRI, *The dark side(s) of the EU Directive on copyright and related rights in the Digital Single Market*, in *China-EU Law Journal*, 23.10.2020, p. 2.

³⁹⁶ Ibid.

³⁹⁷ Communication from the Commission, *EUROPE 2020. A strategy for smart, sustainable and inclusive growth*, Brussels, 3.03.2010, COM (2010), final.

³⁹⁸ F. FERRI, op. cit., pp. 2-6.

³⁹⁹ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, *A Digital Agenda for Europe*, Brussels, 19.05.2010, COM (2010), 245, final.

⁴⁰⁰ *Ivi*, p. 8.

⁴⁰¹ F. FERRI, op. cit., p. 3.

⁴⁰² *Ibid*.

⁴⁰³ *Ivi*, p. 4.

Information Society Directive⁴⁰⁴. The latter, that is a *«milestone in the field of* copyright»⁴⁰⁵, introduces minimal harmonization norms on some areas of copyright and related rights in the context of digital information society, establishing also exclusive author rights and several discretionary exceptions that Member States are free to adopt into national law⁴⁰⁶. However, as already noted in this and other⁴⁰⁷ paragraphs, the way in which users interact with elements protected by IPRs, in this case by copyright, has changed over the years. Digital piracy has evolved exposing rights and creators to significant risks and the Information Society Directive is not able to adequately *«tackle acts of illegal* uploading of copyrighted materials on platforms sharing those content with the wider public»⁴⁰⁸. The ECD regulates in parallel the ISPs' liability for online IPRs infringements but, as it has been discussed at length in the previous Chapter, it too needs an amendment being no longer up to date. In a nutshell, «taking steps»⁴⁰⁹ towards an effective copyright regulation in the Digital Single Market necessitates modernizing the legislative framework outlined in the Information Society Directive⁴¹⁰.

The adoption of the CDSM has been a very long and contested process. Despite its creation *«was considered an urgent step to take»*⁴¹¹, until 2016 no official ideas were presented⁴¹². In 2018, Members of the European Parliament voted not to proceed to the negotiation stage for the approval of the 2016's Proposal, but to reopen the debate on it⁴¹³. Then, on 12 September 2018 a revised document was approved by the Parliament and the final version, which resulted from the negotiations during formal trilogue meetings, was presented on 13

⁴⁰⁴ *Ibid*.

⁴⁰⁵ *Ibid*.

⁴⁰⁶ *Ibid*.

⁴⁰⁷ See *supra*, § 1.2.

⁴⁰⁸ F. FERRI, op. cit., p. 4.

⁴⁰⁹ Ibid.

⁴¹⁰ *Ibid*.

⁴¹¹ Ivi, p. 5.

⁴¹² Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, Brussels, 14.09.2016, COM (2016), 593, final. F. FERRI, op. cit., p. 5. J. QUINTAIS, *The New Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive: A Critical Look*, in *European Intellectual Property Review 2020(1)*, 14.10.2019, p. 2.

⁴¹³ G. FROSIO – S. MENDIS, *Monitoring and Filtering: European Reform or Global Trend?*, in G. FROSIO (ed.), *Oxford Handbook of Online Intermediary Liability*, Oxford University Press, 05.2020, p. 10.

February 2019⁴¹⁴. The CDSM was so approved by the Council of the European Union on 15 April 2019⁴¹⁵. The path to it enter into force has been marked by many discussions and oppositions. In particular, the clash was, and still today is, between major tech companies, most Internet users and many human rights advocates who demand to enable the free movement of internet content to its fullest extent possible, worrying about the protection of fundamental rights and media groups, newspaper and publishers who want to ensure a high level of protection for the material that circulate on online platforms⁴¹⁶.

The CDSM is a *lex specialis* with respect to the ECD and the forthcoming *Digital Services Act*⁴¹⁷. Both the latter and the CDSM in fact regulate the liability of ISPs for infringements committed online but, because of its special nature concerning copyright law, the CDSM overrides the horizontal Digital Services Act *i.e. lex generalis.*

Analyzing the CDSM, it can be said that it aims at pursuing a fourfold intervention in the following areas:

a) exceptions and limitations to the right of reproduction with respect to purposes of education and public interest;

b) facilitation of licensing agreements;

c) extension of the rights referred to in Articles 2 and 3 par. 2 of Information Society Directive to newspaper publishers for the digital use of their publications.

d) creation of new and more precise obligations for hosting service providers⁴¹⁸.

⁴¹⁴ European Parliament Press Release, Parliament to review copyright rules in September, 05.07.2018, available https://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/en/pressat: room/20180628IPR06809/parliament-to-review-copyright-rules-in-september.

⁴¹⁵ J. QUINTAIS, The New Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive: A Critical Look, cit., pp. 2-3. ⁴¹⁶ See infra, § 2.3. J. QUINTAIS, The New Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive: A

Critical Look, cit., pp. 2-3.

⁴¹⁷ See infra, § 3. The Commission establishes that the DSA «leaves (...) other acts, which are to be considered lex specialis in relation to the generally applicable framework set out in this Regulation, unaffected». Recital 9 of the DSA. DSA's Recital 11 specifies also that the new proposed Regulation «is without prejudice to the rules of Union law on copyright and related rights, which establish specific rules and procedures that should remain unaffected».

⁴¹⁸ M. C. DAGA – A. DE GAETANO, Direttiva UE sul diritto d'autore, gli impatti in Italia: pro e contro, in Network Digital 360, 05.04.2019, available at: https://www.agendadigitale.eu/culturadigitale/direttiva-ue-sul-diritto-dautore-gli-impatti-in-italia-pro-e-contro/.

With reference to the point d) just mentioned, it must be reported that the draft Article 13, which corresponds to Article 17 of the current CDSM, is one of the most, if not the most, controversial provision of this Directive. This Article refers to the use of copyright protected content by online content-sharing service providers (hereinafter referred to as 'OCSSPs') and it establishes specific and complex rules for their liability. This Article is a lex specialis to Article 14 of the ECD⁴¹⁹ and, according to some authors, also to Article 3 of the Information Society Directive⁴²⁰. For what concern the act of communication to the public provided for in Article 3 of the Information Society Directive, the CDSM «does not introduce a new right in the European Union's copyright law»⁴²¹, but it «specifically regulates the act of 'communication to the public' in the limited circumstances covered by this provision 'for the purposes of this Directive'^{*422}. Thus, the European Commission specifies that «the Member States should specifically implement this provision rather than relying simply on their national implementation of the Article 3 of Directive 2001/29/EC»⁴²³.

Article 17 of the CDSM will be studied in the subsequent paragraphs in each of its complex 10 paragraphs. It will be discovered below what is the rationale behind Article 17, who are OCSSPs, what the legislator means for «an act of communication to the public»⁴²⁴ in the CDSM, what he is referring to talking about an *«authorisation from the rightholders»*⁴²⁵ required to ISPs and how is the specific liability regime designed for OCSSPs in the absence of such an authorisation. This Chapter will also deal with the exceptional ability regime established for new OCSSPs, with the examination of the exceptions and

⁴¹⁹ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, Brussels, 4.06.2021, COM(2021) 288, final, p. 2.

⁴²⁰ Cfr. E. ROSATI, Five considerations for the transposition and application of Article 17 of the DSM Directive, in Journal of Intellectual Property Law & Practice, Vol. XVI, No. III, 2021. Cfr. V. FALCE – N. M. F. FARAONE, Direttiva Copyright e line guida: focus sll'articolo 17, in Network Digital 360, 24.11.2021, available at: https://www.agendadigitale.eu/mercati-digitali/direttivacopyright-e-linee-guida-focus-sullarticolo-17/.

⁴²¹ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, Brussels, 4.06.2021, COM(2021) 288, final, p. 2.

⁴²² *Ibid.* Article 17(1) of the CDSM.

⁴²³ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 2. ⁴²⁴ Article 17(1) of the CDSM.

⁴²⁵ *Ibid*.

limitations provided for the users' safeguard in Article 17(7) and with the Article 17(9)'s complaint and redress mechanism in this regard envisaged. The paragraph will also make a reference to Article 17(8). Finally, it will be critically evaluated and studied the resulting balance between the monitoring and filtering online measures provided by the CDSM and the (needed) protection of fundamental rights. It will emerge a sort of *«triangular dilemma»*⁴²⁶ to solve that imply an intricate interplay between users', intermediaries', and rightholders' interests.

2.2. Article 17 of the CDSM

2.2.1. The rationale behind Article 17: the value gap

Dussolier points out that *«the essential aim of Article 17 is to alleviate a perceived unfairness in exploitation of works on the Internet*»⁴²⁷. The traditional content industry, including main commercial TVs, audiovisual producers, and major publishers, argue that, with the advent of Internet and social media, a good part of their value is now "snatched" by large online platforms – such as YouTube, Instagram and eBay - hosting content uploaded by users and earn in various ways, including through online advertising⁴²⁸. The rationale of Article 17, in fact, assumes that ISPs operating on the basis of *«an ad-funded»*⁴²⁹ business model do not obtain licenses from rightsholders for the works they store on their platforms⁴³⁰. Considering YouTube for example, this situation acquires enormous

⁴²⁶ C. GEIGER – B. J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, in GRUR International, Vol. LXX, No. VI, 30.01.2021, p. 63.

⁴²⁷ S. DUSSOLIER, The 2019 Directive on Copyright in the Digital Single Market: Some Progress, a Few Bad Choices, and an Overall Failed Ambition, in Common Market Law Review, Vol. LVII, No. IV, 08.2020, p. 1008.

⁴²⁸ I. GENNA, *Ombre (più che luci) della riforma europea del copyright*, in lastampa.it, publication date: 20.06.2018, last update: 24.06.2019, available at: https://www.lastampa.it/economia/2018/06/20/news/ombre-piu-che-luci-della-riforma-europea-del-copyright-1.34025995.

⁴²⁹ T. SPOERRI, On Upload-Filters and other Competitive Advantages for Big Tech Companies under Article 17 of the Directive on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, in Journal of Intellectual Property, Information Technology and Electronic Commerce Law (JIPITEC), 2019, p. 184.

⁴³⁰ Ivi, p. 174. M. HUSOVEC, The Promises of Algorithmic Copyright Enforcement: Takedown or Staydown? Which is Superior? And Why?, in Columbia Journal of Law & Arts, publication date:

dimensions. «The primary source for access to music»⁴³¹ in Europe in fact «is not streaming services like Spotify»⁴³² (even if this is on rise), but the video sharing platform YouTube⁴³³. The latter in fact is a large platform used by more than 1.300.000.000 persons on which nearly 5 billion videos are watched every day and 300 hours uploaded each minute⁴³⁴. The content that is on YouTube is uploaded autonomously by the users and not by the platform so that the videos that appear are a «mix»⁴³⁵ of copies of existing material and content created directly by users⁴³⁶. Despite Google, which operates YouTube, affirms that between October 2017 and September 2018 the OCSSP has paid more than 1.8 billions of dollars to the music industry, this seems to be not enough and the right holders are still demanding for more returns from tech giants⁴³⁷. Therefore, with the goal of closing the so-called "value gap", Frosio and Mendis evidence that the CDSM will require *«OCSSPs to engage in a more proactive role in preventing the* availability of copyright-infringing content over services provided by them in order to enable rightholders to receive appropriate remuneration for the use of their works»⁴³⁸. The CDSM indeed forces OCSSPs to put their «best efforts»⁴³⁹ to enter into licensing agreements with right holders, trying in this way to strengthen their negotiation powers⁴⁴⁰. Before getting to that, however, it is necessary to fix some fundamentals in Article 17, starting from the identification of OCSSPs.

⁴³⁵ *Ivi*, p. 1010.

^{23.09.2018,} last update: 13.12.2018, available at: https://papers.csrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3239040, p. 3.

⁴³¹ S. DUSSOLIER, op. cit., p. 1008.

⁴³² *Ibid*.

⁴³³ *Ibid*.

⁴³⁴ Cfr. *Ibid*.

⁴³⁶ Cfr. Ibid.

⁴³⁷ T. SPOERRI, op. cit., p. 175. Cfr. J. QUINTAIS, *The New Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive: A Critical Look*, cit., p. 20.

⁴³⁸ G. FROSIO – S. MENDIS, *Monitoring and Filtering: European Reform or Global Trend?*, cit., p. 11. Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, Brussels, 14.09.2016, COM (2016), 593, final. Part 1 of the Explanatory Memorandum of to the CDSM Proposal states that *«Evolution of digital technologies has led to the emergence of new business models and reinforced the role of the Internet as the main marketplace for the distribution and access to copyright-protected content. (...) It is therefore necessary to guarantee that authors and rightholders receive a fair share of the value that is generated by the use of their works and other subject matter».*

⁴³⁹ Article 17(4). See *infra*, § 2.2.4.

⁴⁴⁰ Cfr. Recital 61 of the CDSM. T. SPOERRI, op. cit., p. 175.

2.2.2. The OCSSPs

Article 17 of the CDSM applies to OCSSPs. The first paragraph of Article 2(6) of the CDSM identifies an OCSSP as a *«provider of an information society* service of which the main or one of the main purposes is to store and give the public access to a large amount of copyright-protected works or other protected subject matter uploaded by its users, which it organizes and promotes for profitmaking purposes». The first requirement to be fulfilled refers to the necessity that the intermediary is an Information Society Service «as defined in Article 1(1)(b)of Directive (EU) 2015/15357»441. The Commission specifies that the terms of «main purpose» or «one of the main purposes» provided for in Article 2(6) should be understood to be the *«predominant function»*⁴⁴² of the OCSSP and that it should also be *«technology and business model neutral in order to be future proof*»⁴⁴³. The need to *«store and give the public access»* correspondingly refer to the «content storage that is more than temporary»⁴⁴⁴ and «to access to the content stored which is given to the public»⁴⁴⁵. For what concern the «large amount», the legislators do not provide for any qualification and the Commission suggests that «Member States should refrain from quantifying 'large amount' in their national law in order to avoid legal fragmentation through a potentially different scope of service providers covered in different Member States»⁴⁴⁶. Recital 63 explains in this regard that *«the assessment of whether an online content-sharing service* provider stores and gives access to a large amount of copyright-protected content should be made on a case-by-case basis and should take account of a combination of elements, such as the audience of the and the number of files of copyrightprotected content uploaded by the users of the service». Another requirement that fall under the definition of OCSSPs is to organize and promote the content

⁴⁴¹ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 4. See supra, § 1.3.2.

⁴⁴² Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 4.

⁴⁴³ *Ibid.*

⁴⁴⁴ *Ibid*.

⁴⁴⁵ *Ibid*.

⁴⁴⁶ *Ibid*.

uploaded by users for profit-making purposes. The legislators provide that the *«profit»*⁴⁴⁷ from the content uploaded *«may be obtained either directly or indirectly from its organization and promotion in order to attract a larger audience, including by categorizing it and using targeted promotion within it»⁴⁴⁸. The profit motive should not be assumed just because the service is an economic operator or because of <i>«its legal form»*⁴⁴⁹ and *«it has to be linked to the profits made from the organization and promotion of the content uploaded by the users in a manner to attract a wider audience, for example, but not exclusively, by placing advertisement next to the content uploaded by their users»*⁴⁵⁰.

In turn, the second paragraph of Article 2(6) provides for non-exhaustive list of ISPs or services that are not included in the definition of OCSSPs «within the *meaning*^{*451} of the CDSM, being in this way *«excluded from the application of* Article 17»⁴⁵². It refers in particular to «not-for-profit online encyclopedias, notfor-profit educational and scientific repositories, open source softwaredeveloping and-sharing platforms, providers of electronic communications services as defined in Directive (EU) 2018/1972, online marketplaces, businessto-business cloud services and cloud services that allow users to upload content for their own use»⁴⁵³. Recital 62 specifies in fact that are not covered by the CDSM «services that have a main purpose other than that of enabling users to upload and share a large amount of copyright-protected content with the purpose with obtaining profit from that activity. The latter services include, for instance, electronic communication services within the meaning of Directive (EU) 2018/1972 of the European Parliament and of the Council, as well as providers of business-to-business cloud services and cloud services, which allow users to upload content for their own use, such as cyberlockers, or online marketplaces the main activity of which is online retail, and not giving access to copyrightprotected content». The same Recital 62 adds also that *«in order to ensure a high*

⁴⁴⁷ Article 2(6) of the CDSM.

⁴⁴⁸ Cfr. Recital 62 of the CDSM. Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market*, cit., p. 5.

⁴⁴⁹ *Ibid*.

⁴⁵⁰ *Ibid*.

⁴⁵¹ *Ivi*, p. 3.

⁴⁵² *Ibid*.

⁴⁵³ Second paragraph of Article 2(6) of the CDSM.

level of copyright protection, the liability exemption mechanism provided for in this Directive should not apply to service providers the main purpose of which is to engage in or to facilitate copyright protection», evidently meaning «operators like the Pirate Bay or other websites»⁴⁵⁴ that make infringing content easily available⁴⁵⁵.

In sum, Article 17 of the CDSM is addressed to OCSSPS that *«play an important role on the online content market by competing with other online content services, such as online audio and video streaming services, for the same audiences*»⁴⁵⁶. By writing this, the legislator seems to be clearly referring to *«platforms like YouTube, Facebook, and DailyMotion»*⁴⁵⁷. The CDSM tries indeed to close the abovementioned "value gap" *«by compelling platforms which obtain commercial profit through the sharing of copyright-protected content uploaded by users to appropriately remunerate rightholders*»⁴⁵⁸. The problem, however, lies not in the *«legitimate objective»*⁴⁵⁹ pursued by the legislators, but rather in how they try to achieve it⁴⁶⁰. As it will be studied further below, in fact, an imperfect regulation that does not take into account the various interests at stake could lead to a serious imbalance between users', intermediaries' and rightholders' positions, threating the protection of their fundamental rights⁴⁶¹.

2.2.3. The notion of communication to the public and the authorization models

⁴⁵⁴ S. DUSSOLIER, op. cit., p. 1012.

⁴⁵⁵ Ibid.

⁴⁵⁶ Recital 62 of the CDSM.

⁴⁵⁷ G. FROSIO – S. MENDIS, Monitoring and Filtering: European Reform or Global Trend?, cit., p.
11. K. GRISSE, After the storm—examing the final version of Article 17 of the new Directive (EU) 2019/790, in Journal of Intellectual Property Law & Practice, Vol. XIV, No. XI, 2019, p. 2.

⁴⁵⁸ G. FROSIO – S. MENDIS, *Monitoring and Filtering: European Reform or Global Trend?*, cit., p. 11. See *supra* § 2.2.1.

⁴⁵⁹ G. FROSIO – S. MENDIS, *Monitoring and Filtering: European Reform or Global Trend?*, cit., p. 11.

⁴⁶⁰ *Ibid*.

⁴⁶¹ Ibid. Cfr. J. QUINTAIS, The New Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive: A Critical Look, cit. Cfr. C. GEIGER – B. J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit. See infra § 2.3.

Article 17(1) of the CDSM establishes that «Member States shall provide that an online content-sharing provider performs an act of communication to the public or an act of making available to the public for the purposes of this Directive when it gives the public access to copyright-protected works or other protected subject matter uploaded by its users». OCSSPS shall thus «obtain an authorization from the rightholders referred to in Article 3(1) and (2) of Directive 2001/29/EC, for instance by concluding a licensing agreement, in order to communicate to the public or make available to the public works or other subject matter»⁴⁶². According to Grisse, the right to prohibit or authorize an act of communication to the public or making available of protected subject matter «is an exclusive right of authors and related rightholders, contained in and harmonized by Article 3(1)+(2) of $*^{463}$ the Information Society Directive. Because there is not a specific definition of communication to the public in the CDSM, to understand this notion it must refer to the Information Society Directive⁴⁶⁴ and to the CJEU case-law, who has strived to make this concept increasingly clear⁴⁶⁵. In particular, the judges have essentially built the concept of communication to the public around the notions of "act of communication" and "public"⁴⁶⁶. As for the first, the orientation according to which the act of communication occurs both in the hypothesis of transmission or re-transmission of a protected work and in the case in which the mere making available of the work allow the public to have access to it is now consolidated⁴⁶⁷. In the latter case, the CJEU focused indeed on the "indispensable" or "essential" role of the ISPs and on the intentional nature of their intervention⁴⁶⁸. «The mere provision of physical facilities for enabling or making a communication does not in itself amount to communication within the meaning of»⁴⁶⁹ the Information Society Directive, but the same cannot be said in the case in which the installation of these physical facilities allow users to access

⁴⁶² Article 17(1) of the CDSM.

⁴⁶³ K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 3. See *supra*. Cfr. J. KOO, *The Right of Communication to the Public in EU Copyright Law*, Hart Publishing, 17.12.2020.

⁴⁶⁴ See *supra*, § 1.

⁴⁶⁵ Cfr. G. COLANGELO, *Responsabilità degli intermediari online ed enforcement del diritto d'autore*, cit., p. 26.

⁴⁶⁶ *Ibid.* K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 3.

⁴⁶⁷ Cfr. G. COLANGELO, *Responsabilità degli intermediari online ed enforcement del diritto d'autore*, cit., p. 26.

⁴⁶⁸ Ibid.

⁴⁶⁹ Recital 27 of the Information Society Directive.

the protected works⁴⁷⁰. It is worth noting, however, that, referring to the concept of «indispensable» and «essential» already mentioned, in the last few years the judges have broadened the hypotheses in which a hosting service provider does an act of communication to the public⁴⁷¹. As evidenced by the *Filmspeler*⁴⁷² and the *Pirate Bay*⁴⁷³ cases, indeed, an act of communication will take place when the intermediary intervenes with the full knowledge of the consequences of his behavior to give his users access to a protected work, both in the case in which, in the absence of his intervention, such users would not be able to consult the work disseminated and when that access would simply be more difficult⁴⁷⁴. In addition, despite, traditionally, the profit-making purpose is not relevant in the identification of an act of communication, the above-mentioned GS Media⁴⁷⁵ case has strengthened its relevance⁴⁷⁶. In the sentence's paragraph 51, the CJEU established in fact that *«when the posting of hyperlinks is carried out for profit, it* can be expected that the person who posted such a link carries out the necessary checks to ensure that the work concerned is not illegally published on the website to which those hyperlinks lead, so that it must be presumed that that posting has occurred with the full knowledge of the protected nature of that work and the possible lack of consent to publication on the internet by the copyright holder»⁴⁷⁷. In these cases, and *«in so far as that rebuttable presumption is not rebutted»*⁴⁷⁸ the judges explain, «the act of posting a hyperlink to a work which was illegally placed on the internet constitutes a 'communication to the public' within the meaning of Article 3(1) of Directive 2001/29»⁴⁷⁹. Regarding the notion of "public", instead, the judges have specified that it concerns an unspecified and

⁴⁷⁰ Cfr. Case C-527/15 Filmspeler. G. COLANGELO, Responsabilità degli intermediari online ed enforcement del diritto d'autore, cit., p. 26.

⁴⁷¹ G. COLANGELO, *Responsabilità degli intermediari online ed enforcement del diritto d'autore*, cit., p. 26.

⁴⁷² Case C-527/15, paragraphs 31 and 41.

⁴⁷³ Case C-610/15, paragraphs 36 and 37.

⁴⁷⁴ G. COLANGELO, *Responsabilità degli intermediari online ed enforcement del diritto d'autore*, cit., p. 27.

⁴⁷⁵ Case C-160/15. See *infra* § 1.3.6.2.

⁴⁷⁶ G. COLANGELO, *Responsabilità degli intermediari online ed enforcement del diritto d'autore*, cit., p. 27.

⁴⁷⁷ *Ibid.* Cfr. S. DUSSOLIER, op. cit., p. 1029.

⁴⁷⁸ G. COLANGELO, Responsabilità degli intermediari online ed enforcement del diritto d'autore,

cit., p. 27. Cfr. S. DUSSOLIER, op. cit., p. 1029.

⁴⁷⁹ G. COLANGELO, *Responsabilità degli intermediari online ed enforcement del diritto d'autore*, cit., p. 27. Cfr. S. DUSSOLIER, op. cit., p. 1029.

considerable number of potential viewers (above a certain threshold)⁴⁸⁰. Moreover, in order to be qualified as act of communication to the public, «a protected work must be communicated using specific technical means, different from those previously used or, failing that, to a 'new public', that is to say, to a public that was not already taken into account by the copyright holders when they authorised the initial communication to the public of their work»⁴⁸¹. After having briefly analyzed the concept of communication to the public, however, a question arises spontaneously. One wonder about the true nature of the relationship between Article 3 of the Information Society Directive and Article 17 of the CDSM. As it has been already written in § 2.1., the Commission declares that the CDSM, together with its Article 17, is *lex specialis* to the Information Society Directive⁴⁸². This would mean *«that Member States would not be able to rely, in* their transpositions of Article 17, on their earlier implementations of either directive with regard to the notion of 'authorization' or 'communication to the public'»⁴⁸³. Some authors like Jan Bernt Nordemann and Julian Waiblinge, arguing about the German implementation Proposal of the CDSM⁴⁸⁴, suggests however that only components of Article 17 are a special case⁴⁸⁵. Also Eleonora

https://ec.europa.eu/newsroom/dae/document.cfm?doc_id.68591, p. 3.

⁴⁸⁰ G. COLANGELO, *Responsabilità degli intermediari online ed enforcement del diritto d'autore*, cit., p. 27. Case C-160/15, paragraph 36. Case C-610/15, paragraph 27. Case C-527/15, paragraph 45.

⁴⁸¹ Case C-160/15 (*Gs Media* case), paragraph 37. Cfr. *Svensson and Others* Case, C-466/12, paragraph 24. Cfr. Case C-610/15, paragraph 28. Cfr. Case C-527/15, paragraph 47. G. COLANGELO, *Responsabilità degli intermediari online ed enforcement del diritto d'autore*, cit., p. 28.

⁴⁸² See *supra*, § 2.1. Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market*, cit., p. 3.

⁴⁸³ E. ROSATI, Five considerations for the transposition and application of Article 17 of the DSM Directive, cit., p. 267. European Commission, Targeted Consultation Addressed to the Participants to the Stakeholder Dialogue on Article 17 of the Directive on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, 2020, available at:

⁴⁸⁴ Second Draft Act adapting copyright law to the requirements of the Digital Single Market, available
at:

https://www.bmjv.de/SharedDocs/Gesetzgebungsverfahren/Dokumente/DiskE_II_Anpassung%20 Urheberrecht_digitaler_Binnenmarkt_englischeInfo.pdf;jsessionid=84FAC41AEF1CD4D70C008 EED64C26246.2_cid324?__blob=publicationFile&v=4.

⁴⁸⁵ M. HUSOVEC – J.P. QUINTAIS, Article 17 of the Copyright Directive: Why the German implementation proposal is compatible with EU law – Part 1, in Kluwer Copyright Blog, 26.08.2020, available at: http://copyrightblog.kluweriplaw.com/2020/08/26/article-17-of-the-copyright-directive-why-the-german-implementation-proposal-is-compatible-with-eu-law-part-1/.

Cfr. J. B. NORDEMANN – J. WAIBLINGE, Art. 17 DSMCD: a class of its own? How to implement Art. 17 into the existing national copyright acts, including a comment on the recent German

Rosati seems to be of the same opinion⁴⁸⁶. Effectively, concerning the notion of communication to the public, Recital 64 of the CDSM specifies that «online content-sharing providers perform an act of communication to the public or of making available to the public when they give the public access to copyright protected works or other protected subject matter uploaded by their users». This does not imply that only OCSSPs «perform acts of communication to the public or other restricted acts»487. The same Recital 64 refers to a «concept of communication to the public or of making available to the public elsewhere under Union Law», affirming that *«the possible application of Article 3(1) and (2) of* Directive 2001/29/EC to such service providers for purposes falling outside the scope of this Directive» are not affected. It emerges that the notion of communication to the public should be interpreted in accordance with the equivalent concept in the Information Society Directive⁴⁸⁸. Therefore, Article 17 does not provide for a *«sub-category of Article 3»*⁴⁸⁹ or *«a sui generis right»*⁴⁹⁰, it refers to the same right and Member States cannot «alter the scope thereof or introduce exceptions and limitations to Article 17 beyond what the law of the *European Union does allow*^{*491}.

OCSSPs who perform *«an act of communication to the public or making available to the public»*⁴⁹² should obtain an *«authorisation»*⁴⁹³ from right holders. This latter term is not specifically described in the CDSM; the legislator in fact

implement-art-17-into-the-existing-national-copyright-acts-including-a-comment-on-the-recentgerman-discussion-draft-part-2/?doing_wp_cron=1597144877.2035028934478759765625. Cfr. E. ROSATI, *The legal nature of Article 17 of the Copyright DSM Directive, the (lack of) freedom of Member States and why the German implementation proposal is not compatible with EU law*, in *Journal of Intellectual Property Law & Practice*, Vol. XV, Issue XI, 11.2020, pp. 874-878. ⁴⁸⁶ E. BOSATI, *Eive considerations for the transposition and application of Article 17 of the DSM*

Discussion Draft – Part 2, in *Kluwer Copyright Blog*, 17.07.2020, available at: http://copyrightblog.kluweriplaw.com/2020/07/17/art-17-dsmcd-a-class-of-its-own-how-to-

⁴⁸⁶ E. ROSATI, Five considerations for the transposition and application of Article 17 of the DSM Directive, cit., p. 267.

⁴⁸⁷ Ibid.

⁴⁸⁸ *Ibid.* Cfr. K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 5.

⁴⁸⁹ E. ROSATI, *Five considerations for the transposition and application of Article 17 of the DSM Directive*, cit., p. 267.

⁴⁹⁰ Ibid.

⁴⁹¹ Ibid. Cfr. Association Littéraire et Artistique Internationale, Second Opinion on Certain Aspects of the Implementation of Article 17 of Directive (EU) 2019/790 of 17 April 2019 on Copyright and Related Rights in the Digital Single Market, publication date: 18.09.2020, last update: 17.02.2021, available at: https://www.alai.org/en/assets/files/resolutions/200918-secondopinion-article-17-dsm_draft_en. pdf.

 $^{^{492}}$ Article 17(1) of the CDSM.

⁴⁹³ Ibid.

does not define *«how authorisations may be obtained from rightholders»*⁴⁹⁴. It is possible to notice that both the text of Article 17 and the corresponding Recital 64 of the CDSM «are drafted in an open-ended way and refer to *'authorisation...including [via] a licensing agreement'*»⁴⁹⁵. The Member States can provide for different authorization models to encourage the growth of the «licensing market»⁴⁹⁶, which is one of the main goals of Article 17, but at the same time they should also keep the option for right holders to refuse to grant permission to online content-sharing services⁴⁹⁷. Recital 61 states indeed that it is important to «foster the development of the licensing market between rightholders and online content-sharing service providers» and that those licensing agreement should be fair *«fair and keep a reasonable balance between both parties»*, at the same time never affecting the contractual freedom. Rightholders in fact shall not be obliged to *«to give an authorisation or to conclude licensing agreements»* 498 . Anyway, to encourage and enable the creation of these agreements between the two parties, the Commission incites Member States to «maintain or establish voluntary mechanism to facilitate negotiations»⁴⁹⁹. Falce and Faraone stress that Article 17 is to be understood as the legal basis and "architecture" aimed at allowing rightholders to authorize the use of their works when they are uploaded by OCSSPs users and to promote the development of the licensing market between rightholders and OCSSPs⁵⁰⁰.

«Users' acts of communication (through uploading) and OCSSPs' acts of communication through giving access are in principle considered independent acts that trigger independent liability»⁵⁰¹. However, in order to «ensure legal certainty for as many users as possible when they upload copyright-protected

⁴⁹⁴ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 6.

⁴⁹⁵ *Ibid*.

⁴⁹⁶ *Ivi*, p. 1.

⁴⁹⁷ *Ivi*, p. 6-10.

⁴⁹⁸ Recital 61 of the CDSM.

⁴⁹⁹ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 6.

⁵⁰⁰ V. FALCE – N. M. F. FARAONE, *Direttiva Copyright e line guida: focus sll'articolo 17*, cit.

⁵⁰¹ K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 5. Cfr. A. LUCAS - SCHLOETTER, *Transfer of Value Provisions of the Draft Copyright Directive (recitals 38, 39, article 13)*, Munich, 03.2017, available at: https://authorsocieties.eu/content/uploads/2019/10/lucas-schloetter-analysis-copyright-directive-en.pdf.

content»⁵⁰², Article 17(2) of the CDSM lengthen the effect of license agreements reached between OCCSPs and right holders to users' acts on the platform covered by Article 3 of the Information Society Directive under some conditions⁵⁰³. More explicitly, Article 17(2) establishes that «Member States shall provide that, where an online content-sharing service provider obtains an authorisation, for instance by concluding a licensing agreement, that authorisation shall also cover acts carried out by users of the services falling within the scope of Article 3 of Directive 2001/29/EC when they are not acting on a commercial basis or where their activity does not generate significant revenues». The requirement of «not acting on a commercial basis»⁵⁰⁴ could include «the sharing of content without any profit-making purpose, such as users uploading a home video with music in the background»⁵⁰⁵, while the second condition (to perform an activity that «does not generate significant revenues»⁵⁰⁶) could cover «users uploading tutorials including music or images»⁵⁰⁷ that produce «limited advertising revenues»⁵⁰⁸. The consequence is thus that if there is not the presence of even one of these two conditions, the user will be *«outside the scope of»⁵⁰⁹* and not shielded by that authorization⁵¹⁰. Moreover, if reference were to be made to the way in which the Member States should implement Article 17(2), then it should mention Recital 69 of the CDSM⁵¹¹. The latter indeed expressly states that *«where online content*sharing service providers obtain authorisations, including through licensing agreements, for the use on their service of content uploaded by the users of the service, those authorisations should also cover the copyright relevant acts in respect of upload of users within the scope of the authorisation granted to the service providers, but only in cases where those users act for non-commercial

⁵⁰² Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 7.

⁵⁰³ K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 5.

⁵⁰⁴ Article 17(2) of the CDSM.

⁵⁰⁵ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 7.

⁵⁰⁶ Article 17(2) of the CDSM.

⁵⁰⁷ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 7. ⁵⁰⁸ Ibid.

⁵⁰⁹ Ibid.

⁵¹⁰ *Ibid*.

⁵¹¹ *Ibid*.

purposes, such as sharing their content without any profit-making purpose, or where the revenue generated by their uploads is not significant in relation to the copyright relevant acts of the users covered by such authorisations»⁵¹². In cases in which «the rightholders have explicitly authorised users to upload and make available works or other subject matter on an online content-sharing service, the act of communication to the public of the service provider is authorised within the scope of the authorisation granted by the rightholder»⁵¹³. In any case, the Commission specifies at the same time that «there should be no presumption in favour of online content-sharing service providers that their users have cleared all relevant rights»⁵¹⁴.

A careful reading of Article 17 of the CDSM suggests the analysis of an additional important aspect. Article 17 indeed clearly derogates from the safe harbours' liability exemptions built in Article 14(1) of the ECD⁵¹⁵. Both Recital 65^{516} and Article $17(3)^{517}$ of the CDSM, in fact, establish that when an OCSSP carry out an act of communication to the public or makes available to the public a protected work in accordance with Article 17(1) and 17(2) of the CDSM, *«the limitation of liability establishes in Article 14(1) of Directive 2000/31/EC shall not apply*»⁵¹⁸. When, instead, an ISP fall outside the scope of the CDSM, then Article 14(1) of the ECD can obviously be applied.

⁵¹² *Ibid*.

⁵¹³ *Ibid*.

⁵¹⁴ Cfr. M, HUSOVEC – J. QUINTAIS, *How to License Article 17? Exploring the Implementation Options for the New EU Rules on Content-Sharing Platforms*, in *GRUR International*, Issue IV, 01.2021.

⁵¹⁵ See supra § 1.3.6.

⁵¹⁶ Recital 65 provides that «When online content-sharing service providers are liable for acts of communication to the public or making available to the public under the conditions laid down in this Directive, Article 14(1) of Directive 2000/31/EC should not apply to the liability arising from the provision of this Directive on the use of protected content by online content-sharing service providers. That should not affect the application of Article 14(1) of Directive 2000/31/EC to such service providers for purposes falling outside the scope of this Directive».

⁵¹⁷ Article 17(3) provides that «When an online content-sharing service provider performs an act of communication to the public or an act of making available to the public under the conditions laid down in this Directive, the limitation of liability established in Article 14(1) of Directive 2000/31/EC shall not apply the situation covered by this Article. The first subparagraph of this paragraph shall not affect the possible application of Article 14(1) of Directive 2000/31/EC to those service providers for purposes falling outside the scope of this Directive». ⁵¹⁸ Article 17(3) paragraph 1.

In cases where OCSSPs have not obtained the needed authorization⁵¹⁹ provided in Article 17(1)(2) of the CDSM, the legislator constructs for them a particular and unique liability regime contained in *«paragraphs 3 to 5 of Article 17»*⁵²⁰. In the CDSM in fact the legislator *«carves out a specific liability regime for OCSSP for their making available of protected works and subject matters that derogates from the exemption laid down for hosting service providers in Article 14 of the e-commerce Directive»⁵²¹. This "immunity" system is based on the OCSSPs' compliance with three different conditions and obligations, each of which results <i>«contentious in its own way»*⁵²².

In the light of these premises, it only remains to analyze the following paragraphs of Article 17.

2.2.4. Derogating from Article 14(1) of the ECD: The specific liability regime in the absence of an authorisation

In Article 17(4) the legislators are explicit in establishing that *«If no authorisation is granted, online content-sharing service providers shall be liable for unauthorised acts of communication to the public, including making available to the public, of copyright-protected works and other subject matter, unless the service providers demonstrate that»* they have met some specific requirements. Before studying thoroughly these latter, however, reference should be made to the nature of Article 17(4). From a certain point of view, Article 17(1) and Article 17(4) are related and some authors argue that there could be different *«ways of*

⁵¹⁹ Cfr. S. DUSSOLIER, op. cit., p. 1015. They could have not obtained the license either because it was too difficult or because of the unwillingness of Intellectual Property's owner to grant it.

⁵²⁰ S. DUSSOLIER, op. cit., p. 1015. T. SPOERRI, op. cit., p. 177. P.Y. GAUTIER, Why internet services which provide access to copyright infringing works should not be immune to liability, in European Intellectual Property Review, Vol. XLII, No. VIII, 2020, p. 4. C. GEIGER – B. J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit., p. 40. Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, Guidance on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 8. K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 4. The European Copyright Society, Comment of the European Copyright Society. Selected Aspects of Implementing Article 17 of the Directive on Copyright in the Digital Single Market into National Law, in JIPITEC, 2020, p. 119.

⁵²¹ S. DUSSOLIER, op. cit., p. 1015.

⁵²² Ibid.

systematic classification»⁵²³ of Article $17(4)^{524}$. Article 17(1) provide for «primary liability for acts of communication to the public jointly committed by the OCSSP and its users»⁵²⁵ that «morphs into secondary liability if the OCSSP has failed to obtain the necessary licenses»⁵²⁶. On the one hand is possible to comprehend Article 17(4) as a «release from strict primary liability»⁵²⁷ when the OCSSP «made best efforts to obtain authorization, but no authorization was granted»⁵²⁸. Then, «the liability shifts to a liability for secondary infringement when neglecting the duties of care established in Article 17(4)(b)+(c)»⁵²⁹. Recital 66 of the CDSM provides in fact that «taking into account the fact that online content-sharing service providers give access to content which is not uploaded by them but by their users, it is appropriate to provide for a specific liability mechanism for the purposes of this Directive for cases in which no authorisation has been granted»⁵³⁰. On the other hand, the fact that Recital 62 of the CDSM refers to «the liability exemption mechanism provided for in this Directive» suggests that the system contained in Article 17(4) represents a safe harbour

⁵²³ K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 6.

⁵²⁴ Ibid. C. GEIGER – B. J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit., p. 40. M. LEISTNER, European Copyright Licensing and Infringement Liability Under Art. 17 DSM-Directive Compared to Secondary Liability of Content Platforms in the U.S. – Can We Make the New European System a Global Opportunity Instead of a Local Challenge?, in Intellectual Property Journal, Issue 2, 16.06.2020, p. 12.

⁵²⁵ C. GEIGER – B. J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit., p. 40

p. 40 ⁵²⁶ Ibid. M. LEISTNER, European Copyright Licensing and Infringement Liability Under Art. 17 DSM-Directive Compared to Secondary Liability of Content Platforms in the U.S. – Can We Make the New European System a Global Opportunity Instead of a Local Challenge?, in Intellectual Property Journal, Issue 2, 16.06.2020, p. 12. Cfr. M. HUSOVEC, How Europe Wants to Redefine Global Online Copyright Enforcement in T. E. SYNODINOU (ed), Pluralism or Universalism in International Copyright Law, Kluwer Law 2019, 14.05.2019, last update: 17.09.2019. Cfr. J. QUINTAIS, The New Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive: A Critical Look, cit. Cfr. G. FROSIO, To Filter or Not to Filter? That Is the Question in EU Copyright Reform, in 36(2) Cardozo Arts & Entertainment Law Journal, 25.10.2017. Cfr. E. ROSATI, The Direct Liability of Intermediaries, in G. FROSIO (ed.), Oxford Handbook of Online Intermediary Liability, Oxford University Press, 05.2020. Cfr. C. ANGELOPOULOS, Harmonizing Intermediary Copyright Liability in the EU: A Summary, G. FROSIO (ed.), Oxford Handbook of Online Intermediary Liability, Oxford University Press, 05.2020, pp. 11-12.

⁵²⁷ K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 6

⁵²⁸ *Ibid.* Cfr. § 2.2.4.1., § 2.2.4.2., § 2.2.4.3.

⁵²⁹ K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 6

⁵³⁰ *Ibid*.

regime⁵³¹. Hosting providers in fact are exempted from liability if they demonstrate that they have "obeyed" to particular conditions and Article 17(4) could be considered as a *lex specialis* to the ECD⁵³². These observations, however, have obviously only *«theoretical»*⁵³³ relevance and do not affect the practical application of CDSM's Article 17⁵³⁴.

As it has been clarified, the liability regime provided for in Article 17(1) is not *«absolute»*⁵³⁵ but limited to the cases in which the hosting provider does not comply with the Article 17(4)(a)(b)(c)'s requirements. Realistically, in fact, «OCSSPs are unlikely to obtain authorization for all content uploaded on their platforms»⁵³⁶ and the legislator «offers an alternative to avoid liability»⁵³⁷. Thus, the CDSM establishes other and different conditions than those provided in Article 14(1) that OCSSPs must meet in order not to be held liable. In particular, they must demonstrate that they have «(a)made best efforts to obtain an authorisation, and (b) made, in accordance with high industry standards of professional diligence, best efforts to ensure the unavailability of specific works and other subject matter for which the rightholders have provided the service providers with the relevant and necessary information; and in any event (c) act expeditiously, upon receiving a sufficiently substantiated notice from the rightholders, to disable access to, or to remove from their website, the notifies works or other subject matter, and made best efforts to prevent their future uploads in accordance with point (b)»⁵³⁸.

2.2.4.1. Article 17(4)(a): «best efforts to obtain an authorisation»

⁵³¹ Ibid. Cfr. M. HUSOVEC, How Europe Wants to Redefine Global Online Copyright Enforcement, cit.

⁵³² K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 6. Cfr. M. HUSOVEC, *How Europe Wants to Redefine Global Online Copyright Enforcement*, cit. See *supra* § 2.1.

⁵³³ K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 6.

⁵³⁴ *Ibid*.

⁵³⁵ *Ivi*, p. 3.

⁵³⁶ *Ivi*, p. 6.

⁵³⁷ *Ibid.* D. J.G. VISSER, *Trying to Understand Article 13*, publication date: 18.03.2019, last update: 19.09.2019, available at: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3354494.

⁵³⁸ Article 17(4) of the CDSM.

The first condition for OCSSPs to obtain "immunity" in the case in which «no authorisation is granted»⁵³⁹ is «made best efforts»⁵⁴⁰ to get that license⁵⁴¹. The term "best efforts" present both in Article 17(4)(a), Article $17(4)(b)^{542}$ and Article 17(4)(c)⁵⁴³ is not precisely defined in the CDSM and there is also «no reference»⁵⁴⁴ to national law⁵⁴⁵. The Guidance on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market⁵⁴⁶ prepared by the European Commission however offers some food for thought on the subject and helps to unravel this complex provision. It could be said that the concept of "best efforts" «is an autonomous notion of EU law»⁵⁴⁷ which «should be transposed by the Member States (...) and interpreted in light of the aim and the objectives of Article 17 and the text of the entire Article»⁵⁴⁸. The actions performed by the different OCSSPs should be considered on a «case-by-case basis»⁵⁴⁹ in order to determine whether they have actually done everything materially possible to obtain the authorization. This assessment should be guided by rationality and by the *«principle of proportionality»*⁵⁵⁰, considering also *«the type, the audience and* the size of the service and the type of works or other subject matter uploaded by the users of the service»⁵⁵¹ and «the availability of suitable and effective means and their cost for service providers»⁵⁵². In fact, while it is understandable that

⁵³⁹ Ibid.

⁵⁴⁰ Ibid.

⁵⁴¹ K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 6.

⁵⁴² See *infra*, § 2.2.4.2.

⁵⁴³ See *infra*, § 2.2.4.3.

 ⁵⁴⁴ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 8.
 ⁵⁴⁵ Ibid.

⁵⁴⁶ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit.

⁵⁴⁷ Ivi, p. 9.

⁵⁴⁸ Ivi, p. 9. Cfr. K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 6.

⁵⁴⁹ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 9.

 $^{^{550}}$ Article 17(5) of the CDSM.

⁵⁵¹ *Ibid*.

⁵⁵² Ibid. Cfr. Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, Guidance on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 9. Cfr. K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 7. Cfr. J. QUINTAIS, The New Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive: A Critical Look, cit. Cfr. J. AXHAMN, The New Copyright Directive: Collective Licensing as a Way to Strike a Fair Balance Between Creator and User Interests in copyright legislation (Article 12), in Kluwer Copyright Blog, 25.06.2019, last update: 19.09.2019, available at: http://copyrightblog.kluweriplaw.com/2019/06/25/the-new-copyright-directive-collective-

OCSSPs ask for an authorisation to the most known rightsholder of music labels and other societies, it is instead very difficult to comprehend how hosting providers could contact each rightholder or each author of each «unknown work»⁵⁵³. And considering that *«it is the user who upload the content, the* provider does not know in advance which and whose content is made available on the platform and thus needs to be licensed»⁵⁵⁴; new content is in fact always available online⁵⁵⁵. In this regard it is interesting to observe that, as Grisse suggests, in the case in which the rightholder is willing to grant the authorisation it would be useful to conceive a licensing agreement that extends «to a rightholder's full repertoire, including future works»⁵⁵⁶. ISPs should in addition «engage proactively with rightholders that can be easily identified and located»⁵⁵⁷. In any case, «elements such as the specific market practices in different sectors»⁵⁵⁸ or some escamotage that Member States have designed to «facilitate authorisations»⁵⁵⁹ should also be viewed to consider whether OCSSPs have made their "best efforts"560. Falce and Faraone suggest that the need to proactively contact collective management bodies in order to obtain an authorization should be considered as a minimum requirement for all OCSSPs, to the extent that, in order to make easier the identification of rightholders and the granting of authorizations, Member States should ensure the establishment of registers of rightholders that can be consulted by OCSSPs⁵⁶¹. Analyzing the notion of Communication to the public and the authorisation models in § 2.2.3. and referring to Recital 61 of the CDSM, it emerges not just that right holders can

licensing-as-a-way-to-strike-a-fair-balance-between-creator-and-user-interests-in-copyright-legislation-article-12/.

⁵⁵³ K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 7.

⁵⁵⁴ Ibid.

⁵⁵⁵ *Ibid.* Cfr. D. J.G. VISSER, op. cit., paragraph 5.

⁵⁵⁶ K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 7.

⁵⁵⁷ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 9. The Commission specifies also at page 9 that «In order to facilitate the identification of rightholders and the grant of authorisations, the Member States may encourage the development of registries of rightholders that could be consulted by online content-sharing service providers, in compliance with data protection rules, when applicable».

 ⁵⁵⁸ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 9.
 ⁵⁵⁹ Ibid.

⁵⁶⁰ *Ibid*.

⁵⁶¹ V. FALCE – N. M. F. FARAONE, Direttiva Copyright e line guida: focus sll'articolo 17, cit.

refuse to grant the authorisation to disseminate the protected material online, but also that *«those licensing agreement should be fair and keep a reasonable balance between both parties»*⁵⁶². Therefore, when an OCSSP *«contacts a rightholder but the latter refuses to engage into negotiations to grant an authorisation for its content»*⁵⁶³ the "best efforts" condition may still be fulfilled⁵⁶⁴. On the contrary, if an OCSSP rejects to *«conclude a licence offered on fair terms and which maintains a reasonable balance between the parties»*⁵⁶⁵ then this could be symptomatic of an absence of the demanded requisite⁵⁶⁶.

2.2.4.2. Article 17(4)(b): *«best efforts to ensure the unavailability of specific works and other subject matter (...)»*

The second cumulative condition for OCSSPs to take advantage of the liability exemption regime of Article 17(4) is having made *«in accordance with high industry standards of professional diligence, best efforts to ensure the unavailability of specific works and other subject matter for which the rightholders have provided the service providers with the relevant and necessary information»*⁵⁶⁷. Recital 66 specifies in fact that in the case in which *«no authorisation has been granted to service providers»* then OCSSPs *«should make their best efforts in accordance with high industry standards of professional diligence to avoid the availability on their services of unauthorised works and other subject matter, as identified by the relevant rightholder»*. In making this assessment, *«account should be taken of whether the service provider has taken all the steps that would be taken by a diligent operator to achieve the result of preventing the availability of unauthorised works or other subject matter on its website, taking into account best industry practices and the effectiveness of the steps taken in light of all relevant factors and developments, as well as the*

⁵⁶² Recital 61 of the CDSM.

⁵⁶³ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 10.

⁵⁶⁴ K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 7. D. J.G. VISSER, op. cit., paragraph 5.

⁵⁶⁵ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 10.

⁵⁶⁶ *Ibid.* K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 7.

⁵⁶⁷ Article 17(4)(b) of the CDSM.

principle of proportionality»⁵⁶⁸. In fact, as it has been written in the previous paragraph and as it will be underlined again below⁵⁶⁹, in order to determine the "best efforts" to the effect of Article 17(4)(b) one must refer to Article 17(5) which establishes exactly that *«in determining whether the service provider has complied with its obligation under paragraph 4, and in light of the principle of proportionality, the following elements, among others, shall be taken into account: (a) the type, the audience and the size of the service and the type of works or other subject matter uploaded by the users of the service; (b) the availability of suitable and effective means and their cost for service providers».*

In the framework of Article 17(4)(b) the Intellectual Property's owners *i.e.* the rightholders should play a fundamental active role, cooperating also with OCSSPs⁵⁷⁰. Indeed, both Article 17(4)(b) and Recital 66 of the CDSM provide that *«rightholders should provide the service providers with relevant and necessary information»*⁵⁷¹ in the absence of which *«OCSSPs cannot act»*⁵⁷². The Commission explain that rightholders *«submit this information through third parties authorised by them»*⁵⁷³ and that *«whether any information provided by rightholders is both 'relevant' and 'necessary' should be assessed on a case-by-case basis»*⁵⁷⁴. At the same time, however, the given information should be at least precise about the *«rights ownership of the particular work or subject matter in question»*⁵⁷⁵ and sufficiently *«"necessary"»*⁵⁷⁶ considering the technological *«solutions deployed by service providers»*⁵⁷⁷ in question.

⁵⁶⁸ Recital 66 of the CDSM.

⁵⁶⁹ See *infra*, § 2.2.4.3.

⁵⁷⁰ K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 5. Cfr. J. QUINTAIS, *The New Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive: A Critical Look*, cit. Cfr. J. AXHAMN, *The New Copyright Directive: Collective Licensing as a Way to Strike a Fair Balance Between Creator and User Interests in copyright legislation (Article 12)*, cit. Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market*, cit., p. 11.

⁵⁷¹ Recital 66 of the CDSM.

⁵⁷² Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 11.

⁵⁷³ *Ibid*.

⁵⁷⁴ *Ibid*.

⁵⁷⁵ *Ivi*, p. 14.

⁵⁷⁶ Ibid.

⁵⁷⁷ Ibid.

The provision of Article 17(4)(b) obviously serves as a *«major incentive for OCSSPs to increase their efforts and improve their filters»*⁵⁷⁸ and, together with the need to have made *«best efforts to prevent»*⁵⁷⁹ the *«future uploads in accordance with point (b)»*⁵⁸⁰ of unauthorised content as established in Article 17(4)(c) of the CDSM, it is one of the most controversial paragraphs⁵⁸¹. The requirement of *«best efforts to ensure the unavailability of specific works and other subject matter»* to protect the rightholders' copyright in fact can easily result in upload excessive filter and over blocking content online, threating in this way different fundamental rights⁵⁸². Despite it is clearly stated in both Recital 66 of the CDSM⁵⁸³, Article 17(7)⁵⁸⁴, Article 17(8) of the CDSM⁵⁸⁵ as well as in

⁵⁷⁸ T. SPOERRI, op. cit., p. 178.

 $^{^{579}}$ Article 17(4)(c) of the CDSM.

⁵⁸⁰ Ibid.

⁵⁸¹ Cfr. M. HUSOVEC, The Promises of Algorithmic Copyright Enforcement: Takedown or Staydown? Which is Superior? And Why?, cit. Cfr. C. GEIGER - B. J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit. Cfr. G. FROSIO - S. MENDIS, Monitoring and Filtering: European Reform or Global Trend?, cit. Cfr. C. ANGELOPOULOS - S. SMET, Notice-and-Fair-Balance: How to Reach a Compromise between Fundamental Rights in European Intermediary Liability, in Journal of Media Law, Taylor & Francis Publishing, publication date: 4.04.2017, update: last 14.07.2017, available at: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2944917. European Copyright Society, General Opinion on the EU Copyright Reform Package, 27.01.2017, available at: https://perma.cc/ZHR9-LLGE. S. STALLA-BOURDILLON - E. ROSATI - G. SARTOR - C. ANGELOPOULUS - A. KUCZERAWY et al., Open Letter to the European Commission-On the Importance of Preserving the Consistency and Integrity and of the EU Acquis Relating to Content Monitoring Within the Information Society, 30.09.2016, available at: https://perma.cc/9ZHM-6Z3Z. (against); CREATe, Open Letter on the EU Copyright Reform Proposals for the Digital Age to members of the European Parliament and the European Council, 24.02.2017, available at: https://perma.cc/L45T-LLJ9. Association Littéraire et Artistique Internationale, Second Opinion on Certain Aspects of the Implementation of Article 17 of Directive (EU) 2019/790 of 17 April 2019 on Copyright and Related Rights in the Digital Single Market, cit. Association Littéraire et Artistique Internationale, Résolution Relative aux Propositions Européenes du 14 Septembre 2016, available at: https://perma.cc/JC9Q-ZKL7.

⁵⁸² There is the risk to affect the freedom to conduct a business protected by Article 16 of the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union and freedom of expression and information protected by Article 11 of the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union. T. SPOERRI, op. cit., p. 178. Cfr. J. QUINTAIS, *The New Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive: A Critical Look*, cit. Cfr. J. AXHAMN, *The New Copyright Directive: Collective Licensing as a Way to Strike a Fair Balance Between Creator and User Interests in copyright legislation (Article 12)*, cit. Cfr. C. GEIGER – B. J. JUTTE, *Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match*, cit. See infra § 2.3.

⁵⁸³ Recital 66 of the CDSM clarifies that the OCSSPs' activities in cooperation with rightholders should not prevent the availability of licit content, such as protected works or other subject matter that is protected by a licensing agreement or by an exception or limitation to copyright and related rights. The legislators specify also that the user's right to upload content or to have access to lawful information shall not be affected. No general monitoring obligation shall be imposed on platforms.

Article 15(1) of the ECD⁵⁸⁶ and in the forthcoming Article 7 of the DSA⁵⁸⁷ that a general monitoring prohibition shall be respected and that the freedom of expression and information of users shall be protected, the conditions established in Article 17(4)(b) and in the entire Article 17(4) can only be view *«as an* obligation to filter and block»⁵⁸⁸ the «specific works with the use of filtering *technology*^{\$89}, in the absence of which it would be indeed infeasible apply to these provisions⁵⁹⁰. Moreover, the reference to *«high industry standards of* professional diligence» in Article 17(4)(b) necessarily implies an evaluation on *«the available industry practices on the market at any given point in time»*⁵⁹¹ and on «the use of technology or particular technological solutions»⁵⁹². That said. although the assessment of "best efforts" should be made in consideration of the principle of proportionality, although OCSSPs «should remain free to choose the technology or the solution to comply with the best efforts obligation in their specific situation^{\$593} and although there are specific cases in which the hosting providers are not required to implement filtering measures⁵⁹⁴, the technological instruments required by the legislator to *«ensure the unavailability of specific* works and other subject matter»⁵⁹⁵ require an economic commitment that not everyone can afford so that it risks affecting the freedom conduct a business of

 595 Article 17(4)(b) of the CDSM.

⁵⁸⁴ Similarly to Recital 66 of the DSA, Article 17(7) of the CDSM establishes that the *«the cooperation between online content-sharing service providers and rightholders shall not result in the prevention of the availability of works or other subject matter uploaded by users, which do not infringe copyright and related rights, including where such works or other subject matter are covered by an exception or limitation».*

⁵⁸⁵ Article 17(8) of the CDSM states explicitly that the Article 17's application shall *«not lead to any general monitoring obligation»*.

⁵⁸⁶ See *supra* § 1.3.7.

⁵⁸⁷ See *infra* § 3.

⁵⁸⁸ T. SPOERRI, op. cit., p. 178.

⁵⁸⁹ Ibid.

⁵⁹⁰ Ibid. Cfr. G. FROSIO – S. MENDIS, Monitoring and Filtering: European Reform or Global Trend?, cit., pp. 12-15.

⁵⁹¹ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 11.

⁵⁹² *Ibid.*

⁵⁹³ *Ibid*.

⁵⁹⁴ See *infra* § 2.2.5. Cfr. Article 17(5) and Article 17(6) of the CDSM. Cfr. Recital 66 of the CDSM which provides that *«Different means to avoid the availability of unauthorised copyright-protected content could be appropriate and proportionate depending on the type of content, and, therefore, it cannot be excluded that in some cases availability of unauthorised content can only be avoided upon notification of rightholders».*

small enterprises and intermediaries⁵⁹⁶. It is worth underlining however that, in this regard, some authors point outs that the Commission's Guidance on Article 17 of the CDSM do not go so far as to recommend the use of any specific technology or solution. On the contrary, the European Commission only acknowledges that content recognition technology is nowadays commonly used to manage the use of copyrighted content and, moreover, that the ISPs' most widely used technology is the "fingerprinting"⁵⁹⁷.

2.2.4.3. Article 17(4)(c): Notice-and-takedown and Notice-and-staydown

Even if an OCSSP managed to fulfill the second condition, the hosting provider will still not be able to achieve the liability exemption unless it has *«acted expeditiously, upon receiving a sufficiently substantiated notice from rightholders, to disable access to, or to remove from their websites, the notified works or other subject matter, and made best efforts to prevent their future uploads in accordance with point (b)».* This is the third cumulative requirement provided by the legislator in Article 17(4)(c). The first part of the provision refers to the NTD mechanism *i.e.* the removal of the content (that, as it has been analyzed, is implied also in the ECD⁵⁹⁸) and the second part establishes a Notice-and-staydown (hereinafter referred to as 'NSD') system *i.e.* an obligation to avoid the future upload of the infringing material *«in accordance with point (b)»*⁵⁹⁹. This provision has created a great deal of uncertainty in the public opinion and in

⁵⁹⁶ Cfr. Article 16 of the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union. T. SPOERRI, op. cit., p. 178. Cfr. G. FROSIO – S. MENDIS, *Monitoring and Filtering: European Reform or Global Trend?*, cit., pp. 12-15. Cfr. A. MAXWELL, *Article 13: YouTube CEO is Now Lobbying FOR Upload Filters*, 15.11.2018, available at: https://torrentfreak.com/article-13-youtube-ceo-is-now-lobbying-for-upload-filters-181115/.

⁵⁹⁷ Cfr. S. CARUSO, *Il fingerprinting del browser: cos'è e come funziona il tracciamento delle nostre attività online*, in *Network Digital 360*, 29.07.2019, available at: https://www.cybersecurity360.it/nuove-minacce/il-fingerprinting-del-browser-cose-e-come-

funziona-il-tracciamento-delle-nostre-attivita-online/. Cfr. V. FALCE – N. M. F. FARAONE, *Direttiva Copyright e line guida: focus sll'articolo 17*, cit. Cfr. Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market*, cit., pp. 12 et sq. Among other things, the Commission mentions also other technologies enabling the detection of unauthorized content such as the hashing, watermarking and the use of metadata.

⁵⁹⁸ See *supra* § 1.3.6.4.

⁵⁹⁹ Article 17(4)(c) of the CDSM. Cfr. Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market*, cit., p. 15.

Intellectual Property law scholars who have shown their perplexity especially towards the possible combination between NSD mechanism and the protection of fundamental rights⁶⁰⁰. This thesis will deal with the latter below in the last paragraph of this Chapter to focus here on the functioning and the understanding of the NTD and the NSD mechanisms.

First, in Article 17(4)(c) the legislators require a *«sufficiently substantiated notice from rightholders»*⁶⁰¹ for the act of taking down content, and, referring to Article 17(4)(b), *«relevant and necessary information»*⁶⁰² to prevent future uploads. It is necessary thus to *«clearly differentiate the type of information rightholders»*⁶⁰³ should *«provide»*⁶⁰⁴. While for the information concerning the NSD system it must refer to Article 17(4)(b), and so to what has been studied in § 2.2.4.2., the Commission suggests that *«as regards the information to be provided for the fulfilment of the take down obligation under paragraph 4(c)»*⁶⁰⁵ it should consult the *Commission Recommendation on Measures to Effectively Tackle Illegal Content Online*⁶⁰⁶. The latter specifies in fact that *«the notices should be»*⁶⁰⁷ *«sufficiently precise and adequately substantiated to enable the service providers to take an informed and diligent decision in respect of the content to which*

⁶⁰⁰ Cfr. J. QUINTAIS, The New Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive: A Critical Look, cit. Cfr. J. AXHAMN, The New Copyright Directive: Collective Licensing as a Way to Strike a Fair Balance Between Creator and User Interests in copyright legislation (Article 12), cit. Cfr. G. FROSIO – S. MENDIS, Monitoring and Filtering: European Reform or Global Trend?, cit. Cfr. C. ANGELOPOULOS - S. SMET, Notice-and-Fair-Balance: How to Reach a Compromise between Fundamental Rights in European Intermediary Liability, cit. European Copyright Society, General Opinion on the EU Copyright Reform Package, cit. Cfr. S. STALLA-BOURDILLON – E. ROSATI – G. SARTOR – C. ANGELOPOULUS – A. KUCZERAWY et al., Open Letter to the European Commission—On the Importance of Preserving the Consistency and Integrity and of the EU Acquis Relating to Content Monitoring Within the Information Society, cit. CREATe, Open Letter on the EU Copyright Reform Proposals for the Digital Age to members of the European Parliament and the European Council, cit. Association Littéraire et Artistique Internationale, Second Opinion on Certain Aspects of the Implementation of Article 17 of Directive (EU) 2019/790 of 17 April 2019 on Copyright and Related Rights in the Digital Single Market, cit. Association Littéraire et Artistique Internationale, Résolution Relative aux Propositions Européenes du 14 Septembre 2016, cit.

⁶⁰¹ Article 17(4)(c) of the CDSM.

⁶⁰² See *supra* § 2.2.4.2.

 ⁶⁰³ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 15.
 ⁶⁰⁴ Ibid.

⁶⁰⁵ Ibid.

⁶⁰⁶ European Commission, Commission Reccomendation of 1.3.2018 on measures to effectively tackle illegal content online, cit.

⁶⁰⁷ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 15.

the notice relates, in particular whether or not that content is to be considered illegal content»⁶⁰⁸. The information contained in the notice should also include «an explanation of the reasons why the notice provider considers that content to be illegal content and a clear indication of the location of that content»⁶⁰⁹. To understanding whether the "best efforts" condition provided by Article 17(4)(c) has been respected, (also in this case) the assessment shall be carried out in consideration of the criteria laid down in Article 17(5), in counterbalancing at the same time the possible negative effect on users as set out in Article 17(7) and Article 17(9) of the CDSM⁶¹⁰. Moreover, although it may seem difficult, Article 17(4)(c), in particular the functioning of the NSD and NTD mechanisms, must be reconciled with the general monitoring prohibition established in Article 17(8)⁶¹¹.

Practically speaking, the NTD and the NSD systems are two different alternative procedures⁶¹². As Husovec suggests, the NTD *«refers to a two-stage online enforcement process, where right holders are expected to identify and notify the content, and intermediaries to review notifications and act upon them if the content is unlawful»⁶¹³. This mechanism can be viewed as a sort of compromise between, on the one hand, <i>«an effective system of enforcement of right holder's rights»*⁶¹⁴ and, on the other hand, *«freedom of expression of users and platform's ability to innovate»*⁶¹⁵. The NSD system, instead, is not *«a continuous two-stage two-person process»*⁶¹⁶ but it provides that the right holders send only a single notice concerning a specific copyright protected work *«which then triggers a time-limited obligation to prevent re-infringing on the right to the same object»*⁶¹⁷ and it can have different forms⁶¹⁸. It is interesting to notice in fact

⁶⁰⁸ European Commission, Commission Reccomendation of 1.3.2018 on measures to effectively tackle illegal content online, cit., p. 9.

⁶⁰⁹ Ibid.

⁶¹⁰ See *infra* § 2.2.6. Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market*, cit., p. 15. K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 11.

⁶¹¹ Cfr. G. FROSIO - S. MENDIS, *Monitoring and Filtering: European Reform or Global Trend?*, cit., p. 12.

⁶¹² M. HUSOVEC, The Promises of Algorithmic Copyright Enforcement: Takedown or Staydown? Which is Superior? And Why?, cit., p. 4.

⁶¹³ *Ibid*.

⁶¹⁴ *Ibid*.

⁶¹⁵ *Ibid*.

⁶¹⁶ *Ibid*.

⁶¹⁷ *Ibid*.

that, as the NTD mechanism requires right holders to send a lot of timeconsuming notifications, some artists have proposed to *«revisit»*⁶¹⁹ it. A precise example is a Proposal supported by different authors like Lady Gaga, Taylor Swift, U2 and Paul McCartney before the U.S. Congress⁶²⁰. This artists' petition sustains that: «Small independent film makers spend their time not making movies, but sending out 50,000 take down notices in a vain attempt to sweep aside the tide of recurrent copyright infringement. We need to change the laws to make sure that artists spend their time making art, not sending take down notices. It is time that a take down notice be sent once, and only once. Thereafter it should be the duty of the website to prevent the reposting of the same material. The technology to do this is available. What is lacking is the legal directive to use this technology to prevent the wholesale theft of artistic creations»⁶²¹. In Europe, as it has been studied supra, the acceptance of mechanisms such as the NSD moved from different premises and was established to fill the so called "value gap"⁶²². However, the results and the implications following its adoption are not the best. The only way to make a NSD system work is indeed to introduce «mechanisms for the monitoring of all user-submitted information»⁶²³ indeed «screening out illegal content cannot occur without filtering the totality of content»⁶²⁴. The consequence is a collision with the general monitoring prohibition provided in Article 15 of the ECD⁶²⁵ and Article 17(8) of the CDMS, provoking in this way a big deal for the protection of fundamental rights⁶²⁶. As evidenced in the previous

⁶¹⁸ Cfr. *Ibid.* Cfr. Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market*, cit., p. 15.

⁶¹⁹ M. HUSOVEC, *The Promises of Algorithmic Copyright Enforcement: Takedown or Staydown? Which is Superior? And Why?*, cit., p. 2.

⁶²⁰ Cfr. U.S. Copyright Office, *Section 512 Study: Notice and Request for Public Comment*, 80 Fed. Reg. 81865, 31.12.2015. Cfr. E. HARMON, "*Notice and Staydown*" is *Really* "*Filter-Everything*", ELECTRONIC FRONTIER FOUNDATIONS, 21.01.2016, available at: https://perma.cc/X3AA-CPQA.

⁶²¹ M. HUSOVEC, *The Promises of Algorithmic Copyright Enforcement: Takedown or Staydown? Which is Superior? And Why?*, cit., p. 2. Cfr. *TAKE DOWN AND STAY DOWN*, 2016, available at: https://perma.cc/NQ3F-9CJG.

⁶²² See supra, § 2.2.1. Cfr. M. HUSOVEC, *The Promises of Algorithmic Copyright Enforcement: Takedown or Staydown? Which is Superior? And Why?*, cit., p. 2.

⁶²³ C. ANGELOPOULOS – S. SMET, Notice-and-Fair-Balance: How to Reach a Compromise between Fundamental Rights in European Intermediary Liability, cit., p. 17. ⁶²⁴ Ibid

⁶²⁵ See supra § 1.3.7.

⁶²⁶ Ibid. See SABAM Case (Case 324/09) and Netlog Case (Case 360/10).

paragraph, the implementation of filtering measures requires also an important economic effort by small companies which impose them *«a significant burden»*⁶²⁷. Moreover, through the establishment of monitoring technologies, end users' freedom of speech and expression will almost certainly be harmed, as false positives *i.e. «erroneous removal of lawful content»*⁶²⁸ cannot be ruled out⁶²⁹. In this regard, Ken D. Kanayama underlines how the fact that the users are aware of being "monitored" on the Internet can lead them *«to refrain from commenting even when their intended comments would not be illegal»*⁶³⁰. A system such as NSD, through the continuous information analysis and processing, *inter alia, implies «the identification of users, whether they are implicated in the notified wrongdoing or not»*⁶³¹, in this way affecting their right to protection of personal data secured by Article 8 of the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union⁶³².

Today, both NTD and the NSD refers more and more to a copyright enforcement that takes place through algorithmic and automated monitoring systems⁶³³. These latter, even if on the one side offer *«many opportunities»*⁶³⁴ and should be encouraged as an innovation, on the other side represent particular tools to handle that could create (and indeed is creating) difficult problems to face⁶³⁵. It

⁶²⁷ C. ANGELOPOULOS – S. SMET, Notice-and-Fair-Balance: How to Reach a Compromise between Fundamental Rights in European Intermediary Liability, cit., p. 17. Cfr. T. SPOERRI, op. cit.

 ⁶²⁸ C. ANGELOPOULOS – S. SMET, Notice-and-Fair-Balance: How to Reach a Compromise between Fundamental Rights in European Intermediary Liability, cit., p. 17.
 ⁶²⁹ Ibid. Ivi, p. 18. See infra § 2.3.

⁶³⁰ C. ANGELOPOULOS – S. SMET, Notice-and-Fair-Balance: How to Reach a Compromise between Fundamental Rights in European Intermediary Liability, cit., p. 18. K. D. KANAYAMA, A Right to Pseudonymity, in Arizona Law Review, Vol. LI, No. II, 2009, pp. 427-464.

⁶³¹ C. ANGELOPOULOS – S. SMET, Notice-and-Fair-Balance: How to Reach a Compromise between Fundamental Rights in European Intermediary Liability, cit., p. 18.

⁶³² *Ibid.* Cfr. K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 10.

⁶³³ Cfr. C. GEIGER – B. J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit., p. 70. Cfr. C. ANGELOPOULOS – S. SMET, Notice-and-Fair-Balance: How to Reach a Compromise between Fundamental Rights in European Intermediary Liability, cit. Cfr. M. HUSOVEC, The Promises of Algorithmic Copyright Enforcement: Takedown or Staydown? Which is Superior? And Why?, cit. Cfr. T. SPOERRI, op. cit.

⁶³⁴ M. HUSOVEC, The Promises of Algorithmic Copyright Enforcement: Takedown or Staydown? Which is Superior? And Why?, cit., p. 32 Cfr. Ibid., p. 2.

⁶³⁵ Cfr. C. GEIGER – B. J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit., p. 70. Cfr. C. ANGELOPOULOS – S. SMET, Notice-and-Fair-Balance: How to Reach a Compromise between Fundamental Rights in European Intermediary Liability, cit. Cfr. M. HUSOVEC, The

has been affirmed that the liability exemption's conditions under Article 17(4) *«would compel OCSSPs to engage in the monitoring and filtering of user*generated content»⁶³⁶. *«If this is the case»*⁶³⁷, Frosio and Mendis argue, *«Article* 17 would signal a transition of EU copyright law from existing 'negligence based' intermediary liability system – grounded on the principle of 'no monitoring obligations' – to a regime that requires OCSSPs to undertake proactive monitoring and filtering content, and would almost certainly lead to the widespread adoption of automated filtering and algorithmic copyright enforcement systems»⁶³⁸. Among other things, a closer look seems to suggest that monitoring has become a real *«trend»*⁶³⁹.

Therefore, one of the most important things that remain to be understood is how these systems can work without becoming a *«filter-everything»*⁶⁴⁰ *i.e.* a totally detrimental instruments for a fair balance between ISPs', users' and right holders' interests and for the defense of their fundamental rights⁶⁴¹. It is not surprising that some authors such as Christina Angelopoulus and Stijn Smet make their displeasure with the filtering obligations clear, recalling that in France, the place where this the NSD was born, the *Cour de Cassation* has refused it because considered *«disproportionate to the aim pursued»*⁶⁴².

Before analyzing the "mitigated", one might say, requirements of certain new OCSSPs to take advantage of the liability exemption in the absence of authorization for the act of communication to the public envisaged in this Chapter, it is worth remembering that the Article 17(4)(c), as well as Article 17(4)(a) and 17(4)(b) must be interpreted in accordance with Article $17(5)^{643}$. The latter in fact stresses out the importance of taking in consideration the *«principle of*

Promises of Algorithmic Copyright Enforcement: Takedown or Staydown? Which is Superior? And Why?, cit. Cfr. T. SPOERRI, op. cit.

⁶³⁶ G. FROSIO – S. MENDIS, *Monitoring and Filtering: European Reform or Global Trend?*, cit., p. 2.

⁶³⁷ Ibid.

⁶³⁸ Ibid.

⁶³⁹ G. FROSIO, The Death of 'No Monitoring Obligations'. A Story of Untameable Monsters, in JIPITEC, No. VIII, 2017, p. 1.

⁶⁴⁰ E. HARMON, "Notice and Staydown" is Really "Filter-Everything", cit. ⁶⁴¹ See infra, § 2.3.

⁶⁴² C. ANGELOPOULOS – S. SMET, Notice-and-Fair-Balance: How to Reach a Compromise between Fundamental Rights in European Intermediary Liability, cit., p. 18. Cfr. La société Google France c. La société Bach films Case, Première chambre civile de la Cour de cassation, 12.07.2012.

⁶⁴³ For the full text of Article 17(5) see *supra* § 2.2.4.2.

proportionality», the «availability of suitable and effective means as well as their cost» and other features such as «the type, the audience and the size of the service and the type of works or other subject matter uploaded by the users» when assessing the possible "immunity" of OCSSPs⁶⁴⁴. To put it another way, «if there are no suitable and effective means, or simply not enough financial resources»⁶⁴⁵ then it is possible that ISPs won't neither have to monitor content nor be compelled to apply filtering technology in order to ensure that non-licensed content is unavailable⁶⁴⁶. This option is surely very important for the safeguard of hosting service providers' right to freedom to conduct a business and it can be seen as an «exception from the filtering requirement»⁶⁴⁷. As such, it seems to be, however, «exceptional», as Spoerri remembers⁶⁴⁸. This mean that there are very few cases in which the just mentioned implications of Article 17(5) apply in favour of an OCSSP.

2.2.5. The exceptional liability regime for new OCSSPs

Another sort of *«exception from filtering requirement»*⁶⁴⁹ is rooted in the legitimate and understandable concern that Article 17(4)'s conditions may preclude new and smaller business from investing and entering in the market⁶⁵⁰. For this reason, Article 17(6), referring to new OCSSPs having an annual turnover of less than 10 millions of EUR and whose services have been available to the European Union's public for less than three years, limit the application of the Article 17(4)'s conditions under the liability regime. The legislator in particular specifies that the new OCSSPs can be immune from liability just complying with Article 17(4)(a)⁶⁵¹ and *«acting expeditiously, upon receiving a sufficiently substantiated notice, to disable access to the notified works or other subject*

⁶⁴⁴ Article 17(5).

⁶⁴⁵ T. SPOERRI, op. cit., p. 178.

⁶⁴⁶ *Ibid.* D. J.G. VISSER, op. cit., p .7.

⁶⁴⁷ T. SPOERRI, op. cit., p. 178. Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market*, cit., p. 15.

⁶⁴⁸ T. SPOERRI, op. cit., p. 178.

⁶⁴⁹ Ibid.

⁶⁵⁰ K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 10.

⁶⁵¹ See *supra* § 2.2.4.1.

matter or to remove those works or other subject matter from their websites»⁶⁵². However, the CDSM specifies that in cases where the new OCSSP's monthly average number of unique visitors surpass 5 million, then, in order to obtain the liability exemption, the intermediary shall also prove that it has made best efforts to avoid additional «uploads of the notified works and other subject matter for which the rightholders have provided relevant and necessary information»⁶⁵³. In particular, the CDSM specifies in Recital 67 that the Article 17(6) is built taking «into account the specific case of start-up companies working with user uploads» to allow them *«to develop new business models»*⁶⁵⁴. This regime is indeed «applicable to new service providers with a small turnover, (...) new businesses (...)»⁶⁵⁵. At the same time, to avoid abuses and misuses in the application of the new OCSSPs' liability regime, the legislator points out that the Article 17(6)'s benefit shall not be extended beyond their first three years of existence. In particular, the provision shall not apply to *«newly created services or to services* provided under a new name but which pursue the activity of an already existing online content-sharing service provider which could not benefit or no longer benefits from that regime»⁶⁵⁶. The sense of this provision can be then summarized as follows. In the case in which, cumulatively, a service of a new OCSSPs is available in the European Union for less than three years and its annual turnover is below EUR 10 million, the Article 17(4)'s conditions to obtain the liability exemption are limited to having made best efforts to obtain an authorisation *i.e.* «to enter into licensing agreements with rightholders»⁶⁵⁷ and having supplied an «efficient»⁶⁵⁸ NSD mechanism⁶⁵⁹. However, when the OCSSP's average number of monthly unique visitors exceeds 5 million, then *«they do not benefit from the* exception»⁶⁶⁰ established in Article 17(6) first paragraph and must put in place a NSD mechanism⁶⁶¹. The difference between the two regime lies thus in the *«the*

- ⁶⁵² Article 17(6) of the CDSM.
- ⁶⁵³ Ibid. ⁶⁵⁴ Ibid.

- ⁶⁵⁶ *Ibid*.
- ⁶⁵⁷ T. SPOERRI, op. cit., p. 179.
- ⁶⁵⁸ Ibid.
- ⁶⁵⁹ Ibid.
- ⁶⁶⁰ Ibid.
- ⁶⁶¹ *Ibid*.

⁶⁵⁵ Recital 67 of the CDSM.

number of monthly unique visitors»⁶⁶². For what concern the way of calculating the «annual turnover»⁶⁶³, it must refer to the User Guide to the SME Definition⁶⁶⁴ indicated by the Commission⁶⁶⁵. Moreover, in identifying the cases in which the «new»⁶⁶⁶ OCSSPs have respected the requirements provided by Article 17(6) to reach the liability exemption, one must take in consideration the principle of proportionality and the above cited Article $17(5)^{667}$. When the law requires ISPs to prevent future uploads of infringing content, it is important to also consider and apply Article 17(7) and Article 17(9) of the CDSM in order to safeguard «legitimate users»⁶⁶⁸' interests⁶⁶⁹.

From a critical point of view, however, the "exceptional" liability regime for new OCSSPs of Article 17(6) and in particular the *«exception from filtering* requirement»⁶⁷⁰ seems to be «a drop in the ocean»⁶⁷¹. An enterprise who can benefit from this provision, in fact, is *«presumably not a competitor of a big tech* company or even an established»⁶⁷² OCSSP and when, after three years, Article 17(6) will be no longer applicable, then the small ISP will be obliged to implement filtering technology to comply with Article 17(4)'s requirements⁶⁷³. It emerges that the liability regime of Article 17(6) is in practice very rare to fully apply, and it is generally not so *«helpful to start-up companies or to help increase competition amongst*»⁶⁷⁴ hosting service providers in the market of the European Union⁶⁷⁵.

⁶⁶² Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council. *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 17.

⁶⁶³ Article 17(6) of the CDSM.

⁶⁶⁴ Directorate-General for Internal Market, Industry, Entrepreneurship and SMEs, User Guide to the SME Definition, 16.02.2017, available at: https://op.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/79c0ce87-f4dc-11e6-8a35-01aa75ed71a1.

⁶⁶⁵ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 17.

⁶⁶⁶ Article 17(6) of the CDSM.

⁶⁶⁷ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 17.

⁶⁶⁸ *Ibid*. 669 Ibid.

⁶⁷⁰ T. SPOERRI, op. cit., p. 178.

⁶⁷¹ Ivi, p. 179.

⁶⁷² *Ibid*.

⁶⁷³ Ibid.

⁶⁷⁴ *Ibid*.

⁶⁷⁵ Ibid.

2.2.6. The protection of users' right and the complaint and redress mechanism

The users' interest and the legislator's concern about the fact that the different fundamental rights at stake, including the freedom of expression and the right to property, are protected is *«reflected in Article 17(7)»*⁶⁷⁶ and Article 17(9) of the CDSM.

Article 17(7) tries to avoid the risk of an illegitimate «over blocking»⁶⁷⁷ of users' online content. In the context of the current discussion involving monitoring measures, in fact, there is a shared fear that the filters may not be capable of adequately distinguishing illegal from legal information online in this way blocking also lawful content⁶⁷⁸. CDSM's Article 17(7) first paragraph clearly states that the OCSSPs and rightholders' cooperation shall not impede the users' access to legal content online and content protected by an exception or limitation. This provision indeed references expressly «to uses subject to exceptions and limitations»⁶⁷⁹ and it further establishes in its second paragraph that Member States shall guarantee that users *«uploading and making available»*⁶⁸⁰ content on OCSSPs can rely on specific exception or limitations⁶⁸¹. The legislators refer in particular to *«quotation, criticism, review»*⁶⁸² and *«use for the purpose of* caricature, parody or pastiche»⁶⁸³. According to Recital 70, these exceptions and limitations should *«be made mandatory in order to ensure that users receive*

⁶⁷⁶ C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit.,

p. 42. ⁶⁷⁷ E. ROSATI, Five considerations for the transposition and application of Article 17 of the DSM Directive, cit., p. 269. Cfr. K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 13. T. SPOERRI, op. cit., p. 183.

⁶⁷⁸ Ibid.

⁶⁷⁹ C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit., p. 42. ⁶⁸⁰ Article 17(7) of the CDSM.

⁶⁸¹ Cfr. V. FALCE – N. M. F. FARAONE, Direttiva Copyright e line guida: focus sll'articolo 17, cit. ⁶⁸² Article 17(7) of the CDSM.

⁶⁸³ Ibid. Cfr. Cfr. G. FROSIO, To Filter or Not to Filter? That Is the Question in EU Copyright Reform, cit., p. 353. Cfr. M.L. MONTAGNANI, A New Liability Regime for Illegal Content in the Digital Single Market, in G. FROSIO (ed.), Oxford Handbook of Online Intermediary Liability, Oxford University Press, 05.2020, p. 3.

uniform protection across the Union»⁶⁸⁴. The Commission, relying on the *Deckmyn* case's sentence⁶⁸⁵, specifies that those Article 17(7)'s exceptions and limitations *«should be read as autonomous notions of EU law and should be considered in the specific context of this provision*»⁶⁸⁶. They need therefore to be specifically implemented and transposed in national legislation⁶⁸⁷.

Considering the obligations that Article 17(4) implies for OCSSPs and the provisions for the protection of users established in Article 17(7), however, it emerges a sort of *«internal conflict within the systematic structure of Article 17»*⁶⁸⁸. According to Quintais and Schewemer⁶⁸⁹, the safeguard contained in Article 17(7) can be considered as an *«obligation of result»*⁶⁹⁰ which must be respected despite the provision of Article 17(4)'s *ex ante* measures. Following this point of view, the two provisions could be seen as hierarchically different: while Article 17(4) require "best efforts" obligations, Article 17(7) enshrines a *«higher-*

⁶⁸⁴ Cfr. J. P. QUINTAIS - G. FROSIO - S. VAN GOMPEL - P. B. HUGENHOLTZ - M. HUSOVEC - B. J. JUTTE, M. SENFTLEBENET, Safeguarding User Freedoms in Implementing Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive: Recommendations From European Academics, in JIPITEC, 11.2019. Cfr. K. GARSTKA, Guiding the Blind Bloodhonds: How to Mitigate the Risks Article 17 of Directive 2019/970 Poses to the Freedom on Expression, in P. TORREMANS (ed.), Intellectual Property Law and Human Rights, Wolters Kluwer Law & Business, p. 335.

⁶⁸⁵ Case C-201/13, at paragraph 14 states that *«the terms of a provision of EU law which makes no express reference to the law of the Member States for the purpose of determining its meaning and scope must normally be given an autonomous and uniform interpretation throughout the European Union, having regard to the context of the provision and the objective pursued by the legislation in question».*

⁶⁸⁶ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 19.

⁶⁸⁷ *Ibid.* Grisse explains that even if these exception and limitations are specifically mentioned, this does not mean that users can only rely on them. Instead, *«they can rely on any exception or limitation implemented in national law».* K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 11.

⁶⁸⁸ C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit., p. 42. C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit. It is important to remember also that Article 17(7) and Article 17(9)'s obligations are very important «for the application of 'best efforts' under Article 17(4)». Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, Guidance on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 23. The Commission specifies that «Article 17(7), according to which the cooperation between rightholders and service providers must not result in the prevention of availability of legitimate content, must be read together with the 'best effort' provisions laid down in Article 17(4), since it is in that context that the cooperation takes place, in relation to content for which no authorisation has been granted.». Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, Guidance on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 23.

 ⁶⁸⁹ J. P. QUINTAIS – S. F. SCHWEMER, *The Interplay between the Digital Services Act and Sector Regulation: How Special is Copyright?*, 7.05.2021, available at: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3841606#references-widget.
 ⁶⁹⁰ Ivi, p. 7

level obligation»⁶⁹¹. This could also be symptomatic of the fact that, to observe Article 17 of the CDSM, it is not sufficient to confidence in *ex post* complaint and redress mechanism *ex* Article $17(9)^{692}$, but it is necessary to have *ex ante* measures avoiding the over blocking of material uploaded online by technological monitoring filters utilized by OCSSPs⁶⁹³.

Article 17(9) of the CDSM, however, seems to "soften" the conflict between Article 17(4) and Article 17(7) by ensuring that, as Recital 70 specifies, OCSSPs shall *«operate an effective complaint and redress mechanism to support use for»* specific exceptions and limitations safeguarded by Article 17(7).

As Quintais and Schwemer underline, Article 17(9) provides for *«ex post procedural safeguards»*⁶⁹⁴ at both platform level and out-of-court level. Referring to cases in which there are disputes concerning the *«disabling of access to, or removal of, works or other subject matter»*⁶⁹⁵ uploaded by users, the legislators state that Member States shall establish that OCSSPs adopt *«effective and expeditious complaint and redress mechanism»*⁶⁹⁶ available to their services' users⁶⁹⁷. The complaints submitted in the context of this mechanism shall be processed as quickly as possible – *«without undue delay»*⁶⁹⁸– and decisions to

⁶⁹¹ Ibid.

⁶⁹² See *infra* in this paragraph.

⁶⁹³ J. P. QUINTAIS – S. F. SCHWEMER, *The Interplay between the Digital Services Act and Sector Regulation: How Special is Copyright?*, cit., p. 7. Cfr. M. HUSOVEC, (*Ir*)*Responsible Legislature? Speech Risks under the EU's Rules on Delegated Digital Enforcement*, 17.09.2021, available at: https://papers.srn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3784149. Cfr. Geiger and Jütte on this topic; they sustain that, the resolution of the "conflict" between Article 17(4) and Article 17(7) can be found in Article 17(9). C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, *Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match*, cit., p. 42. This thesis sustaining the necessity of having not only *ex post* measures, but also *ex ante* measures to comply with Article 17 CDSM just exposed, then, was at the basis of the Poland action to request the annulment of Article 17 of the CDSM before the CJEU because not safeguarding fundamental rights. Cfr. *Republic of Poland vs European Parliament and Council of the European Union*, See *infra* § 2.3.

⁶⁹⁴ J. P. QUINTAIS – S. F. SCHWEMER, *The Interplay between the Digital Services Act and Sector Regulation: How Special is Copyright?*, cit., p. 7.

⁶⁹⁵ Article 17(9) of the CDSM.

⁶⁹⁶ Ibid.

⁶⁹⁷ Recital 70 of the DSA clarifies that OCSSPs shall «*put in place effective and expeditious complaint and redress mechanisms allowing users to complain about the steps taken with regard to their uploads, in particular where they could benefit from an exception or limitation to copyright in relation to an upload to which access has been disabled or that has been removed*». ⁶⁹⁸ Article 17(9) of the CDSM.

restrict access to or remove uploaded content shall be subject to human review⁶⁹⁹. This last requirement *i.e.*, the fact that the decisions *«shall be subject to human* review»700, suggests that OCSSPs can process «everything leading up to a dispute»⁷⁰¹ using algorithms in an automated manner. Regarding rightholders, then, the legislators state that they must «duly justify»⁷⁰² their request to «have access to their specific works or other subject matter disabled or to have those works or other subject matter removed»703. The platform level's complaint and redress mechanisms are without prejudice to possible out-of-court dispute resolution. Member States in fact «shall ensure that out-of-court redress mechanism are available for the settlement of disputes»⁷⁰⁴ in an impartial manner. The European Commission guarantee that this mechanism shall not «deprive the user of the legal protection afforded by national law»⁷⁰⁵ and it does not affect the users' rights *«to have recourse to efficient judicial remedies»*⁷⁰⁶. In particular, regarding copyright and related rights' exceptions or limitations, users shall have access *«to a court or another relevant judicial authority to assert»*⁷⁰⁷ their use⁷⁰⁸. Garstka sustains that Article 17(9) of the CDSM has been created to «to mitigate the damage to Freedom of expression»⁷⁰⁹. In this regard, although some legal scholars argue that this provision is *«a weak weapon and that users are unlikely to*

⁷⁰⁶ *Ibid*.

⁶⁹⁹ V. FALCE – N. M. F. FARAONE, *Direttiva Copyright e line guida: focus sll'articolo 17*, cit. the authors underline that the human intervention would find its happiest application in the case of particularly time-sensitive content such as previews of music or movies or highlights of recent broadcasts' sporting events.

⁷⁰⁰ Article 17(9) of the CDSM.

⁷⁰¹ J. P. QUINTAIS – S. F. SCHWEMER, *The Interplay between the Digital Services Act and Sector Regulation: How Special is Copyright?*, cit., p. 8.

⁷⁰² Article 17(9) of the CDSM.

⁷⁰³ *Ibid*.

⁷⁰⁴ *Ibid*.

⁷⁰⁵ *Ibid*.

⁷⁰⁷ *Ibid*.

⁷⁰⁸ Article 17(9) also adds that the CDSM «shall in no way affect legitimate uses, such as uses under exceptions or limitations provided for in Union law, and shall not lead to any identification of individual users nor to the processing of personal data, except in accordance with Directive 2002/58/EC and Regulation (EU)2016/679». Furthermore, through their terms and conditions, OCSSPs must inform their users that «they can use works and other subject matter under exception or limitations to copyright and related rights provided for in Union Law». Article 17(9) of the CDSM.

⁷⁰⁹ K. GARSTKA, Guiding the Blind Bloodhonds: How to Mitigate the Risks Article 17 of Directive 2019/970 Poses to the Freedom on Expression, cit., p. 335. C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit., p. 42.

step up against the unjust filtering»⁷¹⁰, Article 17(9)'s mandatory complaint and redress mechanism seems to somehow reinforce the users' position⁷¹¹. In practice, Article 17(9) reemphasizes that the CDSM should have no bearing on legitimate uses, including those covered by exceptions and limitations, and that personal data must only be used in conformity with Directive 2002/58/EC⁷¹² and Regulation 2016/679 of the European Union (GDPR)⁷¹³. This provision ensures that users have the chance to appeal OCSSPs' decisions to *«block or remove»*⁷¹⁴ their uploaded files through a complaint and redress mechanism⁷¹⁵. The latter, as evidenced, «shall be processed without undue delay, and decisions to disable access to or remove uploaded content shall be subject to human review»⁷¹⁶. This means that to guarantee the system's efficiency and to avoid a right to freedom of expression's violation, hosting providers and rightholders must respond to users complaints in a reasonable amount of time⁷¹⁷. In particular, the Commission explains how depending on the specifics and intricacies of each case, «different *deadlines*»⁷¹⁸ may be required and when rightholders do not reply expeditiously, then ISPs «should make a decision without»⁷¹⁹ their input «on whether the content which has been blocked or taken down should be made available or be restored

⁷¹⁶ Article 17(9) of the CDSM.

⁷¹⁸ *Ibid*.

⁷¹⁹ Ibid.

⁷¹⁰ K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 12. Cfr. L. FIALA – M. HUSOVEC, Using Experimental Evidence to Design Optimal Notice and Takedown Process, in TILEC Discussion Paper, No. 2018-028, 23.01.2018, p. 3. Cfr. J. M. URBAN – J. KARAGANIS – B. SCHOFIELD, Notice and Takedown: Online Service Provider and Rightsholder Accounts of Everyday Practice, in 64 J. Copyright Soc'y 371, 1.11.2017, p. 393. Cfr. J. QUINTAIS, The New Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive: A Critical Look, cit.

⁷¹¹ K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 12.

⁷¹² The so-called *Software Directive*.

⁷¹³ C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit., p. 42.

p. 42. ⁷¹⁴ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 24.

⁷¹⁵ Please note that the decision to *«block or remove»* by OCSSPs was made possible by *«the application of Article 17(4)(b) in compliance with Article 17(7) as well as to content removed ex post following a sufficiently substantiated notice submitted by rightholders under Article 17(4)(c)».* Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market,* cit., p. 24. See *supra* § 2.2.4.2., § 2.2.4.3. Cfr. J. P. QUINTAIS - G. FROSIO - S. VAN GOMPEL - P. B. HUGENHOLTZ - M. HUSOVEC - B. J. JUTTE - M. SENFTLEBENET, *Safeguarding User Freedoms in Implementing Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive: Recommendations From European Academics,* cit., p. 281.

⁷¹⁷ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 24.

online»⁷²⁰. Moreover, to «duly justify the reasons for their requests»⁷²¹ to deactivate and remove the allegedly infringing work, it is not sufficient that rightholders «resubmit the same information as submitted under Article 17(4)(b)or (c)»⁷²². Rather, in the context of Article 17(9), it will be necessary that they «justify the infringing nature of the specific upload»⁷²³ precisely because if no further verification would not be required, then the complaint and redress mechanism herein provided would be useless⁷²⁴. The necessity to subject the «decisions to disable access to or to remove uploaded content»⁷²⁵ to «human review»⁷²⁶ is consistent with the fact that not just online platforms have to face a lot of uploads every day, but also filters daily make a significant number of mistakes, so that even if *«expensive»*⁷²⁷, the human intervention is essential⁷²⁸. It was the President of the European Commission Ursula von der Leyen that, on January 20, 2020, declared «We cannot accept a situation where decisions that have a wide-ranging impact on our democracy are being made by computer programs without any human supervision»⁷²⁹. In any case, when, after performing the complaint and redress system, the decision concerning a «content that is *blocked is*³⁰ to prevent its access, the legislator requires the availability of an impartial «out-of-court redress mechanism»⁷³¹ «for the settlement of the disputes»⁷³²

⁷²⁰ *Ibid*.

⁷²¹ Article 17(9) of the CDSM.

⁷²² Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 24. See supra § 2.2.4.1., § 2.2.4.2., § 2.2.4.3.

⁷²³ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 24.

⁷²⁴ *Ibid.* The complaint and redress mechanism shall be *«transparent».* A transparent complaint and redress mechanism can bring nothing but benefits to its application. J. P. QUINTAIS - G. FROSIO - S. VAN GOMPEL - P. B. HUGENHOLTZ - M. HUSOVEC - B. J. JUTTE - M. SENFTLEBENET, *Safeguarding User Freedoms in Implementing Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive: Recommendations From European Academics,* cit., p. 281. Cfr. CREATe, *Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive – Implementation. An EU Copyright Reform Resource,* available at: https://www.create.ac.uk/cdsm-implementation-resource-page/. ⁷²⁵ Article 17(9) of the CDSM.

⁷²⁶ *Ibid*.

⁷²⁷ T. SPOERRI, op. cit., p. 184.

⁷²⁸ *Ibid*.See *infra* § 2.3.

⁷²⁹ C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, *Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match*, cit., p. 1.

⁷³⁰ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 25.

⁷³¹ Article 17(9) of the CDSM.

i.e. a location where users can challenge the negative judgement⁷³³. Specifically, *«Member States shall ensure that users have access to a court or another relevant judicial authority to assert the use of an exception or limitation to copyright and related rights»*⁷³⁴. In any case, the CDSM expressly requires that users are always well informed about both OCSSPs' terms and conditions and the possibility of use *«works and other subject matter under exception or limitations to copyright and related rights provided for in Union Law»*⁷³⁵.

2.2.7. Article 17(8): No obligation to monitor and the need for *«transparency»*

Before coming to analyze the *«transparency»*⁷³⁶ required to OCSSPs who shall provide certain information to rightholders, it is worth making a few considerations on the first part of Article 17(8) of the CDSM. The latter states that the application of the obligations established in the previous paragraphs of Article 17(4)⁷³⁷, or rather the entire application of CDSM's Article 17, *«shall not lead to any general monitoring obligation»*⁷³⁸. This provision, that among other things echoes what the legislator has set in Article 15 of the ECD⁷³⁹ and in the forthcoming Article 7 of the DSA⁷⁴⁰, does not seem however to be so credible that some authors have questioned about a presumed *«general monitoring obligation»*⁷⁴¹ while others have even written about *«the death of 'no monitoring obligation*)

⁷³² *Ibid*.

⁷³³ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market*, cit., p. 25. Cfr. J. P. QUINTAIS - G. FROSIO - S. VAN GOMPEL - P. B. HUGENHOLTZ - M. HUSOVEC - B. J. JUTTE - M. SENFTLEBENET, *Safeguarding User Freedoms in Implementing Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive: Recommendations From European Academics*, cit., p. 281.
⁷³⁴ Article 17(9) of the CDSM.

⁷³⁵ Ibid.

⁷³⁶ Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 25.

⁷³⁷ See *supra* § 2.2.4.1., § 2.2.4.2., § 2.2.4.3.

⁷³⁸ Article 17(8) of the CDSM.

⁷³⁹ See *supra* § 1.3.7.

⁷⁴⁰ See *infra* § 3.2.2.

⁷⁴¹ G. FROSIO – S. MENDIS, *Monitoring and Filtering: European Reform or Global Trend?*, cit., p. 12.

obligations'»⁷⁴². Indeed, the fact that intermediaries are in the "uncomfortable" position of being directly liable for copyright infringement committed by the users on the platform and the fact that Article 17 puts «emphasis on the adoption of upload-filters»⁷⁴³ and encourage «to invest in such technologies»⁷⁴⁴ come into conflict with the provisions establishing a prohibition on general monitoring⁷⁴⁵. In the face of this reading, Spoerri observes that the first paragraph of Article 17(8)«only makes sense if you argue that monitoring obligation for»⁷⁴⁶ OCSSPs «does not apply to "any content", but only to content for which the rightholders have *provided*»⁷⁴⁷ the hosting providers with the relevant information⁷⁴⁸. However, this scenario is very difficult to imagine and Article 17(4) remains a problem because it «de facto imposes a general monitoring obligation as in order to filter unwanted content, all content must be monitored»⁷⁴⁹. Regarding the filtering technologies, in particular, it is worth noting that, as Birdy reports, *«they work by* screening every piece of user-uploaded content in real time against that universe of works. No file escapes the system's surveillance»⁷⁵⁰. So that *«if such* functionality does not amount to general monitoring, it is hard to imagine what would»⁷⁵¹. It is thus clear that Article 17 of the CDSM is in contrast not just with Article 15 and Article 7 of the DSA, but also with its own "good intentions" of avoiding general filtering measures. It we will be studied further below in § 2.3. the impact that such a situation has on the protection of fundamental rights.

About the second paragraph of Article 17(8) of the CDSM, suffice to say that it states the need for OCSSPs to *«provide rightholders, at their request, with adequate information on the functioning of their practices with regard to the*

⁷⁴² G. FROSIO, *The Death of 'No Monitoring Obligations'*. A Story of Untameable Monsters, cit. ⁷⁴³ T. SPOERRI, op. cit., p. 177.

⁷⁴⁴ Ibid.

⁷⁴⁵ M. L. MONTAGNANI - A. TRAPOVA, New obligations for Internet intermediaries in the Digital Single Market safe harbours in turmoil? in Journal of Internet Law, Vol. XXII, Issue VII, 1.01.2019, p. 1. See supra § 2.2.4.1, § 2.2.4.2., § 2.2.4.3. G. FROSIO – S. MENDIS, Monitoring and Filtering: European Reform or Global Trend?, cit., p. 12.

⁷⁴⁶ T. SPOERRI, op. cit., p. 177.

⁷⁴⁷ Ibid.

⁷⁴⁸ Ibid.

⁷⁴⁹ G. FROSIO, *To Filter or Not to Filter? That Is the Question in EU Copyright Reform*, cit., p. 118. T. SPOERRI, op. cit., p. 177.

⁷⁵⁰ A. BIRDY, *EU Copyright Reform: Grappling With the Google Effect*, in Vanderbilt Journal of Entertainment and Technology Law, 30.06.2019, p. 15. T. SPOERRI, op. cit., p. 177.

⁷⁵¹ A. BIRDY, EU Copyright Reform: Grappling With the Google Effect, cit., p. 15.

cooperation referred to in paragraph 4 and, where licensing agreements are concluded between service providers and rightholders, information on the use of content covered by the agreements». Always in compliance with Article 17(7), with the first paragraph of Article 17(8) and with Article (9) of the CDSM, the Member States are invited to give intermediaries guidance on the type of information they should provide⁷⁵². In particular, the information should be specific enough to provide *«enough transparency to rightholders, without affecting business secrets of online content-sharing service providers»*⁷⁵³. At the same time, however, Recital 68 specifies that OCSSPs should *«not be required to provide rightholders with detailed and individualized information for each work or other subject matter identified»* and that this should occur regardless of *«contractual agreements, which could contain more specific provisions on the information to be provide where agreements are concluded between service providers*⁷⁵⁴.

2.3. A closer look to Article 17 of the CDSM: The *«triangular dilemma»* and the difficult balance with fundamental rights

It has already been mentioned that the path towards the approval of the CDSM has been accompanied by countless criticisms and discussions concerning in particular its Article 17 and the balance with different fundamental rights⁷⁵⁵.

⁷⁵² Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance* on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., p. 25.

⁷⁵³ Recital 68 of the CDSM. The Commission helps this thesis in understanding that *«Such information could for example include a description of the type of technologies (if any) or other means used by the service providers, information on third party technology providers whose services they may use, the average level of efficiency of these tools, any changes to the tools/services used (such as possible updates or changes in the use of third party services)».* Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market*, cit., p. 25.

⁷⁵⁴ Recital 68 of the CDSM. Cfr. Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market*, cit., p. 26.

⁷⁵⁵ See supra § 2.1., § 2.2.4. Cfr. G. COLANGELO, Responsabilità degli intermediari online ed enforcement del diritto d'autore, cit. pp. 21-30. Cfr. C. ANGELOPOULOS – S. SMET, Notice-and-Fair-Balance: How to Reach a Compromise between Fundamental Rights in European

This Directive in fact seems to cause so much collateral damages suggesting that, maybe, it should be reconsidered in some respects⁷⁵⁶. It is not surprising that some human and digital rights organizations, software developers, some ISPs as well as some subject matter experts such as Tim Berners-Lee, Vincent Cerf, Tim Wu and David Kaye have expressly opposed the CDSM, showing their concern for the protection fundamental rights⁷⁵⁷. Indeed, although publishers and record companies supported by authors like Davide Guetta strongly encouraged the entry into force of the Directive, its application seems to affect both small starts-up and users⁷⁵⁸. Due to the filtering obligations set in Article 17(4) of the CDSM⁷⁵⁹, that, as studied, infringe the general monitoring ban established in the CDSM' Article

Intermediary Liability, cit. European Copyright Society, General Opinion on the EU Copyright Reform Package, cit. Cfr. S. STALLA-BOURDILLON - E. ROSATI - G. SARTOR - C. ANGELOPOULUS - A. KUCZERAWY et al., Open Letter to the European Commission-On the Importance of Preserving the Consistency and Integrity and of the EU Acquis Relating to Content Monitoring Within the Information Society, cit. CREATe, Open Letter on the EU Copyright Reform Proposals for the Digital Age to members of the European Parliament and the European Council, cit. Association Littéraire et Artistique Internationale, Second Opinion on Certain Aspects of the Implementation of Article 17 of Directive (EU) 2019/790 of 17 April 2019 on Copyright and Related Rights in the Digital Single Market, cit. Association Littéraire et Artistique Internationale, Résolution Relative aux Propositions Européenes du 14 Septembre 2016, cit. C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit., p. 23. Cfr. C. FREDIANI, Secondo I Padri della Rete la direttiva Ue sul copyright minaccia Internet, Agi Agenzia Italia, 18.06.2018, available at: https://www.agi.it/economia/copyright_minaccia_internet_gdpr_lettera-4039043/news/2018-06-18/. Cfr. C. GEIGER - G. FROSIO - E. IZYUMENKO, Intermediary Liability and Fundamentals Rights, cit. Cfr. M. SENFTLEBEN - C. ANGELOPOULOS - G. FROSIO - V. MOSCON – M. PEGUERA – O. A. ROGNSTAD, The Recommendation on Measures to Safeguard Fundamental Rights and the Open Internet in the Framework of the EU Copyright Reform, in European Intellectual Property Review, Vol. XL, Issue III, 17.10.2018, pp. 149-163. Cfr. Index of Censorship, Directive on copyright in the Digital Single Market "destined to become a nightmare", 26.04.2018, available at: https://www.indexoncensorship.org/2018/04/digital-singlemarket-nightmare/. Cfr. Protests greet Brussels copyright reform plan, BBC News, available at: https://www.bbc.com/news/technology-44482381. Cfr. I. GENNA, Ombre (più che luci) della riforma europea del copyright, cit.

⁷⁵⁶ I. GENNA, Ombre (più che luci) della riforma europea del copyright, cit.

⁷⁵⁷ Ibid. Cfr. Protests greet Brussels copyright reform plan, cit. Cfr. Index of Censorship, Directive on copyright in the Digital Single Market "destined to become a nightmare", cit.

⁷⁵⁸ L. BRANDLE, David Guetta and all three major labels are among industry giants pushing for copyright reform, the Industry Observer, 29.06.2018, available at: https://theindustryobserver.thebrag.com/david-guetta-and-all-three-major-labels-are-amongindustry-giants-pushing-for-copyright-reform/. M. BANKS, MEPs rally against planned EU The Magazine, 08.06.2018, *Copyright* Reform, Parliament available at: https://www.theparliamentmagazine.eu/news/article/meps-rally-against-planned-eu-copyrightreform. Cfr. C. FREDIANI, Secondo I Padri della Rete la direttiva Ue sul copyright minaccia Internet, cit. I. GENNA, Ombre (più che luci) della riforma europea del copyright, cit. 759 See *supra* § 2.2.4.

17(8) and in the ECD's Article 15⁷⁶⁰, the Internet risk to be no longer a free space where exchange ideas, experiment creativity and new business models⁷⁶¹.

Geiger and Jütte, in their paper named Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match⁷⁶² report the words that the Advocate General Saugmandsgaard Øe has expressed in the YouTube case⁷⁶³, explaining how these actually summarize all the possible inconsistencies that the CDSM could have with respect to the safeguard of fundamental rights⁷⁶⁴. The Advocate General firstly refers to the SABAM case⁷⁶⁵, explaining that, according to the CJEU, a general obligation to monitor the content upload online would not only go against Article 15 of the ECD, but it would also not adequately safeguard the «fair balance»⁷⁶⁶ between the protection of rightholder's IPRs and the ISPs' right to freedom to conduct a business enshrined by Article 16 of the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union the European⁷⁶⁷. Imposing a filtering obligation on OCSSPs would in fact mean forcing small intermediaries to implement «complicated, costly, permanent computer system»⁷⁶⁸ at their own expense, affecting in this way their business opportunities. Moreover, as the monitoring tool cannot satisfactorily distinguish between lawful or unlawful content uploaded online, it risks blocking also legal information thus infringing the right to freedom of expression pursuant to Article 11 of the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union⁷⁶⁹. A general filtering obligation towards online platforms would also be a threat to online creativity and Article 13

⁷⁶⁰ See *supra* § 1.3.7., § 2.2.4., § 2.2.7.

⁷⁶¹ I. GENNA, Ombre (più che luci) della riforma europea del copyright, cit.

⁷⁶² C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit.

 ⁷⁶³ Case C-683/18, paragraphs 240-244.
 ⁷⁶⁴ C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit., p. 23.

⁷⁶⁵ Case C-70/10. See *supra* § 1.3.7.

⁷⁶⁶ C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, *Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match*, cit., p. 23.

⁷⁶⁷ See *supra* § 1.3.10.

⁷⁶⁸ C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, *Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match*, cit., p. 23.

⁷⁶⁹ See *supra* § 1.3.10.

of the Charter⁷⁷⁰; the Advocate General warns in fact that *«maximum protection of* certain forms of intellectual creativity is to the detriment of other forms of creativity which are also positive for society»⁷⁷¹. The intervention of Saugmandsgaard Øe is fundamental to frame the issue regarding the protection of various fundamental rights in the CDSM. The Advocate General in fact sheds light on the "crux of the matter" and He mentions all the inalienable rights that could be affected by the CDSM provisions. Precisely because the CDSM's and the Article 17's construction is essentially aimed at the online protection of copyright, trying at the same time to adequately balance the other fundamental rights at stake, the main question that should be asked in this regard is whether the intent to protect Intellectual Property is effectively balanced with other equally fundamental rights. This paragraph therefore will examine the equilibrium between Article 17 and some of the essential rights protected by the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union and by the European Convention of Human Rights, namely the right to property, the freedom to conduct a business, the freedom of expression and speech, mentioning also the right to an effective remedy and to a fair trial, and with the right to protection of personal data, family and private life The analysis will be subsequently followed by a general assessment of the raised issues.

As exposed in Chapter 1, § 1.3.10, the right to property, meaning in this case in particular the right to IPR protection, is safeguarded by Article 17(2) of the European Charter of Fundamental Rights⁷⁷² and by Article 1 of Protocol 1 of the European Convention of Human Rights⁷⁷³. At the same time, as the right to property's enforcement must be necessarily balanced with other unavoidable rights, the legislators provide for the possibility of limiting it. The European Charter of Fundamental Rights states indeed that *«the use of property may be regulated by law in so far as is necessary for the general interest»*⁷⁷⁴ and European Convention of Human Rights establishes *«no one shall be deprived of*

⁷⁷⁰ See *infra* in this paragraph.

⁷⁷¹ Case C-683/18, paragraphs 240-244. C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, *Platform Liability Under Article* 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit., p. 23.

⁷⁷² See *supra* § 1.3.10.

⁷⁷³ See *supra* § 1.3.10.

⁷⁷⁴ Article 17(1) of the European Convention of Human Rights.

his possessions except in the public interest and subject to the conditions provided for by law and by the general principles of international law»⁷⁷⁵. Furthermore, Article 51(2) of the European Charter of Fundamental Rights generally states that «any limitation on the exercise of the rights and freedoms recognised by this Charter must be provided for by law and respect the essence of those rights and *freedoms*»⁷⁷⁶. Not just the legislator but also the judges reaffirm these principles. To give an example, in the already cited YouTube case⁷⁷⁷, Saugmansgaard Øe affirmed that the right of communication to the public mentioned in Article 3(1)of the Information Society Directive «does not necessarily have to be interpreted in a manner which ensures maximum protection for rightholders»⁷⁷⁸. In other and different cases, the CJEU has envisaged the possibility of restrictions on the property right⁷⁷⁹. Reaching a compromise between the protection of the copyright and the safeguard of other fundamental rights should be the sine qua non condition for the existence of any regulation concerning the enforcement of IPRs, especially online where everything seems to be allowed. Such a balance should thus be achieved in the CDSM as well as in the creation and implementation of any other norm in this field.

Article 16 of the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union⁷⁸⁰ protects the freedom to conduct a business which, *«together with the freedom to* choose an occupation and to engage in work (Article 15) and the right to property (Article 17)»⁷⁸¹, represents «one of the three economic»⁷⁸² fundamental rights of

⁷⁷⁵ C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit.,

p. 33. ⁷⁷⁶ C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit., p. 33. ⁷⁷⁷ Case C-683/18.

⁷⁷⁸ C-683/18, paragraphs 238-239. C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit., p. 33.

⁷⁷⁹ For reference to other cases ruled by the CJEU see The Pelham and others case, C-476/17, paragraph 31. The Funke Medien NRW case, C-469/17, paragraph 72; The Mc Fadden case, C-484/14, paragraph 90. The GS Media case, C-160/15 paragraph 45. The UPC Telekabel Wien case, C-314/12, paragraphs 46-47. The SABAM v Netlog case, C-360/10, paragraphs 41-42. The Scarlet Extended case, C-70/10, paragraph 44. The Promusicae case, C-275/06, paragraph 65. Cfr. C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit., p. 33. Cfr. Ivi.

⁷⁸⁰ See *supra*, § 1.3.10.

the Charter. Article 16 wants to safeguard the entrepreneurs' freedom and «reflects the EU's principle of an open market economy with free competition»⁷⁸³. The problem related to the application of CDSM's Article 17 lies in the fact that, in order to fulfil the monitoring obligation provided for therein, OCSSPs are forced to make use of complex and expensive filtering measures. In particular, to guarantee the enforcement of right holders' IPRs, making sure at the same time that users are not limited in «sharing and accessing information»⁷⁸⁴ on the platform, it is not sufficient to implement just any technological measure, but it is necessary to adopt extremely sophisticated technologies which require «significant resources»⁷⁸⁵. Considering the «relative economic capacities»⁷⁸⁶ of each OCSSP, this requirement can obviously have different impact on them with the risk of affecting the small companies' business. YouTube, for example has invested more than USD 100 million in its personal filtering system named "Content ID", while other small platforms have spent over USD 5 million⁷⁸⁷, showing that, contrary to what the CDSM'S proponents claim, these technologies require a large economic commitment⁷⁸⁸. While big techs can develop their own mechanisms because they have the sufficient «financial power, technological knowledge, and internal structure»⁷⁸⁹, small and medium businesses cannot adequately compete. The latter may at most license a filtering measure from thirdparty, such as the "Audible Magic" system, but also in this case the license fee can amount to exorbitant prices⁷⁹⁰. It should not be forgotten, *inter alia*, that Article 17(4) makes reference to *«high industry standards»*⁷⁹¹ and Recital 66 of

⁷⁸¹ C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, *Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match*, cit., p. 28.

⁷⁸² Ibid.

⁷⁸³ Ibid.

⁷⁸⁴ Ivi, p. 46.

⁷⁸⁵ T. SPOERRI, op. cit., p. 180.

 ⁷⁸⁶ C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit., p. 49.
 ⁷⁸⁷ Spoerri underlines that «for instance, Soundcloud spent over EUR 5 million to build its own

⁷⁸⁷ Spoerri underlines that «for instance, Soundcloud spent over EUR 5 million to build its own filtering technology and dedicates seven full-time employees - out of approx. 300 employees - to maintain the technology». T. SPOERRI, op. cit., p. 180.

⁷⁸⁸ Ibid.

⁷⁸⁹ *Ivi*, p. 184.

⁷⁹⁰ Ivi, p. 185.

⁷⁹¹ See *supra* § 2.2.4.2.

the CDSM establishes that the "best efforts" requirement must be assessed taking into consideration *«the evolving state of the art of existing means, including future* developments, for avoiding the availability of different types of content»⁷⁹². It is clear that *«the standard of due diligence expected from OCSSPs will increase in* relation to future technological innovations»⁷⁹³ implying the adoption of more effective (and expensive) «means of identifying and blocking unauthorized copyright-protected content from online platforms»794. Therefore, going forward over the years the companies' investment in such technologies will become more and more significant. The legislators should then provide for a balanced solution that gives any ISP «access to upload-filters against a reasonable fee»⁷⁹⁵ or exempt some of them from the monitoring obligations⁷⁹⁶. Otherwise, having access to a valid screening system will become a stronger market entry barrier that pushes small entrepreneurs out⁷⁹⁷. Given these implications, the European Union will most likely not be in the investors' sights as they will certainly prefer to focus their resources on businesses «offering content filtering technologies»⁷⁹⁸ such as, for example, those emerging in the United States.

The right to freedom of expression and speech is protected by Article 11 of the European Charter of Fundamental Rights⁷⁹⁹ and by Article 10 of the European Convention of Human Rights⁸⁰⁰. A society cannot call itself democratic unless the exchange of *«cultural, political and social»*⁸⁰¹ ideas is naturally permitted within it⁸⁰². The Articles just mentioned in fact subsume this concept, safeguarding under

⁷⁹² See *supra* § 2.2.4.2.

⁷⁹³ G. FROSIO – S. MENDIS, *Monitoring and Filtering: European Reform or Global Trend?*, cit., p. 12.

⁷⁹⁴ Ibid.

⁷⁹⁵ T. SPOERRI, op. cit., p. 186.

⁷⁹⁶ Ibid.

⁷⁹⁷ Ibid.

⁷⁹⁸ Ibid. Cfr. M. C. LE MERLE – T. J. LE MERLE – E. ENGSTROM, *The Impact of Internet Regulation on Early Stage Investment*, 11.2014, available at: https://static1.squarespace.com/static/571681753c44d835a440c8b5/t/572a35e0b6aa60fe011dec28/ 1462384101881/EngineFifthEraCopyrightReport.pdf.

⁷⁹⁹ See *supra*, § 1.3.10.

⁸⁰⁰ See *supra*, § 1.3.10.

⁸⁰¹ C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, *Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match*, cit., p. 16.

⁸⁰² Ibid. Cfr. C. GEIGER – E. IZYUMENKO, Copyright on the Human Rights' Trial: Redefining the Boundaries of Exclusivity Through Freedom of Expression, in International Review of Intellectual Property and Competition, Vol. XLII, No. III, 2014, pp. 316-342. Cfr. C. GEIGER – E.

the right to freedom of expression the opinions, the ideas «and in general all types of information that can be communicated»⁸⁰³. Article 13 of the European Charter of Fundamental Rights⁸⁰⁴ protects the right to freedom of artistic creativity and expression. In this regard, it is worth remembering that the European Court of Human Rights has stated that the *«distribution or exhibition of artistic creation* online»⁸⁰⁵ is also defended and the legislator is obliged to not affect it with the copyright legislation⁸⁰⁶. By analyzing Article 17 of the CDSM, it seems unavoidable that the use of expensive filtering systems to fulfill the Article 17(4)'s "best efforts" have a negative impact on the protection of the right to freedom of expression. The concern, as the protests for the adoption of the CDSM mentioned at the beginning of this paragraph have showed, is indeed that *«such* filters could also prevent the upload of lawful content»⁸⁰⁷. Dussolier for instance underlines that very often the content posted on OCSSPs represents users' creations that might include only a part of *«protected images or sounds»⁸⁰⁸*. Despite this case is completely different from the one in which the content uploaded is an entire copy of other copyright protected works, however, the distinction between them is sometimes so «thin»⁸⁰⁹ that a filtering system could not recognize it⁸¹⁰. It can easily happen that, to get the immunity provide in Article 17(4), some OCSSPs put in place *«not too costly»⁸¹¹* algorithmic tools that

IZYUMENKO, Intellectual Property before the European Court of Human Rights, in C. GEIGER - C. A. NARD - X. SEUBA (eds.), Intellectual Property and the Judiciary, Cheltenham, Northampton, Edward Elgar Publishing, 2018, pp. 36 sq.

⁸⁰³ C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, *Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match*, cit., p. 16.

⁸⁰⁴ Article 13 of the European Charter of Fundamental Rights establishes that *«The arts and scientific research shall be free of constraint. Academic freedom shall be respected.».*

⁸⁰⁵ C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, *Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match*, cit., p. 28.

p. 28. ⁸⁰⁶ Ibid. ECtHR (Second Section), 29.04.2005, Case of Alınak v. Turkey, Appl. no 40287/98, para. 42. Cfr. C. GEIGER, When Freedom of Artistic Expression allows Creative Appropriations and Opens up Statutory Copyright Limitations, in S. BALGANESH - N. L. WEE LOON - H. SUN (eds.), The Cambridge Handbook of Copyright Limitations and Exceptions, Cambridge, Cambridge University Press, 2021, p. 174.

⁸⁰⁷ K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 1.

⁸⁰⁸ S. DUSSOLIER, op. cit., p. 1018.

⁸⁰⁹ Ibid.

⁸¹⁰ *Ibid*.

⁸¹¹ *Ibid*.

result *«incapable of assessing a possible fair use of creative content»*⁸¹² being in this way *«indiscriminate and indifferent to»*⁸¹³ the material uploaded. The risk is thus to prevent some lawful content from appearing⁸¹⁴. The right to freedom of expression, speech and creativity on online platform can be undermined by the functioning of technology itself. The existing filtering systems in fact are not enough sophisticated *«to make complex decisions on the lawfulness or* unlawfulness of uploads in an automated way»⁸¹⁵ and bring with them the danger of the so called "false positives"⁸¹⁶. Automated techniques can only recognize complete or partial matches between two or more file while they are unable to determine whether a specific match constitutes a reproduction of an authorial work or a related right⁸¹⁷. The monitoring mechanisms cannot discern the nuances that lie in the difference *«between a simple reproduction of a part of a work, and* the reproduction of the same part for a use that is parodic or that constitutes a permitted quotation»⁸¹⁸. The same "Audibel Magic", one of the most important and known filtering systems, affirmed that «its technology is accurate to about 99%»⁸¹⁹. The consequence is that there is no monitoring mechanism «developed as far as it would be necessary to fulfil the obligations under Article 17»⁸²⁰. Additionally, as in the CDSM the protection of the right to freedom of expression, of speech and of artistic creativity sometimes "wavers", it is fundamental for users that their right to an effective remedy and to a fair trial protected by Article 47 of

⁸¹² *Ibid*.

⁸¹³ *Ibid*.

⁸¹⁴ *Ibid*.

⁸¹⁵ C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit.,

p. 47. ⁸¹⁶ Ibid. B. DEPOORTER - R. K. WALKER, Copyright False Positives, in Notre Dame Law Review,

⁸¹⁷ C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit., p. 47. ⁸¹⁸ *Ivi*, p. 48.

⁸¹⁹ T. SPOERRI, op. cit., p. 183. Cfr. Ivi, p. 181.

⁸²⁰ C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit., p. 47. Cfr. T. SPOERRI, op. cit., p. 183. Cfr. S. JACOUES - K. GARSTKA - M. HVIID - J. STREET, An Empirical Study of the Use of Automated Anti-Piracy Systems and Their Consequences for Cultural Diversity, in SCRIPTed, Vol. XV, Issue II, 2018, p. 287.

the European Charter of Fundamental Rights⁸²¹ and Article 6(1) of the European Convention of Human Rights⁸²² is stronger than ever. In this regard, even if Article 17(9) of the CDSM⁸²³ provide for a complaint and redress mechanisms at OCSSPs ensuring also the possibility to address to an impartial out-of-court for the settlement of disputes, Geiger and Jütte suggest that *«a properly designed alternative dispute resolution (ADR) would be best placed to ensure user's right to an effective remedy*»⁸²⁴.

Article 7⁸²⁵ and 8⁸²⁶ of the European Charter of Fundamental Rights, together with Article 8 of the European Convention of Human Rights⁸²⁷ correspondingly safeguard the right to private life, the right to data protection and the right to respect for private and family life. As the users usually needs a personal account to post their content on the OCSSP, their personal data risk to be

⁸²¹ Article 47 of the European Charter of Fundamental Rights establishes that *«Everyone whose rights and freedoms guaranteed by the law of the Union are violated has the right to an effective remedy before a tribunal in compliance with the conditions laid down in this Article. Everyone is entitled to a fair and public hearing within a reasonable time by an independent and impartial tribunal previously established by law. Everyone shall have the possibility of being advised, defended and represented. Legal aid shall be made available to those who lack sufficient resources in so far as such aid is necessary to ensure effective access to justice.».*

⁸²² Article 6(1) of the European Convention of Human Rights establishes that «1. In the determination of his civil rights and obligations or of any criminal charge against him, everyone is entitled to a fair and public hearing within a reasonable time by an independent and impartial tribunal established by law. Judgment shall be pronounced publicly but the press and public may be excluded from all or part of the trial in the interests of morals, public order or national security in a democratic society, where the interests of juveniles or the protection of the private life of the parties so require, or to the extent strictly necessary in the opinion of the court in special circumstances where publicity would prejudice the interests of justice.».

⁸²³ See *supra* § 2.2.6.

⁸²⁴ C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit., p. 36. Cfr. G. FROSIO – C. GEIGER, Taking Fundamentals Rights Seriously in the Digital Service Act's Platform Liability Regime, cit., p. 28.

⁸²⁵ See *supra*, § 1.3.10.

⁸²⁶ Article 8 of the European Charter of Fundamental Rights establishes that «*1. Everyone has the right to the protection of personal data concerning him or her. 2. Such data must be processed fairly for specified purposes and on the basis of the consent of the person concerned or some other legitimate basis laid down by law. Everyone has the right of access to data which has been collected concerning him or her, and the right to have it rectified. 3. Compliance with these rules shall be subject to control by an independent authority.».*

⁸²⁷ Article 8 of the European Convention of Human Rights establishes that «1. Everyone has the right to respect for his private and family life, his home and his correspondence.2. There shall be no interference by a public authority with the exercise of this right except such as is in accordance with the law and is necessary in a democratic society in the interests of national security, public safety or the economic well-being of the country, for the prevention of disorder or crime, for the protection of health or morals, or for the protection of the rights and freedoms of others.». Cfr. Regulation (EU) 2016/679.

unlawfully processed⁸²⁸. The automated filtering information measures used «to identify the infringers»⁸²⁹ in fact, unavoidably process users' personal data affecting their right to data protection. It was the European case-law to affirm in the Scarlet Extended SA v SABAM case that a general obligation to monitor unlawful content *«would infringe the right to protection of personal data»*⁸³⁰. On this point, however, Grisse interestingly finds that *«the connection between the* uploaded content and the account exists independently from any possible filtering *measures*» 831 and it is not the monitoring tool that establishes it⁸³². Since the users generally accept the General Terms and Conditions on the platform and «upload content to make it public»⁸³³, the European Data Protection Supervisor also evaluated that the fact of uploading content and work on the OCSSP «to make it publicly available does not constitute a protected confidential communication under Article 7 of the»⁸³⁴ European Charter of Fundamental Rights⁸³⁵. According to this reading it could be thus argued that when OCSSPs, in respect of the GDPR⁸³⁶ and the ePrivacy Directive⁸³⁷, through their General Terms and Conditions «explicitly inform users about the possibility of filtering for copyright protection (as most OCSSPs probably do) and users agree»⁸³⁸, then data protection's infringement would not constitute a problem⁸³⁹. It would then follow that, in this case, CDSM's Article 17(4) does not provide for a «general

⁸²⁸ K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 11.

⁸²⁹ C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit., p. 31. ⁸³⁰ *Ibid.* Case C-70/10, paragraphs 50-51. Cfr. *Netlog* Case, C-360/10, paragraph 49.

⁸³¹ K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 11.

⁸³² *Ibid*.

⁸³³ Ibid.

⁸³⁴ *Ibid*.

⁸³⁵ Ibid. G. BUTTARELLI, Formal Comments of the EDPS on a Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, publication date: 03.07.2018, last update: 19.09.2019, available at: https://edps.europa.eu/ data-protection/ourwork/publications/comments/edps-comments-pro posal-directive-copyright en.

⁸³⁶ The Regulation (EU) 2016/679 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 27 April 2016 on the protection of natural persons with regard to the processing of personal data and on the free movement of such data.

⁸³⁷ Directive 2002/58/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 12 July 2002 concerning the processing of personal data and the protection of privacy in the electronic communications sector. Also named as the Directive on privacy and electronic communications. ⁸³⁸ K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 11.

⁸³⁹ Ibid. Cfr. G. BUTTARELLI, Formal Comments of the EDPS on a Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit.

monitoring obligation incompatible with fundamental rights of the OCSSPs and their users, but a monitoring of uploaded data for specific subject matter for the protection of intellectual property rights»⁸⁴⁰.

What generally emerge from this cumulative analysis is the presence of undeniable contradictions and difficulties in balancing the different, and equally worthy of protection, fundamental rights and interests at stake. In a nutshell, rights holders cannot be deprived of a valid copyright protection for their works, just as small intermediaries must be free to exercise their business according to their financial resources without being subjected to onerous obligations, just as users have the sacrosanct right to be able to exercise their freedom of expression, speech and creativity on online platforms. The balance of this «triangular dilemma»⁸⁴¹ appears very complex and the CDSM does not seem to provide detailed guidance on how to perform it, quite the contrary⁸⁴². One of the most controversial aspects in this regard is properly the fact that the equilibrium between various fundamental rights is entrusted to private OCSSPs who, inter alia, «have to provide a quasi-judicial appeals infrastructure to mediate between rightholders and users»⁸⁴³. Intermediaries have in fact their personal interests that *«will most likely influence their decision making»*⁸⁴⁴, undermining in this way the safeguard of other interests⁸⁴⁵. Geiger and Jütte suggest that the introduction of an institutional intermediate developed in the context of Article 17(9) would be a feasible solution to try to solve this conundrum⁸⁴⁶. The reference in particular is to the «out-of-court redress mechanism»⁸⁴⁷ or «to a court or another relevant

⁸⁴⁰ K. GRISSE, op. cit., p. 11. Cfr. G. BUTTARELLI, Formal Comments of the EDPS on a Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit.

⁸⁴¹ C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, *Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match*, cit., p. 63.

⁸⁴² Cfr. *Ibid.* Cfr. G. SARTOR – A. LOREGGIA, *The Impact of algorithms for online content filtering or moderation. "Upload filters"*, Policy Department for Citizens' Rights and Constitutional Affairs, 09.2020, p. 64.

⁸⁴³ C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, *Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match*, cit., p. 63.

⁸⁴⁴ *Ibid*.

⁸⁴⁵ *Ibid*.

⁸⁴⁶ Ibid. Cfr. G. FROSIO – C. GEIGER, Taking Fundamentals Rights Seriously in the Digital Service Act's Platform Liability Regime, cit., pp. 42-44.

⁸⁴⁷ Article 17(9) of the CDSM.

judicial authority to assert the use of an exception or limitation to copyright and related rights»⁸⁴⁸. The Professors claim that *«an independent institution that sits* firmly at the intersection of the various interests could more realistically contribute, through several mechanisms, to maintaining a fair and proper balance *between the FR at stake*»⁸⁴⁹. Effectively, the establishment of such an autonomous figure who can define «the standards that apply to targeted filtering *obligation*⁸⁵⁰, who can, by always referring to up-to-date information, identify on behalf of ISPs what constitutes illegal or manifestly infringing content to be removed, who can independently manage the NTD and the NSD decisions, who can be an 'intermediary' in *«the cooperation between users and rightholders»*⁸⁵¹, who can also settle the disputes between rightholders, platforms, and users, developing best practices and recommendations for filtering and who can develop more concrete and binding guidelines for OCSSPs and rightholders to count on while executing Article 17(4)'s obligations, turns out to be a valid option that the legislators should seriously consider⁸⁵². Without adopting an amendment to Article 17 it is hard to even imagine how this could be saved from a possible annulment by the CJEU⁸⁵³. Indeed, in the context of the Case 401/19⁸⁵⁴, Poland, which was supposed to implement the new CDSM, launched a «challenge»⁸⁵⁵ to Article 17 before the CJEU's judges, asking for the annulment of Article 17(4)(b) and Article 17(4)(c) in reference to the words «and made best efforts to prevent their future uploads in accordance with point (b)». Otherwise, if the CJEU finds that Article 17 cannot be adequately amended, Poland demands its complete annulment. The grounds for this request include precisely the concerns on fundamental rights outlined so far: the adoption of automatic preventive filters of the uploaded online material required in Article 17(4) would lead to infringe, among other interests, the inalienable right to freedom of expression and

⁸⁴⁸ Ibid.

⁸⁴⁹ C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit., p. 64. ⁸⁵⁰ *Ibid*.

⁸⁵¹ Ivi, p. 65.

⁸⁵² Ivi, pp. 63-65.

⁸⁵³ *Ivi*, p. 68.

⁸⁵⁴ Republic of Poland vs European Parliament and Council of the European Union.

⁸⁵⁵ E. ROSATI, Five considerations for the transposition and application of Article 17 of the DSM Directive, cit., p. 270.

information protected by the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union and by the European Convention of Human Rights⁸⁵⁶. The Poland's action before the CJEU, however, *«relate to the application of the provision, not its very existence»*⁸⁵⁷. It will be thus *«left to national courts and authorities to address»* this tricky situation⁸⁵⁸.

The Poland case is still pending, meanwhile, the *«triangular dilemma»*⁸⁵⁹ involving the balance of users', intermediaries', and right holders' interests in the CDSM remain a complex issue to face. The legislators should find a remedy as soon as possible, otherwise, the entire credibility of the CDSM will be totally undermined and, for what particularly interests this thesis, an effective protection of copyright will never be enforced. The lawmakers will have also to make an effort to take *«fundamental rights seriously in the»*⁸⁶⁰ forthcoming *«Digital Service Act's platform liability regime»*⁸⁶¹.

⁸⁵⁶ Ibid.

⁸⁵⁷ Ibid.

⁸⁵⁸ Ibid.

⁸⁵⁹ C. GEIGER - B.J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, cit., p. 63.

⁸⁶⁰ G. FROSIO – C. GEIGER, Taking Fundamentals Rights Seriously in the Digital Service Act's Platform Liability Regime, cit. ⁸⁶¹ Ibid.

CHAPTER 3

THE NEXT DIGITAL SERVICES ACT

SUMMARY: 3.1. What is the Digital Services Act? - 3.2. Towards an amendment of the ECD - 3.2.1. The Digital Services - 3.2.2. The safe harbours and the definition of illegal content - 3.2.3. The Good-Samaritan paradox vs Article 6 of the DSA - 3.2.4. Specific Orders: Article 8 and 9 of the DSA - 3.2.5. Due Diligence obligations for Digital Services Providers - 3.2.5.1. Provisions applicable to all ISPs - 3.2.5.2 - Obligations for Hosting Services Providers: the new Notice-and-action procedure - 3.2.5.3. Further provisions applicable to online platforms - 3.2.5.4. VLOPs: definition and regulation - 3.2.6. Voluntary Standards, Codes of conduct and Special competent Authorities - 3.3. The new legislative framework for the protection of Intellectual Property online

3.1. What is the Digital Services Act?

In the than twenty years after the entry into force of the E-Commerce Directive, something has surely changed. The world has become – and is becoming every day more – digital⁸⁶² and online platforms are now a "constant" in everyone's daily life without which each citizen would probably feel lost. What was thought to be *avant-garde* in the 2000s, today is obviously dated. Nowadays in fact there are many types of ISPs who operate in an increasingly sophisticated manner, providing always completer and more transversal digital services⁸⁶³. Platforms that until few years ago simply provided for a blog or a place where users could relate and exchange ideas, today are at the same time organized e-commerce, delivery systems of all kinds, TV series producers and allow users to

⁸⁶² See *supra* § 1.1.

⁸⁶³ The European Commission stresses that since 2000 *«the nature, scale, and importance of digital services for the economy and society has dramatically changed»* and that these *«have evolved considerably over the past 20 years as many new ones have appeared. The landscape of digital services continues to develop and change rapidly along with technological transformation and the increasing availability of innovation».* European Commission, *Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 6 and p. 8.*

listen to music⁸⁶⁴, finding their soulmate and anything else can be searched for in daily lives. Digital technologies are affecting the life of each of Europeans, they "accompany" the actions that every citizen carries out every day changing the way people work and socialize. The European Union is totally aware of this transformation and stimulates it while stressing at the same time the importance of creating effective and updated legislations. The latter would be necessary not only to fight new types of illicit content and violations appearing online, but also to properly exploit the enormous potential of new digital technologies⁸⁶⁵. Nowadays, the European Union's aim is precisely to shape «Europe's Digital Future»⁸⁶⁶. The European Commission has explicitly admitted that «digital communication, social media interaction, e-commerce, and digital enterprises are steadily transforming our world»⁸⁶⁷ and it wants to lay the foundation for becoming *«digitally sovereign* in an open and interconnected world, and to pursue digital policies that empower people and businesses to seize a human centred, sustainable and more prosperous digital future»⁸⁶⁸. Generally speaking, «Europe's Digital Compass»⁸⁶⁹ provides the achievement of a "Digital Europe" by relying on «four cardinal points»⁸⁷⁰ concerning: «digitally skilled citizens and highly skilled digital professionals»⁸⁷¹.

⁸⁶⁴ See for example Amazon platform.

⁸⁶⁵ Cfr. European Commission, *Shaping Europe's Digital Future*, 19.02.2020, available at: https://ec.europa.eu/info/sites/default/files/communication-shaping-europes-digital-

futurefeb2020_en_4.pdf. Cfr. European Commission, Europe's Digital Decade: Commission sets the course towards a digitally empowered Europe by 2030, Brussels, 9.03.2021, available at: https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/IP_21_983. Cfr. U. VON DER LEYEN, A union that strives for more. My Agenda for Europe. Political Guidelines for The Next European Commission 2019-2024, 09.10.2019, available at: https://op.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/43a17056-ebf1-11e9-9c4e-01aa75ed71a1. Cfr. European Commission, Proposal for a Regulation of The European Parliament and of the Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, COM(2020) 825, final, pp. 1-5. Cfr. A. HOFFMANN – A. GASPAROTTI, op. cit., p. I. Cfr. T. RODRÍGUEZ DE LAS HERAS BALLELL, op. cit., p. 6. Cfr. C. BERTHÉLÉMY – J. PENFRAT, Platform Regulation Done Right. EDRi Position Paper on the EU Digital Services Act, EDRi, Brussels, 9.04.2020, pp. 4-8.

⁸⁶⁶ European Commission, Shaping Europe's Digital Future, cit.

⁸⁶⁷ *Ivi*, p. 2. The EU has also evidenced that *«digital technologies are profoundly changing our daily life, our way of working and doing business, and the way people travel, communicate and relate with each other». Ibid.*

⁸⁶⁸ European Commission, Europe's Digital Decade: Commission sets the course towards a digitally empowered Europe by 2030, cit., p. 1.

⁸⁶⁹ *Ibid*.

⁸⁷⁰ Ibid.

⁸⁷¹ *Ibid*.

«secure, performant and sustainable digital infrastructures»⁸⁷², «digital transformation of businesses»⁸⁷³, and «digitalisation of public services»⁸⁷⁴. The tension towards these purposes however shall be accompanied by the protection fundamental rights, guaranteeing that *«the same rights that apply offline can be fully exercised online»*⁸⁷⁵.

The global digital metamorphosis has been defined even «*as fundamental as that caused by the industrial revolution*»⁸⁷⁶, which calls «*for a profound reflection at all levels of society*»⁸⁷⁷. It goes without saying that this transformation requires new rules not only for the ISP's regulation and the online protection of IPRs, but also for the functioning of every sector of society. In the absence of an update legislative framework, it is difficult to imagine how the EU can actually be a competitor in the global market and how it can properly handle new digital challenges. As evidenced, the digital technologies' revolution affects everyone and everything and the European Commission seems determined to have a *«technology that work for people»*⁸⁷⁸ trying to reach *«a fair and competitive economy»*⁸⁷⁹ and *«an open democratic and sustainable society»*⁸⁸⁰.

⁸⁷⁹ Ibid.

⁸⁸⁰ Ibid.

⁸⁷² Ibid.

 ⁸⁷³ Ibid.
 ⁸⁷⁴ Ibid.

⁸⁷⁵ 1010.

⁸⁷⁵ Ibid. Cfr. European Parliament, Digital Services Act and fundamental rights issue posed. European Parliament resolution of 20 october 2020 on the Digital Services Act and fundamental rights issues posed (2020/2022(INI)), Brussels, 20.10.2020, available at: https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-9-2020-0274_EN.html. Cfr. G. FROSIO – C. GEIGER, Taking Fundamentals Rights Seriously in the Digital Service Act's Platform Liability Regime, cit., pp. 1-5.

⁸⁷⁶ European Commission, *Shaping Europe's Digital Future*, cit., p. 2.

⁸⁷⁷ Ibid. As evidenced, indeed, the European Commission has considered that as *«citizens are exposed to increasing risks and harms online – from spread of illegal activities, to risks for their fundamental rights and other societal harms», as <i>«these issues are widespread across the online ecosystem, but they are most impactful where very large online platforms are concerned, given their reach», as «the supervision of online platforms more broadly is to a large extent uncoordinated and ineffective in the EU, despite the systemic importance of such services», as <i>«the limited administrative cooperation framework set by the E-Commerce Directive for addressing cross-border issues is underspecified and inconsistently used by Member States», and as «Member States have started regulating digital services at national level leading to new barriers in the internal market»* leading *«to a competitive advantage for the established very large platforms and digital services», some of the ECD's Article shall be revised. Cfr. European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Executive Summary of the Impact Assessment Report. Accompanying the document Proposal for A Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council on a Single Market for Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 349, final, p. 2.*

⁸⁷⁸ European Commission, *Shaping Europe's Digital Future*, cit., p. 2.

Regarding to the "fight" against IPRs infringements online, the ECD is currently the only horizontal legislative tool regulating digital platforms and establishing a liability regime for ISPs⁸⁸¹. While the European Commission does not miss an opportunity to stress that *«malicious cyberactivity may threaten»*⁸⁸² the Europeans' «personal well-being or disrupt»⁸⁸³ their «critical infrastructures and wider security interests»⁸⁸⁴, making thus clear that illegal online activities need to be contained through efficient legislative provisions, however, the ECD seems to be outdated and unable to meet the new digital age's challenges⁸⁸⁵. In fact, in the face of the drastic transformation that is being witnessed and in consideration of the increasing proliferation and differentiation of various ISPs⁸⁸⁶, it is difficult to imagine how IPRs infringements online can be tackled by a twenty-year-old Directive⁸⁸⁷. There is thus the need for a new piece of legislation capable of providing reliable tools to fight illicit on the Internet, enforcing IPRs online while balancing other fundamental rights at stake⁸⁸⁸. The European Commission's President Ursula von der Leyen, with the goal of reaching «a *Europe fit for the digital age*»⁸⁸⁹, creating new rules and obligations for digital

⁸⁸¹ See *supra* § 1.

⁸⁸² European Commission, Shaping Europe's Digital Future, cit. p. 3.

⁸⁸³ Ibid.

⁸⁸⁴ Ibid. The fact that online platforms are used to carry out illegal activities which have very negative impacts on society is now well established. Sartor and Loreggia stress that «(...) platforms contribute to the fulfilment of legitimate individual interests, enable the exercise of fundamental rights (such as freedom of expression and association), and support the realisation of social values (such as citizens' information, education, and democratic dialogue), but they also provide opportunities for harmful behaviour: uncivility and aggression in individual exchanges, disinformation in the public sphere, sectarianism and polarisation in politics, as well as illegality, exploitation and manipulation». G. SARTOR – A. LOREGGIA, The Impact of algorithms for online content filtering or moderation. "Upload filters", cit., p. 9.

⁸⁸⁵ See supra § 1.3. Cfr. European Commission, Europe's Digital Decade: Commission sets the course towards a digitally empowered Europe by 2030, cit., p. 2.

 ⁸⁸⁶ Cfr. European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment.
 Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., pp. 5-9.
 ⁸⁸⁷ See supra § 1.3.10.

⁸⁸⁸ See infra in this Chapter. Cfr. G. FROSIO – C. GEIGER, *Taking Fundamentals Rights Seriously in the Digital Service Act's Platform Liability Regime*, cit., p. 31 sq. Cfr. European Parliament, *Digital Services Act and fundamental rights issue posed. European Parliament resolution of 20 october 2020 on the Digital Services Act and fundamental rights issues posed (2020/2022(INI))*, cit. See *supra* § 1.3.10.

⁸⁸⁹ U. VON DER LEYEN, A union that strives for more. My Agenda for Europe. Political Guidelines for The Next European Commission 2019-2024, cit., p. 13.

services⁸⁹⁰, at the end of 2020 has proposed a new Regulation, the so-called *Digital Services Act*⁸⁹¹. In her *Political Guidelines for The Next European Commission 2019-2024*⁸⁹², the President declares that *«a new Digital Services Act will upgrade our liability and safety rules for digital platforms, services and products, and complete our Digital Single Market»*⁸⁹³. This new initiative has obviously raised various opinions. While some people in fact express their concern about the protection of fundamental rights in the forthcoming Regulation⁸⁹⁴, others see its adoption as an opportunity not to be missed. Måns Sjöstrand, *«global head of IP and brand protection at Daniel Wellington»*⁸⁹⁵, for example, has declared that the DSA is a good chance that *«could hand brand owners their best opportunity in two decades to tackle online counterfeiting»*⁸⁹⁶.

At present, the DSA is a legislative proposal issued by the European Commission, and therefore it is not in force. Its adoption will depend on the codecision procedure's outcome. The latter, also referred to as ordinary legislative procedure after the adoption of the Lisbon Treaty, is the main decision-making procedure for the adoption of the EU legislation and it is legally based on Articles 289 and 294 of the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union. Once the European Commission *i.e.*, the institution having the right of legislative initiative, proposed a legislative text, the ordinary legislative procedure requires that the

⁸⁹⁰ The field of the digital services and online platforms' regulation instrumental to the protection of IPRs online and the fight against illegal activities on digital platforms.

⁸⁹¹ European Commission, Proposal for a Regulation of The European Parliament and of the Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, cit.

⁸⁹² U. VON DER LEYEN, A union that strives for more. My Agenda for Europe. Political Guidelines for The Next European Commission 2019-2024, cit.

⁸⁹³ U. VON DER LEYEN, A union that strives for more. My Agenda for Europe. Political Guidelines for The Next European Commission 2019-2024, cit., p. 13. According to «an internal Commission note leaked in summer 2019» the DSA is «a potential new initiative (...) to update the horizontal regulatory framework for all digital services in the single market, in particular for online platforms». Cfr. A. HOFFMANN – A. GASPAROTTI, op. cit., p. 5. Internal Commission Note, available at: https://cdn.netzpolitik.org/wp-upload/2019/07/Digital-Services-Act-note-DG-Connect-June-2019.pdf, p. 1.

⁸⁹⁴ Cfr. Amnesty International, Amnesty International position on the Proposal for A Digital Service Acts and A Digital Markets Act, 03.2021, available at: https://www.amnesty.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/Amnesty-International-Position-Paper-Digital-Services-Act-

Package_March2021_Updated.pdf. See *infra* in this Chapter. Cfr. C. BERTHÉLÉMY – J. PENFRAT, *Platform Regulation Done Right. EDRi Position Paper on the EU Digital Services Act*, cit.

 ⁸⁹⁵ M. SJÖSTRAND, *EU Digital Services Act: winds of change?*, Managing Intellectual Property, publication date: 4.09.2020, last update: 3.10.2021, available at: https://www.managingip.com/article/b1n7b8rgq4vqjy/eu-digital-services-act-winds-of-change.
 ⁸⁹⁶ *Ibid.*

European Parliament and the Council of the European Union reach an agreement for its approval. The codecision procedure gives the European Parliament and the Council the same weight and it provides they can adopt the legislative proposal either at the first reading or at the second reading. In cases where the two bodies do not reach an agreement on a common legislative text after the second reading, then a conciliation committee is convoked. The latter is made up of European Parliament's members and Council's members in equal number and it has to come up with a text that is acceptable to both institutions. If, during the third reading, both the European Parliament and the Council agree on the validity of the text proposed by the conciliation committee, the legislative act can be adopted⁸⁹⁷. In any case, if a legislative proposal is rejected at any point during the procedure, or if the Parliament and the Council are unable to achieve an agreement, the proposal is not enacted, the procedure is terminated.

The DSA has been proposed by the European Commission on 15 December 2020 and it aims to amend certain aspects of ECD⁸⁹⁸. To achieve this goal, the legislators have opted for the legislative tool of the Regulation, instead of the Directive, because it is considered suitable to ensure a high level of protection among the Union, to avoid divergences impeding the free provision of relevant services inside the internal market and to ensure uniform protection of rights and

⁸⁹⁷ Cfr. European Council of the European Union, The ordinary legislative procedure, available at: https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/council-eu/decision-making/ordinary-legislative-procedure/.

Cfr. About Parliament European Parliament, available at: https://www.europarl.europa.eu/about-parliament/en/powers-and-procedures/legislative-powers.

⁸⁹⁸ In order to amend the ECD, in the context of the new DSA, the Commission has considered also the option of a *«sector-specific approach»* instead of a horizontal one, but this turned out to be *«limited in his ability to address the systemic, horizontal problems identified in the single market for digital services and would not address comprehensively the risks and due process challenges raised by today's online governance»*. Indeed, despite sector-specific approaches are fundamental *«in addressing targeted issues in spec sectors or in regards to specific content»*, this option has been discarded because: *«i) the E-Commerce Directive is horizontal in nature and its revision requires a horizontal approach; (ii) the identified risks and problems are systemic and lead to cross-sectoral societal concerns; (iii) sector-specific legislation can lead to inconsistencies and uncertainties; and (iv) only horizontal rules ensure that all types of services and all categories of illegal content are covered»*. European Commission, *Commission Staff Working Document*. *Executive Summary of the Impact Assessment Report. Accompanying the document Proposal for A Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council on a Single Market for Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC*, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, p. 48.

obligations for businesses and consumers throughout the internal market⁸⁹⁹. In a nutshell, the Regulation was considered the most appropriate instrument to provide legal certainty, transparency, accessibility and *«consistent monitoring of the rights and obligations»*⁹⁰⁰ in the online environment⁹⁰¹.

To fully comprehend the new regime for the regulation of ISPs established in the DSA, this last Chapter will focus on the analysis of its most relevant provisions. It should be noted that, during the ordinary legislative procedure for the approval of the proposed Regulation, on 20 January 2022 the European Parliament has adopted some amendments to the DSA⁹⁰². The study of the DSA's most relevant provisions proposed below will thus be conducted considering the new legislative text as amended by the European Parliament. This examination will then be followed by a final general overview on the resulting new legislative framework for the protection of IPRs online.

3.2. Towards an amendment of the ECD

As briefly mentioned in the previous paragraph⁹⁰³, despite the ECD «*has* played an important and largely positive role in the development of the digital economy and online information environment»⁹⁰⁴, it is now being imposed in a technologically, economically, and socially modified environment⁹⁰⁵. Today, indeed, the presence of new technological advancements such as «*cloud platforms* and AI systems»⁹⁰⁶ and the fact that «access to information and social

⁸⁹⁹ European Commission, Proposal for a Regulation of The European Parliament and of the Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, cit., p. 7.

⁹⁰⁰ Ibid.

⁹⁰¹ See *infra* § 3.3.

 $^{^{902}}$ The reference is to the ordinary legislative procedure's first reading. See supra in this paragraph.

⁹⁰³ See *supra* § 1.3., § 3.1.

⁹⁰⁴ G. SARTOR – A. LOREGGIA, *The Impact of algorithms for online content filtering or moderation.* "Upload filters", cit., p. 9. Cfr. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 11. They also underline that *«the ECD proved to be a successful and powerful tool, facilitating the provision of online services».*

⁹⁰⁵ Cfr. *Ibid.* Cfr. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., pp. 86-88.

⁹⁰⁶ G. SARTOR – A. LOREGGIA, The Impact of algorithms for online content filtering or moderation. "Upload filters", cit., p. 9.

interaction»⁹⁰⁷ is mostly online, leads to great change in internet users' habits and in the importance of the digital services providers' role⁹⁰⁸.

With respect to the new digital services developed after the entry into force of the ECD, they include not only cloud computing systems⁹⁰⁹ *e.g.* Google Drive's, Apple iCloud's or Dropbox's services⁹¹⁰ (as illustrated *supra* in this paragraph), but also *content delivery networks*⁹¹¹ as Amazon Web Services, services of social media⁹¹², collaborative or sharing economy services⁹¹³ *e.g.*

⁹⁰⁷ Ibid.

⁹⁰⁸ A. HOFFMANN – A. GASPAROTTI, op. cit., p. 12. Moreover, As Sartor and Loreggia underline, from 2000 – year of the entry into force of the ECD – to present, *«some Internet businesses»* have grown into *«global players»* with significant *«financial and technological resources»* and *«economic and other activities increasingly exploit the integration of digital and physical resources»*. G. SARTOR – A. LOREGGIA, *The Impact of algorithms for online content filtering or moderation*. *"Upload filters"*, cit., p. 9.

⁹⁰⁹ « 'Cloud computing' in simplified terms can be understood as the storing, processing and use of data on remotely located computers accessed over the internet. This means that users can command almost unlimited computing power on demand, that they do not have to make major capital investments to fulfil their needs and that they can get to their data from anywhere with an internet connection». Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, Unleashing the Potential of Cloud Computing in Europe, Brussels, 27.09.2012, COM(2012) 529, final, p. 2. Cfr. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 11.

⁹¹⁰ A. HOFFMANN – A. GASPAROTTI, op. cit., p. 11. See *supra* in this paragraph. The transformation and the *«evolution»* of the digital services' sector involve also *«online intermediaries providing the technical infrastructure of the internet, technological developments and improvement of capabilities (...)*. The core internet infrastructure set by internet access services and DNS operators is now also supported by other types of technical services such as content delivery *networks (CDN), or cloud infrastructure services. They are all fundamental for any other web application to exist and their actions have a major impact on the core access to internet services and information. The resilience, stability and security of core services such as DNS are a precondition for digital services to be effectively delivered to and accessed by internet users».* European Commission, *Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC,* Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 9.

⁹¹¹ A. HOFFMANN – A. GASPAROTTI, op. cit., p. 11. According to Hooffmann and Gasparotti, content delivery networks can be defined as *«networks of geographically distributed servers that replicate, store (cache) and deliver websites and other web content, especially large media files, to internet users*». Thanks to these services online users can *«access a copy of the content at a location that is geographically close to him. This allows faster content delivery than the traditional method of storing content on just one, central server, which all clients would access, and avoids bottlenecks near that server». Cfr. F. ALTOMARE, Content Delivery Network Explained, GlobalDots, 21.04.2021, available at: https://www.globaldots.com/resources/blog/content-delivery-network-explained/.*

⁹¹² See for example Facebook, Instagram, Twitter, YouTube, WhatsApp or TikTok. A. HOFFMANN – A. GASPAROTTI, op. cit., p. 11.

⁹¹³ The European Commission has specified that *«the term "collaborative economy" refers to business models where activities are facilitated by collaborative platforms that create an open marketplace for the temporary usage of goods or services often provided by private individuals. The collaborative economy involves three categories of actors: (i) service providers who share assets, resources, time and/or skills — these can be private individuals offering services on an*

AirBnB or Uber, online advertising⁹¹⁴ and other «digital services built on electronic contracts»⁹¹⁵ as the blockchain⁹¹⁶. The appearance of new and different from one another online platforms bring with it a halo of mystery and uncertainty regarding the effective application of the ECD for their regulation⁹¹⁷. As noted in Chapter 1⁹¹⁸ in fact most new digital services *«were not known or common when* the ECD was adopted»⁹¹⁹ and *«it is (...)* unclear whether they are generally covered by the ECD (...) or whether the providers of these new services may benefit from the liability exemptions for intermediaries»⁹²⁰. In this regard, Lomba and Evas underline that the mere «categorization»⁹²¹ of the safe harbors regime provided for access, mere conduit and hosting service providers by Articles 12, 13 and 14 of the ECD⁹²² risk remaining «superficial»⁹²³ and insufficient to adequately differentiate «the (...) grades of control exercised by platforms (...)»⁹²⁴.

⁹²⁰ Ibid.

occasional basis ('peers') or service providers acting in their professional capacity ("professional services providers"); (ii) users of these; and (iii) intermediaries that connect — via an online platform — providers with users and that facilitate transactions between them ('collaborative platforms'). Collaborative economy transactions generally do not involve a change of ownership and can be carried out for profit or not-for-profit.». It is worth noting that collaborative or sharing economy services «may involve some transfer of ownership of intellectual property.». Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, A European Agenda for the collaborative economy, Brussels, 2.06.2016, COM(2016) 356, final, p. 3.

⁹¹⁴ *Ibid.* Examples of online advertising services are Google Ads, Facebook Ads, Twitter or Instagram Ads. A. HOFFMANN - A. GASPAROTTI, op. cit., p. 11. Cfr. N. LOMBA - T. EVAS, op. cit., рр. 70-73. ⁹¹⁵ А. НОFFMANN – А. GASPAROTTI, ор. cit., р. 11.

⁹¹⁶ Ibid. Cfr. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., pp. 84-85.

⁹¹⁷ The European Data Protection Supervisor (EDPS), referring to «new and innovative digital services», underlines that «the use of those services has also become the source of new risks and challenges, both for society as a whole and individuals using such services». European Data Protection Supervisor, Opinion 1/2021 on the Proposal for a Digital Services Act, cit., p. 5.

⁹¹⁸ See *supra* § 1.3.6.1, § 1.3.6.2., § 1.3.6.3., § 1.3.10.

⁹¹⁹ A. HOFFMANN – A. GASPAROTTI, op. cit., p. 12.

⁹²¹ N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 185.

⁹²² See *supra* § 1.

⁹²³ N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 185.

⁹²⁴ Ibid. According to Lomba and Evas «a mere analysis of liability privileges would be too shortsighted as phenomena like social networks or platforms curating content (in the sense that content uploaded by their users is being sorted, monitored, and pushed to other users) cannot be coped with by using the simple safe harbour privilege of the ECD. In particular, the impact on fundamental freedoms of users like freedom of speech or access to information and the role of the platforms as gatekeepers would be ignored.». Cfr. P. NOOREN – N. VAN GORP – N. VAN EJIK – R. O FATHAIGH, Should We Regulate Digital Platforms? A New Framework for Evaluating Policy Options, in Policy & Internet, Vol. X, No. III, 09.2018, pp. 267 – 275.

The relentless digitalization⁹²⁵ process and the great growth of online platforms has progressively increased the social and economic role of ISPs⁹²⁶. Considering that digital platform *«are today connecting an increasing number of users, information and services»*⁹²⁷, Hoffmann and Gasparotti evidence how social media is commonly used by online users to create *«content and network with other users»*⁹²⁸, allowing them to obtain and share as much information as possible. As said in the previous paragraphs⁹²⁹, even if on the one hand this mechanism *«facilitate the propagation of content and thus also the exercise of related fundamental rights»*⁹³⁰ as the rights of freedom of expression and information, on the other hand online platforms make the spread of *«illegal content infringing»*⁹³¹ individual's fundamental rights easier⁹³². To aggravate this picture there is the fact that illicit information shared through platforms, in particular through VLOPs⁹³³, *«can be amplified to reach wide audiences»*⁹³⁴, which makes its repression very challenging. This situation highlights more than ever the need of clarifying the ECD's legal uncertainty related to the regulation of

⁹²⁵ See *supra* § Chapter 1.

⁹²⁶ Lomba and Evas evidence the economic relevance of new digital services like search engines, social media, collaborative economy platforms. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., pp. 70-81.

⁹²⁷ A. HOFFMANN – A. GASPAROTTI, op. cit., p. 12.

⁹²⁸ Ibid.

⁹²⁹ See supra § Chapter 1, § Chapter 2.

⁹³⁰ A. HOFFMANN – A. GASPAROTTI, op. cit., p. 12.

⁹³¹ Ibid.

⁹³² Cfr. § 2. See supra § 1.3.10. Cfr. T. RODRÍGUEZ DE LAS HERAS BALLELL, op. cit. Cfr. S. F. SCHWEMER – T. MAHLER – H. STYRI, Liability exemptions of non-hosting intermediaries: Sideshow in the Digital Services Act?, cit. Cfr. C. BERTHÉLÉMY – J. PENFRAT, Platform Regulation Done Right. EDRi Position Paper on the EU Digital Services Act, cit. Cfr. T. MADIEGA, op. cit. Cfr. N. LOMBA - T. EVAS, op. cit. Cfr. European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit. Cfr. Scientific Foresight Unit (STOA), Online Platforms: Economic and societal effects, European Parliamentary Research Service, 03.2021. Cfr. S. B. MICOVA - A. DE STREEL, DIGITAL SERVICES ACT: DEPENDING THE INTERNAL MARKET AND CLARIFYING RESPONSIBILITIES FOR DIGITAL SERVICES, CERRE - Centre on Regulation in Europe, 12.2020. Cfr. European Data Protection Supervisor, Opinion 1/2021 on the Proposal for a Digital Services Act, cit. Cfr. G. SARTOR – A. LOREGGIA, The Impact of algorithms for online content filtering or moderation. "Upload filters", cit. Cfr. G. FROSIO - C. GEIGER, Taking Fundamentals Rights Seriously in the Digital Service Act's Platform Liability Regime, cit. Cfr. C. GEIGER - G. FROSIO - E. IZYUMENKO, Intermediary Liability and Fundamentals Rights, cit. ⁹³³ See *infra* § 3.2.5.4.

⁹³⁴ European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 16.

online platform providing digital services⁹³⁵. Despite the CJEU has attempted to solve the doubts regarding the concrete application of the ECD in various cases⁹³⁶, it is fundamental to have clear and defined rules governing ISPs⁹³⁷.

The ECD's *«regulatory loopholes»*⁹³⁸, the *«inharmonious solutions»*⁹³⁹ provided therein, the *«legislative fragmentations»*⁹⁴⁰ resulting from the different Directive's implementations *«by Member States»*⁹⁴¹ and the many *«nuances of meaning»*⁹⁴² that over the years the CJEU has attributed to fundamental concepts concerning the ECD's liability regime⁹⁴³ combined with the advent of new digital services⁹⁴⁴, have a negative impact on the efficiency of the Directive and make it

⁹⁴² A. HOFFMANN – A. GASPAROTTI, op. cit., p. 27.

943 Cfr. § Chapter 1.

⁹³⁵ See *supra* § 1.3.10.

⁹³⁶ *Ibid.* Please also note that, in addition to the ECD's legislative loopholes and doubts about whether the latter is capable of addressing the risks and the implications of online activitIES, according to «various studies and public consultations» there are «large variances in the way the E-commerce Directive has been implemented throughout the EU and national jurisprudence on liability regimes remain very fragmented». There is also a «persisting legal uncertainty regarding the application of existing national norms and conflicting court rulings between Member States and even within the same jurisdiction». T. MADIEGA, op. cit., p. 8.

⁹³⁷ A. HOFFMANN – A. GASPAROTTI, op. cit., p. 12. Cfr. § Chapter 1, § Chapter 2.

⁹³⁸ A. HOFFMANN – A. GASPAROTTI, op. cit., p. 26. Cfr. § 1, § 1.3.10.

⁹³⁹ T. RODRÍGUEZ DE LAS HERAS BALLELL, op. cit., p. 7. Cfr. European Commission, *Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC*, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 24.

⁹⁴⁰ T. RODRÍGUEZ DE LAS HERAS BALLELL, op. cit., p. 7. The Commission underlines that *«The largest source of fragmentation comes from the rules established at national level for procedural obligations for online platforms to address illegal information and activities conducted by their users»*. European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 28. See also Ivi, p. 28-29.

⁹⁴¹ T. RODRÍGUEZ DE LAS HERAS BALLELL, op. cit., p. 7. Some authors consider in fact that an *«harmonised regulatory approach is the biggest defiance of the platform economy»* and *«(...)policy disparities raise obstacles to international trade, arouse uncertainties, increase risks in electronic commerce transactions conducted through online platforms and pose an obstacle to the flourishing of innovative and disruptive business models.».* The consequence is that *«not only cross-border activities and electronic transactions are discouraged, but, above all, efficiencies deriving from and opportunities associated with the resort to platforms are missed and the trust-creating potential of online platforms is seriously undermined.».* T. RODRÍGUEZ DE LAS HERAS BALLELL, op. cit., p. 7. Lomba and Evas underline that *«within the EU there is a great divergence in how the e-Commerce Directive is implemented. Broadly speaking, there is a largely fragmented landscape of national law and approaches.».* N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 7.

⁹⁴⁴ Professor Rodríguez de las Heras Ballell evidences that «In confronting the transformation of the digital economy, the prominent role of platforms and their increasing power in the market have highlighted the limitations of the ECD to address effectively the needs of a platform economy. (...) The platform economy claims harmonised platform-orientated rules sensitive to the transformational impact of algorithm/artificial intelligence-driven systems on the liability

difficult to successfully protect fundamental rights⁹⁴⁵. Lomba and Evas help this study by suggesting that the *«gaps (...) identified»*⁹⁴⁶ in the ECD essentially coincide with a *«weak enforcement»*⁹⁴⁷ of the Directive, with a *«lack of an effective (...) cross-border cooperation»*⁹⁴⁸ to fight online IPRs infringements and with a widespread uncertainty⁹⁴⁹ and fragmentation⁹⁵⁰ in the application of the relevant provisions⁹⁵¹. It emerges a "lame" system that disincentivize the proper functioning of the Digital Single Market and benefit the dissemination of illegal content online⁹⁵².

A comprehensive view of the issues facing the horizontal ECD suggests that a precise and focused review of the latter *«would create new value for EU»*⁹⁵³ from both an economic and social point of view⁹⁵⁴. While on the one side in fact the *«economic benefits of the measures already approved will be achieved by*

exemption regime as conceived in the ECD.». T. RODRÍGUEZ DE LAS HERAS BALLELL, op. cit., p. 6.

⁹⁴⁵ Lomba and Evas similarly evidence that *«The protection of citizens' fundamental rights when using digital services (both their rights as consumers and their fundamental rights) is the last main challenge that current regulation has not properly addressed yet. The absence of effective enforcement mechanisms aggravates the negative consequences of these challenges.»*. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 157.

⁹⁴⁶ N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 7.

⁹⁴⁷ Ivi, p. 8. «Weak enforcement» refers to a «lack of accountability of third-country providers; absence of effective enforcement mechanisms; absence of clear mechanisms to remove unsafe/counterfeit goods and illegal content.». N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 8. ⁹⁴⁸ Ivi, p. 115.

⁹⁴⁹ i.e. «lack of common and clear definitions of digital services; unclear information on obligations for providers (service terms and conditions, knowledge of business customers); unclear transparency obligations regarding commercial information; lack of transparency of algorithms; absence of clear mechanisms to remove unsafe/counterfeit goods and illegal content». N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 8.

⁹⁵⁰ i.e. «differences in information obligations for providers (service terms and conditions, knowledge of business customers); differences in transparency obligations regarding commercial information; lack of alignment of accountability mechanisms». Ibid.

⁹⁵¹ In an article written by Bruno Saetta, talking about the problems that plague the regulation of intermediaries and digital services, reference is made to: *«norme frammentarie e divergenti», «regole obsolete e lacune normative», «incentivi insufficienti per affrontare il problema dei contenuti illeciti», «supervisione pubblica inefficace», «elevate barriere all'ingresso per i servizi innovativi».* B. SAETTA, Digital Service Act: L'Europa prepara le nuove regole per le piattaforme online, cit.

 $^{^{952}}$ Cfr. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 59-60. The uncertainties and the regulatory gaps in this field indirectly promote the non-enforcement of IPRs online and, consequently, the spread of illegal activities online.

⁹⁵³ LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 91.

⁹⁵⁴ Cfr. European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 9, paragraphs 22-30.

ensuring more effective implementation»⁹⁵⁵, on the other side, an amendment of the ECD could be an opportunity to reduce the hazards posed by the digital services' misuses which now jeopardize the freedoms and the protection of fundamental rights⁹⁵⁶.

From this perspective, the intent of the proposed DSA is not a total distortion of the ECD but rather a modernization and modification of the same which tries to incorporate the case-law's interventions in the field.

In the course of the following paragraphs, this dissertation will focus primarily on those DSA's aspects that relate to the regulation of ISPs in the fight against IPRs online infringements. As Nordemann underlines, in fact, the intent of the European Commission is to *«increase and harmonise the responsibility of intermediary service providers»*⁹⁵⁷, seeking to regulate the activities of hosting service providers, online platforms and VLOPs *i.e.* very large online platforms through due diligence obligations⁹⁵⁸. More generally, the novelties brought by the

⁹⁵⁵ N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 91. Considering the DSA, The European Commission *«expects»* that its *«economic impacts (...) include:*

[•] Common rules for the whole EU and greater legal certainty for users and service providers would increase consumption and boost the ability of innovative European SMEs to scale up across borders within the internal market.

[•] Greater competitiveness thanks to a level playing field for all stakeholders would result in a stronger and more innovative digital service sector.». N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 91.

⁹⁵⁶ Cfr. *Ibid.* See *supra* § 1.3.10., but also § 2.3. In particular, as analyzed *supra* in this paragraph and as underlined by Lomba and Evas, a strong protection of fundamental rights can be achieved including in the ECD a *«clear and standardized notice-and-action procedures to deal with illegal and harmful content»*, enhancing at the same time *«transparency on content curation and reporting obligations for platforms»* and reinforcing *«out-of-court dispute settlement on content management, particularly on notice-and-action procedures»*. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 93. Cfr. G. FROSIO – C. GEIGER, *Taking Fundamentals Rights Seriously in the Digital Service Act's Platform Liability Regime*, cit. Cfr. N. IACOB – F. SIMONELLI, *How to Fully Reap the Benefits of the Internal Market for E-commerce? New economic opportunities and challenges for digital services 20 years after the adoption of the e-Commerce Directive*, cit.

⁹⁵⁷ J. B. NORDEMANN, The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities, cit., p. 8. Referring to the DSA, the European Commission also specifies that «this initiative proposes new rules to frame the responsibilities of digital services, to tackle the risks faced by users and to protect their rights. It follows an evaluation of the e-Commerce Directive. The new obligations also aim to ensure enhanced supervision of platforms and effective enforcement». European Commission, REGULATORY BOARD OPINION. Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, 6.11.2020, SEC(2020) 432, p. 2.

⁹⁵⁸ Cfr. Camera Dei Deputati – Ufficio Rapporti con l'Unione Europea, Documentazioni. Please note the chart showing the intermediaries subject to the differentiated obligations envisaged by the DSA at p. 4. Cfr. European Commission, *Proposal for a Regulation of The European Parliament and of the Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC*, cit., pp. 2-3.

presented Regulation aim to *«ensure the proper functioning of the digital market»*⁹⁵⁹ by guaranteeing *«the best conditions for innovative cross-border digital services to develop in the European Union»*⁹⁶⁰. The Commission wants to preserve *«a safe online environment with responsible and accountable behaviour of online intermediaries»*⁹⁶¹, to empower *users* and to protect their fundamental rights while establishing an *«appropriate supervision of online intermediaries and cooperation between authorities»*⁹⁶². The specific DSA's provisions are contained in five different Chapters outlined below. In Chapter I, the European Commission *«sets out general provisions, including the subject matter and scope of the Regulation»*⁹⁶³ while defining *«the key terms used in the»*⁹⁶⁴ Proposed Regulation. Chapter II echoes the ECD's safe harbors regime for ISPs. Chapter III, characterized by five Sections, provides for *«the due diligence obligations for a transparent, accessible and safe online environment»*⁹⁶⁵. Chapter IV, made up of five Sections, *«contains the provisions concerning the implementation and*

⁹⁵⁹ «in particular in relation to the provision of cross-border online intermediary services», the Commission adds. European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 36. Cfr. European Commission, Proposal for a Regulation of The European Parliament and of the Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, cit., p. 2.

⁹⁶⁰ European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 36. ⁹⁶¹ Ivi, p. 37.

⁹⁶² Ibid. Lomba and Evas report that the DSA-related «policy options» refer to an «enhanced consumer enhanced consumer protection and common e- commerce rules; a framework for content management and curation that guarantees the protection of rights and freedoms; specific regulation to ensure fair competition in online platform ecosystems; cross-cutting policies to ensure enforcement and guarantee clarity». N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 92. Cfr. Cfr. European Data Protection Supervisor, Opinion 1/2021 on the Proposal for a Digital Services Act, cit., p. 5.

⁹⁶³ *Ibid.* See Article 1 of the DSA.

⁹⁶⁴ European Commission, *Proposal for a Regulation of The European Parliament and of the Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC*, cit., p. 13. See Article 2 of the DSA.

⁹⁶⁵ European Commission, Proposal for a Regulation of The European Parliament and of the Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, cit., pp. 13-14 as modified by the European Parliament. See Articles 10-37 of the DSA.

enforcement»⁹⁶⁶ of the proposed Regulation and Chapter V deals with its *«final provisions»*⁹⁶⁷.

The DSA's study will be carried out with a view to comparison with the ECD. The analysis will begin by mentioning the subjects to which the DSA applies – the Information Society Services –, the liability regime structure for ISPs and an explanation of the main concepts that define the safe harbours regime. It will proceed then by examining the new Article 6 of the DSA – which probably represents one of the major innovations brought by the proposed Regulation –, the orders to act against illegal content and to provide information established in Articles 8 and 9 and the due diligence obligations for a transparent, accessible and safe online environment. The DSA's analysis will end with an overview on voluntary Standards, Codes of conduct and Special competent Authorities⁹⁶⁸ referred to in Chapter III's Section 5 and Chapter IV of the Proposed Regulation.

3.2.1. The Digital Services

In the first Recital of the DSA, the European Commission admit that, the *«Information society services and especially intermediary services have become an important part of the Union's economy and daily life of Union citizens»*⁹⁶⁹. Twenty years after the adoption of the ECD, the legislator explains, *«new and innovative business models and services, such as online social networks and marketplaces, have allowed business users and consumers to impart and access information and engage in transactions in novel and innovative ways»⁹⁷⁰. This digital transformation however has <i>«also resulted in new risks and challenges, for*

⁹⁶⁶ European Commission, *Proposal for a Regulation of The European Parliament and of the Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC*, cit., pp. 15-16. See Articles 38-70 of the DSA.

⁹⁶⁷ European Commission, Proposal for a Regulation of The European Parliament and of the Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, cit., pp. 15-16. See Articles 71-74 of the DSA.

⁹⁶⁸ As it will be analyzed in the subsequent subparagraphs these figures are the National Digital Services Coordinators and the European Board for Digital Services.

⁹⁶⁹ Recital 1 of the DSA.

⁹⁷⁰ Ibid.

individual users, companies and for society as a whole»⁹⁷¹, showing the need for a legislative reorganization in the field of ISPs' regulation.

As well as the ECD Directive, the Proposed Regulation generally applies «to providers of certain Information Society Services as defined in Directive 2015/1535 of the European Parliament and of the Council»⁹⁷². Given their increasing importance, the legislator specifies that the Proposal should particularly refers to mere conduit, caching and hosting service providers⁹⁷³. Article 2(f) of the DSA describes mere conduit services as those *«that consists of* the transmission in a communication network of information provided by a recipient of the service, or the provision of access to a communication network including technical auxiliary functional services»; caching service providers as the ones consisting «of the transmission in a communication network of information provided by a recipient of the service, involving the automatic, intermediate and temporary storage of that information, performed for the sole purpose of making more efficient the information's onward transmission to other recipients upon their request» and hosting providers as those dealing with «the storage of information provided by, and at the request of, a recipient of the service»⁹⁷⁴. With regard to hosting service providers, the DSA provides also a definition of "online platforms", explaining that they refer to «a provider of a hosting service which, at the request of a recipient of the service, stores and disseminates to the public information, unless that activity is a minor or a purely ancillary feature of another service of functionality of the principal service and, for objective and technical reasons cannot be used without that other service, and

⁹⁷¹ Ibid.

⁹⁷² Recital 5 of the DSA. See *supra* § 1.3.2.

⁹⁷³ The Commission underlines indeed that *«this Regulation should apply to providers of intermediary services, and in particular intermediary services consisting of services known as 'mere conduit', 'caching' and 'hosting' services, given that the exponential growth of the use made of those services, mainly for legitimate and socially beneficial purposes of all kinds, has also increased their role in the intermediation and spread of unlawful or otherwise harmful information and activities.». Recital 5 of the DSA. See supra § 1.3.*

 $^{^{974}}$ Unlike ECD, in the new legislative Proposal the term "recipient of the service" is simply described as *«any natural or legal person who uses the relevant intermediary service in order to seek information or make it accessible*». Article 2(b) of the DSA.

the integration of the feature or functionality into the other service is not a means to circumvent the applicability of this Regulation»⁹⁷⁵.

The DSA basically applies to the same Information Society Services *i.e.*, intermediary services, to whom the ECD is addressed. However, considering the need to create new and more specific rules for certain ISPs⁹⁷⁶, the proposed Regulation seems to be more explicit, mentioning in detail some types of intermediaries and establishing for them some new obligations⁹⁷⁷. The DSA indeed provides specific due diligence obligations applicable to all intermediary services providers, to hosting service providers, to online platforms and to very large platforms⁹⁷⁸.

The Regulation seems also to reiterate the content of the CJEU's decisions *Uber Spain*⁹⁷⁹, *Uber France*⁹⁸⁰ and *Airbnb Ireland*⁹⁸¹ fully analyzed in § 1.3.2. Considering that certain digital services providers *«intermediate in relation to services that may or may not be provided by electronic means»*⁹⁸², the legislator specifies that the DSA *«should apply only to intermediary services and not affect*

⁹⁷⁵ Article 2(h) of the DSA. Through Recital 13 the legislator is even more explicit, explaining not only online platforms are a *«subcategory»* of hosting service providers but also *«online platforms, such as social networks or online marketplaces, should be defined providers of hosting services that (...) store information provided by the recipients of the service at their request»* and *«disseminate that information to the public, again at their request»*. At the same time, however, *«in order to avoid imposing overly broad obligations, providers of hosting services should not be considered as online platforms where the dissemination to the public is merely a minor and purely ancillary feature of another service and that feature cannot, for objective technical reasons, be used without that other, principal service, and the integration of that feature is not a means to circumvent the applicability of the rules of this Regulation applicable to online platforms»*. For instance, the Commission gives the example of *«the comments section in an online newspaper»* that *«could constitute such a feature where it is clear that it is ancillary to the main service represented by the publication of news under the editorial responsibility of the publisher»*. ⁹⁷⁶ See *supra* § 3.1., § 3.2.

⁹⁷⁷ See *infra* § 3.2.5. The definition of "digital services" *i.e.*, Information Society Services, refers to online intermediaries including infrastructure services, hosting services, platforms and very large platforms. European Commission, *Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive* 2000/31/EC, cit. Cfr. Camera Dei Deputati Ufficio Rapporti con l'Unione Europea, *Legge sui servizi digitali (Digital Services Act), Dossier n 15*, 12.05.2021, available at: http://documenti.camera.it/leg18/dossier/pdf/ES051.pdf, p. 4. Cfr. J. P. QUINTAIS – S. F. SCHWEMER, *The Interplay between the Digital Services Act and Sector Regulation: How Special is Copyright*?, cit., p. 13.

⁹⁷⁸ See *infra* § 3.2.5.

⁹⁷⁹ Case C-434/15.

⁹⁸⁰ Case C-320/16.

⁹⁸¹ Case C-390/18.

⁹⁸² Recital 6 of the DSA. The reference is to *«remote information technology services, transport of persons and goods, accommodation, or delivery services».*

requirements set out in Union or national law relating to products or services intermediated through intermediary services, including in situations where the intermediary service constitutes an integral part of another service which is not an intermediary service as specified in the case law of the Court of Justice of the European Union»⁹⁸³.

It is important to acknowledge that the Information Society Services *i.e.*, digital services are *«inherently cross-border services»*⁹⁸⁴. As well as citizens are increasingly demanding the ability *«to provide and access any»*⁹⁸⁵ Information Society Service in the Union, so they expect *«to be well protected from illegal content and activities»*⁹⁸⁶ online⁹⁸⁷. However, achieving such a goal through a fragmentary – and sometimes divergent – legislative paradigm⁹⁸⁸, lacking a common applicable law governing the new ISP's activities online seems very difficult. Thus, referring to the rules contained in the DSA, the legislator establishes that *«those (...) should apply to providers of intermediary services irrespective of their place of establishment or residence, in so far as they provide services in the Union, as evidenced by a substantial connection to the Union»⁹⁸⁹, in this way ensuring greater effectiveness of the DSA.*

⁹⁸³ Recital 6 of the DSA. Cfr. *Supra* § 1.3.2. The Commission itself have admitted that «over the years, an important area of legal uncertainty for digital service providers has been the scope of the definition of information society services. Especially in the area of collaborative economy, but also in the area of sales of goods online, the line between the online services, offered at a distance, and the underlying services, usually offered offline, has not always been clear». European Commission, *Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, cit., p. 31.*

⁹⁸⁴ European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, cit., p. 9.

⁹⁸⁵ Ibid.

⁹⁸⁶ Ibid.

⁹⁸⁷ In this regard, it is worth noting that the Commission observes that *«this raises the stakes when barriers arise for the provision of digital services, in particular to maintain a rich, diverse, and competitive landscape of digital services that can thrive in the EU». Ibid.*

⁹⁸⁸ The European Commission underlines that Member States across the Union are *«increasingly legislating to protect their citizens from those risks generated by online platforms established in a different Member State»*. *Ivi*, p. 23.

⁹⁸⁹ Recital 7 of the DSA. Recital 8 of the DSA completes this provision work by clarifying that «such a substantial connection to the Union should be considered to exist where the service provider has an establishment in the Union or, in its absence, on the basis of the directing of activities towards one or more Member States. The directing of activities towards one or more Member States can be determined on the basis of all relevant circumstances, including factors

3.2.2. The safe harbours and the definition of illegal content

The ISPs' liability regime outlined in the DSA remains unchanged from that analyzed in the ECD⁹⁹⁰. Corresponding to what is stated in Articles 12, 13 and 14 of the ECD indeed, Articles 3, 4 and 5 of the DSA establish a liability exemption under specific conditions for Mere Conduit, Caching and Hosting service providers⁹⁹¹. The 2000s safe harbours structure designed in the ECD is considered

⁹⁹⁰ Cfr. supra § 1.3.3., § 1.3.4., § 1.3.5., § 1.3.6.

⁹⁹¹ Ibid. Article 3 of the DSA provides that «1. Where an information society service is provided that consists of the transmission in a communication network of information provided by a recipient of the service, or the provision of access to a communication network, the service provider shall not be liable for the information transmitted, on condition that the provider: (a) does not initiate the transmission; (b) does not select the receiver of the transmission; and (c) does not select or modify the information contained in the transmission. 2. The acts of transmission and of provision of access referred to in paragraph 1 include the automatic, intermediate and transient storage of the information transmitted in so far as this takes place for the sole purpose of carrying out the transmission in the communication network, and provided that the information is not stored for any period longer than is reasonably necessary for the transmission. 3. This Article shall not affect the possibility for a judicial court or administrative authority, in accordance with Member States' legal systems, of requiring the service provider to terminate or prevent an infringement.». Article 4 of the DSA establishes that «1. Where an information society service is provided that consists of the transmission in a communication network of information provided by a recipient of the service, the service provider shall not be liable for the automatic, intermediate and temporary storage of that information, performed for the sole purpose of making more efficient or secure the information's onward transmission to other recipients of the service upon their request, on condition that the provider: (a) does not modify the information; (b) complies with conditions on access to the information; (c) complies with rules regarding the updating of the information, specified in a manner widely recognised and used by industry; (d) does not interfere with the lawful use of technology, widely recognised and used by industry, to obtain data on the use of the information; and (e) acts expeditiously to remove or to disable access to the information it has stored upon obtaining actual knowledge of the fact that the information at the initial source of the transmission has been removed from the network, or access to it has been disabled, or that a court or an administrative authority has ordered such removal or disablement. 2. This Article shall not affect the possibility for a judicial court or administrative authority, in accordance with Member States' legal systems, of requiring the service provider to terminate or prevent an infringement.». Finally, Article 5 states «1. Where an information society service is provided that consists of the storage of information provided by a recipient of the service the service provider shall not be liable for the information stored at the request of a recipient of the service on

such as the use of a language or a currency generally used in that Member State, or the possibility of ordering products or services, or using a national top level domain. The directing of activities towards a Member State could also be derived from the availability of an application in the relevant national application store, from the provision of local advertising or advertising in the language used in that Member State, or from the handling of customer relations such as by providing customer service in the language generally used in that Member State. A substantial connection should also be assumed where a service provider directs its activities to one or more Member State as set out in Article 17(1)(c) of Regulation (EU) 1215/2012 of the European Parliament and of the Council. On the other hand, mere technical accessibility of a website from the Union cannot, on that ground alone, be considered as establishing a substantial connection to the Union».

as a real *«shield against liability»*⁹⁹² that is not worth overhauling. The legislator itself explained that *«the legal certainty provided by the horizontal framework of conditional exemptions from liability for providers of intermediary services, laid down in Directive 2000/31/EC, has allowed many novel services to emerge and scale-up across the internal market»*⁹⁹³ so that it *«should (...) be preserved (...) and incorporated»*⁹⁹⁴ in the DSA. To be honest, in the drafting of the new Regulation, the European Commission had considered modifying the ISP's liability regime, but this option was *«discarded at an early stage»*⁹⁹⁵. The Commission has described the ISPs' safe harbours as *«a cornerstone for the fair balance of rights in the online world»*⁹⁹⁶. Other models *«placing more legal risks on intermediaries would»*⁹⁹⁷ in fact *«potentially lead to severe repercussions for citizens' freedom of expression online and traders' ability to conduct their businesses online and reach consumers»*⁹⁹⁸, at the risk of being *«prohibitive for*

condition that the provider: (a) does not have actual knowledge of illegal activity or illegal content and, as regards claims for damages, is not aware of facts or circumstances from which the illegal activity or illegal content is apparent; or (b) upon obtaining such knowledge or awareness, acts expeditiously to remove or to disable access to the illegal content. 2. Paragraph 1 shall not apply where the recipient of the service is acting under the authority or the control of the provider. 3. Paragraph 1 shall not apply with respect to liability under consumer protection law of online platforms allowing consumers to conclude distance contracts with traders, where such an online platform presents the specific item of information or otherwise enables the specific transaction at issue in a way that would lead a consumer to believe that the information, or the product or service that is the object of the transaction, is provided either by the online platform itself or by a recipient of the service who is acting under its authority or control. 4. This Article shall not affect the possibility for a judicial court or administrative authority, in accordance with Member States' legal systems, of requiring the service provider to terminate or prevent an infringement.».

⁹⁹² N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 12.

⁹⁹³ Recital 16 of the DSA.

⁹⁹⁴ Ibid.

⁹⁹⁵ European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 48.

⁹⁹⁶ Moreover, according to the ECHR this system *«is "in line with the standards on international law" that ISSPs should not be held responsible for content emanating from third parties unless they failed to act expeditiously in removing or disabling access to it once they became aware of its illegality». European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 48. Cfr. Case 3877/14, Tamiz v. The United States, 19.09.2017.*

 ⁹⁹⁷ European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment.
 Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 48.
 ⁹⁹⁸ Ibid.

any new business, reinforcing the stronghold of very large players, able to sustain and (...) externalize costs»⁹⁹⁹.

As well as for the entire structure of the liability exemption regime, also the existence of the distinction between "passive" and "active" role of hosting service providers - extensively analyzed in § 1.3.6.2 - remains unaltered in the DSA¹⁰⁰⁰. As "active" intermediaries generally *«intervene into third party information and make the information part of their business models*»¹⁰⁰¹, it is understandable that the moment *«they build their business model on the content uploaded by their users*»¹⁰⁰², then *«they are facing a different level of responsibilities and duties of care than mere neutral and passive providers of technical services*»¹⁰⁰³. Thus, not without opposing views¹⁰⁰⁴, the DSA echoes the difference between "active" and "passive" role, granting only to passive ISPs the chance to benefit from the liability exemption¹⁰⁰⁵. This is the position of the European Commission which in this regard states in Recital 18 of the DSA that *«the exemptions from liability*

¹⁰⁰² *Ibid*.

⁹⁹⁹ Ibid. Referring to hosting service providers, also Nordemann evidences that *«it is recommended to not generally change the liability privilege of Article 14 E-Commerce Directive for hosting providers»*. J. B. NORDEMANN, *The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities*, cit., p. 46.

¹⁰⁰⁰ See *supra* § 1.3.6.2.

¹⁰⁰¹ J. B. NORDEMANN, The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities, cit., p. 45.

¹⁰⁰³ Ibid. Cfr. J. NORDEMANN, Liability of Online Service Providers for Copyrighted Content – Regulatory Action Needed?, cit., p. 10.

¹⁰⁰⁴ See supra § 1.3.6.2. Some critics refers to Recital 42 of the ECD *i.e.* the Recital «from which the "passive" language derives». Some authors believe that it «does not relate to Article 14, but only to Articles 12 and 13 of the ECD». N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 288. See Case C-236/08. See Case C-324/09. Cfr. J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., pp. 30 et sq. Cfr. A. KUCZERAWY, Active vs passive hosting in EU intermediary liability regime: time for a change?, cit. Moreover, «another argument against the exclusion of "active role" hosting providers from Article 14 ECD is a possible contradiction to the aim of making the hosting provider proactively remove infringements». N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 288. Cfr. J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 40. Cfr. J. B. NORDEMANN, The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities, cit., p. 40. Cfr. C. ANGELOPOULOS, On Online Platforms and The Commission's New Proposal for a Directive on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit., pp. 43-44.

¹⁰⁰⁵ According to some authors, as for example Nordemann, the distinction between passive and active hosting service providers is *«justified and should not be abolished»*. J. B. NORDEMANN, *The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities*, cit., p. 45. The Commission underlines also that the CJEU case-law in this field is sufficiently varied to understand the difference between active and passive intermediaries. Cfr. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., pp. 289-294.

established in this Regulation should not apply where, instead of confining itself to providing the services neutrally, by a merely technical and automatic processing of the information provided by the recipient of the service, the provider of intermediary services plays an active role of such a kind as to give it knowledge of, or control over, that information»¹⁰⁰⁶. In this regard, the European Parliament has specified in the context of its amendments that the fact of ranking or merely displaying in an order or the fact of using a recommender system should not be considered *«as having control over an information»*¹⁰⁰⁷.

Even though, as it has just been pointed out, in the new proposed Regulation the ISPs' liability regime remains unchanged, as well as the safe harbours still applies only to passive intermediaries¹⁰⁰⁸, some concepts regarding the liability exemption of digital services providers need to be clarified. The legislator, aware of this necessity, provides in the DSA an explanation of the concepts of *«illegal content»*¹⁰⁰⁹ and *«knowledge and awareness»*¹⁰¹⁰, missing in the ECD.

In Chapter 1, § 1.3.6.1., it has been specified that, according to Article 14(1) of the ECD, hosting service providers must remove illegal information after obtaining actual knowledge or awareness of it¹⁰¹¹. There, however, it has been also found that the legislators do not explain what the precise meaning of *«illegal activity or information»*¹⁰¹² is, forcing in this way hosting companies to determine

¹⁰¹¹ Cfr. P. VAN EECKE, op. cit., p. 1465.

¹⁰⁰⁶ The Commission continues providing that *«those exemptions should accordingly not be available in respect of liability relating to information provided not by the recipient of the service but by the provider of intermediary service itself, including where the information has been developed under the editorial responsibility of that provider».* Recital 18 of the DSA. Cfr. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., pp. 289-294.

¹⁰⁰⁷ Recital 18 of the DSA.

¹⁰⁰⁸ As emerged from the ECD. See *supra* in this paragraph. See *supra* § 1.3.6.2.

¹⁰⁰⁹ See *supra* § 1.3.6.1., § 1.3.10. See Recital 12 of the DSA and Article 2(g) of the DSA.

¹⁰¹⁰ See *supra* § 1.3.6.3., § 1.3.10. See Recital 22 of the DSA.

¹⁰¹² It is recalled that Article 14 of the ECD establishes that «1. Where an information society service is provided that consists of the storage of information provided by a recipient of the service, Member States shall ensure that the service provider is not liable for the information stored at the request of a recipient of the service, on condition that: (a) the provider does not have actual knowledge of illegal activity or information and, as regards claims for damages is not aware of facts or circumstances from which the illegal activity or information is apparent; or (b) the provider, upon obtaining such knowledge or awareness, acts expeditiously to remove or to disable access to the information. 2. Paragraph 1 shall not apply when the recipient of the service is acting under the authority or the control of the provider. 3. This Article shall not affect the possibility for a court or administrative authority, in accordance with Member States' legal systems, of requiring the service provider to terminate or prevent an infringement, nor does it affect the possibility for Member States of establishing procedures governing the removal or disabling of access to information.».

for themselves what does and does not constitute illegal activity or information to decide whether or not to deny access to or remove certain information¹⁰¹³. The concrete application of the ECD¹⁰¹⁴ has made clear the task of tackling illegal content online – *i.e.* IPRs' infringements online - without having an explicit definition of the latter is very problematic for ISPs¹⁰¹⁵. As Hoffmann and Gasparotti evidence, furthermore, this difficulty has recently increased and the questions regarding the exact identification of "illegal content" are becoming *«more and more important as today's use of digital services, and in particular online platforms, is characterised by the creation of enormous amounts of user generated content*»¹⁰¹⁶. At the state of art, there is a fragmentation across Member States not only on the concept of illicit content but also on its manifestly or not manifestly illegal nature¹⁰¹⁷. *«The unlawfulness of the content*»¹⁰¹⁸, in fact, *«is*

¹⁰¹³ Cfr. Article 14 of the ECD and Article 5 of the DSA. Cfr. P. VAN EECKE, op. cit., p. 1465. See *supra* § 1.3.6.1. Furthermore, as evidenced in Chapter 1, making such an evaluation is extremely difficult to do for intermediaries because of various reasons. See *supra* § 1.3.6.1.

¹⁰¹⁴ Please note that the ECD has been written more than twenty years ago.

¹⁰¹⁵ Cfr. P. VAN EECKE, op. cit., p. 1465.

¹⁰¹⁶ A. HOFFMANN – A. GASPAROTTI, op. cit., p. 5.

¹⁰¹⁷ Cfr. ICF – Grimaldi Studio Legale – 21c Consultancy, op. cit., p. 172. According to Madiega, it is necessary to clarify not only the concept of illegal content and the concept of manifestly or non-manifestly illegal content, but also to consider «the opportunity to address both both 'illegal' and 'harmful' content (...) under the revised liability regime for online intermediaries». The author underlines that while «'Illegal content' arguably encompasses a large variety of content categories that are not compliant with EU and national legislation, including on online violations of copyright, trademark and trade secrets; counterfeiting and unauthorised parallel distribution via the internet; on consumer protection violations, privacy, libel and defamation law violations; data protection violations; hate speech and incitement to violence (e.g. terrorism content); and child sexual abuse material and disclosure of private sexual images without consent ('revenge porn')». «potentially 'harmful content' refers to content which often does not strictly fall under the prohibition of a law, but might nevertheless have harmful effects» and it should be taken into consideration when talking about illegal content online. At the same time, however, Madiega admit that «this approach requires distinguishing what is 'illegal content' online from content which is 'harmful' but not illegal, while the concept of 'harmful' is subjective, depends greatly on context and can vary considerably between Member States». In this regard «fundamental rights defenders argue that introducing rules to address online harmful content into EU law would have grave consequences for freedom of expression, freedom to seek information, and other fundamental rights and therefore seek to strictly limit the scope of the digital services act to illegal content». It emerges that *«setting a robust framework and ensuring legal certainty will rest on* defining precise concepts that comply with EU fundamental rights principles». T. MADIEGA, op. cit., pp. 10-11. In Recital 5 of the DSA, the legislators mention the notion of "harmful content", writing that «this Regulation should apply to providers of intermediary services, and in particular intermediary services consisting of services known as 'mere conduit', 'caching' and 'hosting' services, given that the exponential growth of the use made of those services, mainly for legitimate and socially beneficial purposes of all kinds, has also increased their role in the intermediation and spread of unlawful or otherwise harmful information and activities». Recital 5 of the DSA. Cfr. A. HOFFMANN – A. GASPAROTTI, op. cit. Cfr. J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EUK, op. cit., pp. 30-31. Cfr. L. WOODS – W. PERRIN, Online harm reduction – a statutory duty of

assessed on a case-by-case basis by national legislation and «there is no consistent approach across Member States»¹⁰¹⁹. Against this background, the DSA tries to clarify the notion of illegal content. Article 5 of the DSA (ex-Article 14 of the ECD) no longer talks about *«illegal activity or information»*¹⁰²⁰, but it refers to *«illegal activity or illegal content»*¹⁰²¹. The legislators establish in Article 2(g) that "illegal content" «means any information which, in itself or by its reference to an activity, including the sale of products or provision of services which is not in compliance with Union law or the law of a Member State, irrespective of the precise subject matter or nature of that law». As emerges from Recital 12 of the DSA, in the clarified definition of illegal content there is the whole horizontal regulatory essence of the new Regulation. In addition to states clearly that what is illegal offline should be illegal also online, the Commission explain in fact *«to achieve the objective of ensuring a safe, accessible, predictable* and trusted online environment, (...) the concept of "illegal content" should be defined appropriately»¹⁰²², covering also «information relating to illegal content, products, services and activities»¹⁰²³. To be more explicit, this notion «should be understood to refer to information, irrespective of its form, that under the applicable Union or nationa law is either itself illegal, such as illegal hate speech or terrorist content and unlawful discriminatory content, or that is not in compliance with Union law since it refers to activities that are illegal, such as the sharing of images depicting child sexual abuse, unlawful non-consensual sharing of private images, online stalking, the sale of non-compliant or counterfeit products, illegal trading of animals, plants and substances, the non-authorised use of copyright protected material or activities involving infringements of consumer protection law, the provision of illegal services in particular in the area

care and regulator, Carnegie Trust UK, 04.2019. Cfr. J. BAYER, Between Anarchy and Censorship Public discourse and the duties of social media, in Liberty and Security in Europe, No. 2019-03, 05.2019. Cfr. EdiMA, Responsibility Online, 2020, available at: https://doteurope.eu/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/Responsibility-Online.pdf. Cfr. EDRi, More responsibility to online platforms – but at what cost?, 19.07.2019, available at: https://edri.org/our-work/more-responsibility-to-online-platforms-but-at-what-cost/.

¹⁰¹⁸ ICF – Grimaldi Studio Legale – 21c Consultancy, op. cit., p. 172.

¹⁰¹⁹ Ibid.

 $^{^{1020}}$ See Article 14(1) of the ECD.

¹⁰²¹ Article 5 of the DSA.

¹⁰²² Recital 12 of the DSA.

¹⁰²³ *Ibid*.

of accommodation services on short-term rental platforms non-complaint with Union or national law»¹⁰²⁴. Some authors however have criticized this definition of illegal content, believing that it is not clear enough. Allegri, for instance, considers that Recital 12 gives an overly broad interpretation of the concept; She observes that no information is illegal per se as emerges from Recital 12, but it is illegal because it infringes the law as specified in DSA's Article $2(g)^{1025}$. According to the author, then, an insufficiently delineated notion of "illegal content" would not only move away from the goal of legal harmonization pursued to foster the European Digital Single Market, but it would also mean that the hosting provider, when assessing the opportunity to make certain information inaccessible, would have to take account of a very vast body of legislation, with the risk of generating further uncertainty¹⁰²⁶.

Recital 22 of the DSA deals with elucidating the concept of "actual knowledge" or "awareness" provided in Article 5 of the DSA¹⁰²⁷. Actually, the legislator is doing here nothing more than incorporating and absorbing into the Regulation what the CJEU had already stated in the *L'Oréal* case¹⁰²⁸. According to the European Commission an intermediary can acquire *«actual knowledge or awareness of the illegal nature of the content through (…) its own-initiative investigations or notices submitted to it by individuals or entities in accordance with this Regulation in so far as those notices are sufficiently precise and adequately substantiated to allow a diligent hosting service provider to reasonably identify, assess and where appropriate act against the allegedly illegal*

¹⁰²⁴ *Ibid.* The legislators specify also that it is irrelevant *«whether the illegality of the information or activity results from Union law or from national law that is consistent with Union law and what the precise nature or subject matter is of the law in question». Ibid.* Cfr. European Data Protection Supervisor, *Opinion 1/2021 on the Proposal for a Digital Services Act*, cit., p. 9. The DSA's definition of illegal content is then enriched by Recital 47 that, referring to *«measures and protection against misuse»* online ex Article 20 of the DSA, explains an information can be considered as illegal and the misuse of digital services can be established with regard to frequently provided illegal content *«where it is evident that that content is illegal without conducting a detailed legal or factual analysis»*. Recital 47 of the DSA.

¹⁰²⁵ M. R. ALLEGRI, *Digital Services Act, il "rebus" dei contenuti illeciti: la Ue rischia di aumentare il caos*, agendadigitale.eu, 14.05.2021, available at: https://www.agendadigitale.eu/mercati-digitali/digital-services-act-il-rebus-dei-contenuti-illeciti-la-ue-rischia-di-aumentare-il-caos/.

¹⁰²⁶ *Ibid*.

¹⁰²⁷ See *supra*, § 1.3.6.3. It has been already studied that in order to obtain the liability exemption hosting service providers must not have "actual knowledge" or must not be "aware" of facts or circumstances from which the illegal activity or information is apparent. Cfr. Article 5 of the DSA. ¹⁰²⁸ Case C- 324/09. See *supra*, § 1.3.6.3. Cfr. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 290.

content»¹⁰²⁹. In this regard, it is worth underlining that if "knowledge or awareness" obtained through *«own-initiative investigations»*¹⁰³⁰ seemed very uncertain and contradictory read in the light of the ECD, in the DSA it seems more fitting¹⁰³¹. Indeed, while the ECD lacks a provision allowing ISPs who carry out voluntary own-initiative investigations to benefit from the liability exemption of Articles 12, 13 and 14, the DSA introduces in its Article 6 a real "Good-Samaritan clause"¹⁰³².

Before looking at the latter, however, a further consideration concerning the DSA's liability regime of ISPs seems necessary. As noted in Chapter 1¹⁰³³, the application of the ECD's liability regime to the so-called *«non-hosting intermediaries»*¹⁰³⁴ *e.g* search engines, domain name system (DNS), top-level domain name registries, certificate authorities, content delivery networks (CDNs), cloud processing, live streaming etc., is unclear¹⁰³⁵. Lomba and Evas underline that *«there is some legal uncertainty for»*¹⁰³⁶ such *«specific sub-groups of intermediary service providers that play an "in- between" role between access providers (Article 12 ECD) and hosting providers (Article 14 ECD)»¹⁰³⁷. In particular, it is uncertain <i>«whether Article 12 ECD or Article 14 ECD applies»*¹⁰³⁸ to *«these business model»*¹⁰³⁹. The European Commission, aware of the existence of this *«grey areas»*¹⁰⁴⁰ regarding the extension of the safe harbours' provisions,

¹⁰²⁹ Recital 22 of the DSA. The legislator makes clear also that the liability exemptions should apply to providers who act after obtaining actual knowledge. Recital 22 of the DSA.

¹⁰³⁰ Article 6 of the DSA.

¹⁰³¹ Cfr. *supra*, § 1.3.6.3.

¹⁰³² See *infra* § 3.2.3.

¹⁰³³ See *supra* § 1.3.6.2.

¹⁰³⁴ S. F. SCHWEMER – T. MAHLER – H. STYRI, *Liability exemptions of non-hosting intermediaries: Sideshow in the Digital Services Act?*, cit.

¹⁰³⁵ Cfr. *Ibid.* Cfr. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 287; p. 216 et sq. it is important to underline however that, with strict regard to cloud computing services, when the European Parliament has amended the DSA Commission's Proposal it has specified in Recital 13 that cloud computing should not be considered a an online platforms for the purposes of the DSA *«in cases where in cases where allowing the dissemination of specific content constitutes a minor or ancillary feature».* It is clarified also that *«cloud computing services, when serving as infrastructure, for example, as the underlining infrastructural storage and computing services of an internet-based application or online platform, should not in itself be seen as disseminating to the public information stored or processed at the request of a recipient of an application or online platform which it hosts». Recital 13 of the DSA.*

¹⁰³⁶ N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 287.

¹⁰³⁷ *Ibid*.

¹⁰³⁸ *Ibid*.

¹⁰³⁹ Ibid.

¹⁰⁴⁰ *Ibid*.

had already pointed out in the ECD's Article 21 the «need for proposals concerning the liability of providers of hyperlinks and location tool services»¹⁰⁴¹. Today more than ever the need for an upgraded, *«updated and reinforced»*¹⁰⁴², «future proof and (...) even more technology neutral»¹⁰⁴³ liability legal systems for digital services providers is felt¹⁰⁴⁴. Linking providers *e.g.* search providers, for instance, are playing a very *«important role in the functioning of internet»*¹⁰⁴⁵; they facilitate access to content and, what is more relevant, they are in a *«key* position to find and disseminate illegal information»¹⁰⁴⁶ online. Clarifying the applicability of the liability exemption's regime to the *«non-hosting* intermediaries»¹⁰⁴⁷ is thus certainly functional to the fight against IPRs' infringements on the net¹⁰⁴⁸. In the DSA proposal, the legislator acknowledges the advent of new technologies and new digital services providers and states that «providers of services establishing and facilitating the underlying logical architecture and proper functioning of the internet, including technical auxiliary functions, can also benefit from the exemptions from liability set out in this *Regulation, to the extent that their services qualify as "mere conduits", "caching"* or hosting services»¹⁰⁴⁹. DSA's Recital 27 goes on providing a «non-exhaustive list of examples, including»¹⁰⁵⁰ «wireless local area networks, domain name system (DNS) services, top-level domain name registries, certificate authorities that issue digital certificates, Virtual Private Networks, cloud infrastructure or

¹⁰⁴¹ Article 21 of the ECD. Cfr. *supra* § 1.3.6.2.

¹⁰⁴² N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 287.

¹⁰⁴³ S. F. SCHWEMER – T. MAHLER – H. STYRI, *Liability exemptions of non-hosting intermediaries: Sideshow in the Digital Services Act?*, cit., p. 27.

¹⁰⁴⁴ Cfr. *Ibid.* Cfr. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 287 et sq.; p. III of Annex 3. Kuczerawy underlines that *«Explicitly clarifying the broad scope of the exemption is necessary in light of the constant development of new types of online services. (...) New types of platforms often adopt more innovative approaches to attract and engage users.». A. KUCZERAWY, Active vs passive hosting in EU intermediary liability regime: time for a change?, cit.*

¹⁰⁴⁵ J. B. NORDEMANN, The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities, cit., p. 50.

¹⁰⁴⁶ *Ibid*.

¹⁰⁴⁷ S. F. SCHWEMER – T. MAHLER – H. STYRI, *Liability exemptions of non-hosting intermediaries: Sideshow in the Digital Services Act?*, cit.

¹⁰⁴⁸ Cfr. J. B. NORDEMANN, The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities, cit., p. 50.

¹⁰⁴⁹ Recital 27 of the DSA.

¹⁰⁵⁰ S. F. SCHWEMER – T. MAHLER – H. STYRI, *Liability exemptions of non-hosting intermediaries: Sideshow in the Digital Services Act?*, cit., p. 28.

content delivery networks, that enable or improve the functions of other providers of intermediary services»¹⁰⁵¹. The latter, together with «services used for communications purposes, and the technical means of their delivery»¹⁰⁵² that have given rise «to online services such as Voice over IP, messaging services and webbase e-mail services, where the communication is delivered via an internet access service»¹⁰⁵³ are included in the Regulation's safe harbours structure¹⁰⁵⁴. The European Parliament has added a new letter (a) in Recital 27 of the DSA, specifying that in cases where a single webpage include elements qualifying differently between mere conduit, caching or hosting services providers, then the liability rules should apply to each accordingly¹⁰⁵⁵.

It is worth noting that to adequately fight illegal content online while protecting fundamental rights, it is not sufficient to take efficient measures, but it is also necessary for these to be proportionate¹⁰⁵⁶. In order to strike a fair balance between the various interests at stake indeed it is important to establish a *«trade-off between mitigating content risks and ensuring that measures against illegal content remain proportional»*¹⁰⁵⁷. Despite the intermediary liability's context is complicated and *«involves a variety of actors and stakeholders»*¹⁰⁵⁸, as Schwemer, Mahler and Styri underline *«the lawmaker should weigh benefits (the protection from impacts of unlawful content) against costs (the negative effects of protection measures on other fundamental rights)»*¹⁰⁵⁹. To reach it, illegal content should be addressed by the actor who has the best chance of caching it without in any case undermining the protection of fundamental rights *e.g.* adopting an

¹⁰⁵¹ Recital 27 of the DSA.

¹⁰⁵² *Ibid*.

¹⁰⁵³ *Ibid*.

¹⁰⁵⁴ Cfr. S. F. SCHWEMER – T. MAHLER – H. STYRI, *Liability exemptions of non-hosting intermediaries: Sideshow in the Digital Services Act?*, cit., p. 28. J. B. NORDEMANN, *The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities*, cit., pp. 50 et sq. ¹⁰⁵⁵ In this regard, the European Parliament gives the example of search engine that could act

¹⁰⁵⁵ In this regard, the European Parliament gives the example of search engine that could act «solely as 'caching' service as to information included in the results of an inquiry» but «elements displayed alongside those results, such as online advertisemtns, would however still qualify as a hosting service.». Recital 27(a) of the DSA.

¹⁰⁵⁶ Cfr. S. F. SCHWEMER – T. MAHLER – H. STYRI, *Liability exemptions of non-hosting intermediaries: Sideshow in the Digital Services Act?*, cit., p. 12. ¹⁰⁵⁷ *Ibid.*

¹⁰⁵⁸ S. F. SCHWEMER – T. MAHLER – H. STYRI, *Liability exemptions of non-hosting intermediaries: Sideshow in the Digital Services Act?*, cit., p. 12. ¹⁰⁵⁹ *Ivi*, p. 13.

excessive taking down of content¹⁰⁶⁰. In few words, *«measures against illegal* content should be targeted primarily at actors who can take proportional action»¹⁰⁶¹, possibly including also the «non-hosting intermediaries»¹⁰⁶². This means that *«more remote intermediaries should not be targeted, or they should be* targeted only as a last resort»¹⁰⁶³. The European legislators have shared this idea in Recital 26 establishing that *«where possible, third parties affected by illegal* content transmitted or stored online should attempt to resolve conflicts relating to such content without involving the providers of intermediary services in question»¹⁰⁶⁴. When it is appropriate indeed «other actors, such as group moderators in closed and open online environments, in particular in the case of large groups, should also help to avoid the spread of illegal content online, in accordance with the applicable law»¹⁰⁶⁵. In cases where is necessary to involve Information Society Services providers, «any requests or orders for such involvement should (...) be directed to the specific provider that has the technical and operational ability to act against specific items of illegal content, so as to prevent and minimise any possible negative effects for the availability and accessibility of information that is not illegal content»¹⁰⁶⁶. It emerges that, as the European Parliament has specified, ISPs should act when they are in the best place to do so^{1067} .

3.2.3. The Good-Samaritan paradox vs Article 6 of the DSA

As anticipated in Chapter 1, § 1.3.6.3., a Good-Samaritan paradox emerge from the application of the ECD. The latter in fact provides that only passive - or neutral – intermediaries can benefit from the liability exemptions, thus

¹⁰⁶⁰ Cfr. *Ibid.* Cfr. SAI ON CHEUNG, *Dispute Avoidance Through Equitable Risk Allocation*, in SAI ON CHEUNG (ed), *Construction Dispute Research Conceptualisation, Avoidance and Resolution*, 2014, p. 99. See *supra* § 1.3.10, § 2.

¹⁰⁶¹ S. F. SCHWEMER – T. MAHLER – H. STYRI, *Liability exemptions of non-hosting intermediaries: Sideshow in the Digital Services Act?*, cit., p. 13.

¹⁰⁶² S. F. SCHWEMER – T. MAHLER – H. STYRI, *Liability exemptions of non-hosting intermediaries: Sideshow in the Digital Services Act?*, cit.

¹⁰⁶³ *Ibid*.

¹⁰⁶⁴ Recital 26 of the DSA.

¹⁰⁶⁵ *Ibid*.

¹⁰⁶⁶ Ibid.

¹⁰⁶⁷ *Ibid*.

discouraging any proactive activity in the search for illegal material online¹⁰⁶⁸. The fact is that, as Madiega explains, *«the prohibition on playing an active role as a hosting provider may lead hosting providers to avoid making all necessary efforts to assess whether the content they host is illegal in order precisely to avoid being considered as playing an active role»¹⁰⁶⁹. In this way, ISPs are spurred to turn a <i>«blind eye»¹⁰⁷⁰* on IPRs' infringements *«in order to not»¹⁰⁷¹* lose the safe harbours protection¹⁰⁷². The consequence of the absence of a *«Good Samaritan defence»¹⁰⁷³* indeed is that, as a 2018 study also underlines, *«hosting intermediaries are exposed to a higher risk of liability if they decide to be more active in addressing illegal content proactively»¹⁰⁷⁴.*

In view of this reading, for a long-time legal scholar have been discussing the possibility of introducing in the ECD a Good-Samaritan clause that legitimizes digital services providers to carry out *«voluntary own-initiative investigations»*¹⁰⁷⁵ without incurring the inapplicability of Articles 12, 13, 14 of the ECD – new Articles 3, 4, 5 of the DSA -¹⁰⁷⁶.

¹⁰⁷¹ *Ibid*.

¹⁰⁶⁸ See *supra*, § 1.3.6. Cfr. P. VAN EECKE, op. cit. Active hosting service providers are in this way excluded from the safe harbours' regime established by the legislators in the ECD. ¹⁰⁶⁹ T. MADIEGA, op. cit., p. 17.

¹⁰⁷⁰ J. B. NORDEMANN, The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities, cit., p. 40.

¹⁰⁷² Cfr. Ibid. Cfr. T. MADIEGA, op. cit., pp. 17 et sq. Cfr. J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., pp. 40 et sq. Cfr. G. SARTOR, Providers Liability: From the eCommerce Directive to the future, cit., p. 16 et sq. Cfr. N. LOMBA - T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 289-294. Cfr. European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, cit., p. 32. Cfr. B. SAETTA, Digital Service Act: L'Europa prepara le nuove regole per le piattaforme online, cit. Cfr. European Data Protection Supervisor, Opinion 1/2021 on the Proposal for a Digital Services Act, p. 9. Cfr. S. B. MICOVA – A. DE STREEL, DIGITAL SERVICES ACT: DEPENDING THE INTERNAL MARKET AND CLARIFYING RESPONSIBILITIES FOR DIGITAL SERVICES, CERRE - Centre on Regulation in Europe, cit., p. 9. Cfr. T. RODRÍGUEZ DE LAS HERAS BALLELL, op. cit., p. 6 et sq. See supra § 1.3.6. Cfr. A. KUCZERAWY, The EU Commission on voluntary monitoring: Good Samaritan 2.0 or Samaritan 0.5?, Ku Leuven, 24.04.2018, Good available at: https://www.law.kuleuven.be/citip/blog/the-eu-commission-on-voluntary-monitoring-goodsamaritan-2-0-or-good-samaritan-0-5/.

¹⁰⁷³ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 7. T. MADIEGA, op. cit., pp. 17 et sq.

¹⁰⁷⁴ *Ibid*.

¹⁰⁷⁵ Article 6 of the DSA.

¹⁰⁷⁶ Cfr. T. MADIEGA, op. cit., p. 18. Cfr. C. ANGELOPOULOS, On Online Platforms and The Commission's New Proposal for a Directive on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, cit.

According to many legal scholars, the introduction of such a Good-Samaritan clause should be supported. Various authors indeed underline that such a provision *«could reassure intermediaries that they will not be held liable for* hosting illegal material of which they obtained knowledge through their voluntary, proactive efforts»¹⁰⁷⁷. Sartor notes that the fact that ISPs «may take initiatives against illegal, inappropriate or irrelevant content or activity, should not affect their protection from secondary liability»¹⁰⁷⁸. Sartor points out that conditioning the application of the safe harbours regime to the "passivity" of intermediaries risks leading to a «hands-off approach that would result in an increased quantity of online illegalities and in the failure to satisfy the users that prefer not to be exposed to objectionable or irrelevant material»¹⁰⁷⁹. The provisions contained in the ECD in fact seem «creating contradictory *incentives*»¹⁰⁸⁰ for ISPs. According to Article 14 of the ECD, once the ISP has come across illegal content, in order to benefit from the liability exemption, it is not enough for them to do their best to remove it, but it is necessary that the infringing information is actually removed, otherwise the provider is liable. In this sense, it is obvious that those who take proactive measures have an incentive to remove as much as possible, especially uncertain content, while small companies (for whom filtering systems are an excessive cost) have an incentive not to use such systems¹⁰⁸¹. The European Commission itself makes it clear the fact that

¹⁰⁷⁷ T. MADIEGA, op. cit., p. 18. Cfr. J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit. Cfr. A. DE STREEL – M. BUITEN – M. PEITZ, *Liability of Online Hosting Platforms – should exceptionalism end?*, 09.2018, available at: https://www.cerre.eu/sites/cerre/files/180912_CERRE_LiabilityPlatforms_Final_0.pdf. Cfr. G. SARTOR, *Providers Liability: From the eCommerce Directive to the future*, cit., pp. 16 et sq.

¹⁰⁷⁸ G. SARTOR, Providers Liability: From the eCommerce Directive to the future, cit., p. 27.

¹⁰⁷⁹ Ibid. Cfr. Ivi, pp. 27 et sq. Sartor evidences also that «what justifies the exemption from secondary liability is not the passivity of intermediaries, but rather their function as communication enablers. This function would be incompatible with initiating the communications at issue, but may allow or even require playing an active role in creating an environment in which users' communications can be delivered and made accessible (...)». Ibid. Cfr. A. KUCZERAWY, Active vs passive hosting in EU intermediary liability regime: time for a change?, cit.

¹⁰⁸⁰ European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 32.

¹⁰⁸¹ B. SAETTA, *Digital Service Act: L'Europa prepara le nuove regole per le piattaforme online*, cit. See *supra* § 1.3.6. As studied in Chapter 2, instead, in the Copyright Directive the implementation of filtering measures is substantially, but not formally, mandatory to comply with Article 17. This creates problem with the balancing of different fundamental rights. Cfr. *Ibid.* See *supra* § Chapter 2.

«proactive measures taken to detect illegal activities (even by automatic *means*)»¹⁰⁸² are used as an argument to exclude the intermediaries from the immunity regime, could put small online businesses in a difficult position. The latter in fact cannot *«afford the legal risk»*¹⁰⁸³ that the application of such a system brings with it and, compared to *«large online players which do apply* content moderation processes to varying degrees of quality»¹⁰⁸⁴, they are at a distinct disadvantage¹⁰⁸⁵. The consequence is that even if small ISPs want to put in place measures to safeguard online users, in order not lose the applicability of the "safe harbours", they *«avoid doing so»*¹⁰⁸⁶. In general, as emerges from the EuroISPA Consensus Position: Principles for the Future of the EU Intermediary *Liability Framework*¹⁰⁸⁷ both small and large intermediaries and online platforms support the introduction in the ECD of a Good Samaritan clause extending the «protection from liability in cases where internet intermediaries have actual knowledge of allegedly illicit content when they apply in good faith procedures designed to tackle such content»¹⁰⁸⁸. Similarly, the statements contained in the Commission's Communication on *Tackling Illegal Content Online*¹⁰⁸⁹ seem supporting the adoption of a true Good Samaritan provision. Within this official document the Commission states indeed that taking «voluntary, proactive measures do not automatically lead to the online platform losing the benefit of the liability exemption provided for in Article 14 of the E-Commerce Directive»¹⁰⁹⁰.

¹⁰⁸² European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 32.

¹⁰⁸³ *Ibid*.

¹⁰⁸⁴ *Ibid*.

¹⁰⁸⁵ *Ibid*.

¹⁰⁸⁶ European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 32.

¹⁰⁸⁷ EuroISPA Consensus Position: Principles for the Future of the EU Intermediary Liability Framework, 06.2019, available at: https://www.euroispa.org/wp-content/uploads/2019EU2.pdf. Cfr. T. MADIEGA, op. cit., p. 18.

¹⁰⁸⁸ T. MADIEGA, op. cit., p. 18.

¹⁰⁸⁹ European Commission, Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, *Tackling Illegal Content Online. Towards an enhanced responsibility of online platforms*, cit.

¹⁰⁹⁰ Ivi, p. 10. According to the Commission: «This suggests that the mere fact that an online platform takes certain measures relating to the provision of its services in a general manner does not necessarily mean that it plays an active role in respect of the individual content items it stores

This position is also *«reiterated»*¹⁰⁹¹ in the following *Recommendation on measures to effectively tackle illegal content online*¹⁰⁹². The European Commission explains that even if proactive measures *«result in obtaining knowledge or awareness of illegality, the hosting platform»*¹⁰⁹³ maintain *«the possibility to act expeditiously to remove or to disable access to the information in question upon obtaining such knowledge or awareness»*¹⁰⁹⁴. It is worth mentioning that also some case law does not support the *«fear»*¹⁰⁹⁵ that a proactive approach by hosting service providers would lead to *«a loss of the liability privilege»*¹⁰⁹⁶. An example is the case ruled by the Court of Appeal of Hamburg of 1.07.2015¹⁰⁹⁷ where the German judges have stated that the use by YouTube of a filtering measure named Content-ID software *i.e., «a paradigmatic "Good Samaritan" "filtering measure" »*¹⁰⁹⁸ does not cause the platform to be

and that the online platform cannot benefit from the liability exemption for that reason. In the view of the Commission, such measures can; and indeed should, also include proactive measures to detect and remove illegal content online, particularly where those measures are taken as part of the application of the terms of services of the online platform. This will be in line with the balance between the different interests at stake which the E-Commerce Directive seeks to achieve. Indeed, it recalls that it is in the interest of all parties involved to adopt and implement rapid and reliable procedures for removing and disabling access to illegal information. Although that Directive precludes online platforms from being obliged to engage in general active fact-finding, it also acknowledges the importance of voluntary measures.». Ivi, p. 11. Cfr. J. B. NORDEMANN, The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities, cit., p. 41. Cfr. J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 41. Cfr. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 294. Cfr. A. HOFFMANN – A. GASPAROTTI, op. cit. Cfr.

¹⁰⁹¹ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 41.

¹⁰⁹² European Commission, *Commission Reccomendation of 1.3.2018 on measures to effectively tackle illegal content online*, cit. Cfr. J. B. NORDEMANN, *The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities*, cit., p. 41. Cfr. J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 41. Cfr. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 294. Cfr. A. HOFFMANN – A. GASPAROTTI, op. cit.

¹⁰⁹³ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 41.

¹⁰⁹⁴ European Commission, Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, *Tackling Illegal Content Online. Towards an enhanced responsibility of online platforms*, cit., p. 12.

¹⁰⁹⁵ J. B. NORDEMANN, The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities, cit., p. 41. Cfr. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 294.

¹⁰⁹⁶ J. B. NORDEMANN, The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities, cit., p. 41.

¹⁰⁹⁷ Case of the Court of Appeal (Oberlandesgericht) of Hamburg of 1.07.2015, 5 U 87/12, paragraph. 198.

¹⁰⁹⁸ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 41.

identified as playing an active role¹⁰⁹⁹. Similarly, the Spanish court of appeals has established that «the editorial activity or tasks of YouTube did not mean it had active knowledge of the unauthorised status of the files uploaded by its users, or proactive control over the same»¹¹⁰⁰. Looking at the CJEU's case law, Lomba and Evas evidence that thesis according to which proactively removing or banning illegal content will not result in an active involvement of the ISP seem to be the most persuasive¹¹⁰¹. From the L'Oréal v. Ebay case emerges that "active role" hosting service providers cannot benefit from the ECD's liability exemption when promote access to illegal content *«be it through directly advertising specific* content or through indexing, suggesting or branding third party information»¹¹⁰². According to the European judges, it is the active role to *«promote»*¹¹⁰³ the content that led to lose the liability exemption, not the *« "active role" to identify* infringements»¹¹⁰⁴. In support of the adoption of a Good-Samaritan clause, then, it is worth observing that there are already examples of the existence of such a clause in the current legislative landscape. In the UK, for instance, the IPO Code of Practice on Search and Copyright¹¹⁰⁵ establishes in Article 22 that «No action undertaken in furtherance of these practices shall impute knowledge, create or impose liability, rights, obligations or waiver of any rights or obligations for any

¹⁰⁹⁹ Cfr. Ibid. Cfr. J. B. NORDEMANN, The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities, cit., p. 41. Cfr. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 293. In this case the German court has stated that «the fact that the Defendant (YouTube) continuously checks its stock of videos using content - ID processes and in certain cases blocks them cannot be used against it. This is because those checks are, firstly, also a measure which the Defendant (YouTube) does not undertake solely in its own business interest but which the Defendant (YouTube) uses to meet its legal responsibility so that the content recognised as rights infringing no longer remains available to the public. That type of knowledge cannot, by its very nature, lead outside the scope of Article 14 E-Commerce Directive because otherwise any type of prevention or removal would inherently be impossible for the service provider because the provider would not be allowed to obtain knowledge of the information hosted on its service, without jeopardizing its status as hosting provider. Such a consequence cannot have been intended by the legislature». Case of the Court of Appeal (Oberlandesgericht) of Hamburg of 1.07.2015, 5 U 87/12, paragraph. 198..

¹¹⁰⁰ J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 41. AP Madrid (sec.28), 14.01.2014, Case *Telecinco v. Youtube*.

¹¹⁰¹ N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 293.

¹¹⁰² *Ibid.* Case C-324/09, paragraph 114.

¹¹⁰³ N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 293. Cfr. Case C-324/09.

¹¹⁰⁴ N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 293.

¹¹⁰⁵ *IPO Code of Practice on Search and Copyright*, 17.01.2017, available at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/ 609478/code-of-practice-on-search-and-copyright.pdf.

parties»¹¹⁰⁶. Similarly, the French *Charter for the Fight against the Sale of Counterfeit Goods on the Internet*¹¹⁰⁷, while providing for *«monitoring obligations»*¹¹⁰⁸, states that the signing of this Charter and its implementation of measures therein *«shall not prejudice the legal status of the signatories nor their current or future liability regime...[and]...have no consequences on current or future legal proceedings*»¹¹⁰⁹. Particularly relevant then is the US Section 230(c)(2) of the Communications Decency Act containing a true Good Samaritans protection¹¹¹⁰.

Following lengthy considerations, the European Commission has decided to introduce in the DSA's Article 6 a Good Samaritan clause, considered as one of the most relevant amendments made to the ECD. The Article regulates *«voluntary own-initiative investigations and legal compliance»*¹¹¹¹ and it states that *«Providers of intermediary services shall not be deemed ineligible for the exemptions from liability referred to in Articles 3, 4 and 5 solely because they carry out voluntary own-initiative investigations or take measures aimed at detecting, identifying and removing, or disabling of access to, illegal content, or take the necessary measures to comply with the requirements of national and Union law, including the Charter and the requirements set out in this Regulation»¹¹¹². To be clearer, with the introduction of Article 6, the legislator's intent is to <i>«create legal certainty»*¹¹¹³ while not discouraging *«activities aimed at detecting, identifying and acting against illegal content that providers of*

¹¹⁰⁶ *IPO Code of Practice on Search and Copyright*, cit., Article 22. J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 41.

¹¹⁰⁷ Charter for the Fight against the Sale of Counterfeit Goods on the Internet, available at: http://www.uibm.gov.it/attachments/Charter_engl_Internet.pdf.

 $^{^{1108}}$ J. Hoboken – J. Quintais – J. Poort – N. van Eijk, op. cit., p. 41.

¹¹⁰⁹ *Ivi*, pp. 41-42. *Charter for the Fight against the Sale of Counterfeit Goods on the Internet*, cit., Paragraph 6 of the Preamble and Article 3.

¹¹¹⁰ As Kuczerawy explains in her analysis, the protection of "Good Samaritans" comes from the US Section 230(c)(2) of the Communications Decency Act. The latter states that intermediaries shall not be held liable based on *«any action voluntarily taken in good faith to restrict access to or availability of material that the provider or user considers to be obscene, lewd, lascivious, filthy, excessively violent, harassing, or otherwise objectionable, whether or not such material is constitutionally protected (…)*». A. KUCZERAWY, *The EU Commission on voluntary monitoring: Good Samaritan 2.0 or Good Samaritan 0.5?*, cit. Cfr. J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 42.

¹¹¹¹ Article 6 of the DSA.

¹¹¹² Ibid.

¹¹¹³ Recital 25 of the DSA.

intermediary services may»¹¹¹⁴ now «undertake on a voluntary basis»¹¹¹⁵. Recital 25 specifies in this regard «the mere fact that providers undertake such activities does not lead to the unavailability of the exemptions from liability set out in this Regulation, solely because they are carrying out voluntary own-initiative investigations, provided those activities are carried out in good faith and in a diligent manner and are accompanied with additional safeguards against over*removal of legal content*»¹¹¹⁶. Article 6 is indented to ensure that any measures or activities that an ISPs «may have taken should not be taken into account when determining whether the provider can rely on an exemption from liability, in particular as regards whether the provider provides its service neutrally and can therefore fall within the scope of the relevant provision, without this rule however *implying that the provider can necessarily rely thereon*»¹¹¹⁷. With the intention of regulating in more detail the applicability of the new Article 6 and aware of the threat such a measure could pose to the protection of fundamental rights, the European Parliament have then added a new paragraph 1(a) to the provision. Intermediaries shall in fact carry out the relevant investigations and take the relevant measures ex Article 6(1) in an effective and specific manner. It is fundamental that their actions are *«accompanied»*¹¹¹⁸ by any safeguards demonstrating that those investigations and measures are non-discriminatory, accurate, proportionate, transparent and do not result in an over-removal of content¹¹¹⁹. Moreover, in cases where ISPs use automated tools to conduct investigations, they shall make best efforts to ensure the relevant technology is sufficiently reliable to avoid «to the maximum extent possible»¹¹²⁰ errors concerning the identification of illegal content online.

1119 Cfr. Ibid.

¹¹¹⁴ *Ibid*.

¹¹¹⁵ Ibid.

¹¹¹⁶ *Ibid.* The European Commission adds that *«the mere fact that those providers take measures, in good faith, to comply with the requirements of Union law, including those set out in this Regulation as regards the implementation of their terms and conditions, should not lead to the unavailability of those exemptions from liability». Ibid. the European Parliament has also extended Recital 25, clarifying that ISPs should make <i>«best efforts»* to ensure that the automated tools' technology is reliable to limit to the *«maximum extent»* errors concerning the possible removal of – allegedly- illegal information. *Ibid.*

¹¹¹⁷ Ibid.

¹¹¹⁸ Article 6(1)(a) of the DSA.

¹¹²⁰ *Ibid*.

After having provided for the long-awaited Good Samaritan clause for "active" intermediaries, the legislators specify that this protection is not equivalent to impose «a general monitoring obligation or active fact-finding obligation, or (...) a general obligation for providers to take proactive measures to relation to illegal content»¹¹²¹. «Nothing»¹¹²², the European Commission explains, «in this Regulation should be construed as an imposition»¹¹²³ to perform one of the activities mentioned in Article 6 of the DSA. It emerges that, although reduced in its letter, the essence of the ECD's Article 15 remains unchanged in the DSA¹¹²⁴. New Article 7 of the DSA in fact states that «no general obligation to monitor, neither de jure, nor de fact, through automated or non-automated means, the information which providers of intermediary services transmit or store, nor actively to seek facts or circumstances indicating illegal activity or for monitoring the behavior of natural persons shall be imposed on those providers»¹¹²⁵. The legislator provides here for a prohibition on general monitoring obligation as that established in the ECD, without in any case prejudice to *«monitoring obligations* in a specific case where set out in Union acts and, in particular, (...) orders by national authorities in accordance with national legislation that implement Union legal acts»¹¹²⁶ and «with the conditions established»¹¹²⁷ in the DSA. The European Parliament has specified that a general monitor obligation shall not be imposed to ISPs *«neither de jure, nor the de facto»*¹¹²⁸. As it has emerged from Chapter 2, such a clarification is even more important in the light of the implicit

¹¹²¹ Recital 28 of the DSA. Cfr. European Data Protection Supervisor, Opinion 1/2021 on the Proposal for a Digital Services Act, cit., p. 9. Cfr. European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 49. Cfr. European Commission, Proposal for a Regulation of The European Parliament and of the Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, cit., p. 13.

¹¹²² Recital 28 of the DSA.

¹¹²³ *Ibid*.

¹¹²⁴ See *supra* § 1.3.7. Cfr. Article 15 of the ECD.

¹¹²⁵ Article 7 of the DSA. The general monitoring prohibition is then reiterated in Recital 71 of the DSA which, referring to the drawing up of voluntary crisis protocols, states that those measures *«should not amount to a general obligation for the participating of very large online platforms to monitor the information which they transmit or store, nor actively to seek facts or circumstances indicating illegal content.».*

¹¹²⁶ Recital 28 of the DSA.

¹¹²⁷ Ibid.

¹¹²⁸ Ibid.

obligation to filter provided for in Article 17 of the CDSM¹¹²⁹. The European Parliament's amendments to the proposed Regulation adopted on 20 January 2022 have also included in Article 7 that ISPs shall *«not be obliged to use automated tools for content or for monitoring the behavior of natural persons»*¹¹³⁰. Furthermore, Article 7 of the DSA now provides at paragraph 1(b) and 1(c) that Member States shall not limit the offering of end-to-end encrypted services¹¹³¹ and they shall not limit the anonymous use of intermediary services¹¹³². The Article establishes that digital services providers shall make reasonable efforts to enable the use of and payment for a digital service *«without collecting personal data of the recipient»*¹¹³³.

As evidenced in Chapter 1 and Chapter 2 of this thesis work, it is essential to reiterate such provision in the new Regulation because it is *«core the balance of fundamental rights in the online world»*¹¹³⁴. *«No general monitoring»*¹¹³⁵ rule in fact has a positive impact not only on the users' right to freedom of expression and freedom to receive information, but also on the right to freedom to conduct a business and on the protection of personal data and privacy, limiting also *«online surveillance»*¹¹³⁶. In all fairness, the European Commission has reported that,

¹¹²⁹ See *supra* § 2.

¹¹³⁰ Article 7(1)(a) of the DSA.

¹¹³¹ The Parliament clarifies indeed that end-to-end data's encryption is *«essential for trust in and security on the Internet, and effectively prevents unauthorised third party access»*. Recital 28 of the DSA.

¹¹³² Cfr. B. SAETTA, *Digital Services Act: cosa prevede il testo del Parlamento europeo*, valiguablu.it, 2.02.2022, available at: https://www.valigiablu.it/digital-services-act-parlamento-europeo/.

¹¹³³ Article 7(1)(d) of the DSA. Cfr. Recital 28 of the DSA.

¹¹³⁴ European Data Protection Supervisor, Opinion 1/2021 on the Proposal for a Digital Services Act, cit., p. 9. Cfr. European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 49. Cfr. S. F. SCHWEMER – T. MAHLER – H. STYRI, Liability exemptions of non-hosting intermediaries: Sideshow in the Digital Services Act?, cit., p. 27.

¹¹³⁵ Article 7 of the DSA.

¹¹³⁶ European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 49. The European Commission underlines that the prohibition on general monitoring obligations «ensures that Member States do not impose general obligations which could disproportionately limit users' freedom of expression and freedom to receive information, or could disproportionately burden service providers excessively, and thus unduly interfere with their freedom to conduct a business. It also limits online surveillance and has positive implications in the protection of personal data and privacy.

during the construction of the DSA, it has considered options for *«changes to general monitoring obligations»*¹¹³⁷, but these were immediately discarded because in contrast with the safeguard of fundamental rights¹¹³⁸.

3.2.4. Specific Orders: Article 8 and Article 9 of the DSA

The last two Articles of the DSA's Chapter II *i.e.*, Article 8 and 9, respectively provide for specific orders to act against illegal content and to provide information. According to the European Commission, indeed, *«national judicial or administrative authorities may order providers of intermediary services to act against certain specific items of illegal content or to provide certain specific items of information»*¹¹³⁹.

Article 8 expressly states that *«providers of intermediary services shall, upon the receipt via a secure communications channel of an order to act against one or more a specific items of illegal content, received from and issued by the relevant national judicial or administrative authorities, on the basis of the applicable Union or national law, in conformity with Union law, inform the authority issuing the order of the effect given to the orders, without undue delay, specifying the actions taken and the moment when the actions were taken.». Member States at the same time shall ensure that the order meet some conditions enumerated in Article 8's paragraph 2. First of all, the order shall contains: <i>« – a reference to the legal basis for the order;*

¹¹³⁹ Recital 29 of the DSA.

Allowing such a disproportionate burden would likely lead to numerous erroneous removals and breaches of personal data, resulting in extensive litigation». Ibid. Cfr. European Commission, Proposal for a Regulation of The European Parliament and of the Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, cit., p. 13.

¹¹³⁷ European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 49.

¹¹³⁸ Ibid. Cfr. European Commission, Proposal for a Regulation of The European Parliament and of the Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, cit., p. 13.

- a sufficiently detailed statement of reasons explaining why the information is illegal content, by reference to the specific provision of Union or national law in conformity with Union law;

- identification of the issuing authority including the date, timestamp and electronic signature of the authority, that allows the recipient to authenticate the order and contact details of a person of contact within the said authority;

- a clear identification of the exact electronic location of that information, such as the exact URL or URLs where appropriate or when the exact electronic location is not precisely identifiable; one or more exact uniform resource locators and, where necessary, additional information enabling the identification of the illegal content concerned;

- easily understandable information about redress available to the provider of the service and to the recipient of the service who provided the content, including the deadlines for appeal;

– where necessary and proportionate, the decision not to disclose information about the removal of or disabling of access to the content for reasons of public security, such as the prevention, investigation, detection and prosecution of serious crime, not exceeding six weeks from that decision;»¹¹⁴⁰. Secondly, the order to act against illegal content's territorial scope shall not exceed what is necessary to achieve its goal¹¹⁴¹. It shall be limited to the territory of the Member States who issue the legal order unless the unlawfulness of the content come from Union law or the interests at stake require a wider territorial scope¹¹⁴². Thirdly, the order shall be written in the specific language declared by the digital intermediary – or in one of the official languages of the Member States issuing the order against illegal content – and it shall be sent to the point of contact *ex* Article 10 of the DSA¹¹⁴³. The European Parliament has specified that, according to Article 8(2)(ca) and Article 8(2)(cb), the order to act against illegal content shall respect Article 3 of the ECD and that, in cases where there is more than one digital service provider responsible for hosting the illegal content's items, then the legal

¹¹⁴⁰ Article 8(2)(a) of the DSA.

¹¹⁴¹ Cfr. Article 8(2)(b) of the DSA.

¹¹⁴² *Ibid*.

¹¹⁴³ Article 8(2)(c) of the DSA. See *infra* § 3.2.5.1.

order is *«issued to the most appropriate provider that has the technical and operational ability to act against those specific items»*¹¹⁴⁴. Then, the Digital Services Coordinator¹¹⁴⁵ coming *«from the Member State of the judicial or administrative authority issuing the order shall, without undue delay, transmit a copy of the orders referred to in paragraph 1 to all other Digital Services Coordinators through the system established in accordance with Article 67»*¹¹⁴⁶.

DSA's Article 9 concerns instead the disclosure of information¹¹⁴⁷. In particular, the legislators regulate an order to provide information which shall contain specific elements. The Article specifies that *«providers of intermediary services shall, upon receipt via secure communications channel of an order to provide a specific item of information about one or more specific individual recipients of the service, received from and issued by the relevant national judicial or administrative authorities on the basis of the applicable Union or national law, in conformity with Union law, inform without undue delay the authority of issuing the order of its receipt and the effect given to the order»¹¹⁴⁸. The European Commission mandates Member States to be sure that the order meets specific conditions. It shall contain:*

«- the identification details of the judicial or administrative authority issuing the order and authentication of the order by that authority, including the date, time stamp and electronic signature of the authority issuing the order to provide information;

- a reference to the legal basis for the order;

¹¹⁴⁴ Article 8(2)(cb) of the DSA.

¹¹⁴⁵ See infra § 3.2.6.

¹¹⁴⁶ Article 8 of the DSA. Moreover, the Commission adds in paragraph 4 that *«the conditions and requirements laid down in this article shall be without prejudice to requirements under national criminal procedural law in conformity with Union law»*. New Article 8(4)(a) also obliges Member State to ensure the relevant authorities may, *«at the request of an applicant whose rights are infringed by illegal content, issue against the relevant provider of intermediary services an injunction order in accordance with this Article to remove or disable access to that content»*

¹¹⁴⁷ Cfr. P. VAN EECKE, op. cit., pp. 1492 et sq. Cfr. EUIPO, *STUDY ON LEGISLATIVE MEASURES RELATED TO ONLINE IPR INFRINGEMENTS. A project commissioned by the European Union Intellectual Property Office*, 2018, p. 40 et sq. Cfr. J. RIORDAN, *A Theoretical Taxonomy of Intermediary Liability*, in G. FROSIO (ed.), *Oxford Handbook of Online Intermediary Liability*, Oxford University Press, 05.2020, p. 25. Cfr. G. FROSIO – M. HUSOVEC, *Accountability and Responsibility of Online Intermediaries*, in G. FROSIO (ed.), *Oxford Handbook of Online Intermediary Liability*, Oxford University Press, 05.2020, p. 5. ¹¹⁴⁸ Article 9(1) of the DSA.

¹⁵⁹

 a clear indication of the exact electronic location, an account name, or a unique identifier of the recipient on whom information is sought;

- a sufficiently detailed statement of reasons explaining the objective for which the information is required and why the requirement to provide the information is necessary and proportionate to determine compliance by the recipients of the intermediary services «with applicable Union or national rules, unless such a statement cannot be provided for reasons related to the prevention, investigation, detection and prosecution of criminal offences;

- where the information sought constitutes personal data within the meaning of Article 4, point (1), of Regulation (EU) 2016/679 or Article 3, point (1), of Directive (EU) 2016/680, a justification that the order is in accordance with applicable data protection law;

- information about redress available to the provider and to the recipients of the service concerned including deadlines for appeal;

- an indication on whether the provider should inform without undue delay the recipient of the service concerned, including information about the data being sought; where information is requested in the context of criminal proceedings, the request for that information shall be in compliance with Directive (EU) 2016/680, and the information to the recipient of the service concerned about that request may be delayed as long as necessary and proportionate to avoid obstructing the relevant criminal proceedings, taking into account the rights of the suspected and accused persons and without prejudice to defence rights and effective legal remedies (...)»¹¹⁴⁹. The order to provide information shall then «only requires the provider to provide information already collected for the purposes of providing the service and which lies within its control»¹¹⁵⁰ and, also in this case, it shall be written in the specific language declared by the digital intermediary – or in one of the official languages of the Member States issuing the order against illegal content – and it shall be sent to the point of contact ex Article 10 of the DSA¹¹⁵¹. The Digital Services Coordinator shall transmit a copy of the order to provide information to *«all Digital Services Coordinators through the system established*

¹¹⁴⁹ Article 9(2)(a) of the DSA.

¹¹⁵⁰ Article 9(2)(b) of the DSA.

¹¹⁵¹ Article 9(2)(c) of the DSA.

in accordance with Article 67»¹¹⁵². Referring to such an order, the European Commission echoes Article 8 of the Directive 2004/48/EC *i.e.*, the Directive on the enforcement of IPRs. As Van Eecke notes in fact, the Enforcement Directive establishes a *«right of information»*¹¹⁵³ that *«can be invoked by a rightholder to oblige an online intermediary to make certain user data available»*¹¹⁵⁴. It is important to stress that, despite it could be considered as a *«difficult exercise»*¹¹⁵⁵, in this context it is critical to find the right balance between different fundamental rights *e.g.*, the right to data protection¹¹⁵⁶ and the rightholders' interests¹¹⁵⁷. In this regard, the legislators, referring to the DSA's orders to act against illegal content and orders to provide information, expressly precise that *«the national judicial or administrative authority issuing the order should balance the objective that the order seeks to achieve, in accordance with the legal basis enabling its issuance, with the rights and legitimate interests of all third parties that may be affected by the order, in particular their fundamental rights under the Charter»¹¹⁵⁸.*

¹¹⁵⁵ Ivi, p. 1492.

¹¹⁵² Article 9(4) of the DSA.

¹¹⁵³ Article 8 of the Enforcement Directive. This Article in particular states that «1. Member States shall ensure that, in the context of proceedings concerning an infringement of an intellectual property .Member States shall ensure that, in the context of proceedings concerning an infringement of an intellectual property right and in response to a justified and proportionate request of the claimant, the competent judicial authorities may order that information on the origin and distribution networks of the goods or services which infringe an intellectual property right be provided by the infringer and/or any other person who: (a) was found in possession of the infringing goods on a commercial scale; (b) was found to be using the infringing services on a commercial scale; (c) was found to be providing on a commercial scale services used in infringing activities; or (d) was indicated by the person referred to in point (a), (b) or (c) as being involved in the production, manufacture or distribution of the goods or the provision of the services. 2. The information referred to in paragraph 1 shall, as appropriate, comprise: (a) the names and addresses of the producers, manufacturers, distributors, suppliers and other previous holders of the goods or services, as well as the intended wholesalers and retailers; (b) information on the quantities produced, manufactured, delivered, received or ordered, as well as the price obtained for the goods or services in question. 3. Paragraphs 1 and 2 shall apply without prejudice to other statutory provisions which: (a) grant the rightholder rights to receive fuller information; (b) govern the use in civil or criminal proceedings of the information communicated pursuant to this Article; (c) govern responsibility for misuse of the right of information; or (d) afford an opportunity for refusing to provide information which would force the person referred to in paragraph 1 to admit to his/her own participation or that of his/her close relatives in an infringement of an intellectual property right; or (e) govern the protection of confidentiality of information sources or the processing of personal data.».

¹¹⁵⁴ P. VAN EECKE, op. cit., pp. 1490-1491.

¹¹⁵⁶ See Article 7 of the European Charter of Fundamental Rights.

¹¹⁵⁷ Cfr. P. VAN EECKE, op. cit., p. 1492.

¹¹⁵⁸ Recital 31 of the DSA. Cfr. EUIPO, STUDY ON LEGISLATIVE MEASURES RELATED TO ONLINE IPR INFRINGEMENTS. A project commissioned by the European Union Intellectual Property Office, 2018, p. 40 et sq. Cfr. J. RIORDAN, A Theoretical Taxonomy of Intermediary Liability, in G. FROSIO (ed.), Oxford Handbook of Online Intermediary Liability, Oxford

With reference to both Article 8 and Article 9 of the DSA, moreover, the European Commission explains that, as *«the orders in question relate to specific* items of illegal content and information, respectively, where they are addressed to providers of intermediary services established in another Member State, they should not in principle restrict those providers' freedom to provide their services across borders»¹¹⁵⁹. Recital 33 provides that the competent authority should transmit orders to act against illegal content and to provide information directly to the relevant addressee via any electronic means capable of producing a written record under conditions allowing the intermediary to establish authenticity, including the accuracy of the date and time of sending and receipt of the order, such as secured email and platforms or other secured channels, including those made available by the ISP, according with the protection of personal data¹¹⁶⁰. After its first reading of the DSA draft, the European Parliament has provided that the intermediary who received both an order to act against illegal content or an order to provide information shall have in any case the right of an effective remedy¹¹⁶¹. This includes for example the right to challenge the order before the judicial authorities of the Member State of the issuing competent authority¹¹⁶². Similarly, new Article 9a provides effective remedies for recipients of the services in cases in which their (lawful) content was removed or their information was sough according to Article 8 and 9 of the DSA¹¹⁶³.

3.2.5. Due diligence obligations for Digital Services Providers

¹¹⁶³ Cfr. Article 9a of the DSA.

University Press, 05.2020, p. 25. Cfr. G. FROSIO – M. HUSOVEC, Accountability and Responsibility of Online Intermediaries, in G. FROSIO (ed.), Oxford Handbook of Online Intermediary Liability, Oxford University Press, 05.2020, p. 5.

¹¹⁵⁹ Recital 33 of the DSA.

¹¹⁶⁰ See also Recital 33(a) and (b) of the DSA as amended by the European Parliament during the first reading of the ordinary legislative procedure.

¹¹⁶¹ Cfr. Article 8(2b) of the DSA. Cfr. Article 9(2b) of the DSA.

¹¹⁶² Cfr. Article 8(2b) of the DSA and Article 9(2b) of the DSA. The European Parliament has also specified in Article 8 (2c) Article 9(2c) of the DSA that when the digital service provider cannot comply with the order issued because it contains errors or it does not contain sufficient information for its execution, then it shall inform without delay the – judicial or administrative – authority issuing the order and asking for clarification.

Chapter III of the DSA is dedicated to the due diligence obligations for online platforms. Here, with the intent of achieving a *«transparent, accessible and safe online environment»*¹¹⁶⁴, the legislators provide for different *«reasonable and non-arbitrary»*¹¹⁶⁵ obligations designated for various type of ISPs¹¹⁶⁶. As Recital 34 of the DSA explains indeed, *«it is necessary to establish a clear, effective, predictable and balanced set of harmonised due diligence obligations for providers of intermediary services»*. Those obligations are essentially prepared to *«guarantee different public policy objectives such as a high level of consumer protection, the safety and trust of the recipients of the service, including minors and vulnerable users, the protection of relevant fundamental rights enshrined in the Charter, the meaningful accountability of those providers and the empowerment of recipients and other affected parties, whilst facilitating the necessary oversight by competent authorities»¹¹⁶⁷.*

To be honest, considering that the ECD establishes only a safe harbours regime *i.e.*, an immunity regime for ISPs, Lomba and Evas have observed that a "liability" regime for intermediaries could have been *«explored»*¹¹⁶⁸ *«as a policy option»*¹¹⁶⁹. However, as clearly emerges from the new DSA Proposal, the European legislators have not opted for the creation of a new "liability" regime for ISPs but for the institution of new obligations parameterized to the digital platforms' size. Thus, - as anticipated *supra* in this Chapter¹¹⁷⁰ and recalled in this paragraph¹¹⁷¹ -, the proposed Regulation provides for *«basic obligations applicable to all»*¹¹⁷² ISPs, for obligations applicable to hosting intermediaries, for additional obligations applicable to online platforms and for rules tailored on very large platforms¹¹⁷³. These provisions will be analyzed in detail in the subsequent paragraphs.

¹¹⁶⁹ *Ibid*.

¹¹⁶⁴ Chapter III of the DSA.

¹¹⁶⁵ Recital 35 of the DSA.

¹¹⁶⁶ See *supra* § 3.2.

¹¹⁶⁷ Recital 34 of the DSA.

¹¹⁶⁸ N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., annex 3, p. III.

¹¹⁷⁰ See *supra* § 3.2.

¹¹⁷¹ See *supra* at the beginning of this paragraph.

¹¹⁷² Recital 35 of the DSA.

¹¹⁷³ Cfr. *Ibid.* The legislators specify also that *«to the extent that providers of intermediary services may fall within those different categories in view of the nature of their services and their size, they should comply with all of the corresponding obligations of this Regulation.». Ibid.*

3.2.5.1. Provisions applicable to all ISPs

About the first Section of the DSA's Chapter III containing «provisions applicable to all providers of intermediary services»¹¹⁷⁴, the Regulation provide for the establishment of a single point of contact for Member States' authorities, the Commission and the Board and the designation of legal representatives while clarifying the regulation of the ISPs' terms and condition and establishing transparency obligations. Article 10 and Article 10a states indeed «providers of intermediary services shall designate a single point of contact»¹¹⁷⁵ which enable them to communicate directly, by electronic means, with Member States' authorities, the Commission and the Board and a single point of contact enabling recipients of the service to communicate with digital services providers¹¹⁷⁶. Article 11 explains then that ISPs «which do not have an establishment in the Union but which offer services in the Union shall designate, in writing, a legal or natural person to act as their legal representative in one of the Member States where the provider offers its services» which «(...) can be held liable for noncompliance with obligations under this Regulation, without prejudice to the liability and legal actions that could be initiated against the provider of intermediary services»¹¹⁷⁷. As it emerges from Article 12, in addition, the

¹¹⁷⁴ Chapter II's Section 1 of the DSA.

¹¹⁷⁵ Article 10 of the DSA states that «1. Providers of intermediary services shall designate a single point of contact enabling them to communicate directly, by electronic means, with Member States' authorities, the Commission and the Board referred to in Article 47 for the application of this Regulation. 2. Providers of intermediary services communicate to the Member States' authorities, the Commission and the Board, the information necessary to easily identify and communicate with their single points of contact, including the name, the email address, the physical address and the telephone number, and shall ensure that the information is kept up to date. 2a. Providers of intermediary services may establish the same single point of contact for this Regulation and another single point of contact as required under other Union law. When doing so, the provider shall inform the Commission of this decision. 3. Providers of intermediary services shall specify in the information referred to in paragraph 2, the official language or languages of the Union, which can be used to communicate with their points of contact and which shall include at least one of the official languages of the Member State in which the provider of intermediary services has its main establishment or where its legal representative resides or is established.».

¹¹⁷⁷ Article 11 of the DSA states that «1. Providers of intermediary services which do not have an establishment in the Union but which offer services in the Union shall designate, in writing, a legal or natural person to act as their legal representative in one of the Member States where the provider offers its services. 2. Providers of intermediary services shall mandate their legal representatives to be addressed in addition to or instead of the provider by the Member States'

legislator obliges all intermediaries to include in their terms and conditions¹¹⁷⁸ *«any restrictions»*¹¹⁷⁹ imposed on the use of their services¹¹⁸⁰. The platform and the European citizen *i.e.*, the user, have indeed a contractual relationship in which the digital platform has usually a dominant position because it can at any time decide to modify its terms of the service¹¹⁸¹. Users in fact rarely have the ability to negotiate the terms and conditions under which they can upload content¹¹⁸² and there is the risk of having an evident imbalance between the two parties. The Commission states thus in the DSA the information provided by the ISP shall include *«any policies, procedures, measures and tools used for the purpose of content moderation, including algorithmic decision-making and human review»*¹¹⁸³. The ISPs' content moderation activities, either automated or not automated defined by the legislators as those *«aimed at detecting, identifying and*

authorities, the Commission and the Board on all issues necessary for the receipt of, compliance with and enforcement of decisions issued in relation to this Regulation. Providers of intermediary services shall provide their legal representative with the necessary powers and sufficient resources in order to guarantee their efficient and timely cooperation with the Member States' authorities, the Commission and the Board and comply with any of those decisions. 3. The designated legal representative can be held liable for non-compliance with obligations under this Regulation, without prejudice to the liability and legal actions that could be initiated against the provider of intermediary services. 4. Providers of intermediary services shall notify the name, postal address, the electronic mail address and telephone number of their legal representative to the Digital Service Coordinator in the Member State where that legal representative resides or is established. They shall ensure that that information is kept up to date. he Digital Service Coordinator in the Member State where that legal representative resides or is established shall, upon receiving that information, make reasonable efforts to assess its validity. 5. The designation of a legal representative within the Union pursuant to paragraph 1 shall not amount to an establishment in the Union. 5a. Providers of intermediary services that qualify as micro, small or medium-sized enterprises (SMEs) within the meaning of the Annex to Recommendation 2003/361/EC, and who have been unsuccessful in obtaining the services of a legal representative after reasonable effort, shall be able to request that the Digital Service Coordinator of the Member State where the enterprise intends to establish a legal representative facilitates further cooperation and recommends possible solutions, including possibilities for collective representation».

¹¹⁷⁹ Article 12 of the DSA. See Recital 38 of the DSA as amended by the European Parliament.

¹¹⁷⁸ According to Article 2(q) of the DSA terms and conditions refer to *«all terms and conditions or specifications, by the service provider irrespective of their name or form, which govern the contractual relationship between the provider of intermediary liability and the recipients of the services».*

¹¹⁸⁰ Cfr. European Data Protection Supervisor, *Opinion 1/2021 on the Proposal for a Digital Services Act*, cit., pp. 10-11. Cfr

¹¹⁸¹ B. SAETTA, *Digital Service Act: L'Europa prepara le nuove regole per le piattaforme online*, cit. Cfr. E. DOUEK, *YouTube's Bad Week and the Limitations of Laboratories of Online Governance*, laewfareblog, 11.06.2019, available at: https://www.lawfareblog.com/youtubes-bad-week-and-limitations-laboratories-online-governance.

¹¹⁸² The reference is to the right to access and to upload content. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 194.

¹¹⁸³ Article 12(1) of the DSA. Cfr. European Data Protection Supervisor, *Opinion 1/2021 on the Proposal for a Digital Services Act*, cit., pp. 10-11.

addressing illegal content or information incompatible with their terms and conditions, provided by recipients of the services, including measures taken that affect the availability, visibility and accessibility of that illegal content or that information, such as demotion, disabling of access to, delisting, demonetisation or removal thereof, or the recipients' ability to provide that information, such as the *termination or suspension of a recipient's account*»¹¹⁸⁴, may impact the protection of fundamental rights and that is why their implementation is much discussed¹¹⁸⁵. As an example, the European Data Protection Supervisor has claimed that the content moderation's activity can entail the processing of personal data, affecting *«the rights and interests of the individuals concerned»*¹¹⁸⁶. Indeed, with reference to different «categories of data that are processed and nature of the processing»¹¹⁸⁷, automated content moderation may have a substantial influence on both the right to freedom of expression and the right to data protection¹¹⁸⁸. Furthermore, it may have an impact on the right to access information protected by Article 11 of the European Charter of Fundamental Rights¹¹⁸⁹ and on the freedom to conduct a business; users working with online platforms in fact rely on as many people as possible to see their content in order to make income, but when their material disappear from the platform, their right is directly affected¹¹⁹⁰. The fact that content moderation may have an impact on fundamental rights is then confirmed by Article 12(2), which establishes that ISPs shall operate *«in a fair,* transparent, coherent, diligent, timely, non-arbitrary, non-discriminatory and proportionate manner in applying and enforcing the restrictions to in paragraph

¹¹⁸⁴ Article 2(p) of the DSA.

¹¹⁸⁵ Cfr. European Data Protection Supervisor, Opinion 1/2021 on the Proposal for a Digital Services Act, cit., pp. 10-11. Cfr. European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 20-21. Cfr. § 2.3.

¹¹⁸⁶ European Data Protection Supervisor, *Opinion 1/2021 on the Proposal for a Digital Services Act*, cit., p. 10.

¹¹⁸⁷ Ibid.

¹¹⁸⁸ Ibid. Cfr. European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 20-21. ¹¹⁸⁹ See supra § 1.3.10.

¹¹⁹⁰ Cfr. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., pp. 193 et sq. Cfr. Ivi, p. 203-207. See *infra* § 3.2.5.3., § 3.2.5.4.

1, with due regard to the rights and legitimate interests of all parties involved, including the applicable fundamental rights of the recipients of the service as enshrined in the Charter»¹¹⁹¹. In light of this, and despite the new Article 12(2e) states terms and conditions shall comply with the essential principle of fundamental rights, the provision of the DSA's Article 13 introducing *«transparency reporting obligations»¹¹⁹²* for ISPs is welcomed. As stated in the proposed Regulation, in fact, all providers of intermediary service, except for *«micro or small enterprises providers as defined in Commission Recomendation 2003/361/EC which do not qualify as very large online platforms»¹¹⁹³*, are obliged to annually report *«in a standardized and machine-redable format (…) on the content moderation they engage in, including the measures taken as a result of the application and enforcement of their terms and conditions»¹¹⁹⁴. The legislator specify that the report shall be clearly, <i>«easily comprehensible and detailed»*¹¹⁹⁵ written and it must contain specific information¹¹⁹⁶. Along the same lines, the

¹¹⁹¹ Please note that the European Parliament have enriched the terms and conditions' regulation to the point of establishing in Article 12(2f) that the terms and conditions that do not respect the same Article 12 *«shall not be binding on the recipients»*. Cfr. European Data Protection Supervisor, *Opinion 1/2021 on the Proposal for a Digital Services Act*, cit., p. 10-11.

¹¹⁹² Article 13 of the DSA.

¹¹⁹³ Recital 39 of the DSA.

¹¹⁹⁴ *Ibid*.

¹¹⁹⁵ Article 13 of the DSA.

¹¹⁹⁶ Article 13(1) states in fact that the reports «shall include, in particular, information on the following, as applicable: (a) the number of orders received from Member States' authorities, categorised by the type of illegal content concerned, including orders issued in accordance with Articles 8 and 9, and the average time needed to inform the authority issuing the order of its recepcit and the effect given to the order; (aa) where applicable, the complete number of content moderators allocated for each official language per Member State, and a qualitative description of whether and how automated tools for content moderation are used in each official language; (b) the number of notices submitted in accordance with Article 14, categorised by the type of alleged illegal content concerned, the number of notices submitted by trusted flaggers, any action taken pursuant to the notices by differentiating whether the action was taken on the basis of the law or the terms and conditions of the provider, and the average and median time needed for taking the action; providers of intermediary services may add additional information as to the reasons for the average time for taking the action; (c) meaningful and comprehensible information about the content moderation engaged in at the providers' own initiative, including the use of automated tools, the number and type of measures taken that affect the availability, visibility and accessibility of information provided by the recipients of the service and the recipients' ability to provide information, categorised by the type of reason and basis for taking those measures, as well as, where applicable, measures taken to provide training and assistance to members of staff who are engaged in content moderation, and to ensure that non-infringing content is not affected; (d) the number of complaints received through the internal complaint-handling system referred to in Article 17, the basis for those complaints, decisions taken in respect of those complaints, the average and median time needed for taking those decisions and the number of instances where those decisions were reversed.».

legislators add in Article 23(1)(c) that, referring to the online platforms' transparency obligations¹¹⁹⁷, the transparency report shall include *«any use of* automatic means for the purpose of content moderation including a specification of the precise purposes, indicators of the accuracy of the automated means in fulfilling those purposes and any safeguards applied»¹¹⁹⁸. Moreover, as it will be analyzed below, in the context of the provisions applicable to VLOPs¹¹⁹⁹, the European Commission requires VLOPs to publish and report the results of their risk assessment - DSA's Article 26 -, mitigation of risks - DSA's Article 27 and independent audit – DSA's Article 28 -1200. A new relevant provision concern then the regulation of online interface¹²⁰¹ design and organisation. Article 13a of the DSA in fact prohibit digital intermediaries to use their online interface in such a way as to affect users' decisions by restricting their ability to make a «free, autonomous and informed choice»¹²⁰², for example by visually emphasizing «any of the consent options when asking the recipient of the service for a decision»¹²⁰³. The provision requires that online platforms shall also refrain from insistently asking for consent to data processing when it has already been denied¹²⁰⁴.

3.2.5.2. Obligations for Hosting Service Providers: the new Notice-and-action procedure

In Chapter 1, § 1.3.6.4., it was noted that already in the ECD the legislator had expressed the need to define the, until now unclear, NTD procedure¹²⁰⁵. In drafting Article 14 of the new proposed Regulation, the European Commission,

¹¹⁹⁷ See infra § 3.2.5.4.

¹¹⁹⁸ Cfr. European Data Protection Supervisor, *Opinion 1/2021 on the Proposal for a Digital Services Act*, cit., p. 11.

¹¹⁹⁹ See Chapter II's Section 4 of the DSA. See infra § OBLIGATIONS FOR VLOPS

¹²⁰⁰ Cfr. European Data Protection Supervisor, *Opinion 1/2021 on the Proposal for a Digital Services Act*, cit., p. 11. Cfr. *infra* § due diligence obligations for online platforms and VLOPs.

¹²⁰¹ Online interface are defined by Article 2(1)(k) as *«any software, including a website or a part thereof, and applications, including mobile applications which enables the recipients of the service to access and interact with the relevant intermediary service».*

 $^{^{1202}}$ Article 13a(1) of the DSA.

¹²⁰³ *Ibid*.

¹²⁰⁴ Cfr. Ibid. Cfr. B. SAETTA, Digital Services Act: cosa prevede il testo del Parlamento europeo, cit.

 $^{^{1205}}$ See Article 21(2) of the ECD.

aided by a new definition of *«illegal content»*¹²⁰⁶, seems to give voice to this need, outlining a detailed NTD system. As analyzed during this work¹²⁰⁷, without such a mechanism it would be impossible to have a *«prompt and coordinated removal of illegal content at EU level, such as»*¹²⁰⁸ IPRs infringements online¹²⁰⁹. The actual NTD system seems to be inefficient and not precisely defined; a lot of users (the 54% according to the European Commission¹²¹⁰) notifying illegal content to a digital platform have expressed *«their dissatisfaction»*¹²¹¹ with the mechanism, affirming not only that they *«were not aware of any action taken by the platform as a follow up on their reporting»*¹²¹² but also that, in general, transparency is lacking¹²¹³.

As hosting service providers play a fundamental role in tackling illegal content online because *«they store information provided by and at the request of the recipients of the service and typically give other recipients access thereto»*¹²¹⁴, it is crucial that each of them implements a *«user-friendly»*¹²¹⁵ NTD system. As exposed in § 1.3.6.4., such a procedure is essential to facilitate the communication by users of the presence of (alleged) IPRs illicit online – the *«'notice'»*¹²¹⁶ - and to allow then the digital service providers to establish whether or not *«the content in question is clearly illegal without additional legal or factual examination of the information indicated in the notice and remove or to disable access to that*

¹²⁰⁶ Article 2(g) of the DSA. See *supra* § 3.2.2. Cfr. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 89.

¹²⁰⁷ See *supra* § 3.2.2., § 2.2.4.3.

¹²⁰⁸ N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 105.

¹²⁰⁹ Cfr. Ivi, pp. 105 et sq. Cfr. European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 20-21. Cfr. C. ANGELOPOULOS – S. SMET, Notice-and-Fair-Balance: How to Reach a Compromise between Fundamental Rights in European Intermediary Liability, cit. Cfr. R. JULIÀ-BARCELÓ – K. J. KOELMAN, op. cit., p. 238. Cfr. B. DINWOODIE editor, Secondary Liability of Internet Service Provider, cit., p. 72. Cfr. J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, op. cit., p. 27.

¹²¹⁰ European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 20.

¹²¹¹ *Ibid.*

¹²¹² *Ibid.*

¹²¹³ *Ivi*, pp. 20-21.

¹²¹⁴ Recital 40 of the DSA.

¹²¹⁵ *Ibid.*

¹²¹⁶ Ibid.

content»¹²¹⁷ - «*'action'*»¹²¹⁸ -. In the DSA, the legislators refer to a real «*obligation*»¹²¹⁹ to put in place NTD systems, explaining that this should apply, for example, *«to file storage and sharing services, web hosting services, advertising servers and paste bins, in as far as they qualify as providers of hosting services covered by*»¹²²⁰ the proposed Regulation.

Article 14 makes clear that the NTD mechanisms shall be, first of all, clear and *«easy to access»*¹²²¹. On the basis of the notices coming from *«any individual or entity»*¹²²², a diligent and careful economic operator may be able to detect the illegality of the content in question. According to the legislators in fact valid notices shall be *«sufficiently precise and adequately substantiated»*¹²²³ and they shall contain:

«(a) an explanation of the reasons why the individual or entity considers the information in question to be illegal content;

(aa) where possible, evidence that substantiates the claim;

(b) where relevant, a clear indication of the electronic location of the exact information, for example, the exact URL or URLs, or, where necessary, additional information enabling the identification of the illegal content as applicable to the type of content to the specific type of hosting service;

(c) the name and an electronic mail address of the individual or entity submitting the notice, except in the case of information considered to involve one of the offences referred to in Articles 3 to 7 of Directive 2011/93/EU;

(d) a statement confirming the good faith belief of the individual or entity submitting the notice that the information and allegations contained therein are accurate and complete»¹²²⁴. The new DSA's NTD procedure requires then that in cases where the notice includes the name and electronic mail address of the person or entity who submitted it, the ISP shall inform the other party that the

¹²¹⁷ *Ibid.* Article 14(1) specifies that the NTD mechanisms shall *«allow for the submission of notices exclusively by electronic means».*

¹²¹⁸ Recital 40 of the DSA.

¹²¹⁹ *Ibid*.

¹²²⁰ *Ibid.*

¹²²¹ Article 14(1) of the DSA.

¹²²² *Ibid*.

¹²²³ Article 14(2) of the DSA.

¹²²⁴ *Ibid*.

notification has been properly received¹²²⁵, advising them also, if present, of the use by the intermediary of *«automated means (...)* for decision-making»¹²²⁶. DSA's Article 14 explains that, once the notice has been sent and received by the hosting provider, the latter shall take his decision *«in respect of the information to* which the notices relate»¹²²⁷ in a «timely, diligent, non-discriminatory and nonarbitrary manner»¹²²⁸ and communicate it «without undue delay»¹²²⁹. In cases where the hosting providers are not equipped with the *«technical, operational or* contractual ability to act against specific items of illegal content»¹²³⁰, then they «may hand over»¹²³¹ a notice to the intermediary having «the direct control of specific items of illegal content, while informing the notifying person or entity and the relevant Digital Services Coordinator»¹²³². The European Parliament's amendment to the DSA legislative text has also added a paragraph 3(a) and a paragraph 5(a) to Article 14. The first one ensures that the information subject to a notice shall remain accessible while its legality's assessment is pending and that, referring to the same period, hosting services providers shall not be held liable for failure to remove notified information. The second ensure the anonymity of individuals submitting notices, specifying however that it is not granted in cases of *«alleged violations of personality right or intellectual property rights»*¹²³³.

The provision of a specific procedure regulation the removal or the disabling of access to – allegedly – illegal information is critical to adequately protecting *«the right and legitimate interests of all affected parties»*¹²³⁴ *i.e.*, their fundamental rights. In the context of the NTD system and its implications, in fact, the legislators expressly admit that, *«as the case may be»*¹²³⁵, the fundamental

¹²²⁵ Article 14(4) of the DSA. The communication is made by sending a *«confirmation of receipt of the notice»*. *Ibid.*

 $^{^{1226}}$ Article 14(6) of the DSA.

¹²²⁷ Ibid.

¹²²⁸ Ibid.

¹²²⁹ Article 14(5) of the DSA. Cfr. Recital 41(a) of the DSA.

 $^{^{1230}}$ Article 14(6) of the DSA.

¹²³¹ *Ibid*.

¹²³² *Ibid.* Cfr. Recital 40(a) of the DSA. Recital 40(b) precises also that hosting provides should act only against specific notified items and their removal or disabling of their access is not possible for legal o technological reasons, then the intermediary shall inform the recipient of the service of the notification and seek action. Recital 40(b) of the DSA.

 $^{^{1233}}$ Article 14(5)(a) of the DSA.

¹²³⁴ Recital 41 of the DSA.

¹²³⁵ *Ibid*.

rights involved include not only the right to protection of property, in particular IPRs, but also the right to non-discrimination of parties harmed by illegal content, the right to respect for private and family life, the right to protection of personal data, the right to freedom of expression and information, the right to freedom to conduct a business of ISPs, the rights of the human dignity and of the child, the right to non-discrimination and the right to an effective remedy of the recipients of the service¹²³⁶.

It is worth also underlying that the NTD procedure established in Article 14 of the DSA can affect the application of the safe harbours regime¹²³⁷. The European Commission clarifies in fact that the notices submitted *ex* Article 14(2) of the DSA¹²³⁸ according to which a diligent intermediary can establish the illegality of the content in question without conducting a legal or factual examination, *«shall be considered to give rise to actual knowledge or awareness for the purposes of Article 5 in respect of the specific item of information concerned»*¹²³⁹. New Recital 41 of the DSA as amended by the European Parliament however, referring to notices submitted by anonymous individuals, precises that such notices should *«not give rise to actual knowledge, except in the case of information considered to involve one of the offences referred to in Directive 2011/93/EU»*.

Article 15 of the DSA provide then for a safeguard for the recipients of the digital services *i.e.*, the users. Considering that after having received a notice, or through their own initiative, the hosting services providers may decide – also utilizing automated methods – to remove or disable access to, or to demote or to impose other specific measures concerning a specific information online, the legislators establish that they *«shall inform»*¹²⁴⁰ the users of their decision providing at the same time *«a clear and specific statement of reasons»*¹²⁴¹.

¹²³⁶ Cfr. *Ibid.* See *supra* § 1.3.6.4., § 1.3.10., § 2.3.

¹²³⁷ See *supra* § 3.2.2.

¹²³⁸ See *supra* in this paragraph.

¹²³⁹ Article 14(3) of the DSA. See *supra* § 3.2.2.

¹²⁴⁰ Article 15(1) of the DSA.

¹²⁴¹ *Ibid*.

According to the proposed Regulation, the statement of reason shall (*«at least»*¹²⁴²) specify:

«(a) whether the action entails either the removal of, or the disabling of access to, the demotion of, or imposes other measures with regard to information and, where relevant, the territorial scope of the action and its duration, where an action was taken pursuant to Article 14, an explanation about why the action did not exceed what was strictly necessary to achieve its purpose;

(b) the facts and circumstances relied on in taking the action, including where relevant whether the decision was taken pursuant to a notice submitted in accordance with Article 14 or based on voluntary own-initiative investigations or to an order issued in accordance with Article 8 and where appropriate, the identity of the notifier;

(c) where applicable, information on the use made of automated means in taking the action, including where the action was taken in respect of content detected or identified using automated means;

(d) where the action concerns allegedly illegal content, a reference to the legal ground relied on and explanations as to why the information is considered to be illegal content on that ground;

(e) where the action is based on the alleged incompatibility of the information with the terms and conditions of the provider, a reference to the contractual ground relied on and explanations as to why the information is considered to be incompatible with that ground;

(f) clear, user-friendly information on the redress possibilities available to the recipient of the service in respect of the action, in particular, where applicable through internal complaint-handling mechanisms, out-of-court dispute settlement and judicial redress»¹²⁴³.

It is fundamental the recipients of the digital services are put in a position to exercise their right to an effective remedy¹²⁴⁴ and their *«redress possibilities referred to in point (f)»*¹²⁴⁵.

 $^{^{1242}}$ Article 15(2) of the DSA.

¹²⁴³ Article 15(2) of the DSA.

¹²⁴⁴ See *supra* § 1.3.6.4., § 1.3.10., § 2.3. Cfr. Article 47 the European Charter of Fundamental Rights.

As extensively highlighted in the course of this long analysis, indeed, despite through the Notice-and-action procedure the legislators try to avoid IPRs infringements are perpetrated online, its application risks at the same time to affect online users' fundamental rights, including their right to freedom of expression¹²⁴⁶. In this perspective, communicating to digital users the reasons why their content has been removed or disabled, and, in parallel, how they can challenge this decision, seems to be democratically correct. Recital 42 of the DSA does not fail to point out that these "obligations to inform" «should apply irrespective of the reasons for the decision, in particular whether the action has been taken because the information notified is considered to be illegal content or incompatible with the applicable terms and conditions»¹²⁴⁷. The European Parliament has however pointed out in the last paragraph of Recital 42 of the DSA and in Article 15(1) that this obligation should not apply when «the content is deceptive or part of high-volume of commercial content»¹²⁴⁸, or for example when «it has been requested by a judicial or law enforcement authority to not *inform*»¹²⁴⁹ because of an ongoing criminal investigation until the same is closed. It is worth noting then that, in amending the ECD, the legislator is careful also to take actions also to prevent the commitment of crime online. Recital 42a and new Article 15a of the DSA as amended by the European Parliament¹²⁵⁰ in fact oblige the online platforms becoming «aware of any information giving rise to a suspicion that a serious criminal offence involving a threat to the life or safety of persons has taken place, is taking place or is likely to take place»¹²⁵¹ to inform the interested Member States' law enforcement or judicial authorities, or alternatively, the Member States' law enforcement authorities where the online

¹²⁴⁵ Article 15(3) of the DSA. Article 15(4) specifies in fact that the hosting services providers must publish their decisions and their statements of reasons *«in a publicly accessible machine-readable database managed and published by the Commission»* not containing personal data. ¹²⁴⁶ Cfr. Recital 42 of the DSA. See *supra* § 1.3.6.4., § 1.3.10., § 2.3.

¹²⁴⁷ Cfr. *supra* § 3.2.5.1. According to Recital 42, moreover, it is possible always to contest the ISP's decision also through judicial redress.

 $^{^{1248}}$ Recital 42 of the DSA.

¹²⁴⁹ *Ibid*.

¹²⁵⁰ In the legislative text proposed by the Commission, the provision of *«notification of suspicions of criminal offences»* was contained in Article 21 of the DSA.

¹²⁵¹ Article 15a(1) of the DSA.

platform is established or Europol, so as to eventually contrast the relevant illicit¹²⁵².

3.2.5.3. Further provisions applicable to online platforms

In the wake of what has been so far analyzed regarding the NTD for hosting services providers, DSA's Chapter II Section 3 enriches this legal framework by providing further specific rules «applicable to online platforms»¹²⁵³. The latter, which include hosting service providers¹²⁵⁴ and - for the application of this Regulation's Section - exclude micro or small businesses «within the meaning of the Annex to Recommendation 2003/361/EC»¹²⁵⁵ operating as online platforms, are the protagonist of additional obligations aiming at safeguarding the online environment and protecting users from illegal content. In order to ensure the application of these rules does not represent an undue burden on smaller platforms, moreover, the European Parliament¹²⁵⁶ have introduced in Article 16(2) of the DSA (and correspondingly in Recital 43(a)) the possibility of benefiting from a "waiver" to the requirements of Chapter III Section 3 for non-profit ISPs or medium-size intermediaries that do not present any systemic risk related to illegal content and have limited exposure to it. In order to obtain the waiver, the digital services providers involved should justify their reasons and send their application to their Digital Services Coordinators of establishment for a preliminary evaluation. The European Commission will then decide whether to issue a waiver or not¹²⁵⁷.

To adequately protect the user's right to an effective remedy against the online platform's decision on the content uploaded online¹²⁵⁸ - the legislators

¹²⁵² Cfr. Article 15a(2) of the DSA. Cfr. Recital 42(a) of the DSA.

¹²⁵³ Chapter II's Section 3 of the DSA.

¹²⁵⁴ Cfr. Article 2(h) of the DSA. See supra § 3.2.1.

¹²⁵⁵ Article 16 of the DSA. This essentially happens *«to avoid disproportionate burdens towards small enterprises».* It would be unbalanced in fact to apply the same obligations to small platforms as to large ones. Despite that, small or micro enterprises operating as online platforms can *«set up, on a voluntary basis, a system that complies with one or more»* of the obligations provided in Chapter II's Section 3 of the DSA. Recital 43 of the DSA.

¹²⁵⁶ The reference is to the amendments made by the European Parliament to the DSA's legislative text proposed by the European Commission. See *supra* § 3.1.

¹²⁵⁷ Cfr. Recital 43(a) of the DSA. Cfr. Article 16(2)(3)(4)(5)(6)(7) of the DSA.

¹²⁵⁸ See *supra* § 3.2.5.2.

specifically refer to «(*a*) decisions to remove, demote, disable access to or impose other measures that restrict visibility availability or accessibility of the information; (b) decisions to suspend or terminate, or limit the provision of the service, in whole or in part, to the recipients; (c) decisions to suspend or terminate the recipients' account; (ca) decisions to restrict the ability to monetise content provided by the recipients»¹²⁵⁹ - the proposed Regulation ensures that for at least six months after the day the recipients of the services have been informed of the decision referred to Article 15, they can («*easily*»¹²⁶⁰ and in an «*userfriendly*»¹²⁶¹ manner) have access to «an effective internal complaint-handing system»¹²⁶². It is noted in this regard that such a mechanism was absent in the ECD, which only provides for the general possibility of appealing to out-of-court dispute settlement¹²⁶³.

At the same time, to successfully decide the disputes relating to the online platforms' decisions referred to Article 17(1) of the DSA and the complaints that cannot be satisfactorily resolved through the internal complaint-handling system¹²⁶⁴, Article 18 of the DSA entitles the recipients of the service *«to select any out-of-court dispute settlement body that has been certified in accordance with paragraph 2»*¹²⁶⁵. DSA's Article 18(2) in fact calls in the *«Digital Services Coordinator of the Member State where the out-of-court dispute settlement body is established»*¹²⁶⁶, providing that it shall verify both the out-of-court dispute settlement itself¹²⁶⁷. With regard to out-of-court dispute settlement body, the Digital Service coordinator shall certify that it is *«impartial and independent»*¹²⁶⁸ both towards online platforms, towards the recipients of the service and towards individuals or entities submitting the notices. The body shall

¹²⁵⁹ Article 17(1) of the DSA.

¹²⁶⁰ Recital 44 of the DSA. Cfr. Article 17(2) of the DSA.

¹²⁶¹ Article 17(2) of the DSA.

¹²⁶² Article 17(1) of the DSA. Cfr. European Data Protection Supervisor, *Opinion 1/2021 on the Proposal for a Digital Services Act*, cit., p. 12. The European Parliament has included in Article 17(2) that the digital platforms shall specify in their terms and conditions the rules of their internal complain handling system.

¹²⁶³ See Article 17 of the ECD.

¹²⁶⁴ See *supra* in this paragraph.

¹²⁶⁵ Article 18(1) of the DSA.

¹²⁶⁶ Article 18(2) of the DSA. See *infra* § 3.2.6.

¹²⁶⁷ Cfr. Article 18(3),(4),(5),(6) of the DSA.

¹²⁶⁸ Article 18(2)(a) of the DSA.

have «the necessary expertise in relation to the issues arising in one or more particular areas of illegal content, or in relation to the application and enforcement of terms and conditions of one or more types of online platforms (...)»¹²⁶⁹ and its members shall be remunerated independently of the outcome of the procedure¹²⁷⁰. Article 18 requires also that the persons in charge of dispute resolution shall not have any connection to the digital platform that makes them "incompatible" with holding this office¹²⁷¹. Referring to the dispute settlement itself, the Digital Services Coordinator shall verify that it is easily accessible through electronic communication technology also to persons with disabilities¹²⁷². that it is *«capable of settling dispute in a swift, efficient and cost-effective manner* and in at least one official language of the Union»¹²⁷³ and that it can occur in accordance with clear, fair, clearly visible and publicly accessible rules of procedure¹²⁷⁴. The Digital Services Coordinator shall (on a yearly basis) evaluate the out-of-court dispute settlement's compliance with the afore-mentioned conditions¹²⁷⁵ and it shall write up a report aiming at monitoring the functioning out-of-court dispute settlement bodies and procedure¹²⁷⁶. The proposed Regulation precise in any case that the out-of-court dispute settlement's procedure just described is without prejudice to *«the possibility to seek judicial redress in* accordance with the laws of the Member State concerned»¹²⁷⁷ and to Directive 2013/11/EU which ensures «alternative dispute resolution procedures and entities for consumers»¹²⁷⁸.

The NTD procedure ex Article 14 of the DSA seems to be facilitated and simplified by the presence of the so-called trusted flaggers mentioned in the context of the due diligence obligations applicable to online platforms¹²⁷⁹. While

 $^{^{1269}}$ Article 18(2)(b) of the DSA.

¹²⁷⁰ Article 18(2)(ba) of the DSA.

 $^{^{1271}}$ Article 18(2)(bb) of the DSA.

 $^{^{1272}}$ Article 18(2)(c) of the DSA.

 $^{^{1273}}$ Article 18(2)(d) of the DSA.

 $^{^{1274}}$ Article 18(2)(e) of the DSA.

¹²⁷⁵ Eventually it can also revoke the status of out-of-court dispute settlement. Cfr. Article 18(2a) of the DSA.

 $^{^{1276}}$ Cfr. Article 18(2b)(2c) of the DSA.

¹²⁷⁷ Recital 44 of the DSA.

¹²⁷⁸ Article 18(6) of the DSA.

¹²⁷⁹ Article 19 of the DSA. Cfr. T. RODRÍGUEZ DE LAS HERAS BALLELL, op. cit., p. 10. The author considers that in order to achieve a balanced removal of information online, it is necessary to "call into question" the trusted flaggers, cooperating with them. For the definition of trusted flaggers,

retaining the obligation to «decide and process upon all notices submitted (...) in an objective manner»¹²⁸⁰ indeed, the DSA assures priority and promptness in decision to notifications coming from the trusted flaggers¹²⁸¹. According to Article 19 of the DSA, it is possible for the applicant to obtain the qualification of "trusted flaggers" by demonstrating (cumulatively): thoughtfulness toward collective interests; independence from any online platforms; particular expertise and competence for the purpose of detecting, identifying and notifying illegal; the ability of to carry out their own activities «for the purposes of submitting notices in an accurate and objective manner»¹²⁸²; it has a transparent funding system; and it publishes annually a «clear, easily, comprehensible detailed and standardized reports on all notices submitted»¹²⁸³ referred to Article 14¹²⁸⁴. Only after having verified all the relevant conditions, then the Member State's Digital Services Coordinator in which the applicant is based awards the «status of trusted flagger»¹²⁸⁵ of that Member State¹²⁸⁶. The Regulation clarifies that the trusted flaggers can be public entities as well as «non-governmental organisations, consumer organisations and semi-public bodies»¹²⁸⁷. For what strictly regard IPRs, this role can be fulfilled by industry and rights holders' organisations that have demonstrated to meet the conditions required by Article 19(2) of the DSA¹²⁸⁸ and, more importantly, to respect exceptions and limitations to IPRs¹²⁸⁹. The trusted flaggers' status, however, is not permanent and irrevocable. The same Article 19(5) and 19(6) states indeed that, following an appropriate reporting

¹²⁸⁷ Recital 46 of the DSA.

cfr. European Commission, Commission Reccomendation of 1.3.2018 on measures to effectively tackle illegal content online, cit., p. 10.

¹²⁸⁰ Recital 46 of the DSA.

¹²⁸¹ According to Article 19(1a), digital platforms should also take *«the necessary technical and organisational measures»* to guarantee priority to notices to restore information that has been incorrectly removed or in relation to which an incorrect restriction or disabling to content, or suspensions or terminations of accounts has been made.

¹²⁸² Article 19 of the DSA.

¹²⁸³ Article 19(2)(cb) of the DSA.

¹²⁸⁴ Cfr. Article 19(2)(cb) for all the relevant element that shall the trusted flagger shall include in its the report.

¹²⁸⁵ Article 19 of the DSA.

¹²⁸⁶ Trusted flaggers are in fact defined by Article 2(ka) of the DSA as entities that have been awarded such a status by a Digital Services Coordinators.

¹²⁸⁸ See *supra* in this paragraph.

¹²⁸⁹ Cfr. Recital 46 of the DSA as amended by the European Parliament.

procedure by the online platforms¹²⁹⁰ and adequate investigations on the case, the Digital Services Coordinator – eventually guided by the European Commission¹²⁹¹ - that has previously certified the trusted flagger's status, can later revoke it¹²⁹². In general terms, it is worth pointing out that, already in 2000, date in which the ECD entered into force, legal scholars wondered about a better solution for improving the NTD system and the correspondent redress mechanism. Given that a NTD procedure was absent in the ECD, Julià-Barceló and Koelman proposed the creation of special bodies that could deal with the distribution of illegal material online¹²⁹³. Such an institution, eventually created by the legislators or through the adoption of voluntary codes of conduct, would had evaluated the infringing information online and once considered it as illegal, it would had asked the ISPs to take down the relevant content¹²⁹⁴. The authors have explained the advantage of the creation of a special body lies in the fact that unbased notifications would be «filtered out»¹²⁹⁵ by it, in this way not burdening the intermediary with the task of deciding what should or should not remain online¹²⁹⁶. Julià-Barceló and Koelman evidence that such a system would have brought «more warranties in respect to freedom of speech»¹²⁹⁷.

In the course of the ordinary legislative procedure for the adoption of the DSA, the European Parliament have added in the proposed Regulation a new Article 19a aiming at ensuring accessibility to the digital environment. The European Parliament has made clear in fact the application of universal design to the new technological infrastructures and digital services shall guarantee «full,

¹²⁹⁰ In particular the legislator explain that the online platform shall inform the Digital Services Coordinator when the trusted flagger has «submitted a significant number of insufficiently precise or inadequately substantiated notices through the mechanisms referred to Article 14, including information gathered in connection to the processing of complaints through the internal complaint-handling systems referred to in Article 17(3)». Article 19(5) of the DSA. Cfr. § 3.2.5.2. ¹²⁹¹ Cfr. Article 19(7) of the DSA.

¹²⁹² Cfr. Article 19(5) and 19(6) of the DSA. Obviously, before revoking the certified flagger's status, the Digital Services Coordinators «shall afford the entity an opportunity to react to the findings of its investigation and its intention to revoke the entity's status as trusted flagger». Article 19(6) of the DSA. With regard to the unfounded notices in the context of the NTD system and the consequent redress mechanism, it is worth mentioning that already in 2000 legal scholars were searching for a better solution.

¹²⁹³ Cfr. R. JULIÀ-BARCELÓ – K. J. KOELMAN, op. cit., p. 237.

¹²⁹⁴ Inter alia, Julià-Barceló and Koelman affirm that Argentina has adopted a similar procedure for copyright infringement's claims. Cfr. R. JULIÀ-BARCELÓ - K. J. KOELMAN, op. cit., p. 237. ¹²⁹⁵ R. JULIÀ-BARCELÓ – K. J. KOELMAN, op. cit., p. 237.

¹²⁹⁶ Ibid.

¹²⁹⁷ Ibid.

equal and unrestricted access for all potential consumers»¹²⁹⁸, taking consideration also persons with disabilities. The legislators have acknowledged that it is fundamental that digital services providers *«design and provide»*¹²⁹⁹ their services in agreement with the accessibility requirement referred to Directive (EU) 2019/882¹³⁰⁰.

It has been acknowledged in the previous paragraphs¹³⁰¹ that the need to fight online infringements, to regulate digital services providers' activity while at the same time protecting the various fundamental rights at stake is certainly very pressing in the DSA. The European legislators openly admit that the online platforms services' «misuse»¹³⁰² by «frequently providing illegal content or by frequently submitting manifestly unfounded notices or complaints under the mechanisms and systems (...) established under»¹³⁰³ the proposed Regulation e.g., the NTD procedure, «undermines trust and harms the rights and legitimate interests of the parties concerned»¹³⁰⁴. In the context of the already exposed NTD procedure¹³⁰⁵, for example, the existence of baseless notifications according to which it is possible to justify the (potential) disabling of access or removal of users' content online would be detrimental to the protection of fundamental rights, in particular the right to freedom of expression. In order to try to overcome this situation, the proposed Regulation, integrating and enriching the illegal content's definition provided in Article $2(g)^{1306}$, states that an information is *«illegal»*¹³⁰⁷ and a notice or a complaint is *«manifestly unfounded»*¹³⁰⁸ when, without any detailed legal or factual analysis or any substantial investigation, it is obvious that the content is prohibited, and that the notices or complaints are unjustified¹³⁰⁹. In

¹²⁹⁸ Recital 46a of the DSA.

¹²⁹⁹ Ibid.

¹³⁰⁰ Directive (EU) 2019/882 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 17 April 2019 on the accessibility requirements for products and services. Cfr. Recital 46a of the DSA and Article 19a of the DSA.

¹³⁰¹ See *supra* § 3.1., § 3.2., but also § 1.3.10.

¹³⁰² Article 20 of the DSA.

¹³⁰³ Recital 47 of the DSA.

¹³⁰⁴ *Ibid*.

¹³⁰⁵ See *supra* § 3.2.5.2.

¹³⁰⁶ See *supra* § 3.2.2.

¹³⁰⁷ Recital 47 of the DSA.

¹³⁰⁸ Ibid.

¹³⁰⁹ Ibid.

this regard, Article 20 of the DSA allow online platforms to «suspend»¹³¹⁰ their services' provision to recipients of the services that *«frequently provide illegal* content»¹³¹¹. The digital platforms may suspend the service when the unlawfulness of the relevant content can be «established without conducting a legal or factual examination»¹³¹² or when, referring to the illegal information, «they have received two or more orders to act regarding illegal content in the previous 12 months, unless those orders were later overturned 1313 . Article 20(2) of the DSA relates to both Article 14¹³¹⁴ and Article 17¹³¹⁵ of the DSA. The legislators establish in fact that online platforms can suspend the *«the processing* of notices and complaints submitted»¹³¹⁶ by individuals, entities or by complainants that use to present «manifestly unfounded»¹³¹⁷ notices or complaints. These suspensions, possible only for a «reasonable period of time»¹³¹⁸ and after the online platform has issued a prior warning against individuals or complainants, can be taken considering the *«absolute numbers of* items of illegal content or manifestly unfounded notices or complaints submitted in the past year»¹³¹⁹ in proportion to the *«total number of items of information* provided or notices submitted in the past year»¹³²⁰; «the gravity of the misuses»¹³²¹ committed; their consequences; the recipient's, individual's, entity's or complaint's intention where identifiable; and an indication suggesting whether a notice «was submitted by an individual user or by an entity or persons with specific expertise related to the content in question or following the use of an automated content recognition system»¹³²². In some specific cases the suspension can be then declared as permanent. It is interesting to underline that, showing

¹³¹¹ *Ibid*.

¹³¹⁰ Article 20(1) of the DSA.

¹³¹² *Ibid*.

¹³¹³ *Ibid*.

¹³¹⁴ The reference is to the NTD system. See *supra* § 3.2.5.2.

¹³¹⁵ The reference is to the internal complaint-handling system. See *supra* in this paragraph.

 $^{^{1316}}$ Article 20(2) of the DSA.

¹³¹⁷ *Ibid*.

 $^{^{1318}}$ Article 20(1) of the DSA.

 $^{^{1319}}$ Article 20(3) of the DSA.

¹³²⁰ *Ibid*.

¹³²¹ *Ibid*.

¹³²² Article 20(3)(da) of the DSA. In particular, the evaluation of these circumstances shall be made by the online platform *«on a case-by-case basis and in a timely, diligent and objective manner»*. Article 20(3) of the DSA.

particular attention to the protection of IPRs online, the European Parliament have included in such specific cases also situations in which *«a trader has repeatedly offered goods and services that do not comply with Union or national law»*¹³²³. The reference to illicit "goods" or "services" offered online in fact immediately recalls, among other possible violations, the sale of counterfeit goods and the spread of copyright protected works online¹³²⁴. To complete the framework of the DSA measures and protection against misuse, then, the last paragraph of Article 20, Article 20(4), establishes that the platforms shall explicitly define their online misuses' policy in their terms and conditions, including the suspension's duration and *«examples of the facts and circumstances that they take into account when assessing whether certain behaviour constitutes misuses*¹³²⁵.

The DSA Chapter III's Section 3 tries to guarantee a secure, safe, transparent, accessible and *«trustworthy»*¹³²⁶ online environment for all players "in the game" (*i.e.* online businesses, IPRs owners and users) not only ensuring consumers protection through a system of traceability of traders¹³²⁷ *ex* Article 22 of the DSA, but also obliging online platforms to fulfil transparency reporting obligations¹³²⁸, including those related to online advertising.

First of all, with regard to the traders' traceability online regulation, the legislators make clear that, to ensure the protection of IPRs on digital environment, to safeguard competing traders and holder of IPRs and *«to deter traders from selling products or services in violation of the applicable rules»*¹³²⁹, digital platforms allowing consumers to conclude distance contracts with the traders shall acquire additional information regarding the traders itself and the products and services they want to sell and offer on the platform¹³³⁰. In addition to

¹³²³ Article 20(3a)(c) of the DSA. The other cases in which a suspension can be declared as permanent are where: $\ll(a)$ there are compelling reasons of law or public policy, including ongoing criminal investigations; (b) the items removed were components of high-volume campaigns to deceive users or manipulate platform content moderation efforts; (...) (d) the items removed were related to serious crimes.».

¹³²⁴ See supra § 1.

¹³²⁵ Article 20(4) of the DSA. Cfr. Recital 47 of the DSA.

¹³²⁶ Recital 49 of the DSA.

¹³²⁷ Article 22 of the DSA.

¹³²⁸ Cfr. Recital 51 of the DSA.

¹³²⁹ Recital 49 of the DSA.

¹³³⁰ Cfr. *Ibid*.

specific information necessary to identify the traders¹³³¹, Article 22 require the latter to provide information containing: «the name, address, telephone number and electronic mail address of the economic operator» 1332 (...), including in the product safety area; a trader's self-certification that commits to only offer products or services in compliance with the applicable rules of Union law and that, where possible, confirms *«all products have been checked against available* databases, such as the Union Rapid Alert System for dangerous non-food products (RAPEX)»¹³³³; and «the type of products or services the trader intends to offer on the online platform»¹³³⁴. Once having received all relevant information and before offering its service to the trader, the legislators provide that the digital platform shall make its best efforts to check and ensure the reliability of these information¹³³⁵. This obligation can be fulfilled also using specific online databases, online interface or directly requesting the trader to show additional reliable documents¹³³⁶. In cases in which the platform (has reasons to) believe that any information provided by the trader is inaccurate or incomplete, then the intermediary can request the trader to revise it. If he fails to comply with the correction, then Recital 22(3) states the digital platform can «swiftly suspend the provision of its service to the trader in relation to the offering of products or services to consumers located in the Union until the request is fully complied *with*»¹³³⁷. The legislators precise that, in order to control online platforms' activities and guarantee a safe environment on the internet, ISPs shall make their best efforts «to identify and prevent the dissemination, by traders using its service, of offers for products or services which do not comply with Union or national law»¹³³⁸, in any case never going against the general monitoring prohibition ex Article 7 of the DSA¹³³⁹. In addition to the above-mentioned obligations in fact, to avoid the spread of illicit content online, intermediaries

¹³³⁹ See *supra* § 3.2.3.

¹³³¹ See Article 22(1)(a)(b)(c)(e) of the DSA.

¹³³² Article 22(d) of the DSA.

¹³³³ Article 22(1)(f) of the DSA.

 $^{^{1334}}$ Article 22(1)(fa) of the DSA.

¹³³⁵ The platform shall also ensure the information ex Article 22(1)(a)(d)(e)(f)(fa) shall be easily accessible to digital users. Cfr. Article 22(6) of the DSA.

¹³³⁶ Cfr. Article 22(2) of the DSA. Cfr. Recital 50 of the DSA.

¹³³⁷ Article 22(3) of the DSA. In this case, or when a digital platform *«rejects an application for services»*, the trader can recourse to Article 17 and Article 43 of the proposed Regulation. *Ibid.* ¹³³⁸ Article 22(2a) of the DSA.

shall take adequate measures such as random checks against products and services offered to consumers¹³⁴⁰. Furthermore, to combat the proliferation of counterfeit goods over digital platforms, intermediaries shall make it certain that the trademark or the logo of the business users that provide goods, content or services online is clearly visible and they shall «establish a standardised interface for business users»¹³⁴¹. To achieve the same goal then, Article 22a of the DSA provide a specific procedure for cases where an ISP allowing the conclusion of distance contracts between traders and consumers on its platforms become aware of the illegality of a product or a service offered by a trader on its interface. In such a situation, the European Parliament has established the digital platform shall proceed following three main steps. Firstly, it shall remove expeditiously the illicit service or product on its interface and, eventually, it shall communicate the decision to the competent authorities such as the authority of market surveillance or the custom authority¹³⁴². Secondly, if the online platform has the users' contact details, then it shall inform them about the illegality of the services or the goods they have acquired, also communicating the trader's identity and options for seeking redress¹³⁴³. Thirdly, digital intermediaries shall «compile and make *publicly available*»¹³⁴⁴ a repository that contains information concerning the illicit services and products removed from the platforms during the past twelve months, the relevant trader and redress possibilities¹³⁴⁵. From the point of view of the enforcement of IPRs online, the amendment of Article 22 and the introduction of Article 22a in the DSA legislative text by the European Parliament seem crucial. Through the regulation of the relationship between digital platforms and traders offering services and products online in fact, these provisions place specific obligations on online platforms to facilitate traceability and contrast of IPRs illicit disseminated on new technological infrastructures.

With regards to Article 23 of the DSA, it can be observed that, as anticipated in § 3.2.5.1., it enriches the list of information to include in the online

¹³⁴⁰ Cfr. Article 22(2a) of the DSA.

¹³⁴¹ Article 22(3b) of the DSA.

 $^{^{1342}}$ Article 22a(1)(a) of the DSA.

 $^{^{1343}}$ Article 22a(1)(b) of the DSA.

 $^{^{1344}}$ Article 22a(1)(c) of the DSA.

¹³⁴⁵ *Ibid*.

platforms' transparency report. This provision indeed mentions not only the indications contained in Article $13(1)^{1346}$, but also the number of disputes brought to the out-of-court dispute settlement bodies ex Article 18 of the DSA, the dispute settlement's outcomes and the average amount of time it takes to complete the dispute resolution procedures¹³⁴⁷. The Article requires to indicate also *«the* number of suspensions imposed pursuant to Article 20»¹³⁴⁸, distinguishing them between «suspensions enacted for the provision of manifestly illegal content, the submission of manifestly unfounded notices and the submission of manifestly unfounded complaints»¹³⁴⁹. Moreover, after its first reading, the European Parliament¹³⁵⁰ have provided that online platforms shall include in their transparency report also (aa) the number of complaints received through the internal complaint-handling system ex Article 17 of the DSA, the basis of the complaints, the decisions taken in reference to such complaints, «the average and median time needed for taking those decisions, (...) the number of instances where those decisions were reversed»¹³⁵¹ and (ca) the number of ads that has been removed, disable or labeled by the digital intermediaries, as well as the reasoning behind these decisions¹³⁵². Considering then the (negative) impact that automated content moderation could have on the protection of fundamental rights¹³⁵³, the legislator imposes then digital platforms to indicate in their transparency report «any use made of automatic means for the purpose of content moderation, including a specification of the precise purposes, indicators of the accuracy of the automated means in fulfilling those purposes and any safeguards applied»¹³⁵⁴. In

¹³⁴⁶ See *supra* § 3.2.5.1.

¹³⁴⁷ Article 23(1) of the DSA.

¹³⁴⁸ Ibid.

¹³⁴⁹ *Ibid*.

¹³⁵⁰ The reference is to the first reading of the European Parliament in the context of the ordinary legislative procedure.

¹³⁵¹ Article 23(1)(aa) of the DSA.

¹³⁵² The European Parliament has also specified in Article 23(2a) that, other than specific demands in connection with the exercise of their supervisory functions, Member States shall refrain from imposing new transparency reporting duties on online platforms.

¹³⁵³ See *supra* § 3.2.5.1. Cfr. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., pp. 203 et sq.

¹³⁵⁴ Article 23(1) of the DSA. In the subsequent paragraphs, the European legislators require the digital platforms to publish, *«at least once every six months, information on the average monthly active recipients of the service in each Member State, calculated as an average over the period of the past six months (...)»*. Then, the legislation requires that intermediaries communicate, if requested by the Digital Services Coordinator, the same information update to the moment of such request. Additionally, it is established Digital Services Coordinator may require the online

consideration of the main relevance that the curation of content has on the protection of fundamental rights¹³⁵⁵ indeed, it is very important to establish transparency obligations on which business and users can rely¹³⁵⁶. Article 23(1) represents in this regard a benefit for the recipients of the services: if users and content providers indeed know what information is or not supported by the platforms, then they can parametrize their self accordingly. The negative impacts of algorithms on online platforms could in this way diminish¹³⁵⁷. In the UK, for example, although without a positive response, in 2020 the *British Centre for Data Ethics and Innovation* has called on legislators to introduce additional transparency provisions concerning content moderation on digital and social platforms¹³⁵⁸.

The DSA pays particular attention to the regulation of online advertising¹³⁵⁹. In 2020 the European Commission had already stated that online advertising services are an *«area of particular evolution»*¹³⁶⁰ involving an *«enormous industry»*¹³⁶¹, with several types of ISPs dealing with the placement of ads¹³⁶².

platform to provide additional information regarding the already mentioned calculation, *«including explanations and substantiation in respect of the data used»*. No personal data shall be included. Article 23's paragraph 4 finally clarifies that the European Commission *«may adopt implementing acts to lay down templates concerning the form, content and other details of reports pursuant to paragraph 1*». Article 23(2)(3)(4) of the DSA.

¹³⁵⁵ See *supra* § 3.2.5.1.

¹³⁵⁶ Cfr. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., pp. 203 et sq.

¹³⁵⁷ Cfr. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 204. For additional benefits of transparency obligations cfr. *Ivi*, pp. 204 et sq.

¹³⁵⁸ N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., pp. 205 et sq. CDEI, Independent Report. Online targeting: reccomendations. 4.02.2020. available Final report and at: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/cdei-review-of-online-targeting/online-targetingfinal-report-and-recommendations, paragraph 8. Cfr. M. MARTINI, Fundamentals of a Regulatory System Algorithm-based Processes, Speyer, 01.05.2019, for available at: https://www.politico.eu/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/Martini-Regulatory-System-final_11-6-MAR.pdf.

¹³⁵⁹ The DSA defines the concept of 'advertisement' as *«information designed and disseminated to promote the message of a legal or natural person, irrespective of whether to achieve commercial or non-commercial purposes, and displayed by an online platform on its online interface against remuneration specifically in exchange for promoting that message»*. Article 2(n) of the DSA.

¹³⁶⁰ European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 8.

¹³⁶¹ *Ibid.* Recital 52 of the DSA openly admit that new advertising model have changed the way information is presented and *«have created new personal data collection patterns and business models that might affect privacy, personal autonomy, democracy, quality news reporting and facilitate manipulation and discrimination.». In the light of these considerations more transparency in the field is surely needed.*

According to statistical researches indeed, the online advertising's growth rate during 2019 was around 12.3% and in the first period of the same year the related revenue amounted to 28.9 billion Euros¹³⁶³. What is particularly relevant is the fact that, given his great growth, online advertising can be an important vehicle for disseminating illegal material online, including counterfeit products or copyrighted content. Online advertisement indeed can not only be itself illegal content, but, as the DSA underlines, it can contribute to «financial incentives for the publication or amplification of illegal or otherwise harmful content and activities online, or the discriminatory display of advertising»¹³⁶⁴ with the risk of affecting *«the equal treatment and opportunities of citizens»*¹³⁶⁵. To prevent this scenario from increasingly becoming a reality, the proposed Regulation establishes online advertising transparency obligations for online platforms. In particular, in addition to the *«information to be provided»*¹³⁶⁶ on the basis of Article 6 of the ECD¹³⁶⁷, Article 24 of the ECD mandates that digital platforms displaying an advertisement on their online interfaces take steps to ensure recipients of the service can identify¹³⁶⁸ clearly, unambiguously, in a concise

¹³⁶² Cfr. *Ibid.* Today, for example, several platforms use the so called "influencer marketing" *i.e.*, a sub-form of the original marketing. This commercial activity amplifies the visibility of certain products creating problems for the protection of IPRs case these are, for example, counterfeited. Cfr. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., pp. 216 et sq. Cfr. *Ivi*, pp. 70-73.

¹³⁶³ Statista Research Department, *Digital Advertising in Europe – statistics & facts*, 15.11.2021, available at: https://www.statista.com/topics/3983/digital-advertising-ineurope/#dossierKeyfigures. Cfr. European Commission, *Commission Staff Working Document*. *Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC*, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 8. ¹³⁶⁴ Recital 52 of the DSA.

¹³⁶⁵ *Ibid.* Please note that the European Parliament's amendments to the DSA have strengthened the transparency obligations for new advertising models and the protection of users against targeted advertising.

¹³⁶⁶ Article 6 of the ECD.

¹³⁶⁷ In the context of commercial communications, the ECD require that Member States ensure that «commercial communications which are part of, or constitute, an information society service comply at least with the following conditions: (a) the commercial communication shall be clearly identifiable as such; (b) the natural or legal person on whose behalf the commercial communication is made shall be clearly identifiable; (c) promotional offers, such as discounts, premiums and gifts where permitted in the Member State where the service provider is established, shall be clearly identifiable as such, and the conditions which are to be met to qualify for them shall be easily accessible and be presented clearly and unambiguously; (d) promotional competitions or games, where permitted in the Member State where the service provider is established, shall be clearly identifiable as such, and the conditions for participation shall be easily accessible and be presented clearly and unambiguously.». Article 6 of the ECD.

¹³⁶⁸ «For each specific advertisement displayed to each individual recipient». Article 24 of the DSA.

manner and *«in real time»*¹³⁶⁹ that the material showed is an advertisement. Users shall also be able to recognize «the natural or legal person on whose behalf»¹³⁷⁰ the advertisement is displayed and significant and clear information concerning the *«parameters used to determine the recipient to the whom the advertisement is* displayed»¹³⁷¹. In cases where the person financing the advertisement is different from the natural or legal person on whose behalf the "adv" is displayed, then it shall also be easily identified by the recipients of the service¹³⁷². One last reference concerns the new provision enshrined in Article 24(1a), Article 24(1b)and Article 24a of the DSA. While Article 24(1a) regulates the so called "cookie wall"¹³⁷³, Article 24(1b) provides for a ban on targeting minors personal data or data referred to Article 9 of the GDPR¹³⁷⁴. The Legislators acknowledge then that a core part of a digital platform's business is «the manner in which information is prioritised and presented on its online interface to facilitate and optimise access to information for the recipients of the service»¹³⁷⁵. This can have an important impact on dissemination of information as well as on the amplification of certain messages¹³⁷⁶. For these reason Article 24a states that digital platforms should clearly, in an easily comprehensible and accessible manner indicate when content is recommended, the main parameters used in their recommended systems¹³⁷⁷ and any options for the users to modify or influence those main parameters¹³⁷⁸.

3.2.5.4. VLOPs: definition and regulation

¹³⁶⁹ Article 24 of the DSA.

¹³⁷⁰ *Ibid*.

¹³⁷¹ *Ibid.* Similar obligation is required for VLOPs. See infra § 3.2.5.4. Cfr. Article 30 of the DSA. Cfr. European Data Protection Supervisor, *Opinion 1/2021 on the Proposal for a Digital Services Act*, cit., p. 15.

¹³⁷²

¹³⁷³ The "cookie wall" (also referred to as tracking wall) allow users to use a website only having "agreed" or "accepted" all the relevant cookies.

¹³⁷⁴ General Data Protection Regulation *i.e.*, Regulation (EU) 2016/679. Cfr. B. SAETTA, *Digital Services Act: cosa prevede il testo del Parlamento europeo*, cit.

¹³⁷⁵ Recital 52a of the DSA.

¹³⁷⁶ Cfr. *Ibid*.

¹³⁷⁷ See Article 24a(2) for the main element that shall be included in the indication of the main recommender system's parameters. Recommender system are defined by Article 2(1)(o) of the DSA as «a fully or partially automated system used by an online platform to suggest, prioritise or curate in its online interface specific information to recipients of the service, including as a result of a search initiated by the recipient or otherwise determining the relative order or prominence of information displayed».

¹³⁷⁸ Cfr. Article 24a(1) of the DSA.

It has been widely observed in the course of this work that online platforms are present in different (and increasing) facets of our daily and they can easily be associated *«to public spaces for expression and economic transactions»*¹³⁷⁹. Nowadays, most of the users' online activity is concentrated in a restricted number of "very large platforms" which leads them to have a great market power¹³⁸⁰. As on VLOPs there are many users interacting with each other, they risk becoming an uncontaminated place to spread illegal material and commit crimes online¹³⁸¹. VLOPs in fact can reach a wide audience and their strategies have important impacts on the safety of citizens, influencing the fairness of businesses' commercial activities online and shaping the public opinion and discourse¹³⁸². In light of this, the DSA considers as urgent to establish clear, easy, proportionate, and specific standard rules for VLOPs parametrized to their characteristics. The legislators envisage in fact in Recital 56 of the DSA that in the absence of an effective regulation of VLOPs, the latter can «set the rules of the game»¹³⁸³ and it would be very difficult to successfully identify and mitigate «the risks and the societal and economic harm they can cause»¹³⁸⁴.

The DSA's due diligence obligations include thus specific provisions for VLOPs which shall apply in addition to those – already studied – applicable to online platforms¹³⁸⁵. In particular, given that the "systemic risks" large platforms

¹³⁷⁹ European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 28. Cfr. Ivi, pp. 28 et sq.

¹³⁸⁰ European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 28. Recital 53 of the DSA admit that VLOPs are very important because they attract an enormous number of recipients of the service and they facilitate the public debate, economic transactions, the dissemination of information, opinions and ideas and they generally influence the way users obtain and communicate information online. Recital 53 of the DSA.

¹³⁸¹ Cfr. European Commission, Proposal for a Regulation of The European Parliament and of the Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, cit., pp. 31-34.

¹³⁸² Ivi, p. 28. Cfr. Recital 56 of the DSA.

¹³⁸³ Recital 56 of the DSA.

¹³⁸⁴ Ibid.

¹³⁸⁵ Cfr. Recital 53 of the DSA.

pose «have a disproportionately negative impact in the Union»¹³⁸⁶, the European legislators have developed a set of obligations¹³⁸⁷ that apply to intermediaries providing their services *«to a number of average monthly active recipients of the* service in the Union equal to or higher than 45 million»¹³⁸⁸ i.e., 10% of the European Union's population¹³⁸⁹. Also a simple hosting service provider may suddenly expand, reaching the dimension required to be identified as a Very Large Platform¹³⁹⁰. In view of this, the Digital Services Coordinators has the task of verifying if an ISP has exceeded *«the number of average monthly active* recipients of the service in the Union of online platforms under their *jurisdiction*»¹³⁹¹ to be classified as VLOP¹³⁹². If that is the case, the (no longer) "small" digital platforms will be subject to the VLOPs due diligence obligations ex Chapter III's Section 4 of the DSA. Some authors consider that, in constructing the VLOPs' due diligence obligations, the European legislators have opted for an asymmetric regulation that affect the major holders of the digital power¹³⁹³ *i.e.*, VLOPs, and benefit smaller ISPs with the intent of bringing out the "innovators of tomorrow"¹³⁹⁴. Following this thesis, the VLOPs' due diligence obligations could

¹³⁸⁶ Recital 54 of the DSA.

¹³⁸⁷ Also defined as *«the highest standard of due diligence obligations»* that is proportionate to the societal impact and the means of VLOPs. Recital 54 of the DSA. The European Parliament has indeed specified that the number of average monthly VLOP's users should correspond to the *«recipients actually reached by the service either by being exposed to content or by providing content disseminated on the platforms' interface in that period of time»*. Recital 54 of the DSA. ¹³⁸⁸ Article 25(1) of the DSA.

¹³⁸⁹ Cfr. Recital 54 of the DSA. The calculation to verify the qualification of VLOPs is done by the European Commission on the basis of *«delegated acts»*. Article 25(2)(3) of the DSA. Article 25(1) as modified by the European Parliament provides the calculation's methodology shall consider in particular: *«(i) the number of active recipients shall be based on each service individually; (ii) active recipients connected on multiple devices are counted only once; (iii) indirect use of service, via a third party or linking, shall not be counted; (iv) where an online platform is hosted by another provider of intermediary services, that the active recipients are assigned solely to the online platform closest to the recipient; (v) that automated interactions, accounts or data scans by a non-human ("bots") are not included.».*

¹³⁹⁰ Cfr. Recital 55 of the DSA. Cfr. Article 25(4) of the DSA.

¹³⁹¹ Article 25(4) of the DSA.

¹³⁹² See *supra* in this paragraph. Cfr. Recital 55 of the DSA.

¹³⁹³ Cfr. G. GIACOMINI – N. STRIZZOLO, *Potere alle piattaforme e rischi per le democrazie: tutti i paradossi del digitale*, agendadigitale.eu, 27.03.2019, available at: https://www.agendadigitale.eu/cultura-digitale/potere-alle-piattaforme-e-rischi-per-le-democrazie-tutti-i-paradossi-del-digitale/.

¹³⁹⁴ Cfr. LUISS School of Law, *The Social Dilemma: come disciplinare le piattaforme digitali?*. *Sintesi del convegno inaugurale della IX edizione del Master di II livello in Diritto della Concorrenza e dell'Innovazione*, 19.03.2021, available at: https://www.agendadigitale.eu/culturadigitale/potere-alle-piattaforme-e-rischi-per-le-democrazie-tutti-i-paradossi-del-digitale/.

lead to a form of protectionism creating a protective barrier for certain platforms. Pitruzzella, Advocate General of the CJEU, and Parcu, Director Communications & Media Area of the European University Institute, however, argue that in designing these provisions the Commission's ambition is to set standards of behavior for digital services that can become a model for global digital regulation¹³⁹⁵.

As anticipated at the beginning of this paragraph, it is fundamental to regulate VLOPs to contrast the risks of having illegal activities and misuses online. Without identifying and assessing *«the systemic risks stemming from the functioning and use of»*¹³⁹⁶ VLOPs' services, it is indeed impossible to avoid digital illicit¹³⁹⁷. For this reason, the DSA imposes on VLOPs obligations regarding their risks assessment and mitigations of risks, respectively provided in Articles 26 and 27 of the Regulation.

At least four months after a platform has been identified as VLOPs and its name has been included in a dedicated list published on the Official Journal of the European Union's list¹³⁹⁸, the legislator requires the large intermediary - at least once a year and before launching new services - to *«effectively and diligently identify, analyse and assess»*¹³⁹⁹ any relevant risks related to the *«intrinsic characteristics»*¹⁴⁰⁰, to the functioning and to use made of its digital services in the European Union¹⁴⁰¹. The European legislators mention in Article 26¹⁴⁰² *«four categories of systemic risks»*¹⁴⁰³ on which the risk assessment shall focus, in any case never carrying out a general monitoring of the material uploaded online¹⁴⁰⁴.

https://lsl.luiss.it/sites/lsl.luiss.it/files/The%20Social%20Dilemma%20sintesi%20inaugurazione%20master%20concorrenza%20innovazione%202021.pdf, p. 4.

¹³⁹⁵ Cfr. LUISS School of Law, *The Social Dilemma: come disciplinare le piattaforme digitali?*. *Sintesi del convegno inaugurale della IX edizione del Master di II livello in Diritto della Concorrenza e dell'Innovazione*, cit., pp. 3-4.

¹³⁹⁶ Recital 56 of the DSA.

¹³⁹⁷ Cfr. Ibid.

¹³⁹⁸ Cfr. Article 25(4) of the DSA.

¹³⁹⁹ Article 26(1) of the DSA.

¹⁴⁰⁰ Article 26(1) refers in this regard also to the *«design»* and to the *«algorithmic systems»* used by the VLOP.

¹⁴⁰¹ Cfr. *Ibid*.

¹⁴⁰² The original version of Article 26 presented by the European Commission included only three categories of systemic risks.

¹⁴⁰³ Recital 57 of the DSA.

¹⁴⁰⁴ Cfr. Article 26(2c) of the DSA.

service's terms and conditions; with «any actual and foreseeable negative effects for the exercise of the fundamental rights, including for consumer protection, to respect for human dignity, private and family life, the protection of personal data and the freedom of expression and information, as well as the freedom and the pluralism of the media, the prohibition of discrimination, the right to gender equality, and the rights of the child»¹⁴⁰⁵; with «any malfunctioning or intentional manipulation»¹⁴⁰⁶ of the VLOPs' services, such as the amplification of illicit content¹⁴⁰⁷; and with any actual or foreseeable negative effects on the public health's protection, as well as «negative consequences to the person's physical, *mental, social and financial well-being*»¹⁴⁰⁸. To explain the meaning of the illegal content's dissemination and amplification online, the DSA refer not only to the «dissemination of child sexual abuse material or illegal hate speech»¹⁴⁰⁹, but, mentioning illegal activities «such as the sale of products or services prohibited by Union or national law, including dangerous and counterfeit products (...)»¹⁴¹⁰, it takes into consideration also IPRs infringements¹⁴¹¹. To involve in the risk assessment users, groups potentially impacted by the digital platforms' services, independent experts and civil society organisations, the legislators require that VLOPs «shall consult, where appropriate»¹⁴¹², representative of each of the mentioned groups.

Once the relevant risks have been assessed, in order to *«discourage and limit»*¹⁴¹³ the dissemination of illegal material online, the proposed Regulation demand VLOPs to *«diligently»*¹⁴¹⁴ mitigate them, safeguarding at the same time the protection of fundamental rights¹⁴¹⁵. According to Article 27 of the DSA, such

¹⁴⁰⁵ Article 26(1)(b) of the DSA. Cfr. Article 7, 11, 21, 24 of the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union.

¹⁴⁰⁶ Article 26(1)(c) of the DSA.

¹⁴⁰⁷ Cfr. Article 26(1)(c).

 $^{^{1408}}$ Article 26(1)(ca) of the DSA.

¹⁴⁰⁹ Recital 57 of the DSA.

¹⁴¹⁰ *Ibid*.

¹⁴¹¹ The legislators specify also that in cases in which there are on VLOPs accounts with a wide reach, the spread of illegal content can be amplified constituting in this way a *«significant systematic risk»*. Recital 57 of the DSA.

¹⁴¹² Article 26(2a) of the DSA.

¹⁴¹³ Recital 58 of the DSA.

¹⁴¹⁴ *Ibid*.

¹⁴¹⁵ Recital 56 of the DSA specifies in fact that VLOPs should take *«appropriate mitigating measures where mitigation is possible without adversely impacting fundamental rights»*.

aim can be achieved adopting «reasonable, transparent, proportionate and effective»¹⁴¹⁶ countermeasures. The latter include the adaptation of content moderation, recommender systems and online interfaces, algorithmic systems, as well as the VLOP's decision-making processes and the functioning of their services or of their terms and conditions¹⁴¹⁷. According to Article 27(1)(aa) VLOPs shall ensure adequate resources to deal with notices and internal complaints and they shall adopt «targeted measures»¹⁴¹⁸ capable of limiting the display of advertisements associated to the services they provide¹⁴¹⁹. The VLOPs' mitigation measures shall also include measures aiming at *«adapting online* interfaces and features to protect minors»¹⁴²⁰ and measures able to reinforce the supervision on their activities «in particular as regards detection of systemic risks»¹⁴²¹. Among the counter measures established to mitigate the VLOPs' systemic risks then, the ISP shall ensure cooperation with trusted flaggers referred to Article 19 of the DSA¹⁴²² and with other online platforms, stipulating code of conducts¹⁴²³ or through the crisis protocol referred to Article 37 of the DSA¹⁴²⁴. The risks mitigation shall not take the form of a online general monitoring¹⁴²⁵. As well as provided in Article 26(2a) of the DSA¹⁴²⁶, VLOPs shall involve in the design of their risk mitigation measures assessment representatives of users, of groups potentially impacted by the digital platforms' services, independent experts and civil society organizations. The Commission, together with the DSA Authorities, also having regard to the protection of fundamental rights, may aid the VLOPs to put in place the measures through «general guidelines»¹⁴²⁷. Moreover, the large platforms risks' mitigation is supported by the European Board for Digital Services, which, once a year, shall publish a report containing

¹⁴¹⁶ Article 27(1) of the DSA.

¹⁴¹⁷ *Ibid*.

¹⁴¹⁸ Ibid.

¹⁴¹⁹ Or, according to the European Parliament's amendment, *«the alternative placement and display of public service advertisements or other related factual information»*. Article 27(1)(b) of the DSA.

 $^{^{1420}}$ Cfr. Article 27(1)(ba) of the DSA.

 $^{^{1421}}$ Article 27(1)(c) of the DSA.

¹⁴²² See *supra* § 3.2.5.3. Article 27(1)(d) of the DSA.

¹⁴²³ See *infra* § 3.2.6.

¹⁴²⁴ Cfr. Article 35 and 37 of the DSA.

¹⁴²⁵ Cfr. Article 27(3a) of the DSA.

¹⁴²⁶ See *supra* in this paragraph.

¹⁴²⁷ Article 27(3) of the DSA.

not only information useful to identify the *«most prominent and recurrent systemic risks»*¹⁴²⁸ assessed by VLOPs (or recognized through other sources of information) but also best practices to follow in order to mitigate risks¹⁴²⁹.

The DSA confirms that the risk mitigations measures adopted in the context of the VLOPs obligations should be coherent with the due diligence requirements established in the Regulation. Such measures should be proportionate to the respect of fundamental rights¹⁴³⁰ and, in general, adequate and efficient for the purpose of mitigating the specific risks previously identified¹⁴³¹. Despite the VLOPs' due diligence obligations - in particular the assessment and mitigation of risks obligations ex Article 26 and 27 – presented and described by the European legislators does not seem to create any problems, some authors express their disappointment to the systemic risks related measures. Some argue that these obligations are too vague and provide an insufficient protection for fundamental and human rights¹⁴³². Besides a general uncertainty about what effectively constitutes a "systemic risk" ex Article 26 and how platforms will concretely address any threat to the protection of fundamental rights online, there is a particular element that raises doubts. According to the proposed Regulation indeed, VLOPs shall assess inter alia «any (...) negative effects»¹⁴³³ for the exercise of several fundamental rights at stake. However, as it has been observed in Chapter 1 referring to the application of the ECD's NTD system¹⁴³⁴ and in Chapter 2, referring to the system enshrined in Article 17 of the CDSM¹⁴³⁵, the Commission and legislators have adopted during the years different understanding on how to deal with the spread of illegal content while safeguarding fundamental

 1433 Article 26(1)(b) of the DSA.

¹⁴²⁸ Article 27(2) of the DSA.

¹⁴²⁹ Cfr. Ibid.

¹⁴³⁰ Recital 58 explains indeed that any measure should safeguard public order, protect privacy and fight *«fraudulent and deceptive commercial practices»*. Measures shall also be *«proportionate in light of the very large online platform's economic capacity and the need to avoid unnecessary restrictions on the use of their service, taking due account of potential negative effects of fundamental rights of recipients of the service»*. Recital 58 of the DSA.

¹⁴³¹ Cfr. Recital 58 of the DSA. See *supra* in this paragraph.

¹⁴³² Cfr. Article 19, *Due diligence obligations in the EU's Digital Services Act. Article's 19 recommendation to lawmakers*, 21.05.2021, available at: https://www.article19.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/Regulation-of-due-diligence-in-the-EU-DSA-1.pdf.

¹⁴³⁴ See *supra* § 1.3.6.4., § 1.3.10.

¹⁴³⁵ See *supra* § 2.2.4, § 2.2.4.1, § 2.2.4.2., § 2.2.4.3., § 2.3.

rights¹⁴³⁶. Some authors evidence that, in order to detect infringing material online, there is by the legislators a constant tendency to implement automated filters able to identify and detect suspicious content, adopting in this way a general monitoring strategy¹⁴³⁷. Article 26 and 27 of the DSA do not expressly mention the use of such filtering measures but they grant discretionary powers. According to the DSA indeed, in order to implement the VLOPs risks mitigation's measures, the Commission «may issue general guidelines»¹⁴³⁸, for example through the conclusion of codes of conduct. Some considers that, by virtue of this possibility, the Commission may introduce automated monitoring measures for digital platform, in this way potentially affecting fundamental rights¹⁴³⁹. Thus, against this eventuality, some authors wonder if it might be more appropriate to adopt such filtering measures after an explicit and accountable approval procedure by the Commission, rather than through codes of conduct¹⁴⁴⁰. With a view to paying particular attention to the protection of inalienable rights, it is noted then that the mitigations measures to assess the systemic risks (and protect fundamental rights) are defined by Article 27 as «reasonable»¹⁴⁴¹, rather than "necessary"¹⁴⁴². According to some, this could also raise questions about the degree of protection afforded to fundamental rights in the DSA. It is interesting instead to observe that, while before the European Parliament's amendments the DSA provided that VLOPs should have identified their systemic risks and correspondingly «design»¹⁴⁴³ their mitigation measures with the participation of «representatives of the recipients of the service, independent experts and civil

¹⁴³⁶ Cfr. Article 19, Due diligence obligations in the EU's Digital Services Act. Article's 19 recommendation to lawmakers, cit.

¹⁴³⁷ Cfr. Article 19, Due diligence obligations in the EU's Digital Services Act. Article's 19 recommendation to lawmakers, cit.

 $^{^{1438}}$ Article 27(3) of the DSA.

¹⁴³⁹ Cfr. Cfr. Article 19, Due diligence obligations in the EU's Digital Services Act. Article's 19 recommendation to lawmakers, cit.

¹⁴⁴⁰ *Ibid.* This can be seen beyond the fact that the (new) Article 35(1) of the DSA as modified by the European Parliament requires to pay particular attention to avoid *«negative effects negative effects on fair competition, data access and security, the general monitoring prohibition and the protection of privacy and personal data», encouraging at the same time regular review and adaptation of Codes of conduct to ensure they are fit for purpose. ¹⁴⁴¹ Article 27 of the DSA.*

¹⁴⁴² Cfr. Article 19, Due diligence obligations in the EU's Digital Services Act. Article's 19 recommendation to lawmakers, cit.

¹⁴⁴³ Recital 59 of the DSA.

society organisations»¹⁴⁴⁴ but in practice - once the codes of conduct and the relevant countermeasures have been endorsed and adopted - it did not contain any provisions allowing them to express their disappointment neither to the Commission nor to the DSA special competent authorities¹⁴⁴⁵, Article 35(1) now encourages and facilitates *«regular review and adaptation of the Codes of conduct to ensure that they are fit for purpose*»¹⁴⁴⁶.

In addition to the provisions set out so far, the DSA requires VLOPs to be subject to audits carried out by independent and trustworthy auditors. The legislators provide the need to verify the VLOPs' compliance with the Chapter III's due diligence obligations and with all undertakings made in accordance with the adopted codes of conduct and the crisis protocol¹⁴⁴⁷. The auditors having specific requirements listed in Article 28(2) of the DSA¹⁴⁴⁸, shall verify the VLOPs and *«establish an audit report»*¹⁴⁴⁹. The latter shall include, among other information, a positive¹⁴⁵⁰ or negative opinion on whether or not VLOPs have respected their obligations under Article 28(1) of the DSA¹⁴⁵¹. The audit report shall be sent to the Digital Services Coordinator and to the European Board for Digital Services accompanied by the systemic risks assessment *ex* Article 26 of the DSA, the mitigation of risks measures *ex* Article 27 and, in case the auditors' opinion is negative, his *«recommendations on specific measures to achieve compliance»*¹⁴⁵².

¹⁴⁴⁴ *Ibid*.

¹⁴⁴⁵ i.e., the Digital Service Coordinators and the European Board for Digital Services

¹⁴⁴⁶ Article 35(1) of the DSA.

¹⁴⁴⁷ Cfr. Article 28 of the DSA. Cfr. Recital 60 of the DSA. Cfr. Article 35, 36 and 37 of the DSA. See *infra* § 3.2.6.

¹⁴⁴⁸ The auditors organisations shall (a) be *«legally and financially independent from, and do not have conflicts of interest with the very large online platform concerned and other very large online platforms»*; (aa) *«have not have not provided any other service to the very large online platform audited 12 months before the audit and commit not to work for the very large online platform audited or a professional organisation or business association of which the platform is a member for 12 months after their position in the auditing organisation has ended»*; (b) *«have proven expertise in the area of risk management, technical competence and capabilities»*; (c) *«have proven objectivity and professional ethics, based in particular on adherence to codes of practice or appropriate standards»*. Article 28(2) of the DSA.

¹⁴⁴⁹ Article 28(3) of the DSA.

¹⁴⁵⁰ The European Parliament has specified in cases in which the audit is positive, then the VLOP is entitled to request from the European Commission a *«seal of excellence»*. Article 29(4b) of the DSA.

¹⁴⁵¹ Cfr. Article 28(1) of the DSA. Cfr. Recital 60 and 61 of the DSA.

¹⁴⁵² Article 28(3) of the DSA. Cfr. Recital 61 of the DSA.

To complete the VLOPs due diligence obligations legal framework, the DSA specifically establishes additional rules for the use of recommender systems through which intermediaries prioritize and present the information they display¹⁴⁵³. The Regulation provides rules concerning data access and consequent scrutiny¹⁴⁵⁴ and it establishes further transparency obligations for VLOPs. The legislators also institute compliance officers to monitor the VLOPs' compliance with the DSA obligations¹⁴⁵⁵. Looking at the transparency obligations, in particular, the European legislators state that in order *«to facilitate (...) research* into emerging risks»¹⁴⁵⁶ and control the ISPs' online activity, VLOPs displaying advertising on their online interfaces are obliged to compile a repository and ensure it public access¹⁴⁵⁷. Paying particular attention to the legislative measures constructed to contrast IPRs infringements online, it is worth noting that among the information to be included in the "advertising transparency repository" referred to Article 30(1) of the DSA, the legislator lists «the content of the advertisement, including the name of the product, service or brand»¹⁴⁵⁸ and the advertisement's object. According to Article 30(2) of the DSA, the register shall also contain at least information concerning the natural or legal person on whose behalf it is displayed and, if different, the person who paid for the advertisement¹⁴⁵⁹. It shall also include the period during which it was showed and whether it was intended to be displayed to one or more specific categories of service recipients (and eventually what the main parameters were, including those used to exclude particular groups)¹⁴⁶⁰. Article 30(2)(e) provides that the repository shall also specify «the total number of service recipients reached, as well as aggregate numbers for the group or groups of recipients to whom the advertisement was expressly targeted»¹⁴⁶¹. Moreover, considering the higher risks associated with the VLOPs' activities, in addition to the transparency measures

¹⁴⁵³ Cfr. Article 29 of the DSA. Cfr. Recital 61 of the DSA. These rules shall apply additionally to the provisions set out in Article 24a of the DSA. See *supra* § 3.2.5.3.

¹⁴⁵⁴ Cfr. Article 31 and Recital 64 of the DSA.

¹⁴⁵⁵ Cfr. Article 32 and Recital 65 of the DSA.

¹⁴⁵⁶ Recital 63 of the DSA.

¹⁴⁵⁷ Cfr. Article 30 and Recital 63 of the DSA.

 $^{^{1458}}$ Article 30(1)(a) of the DSA.

¹⁴⁵⁹ Cfr. Article 30(2)(b)(ba) of the DSA.

 $^{^{1460}}$ Cfr. Article 30(2)(c)(d) of the DSA.

¹⁴⁶¹ Cfr. Recital 63 and Article 30 of the DSA.

included in the DSA Chapter III's Section 1 applicable to all ISPs¹⁴⁶², Article 33 provides for specific transparency reporting obligations. VLOPs indeed shall ensure public access and transmit to the Digital Services Coordinator of the country and to the Commission also: a report containing the risk assessment's results *ex* Article 26, the related risk mitigation measures *ex* Article 27 of the DSA, the audit report *ex* Article 28(3) and the report concerning the audit implementation *ex* Article 28(4) of the DSA. If appropriate, the VLOP should also disclose information concerning the representatives of the recipient of the service, independent experts and civil society organisations consulted for the purpose of Article 26^{1463} .

As clearly emerges from the analysis of the relevant provisions, VLOPs are *"in the eye of the storm"*. They are attracting the European legislator's attention who wants to establish global regulatory standard for them¹⁴⁶⁴ and they are often the focus of the public debate because they are considered as potential means of dissemination of illicit material online. For these reasons, the DSA does not merely oblige VLOPs to comply with the said due diligence obligations, but to ensure that these are really implemented, the Regulation also gives the Commission broad powers of control¹⁴⁶⁵. Although in the respect of fundamental rights and the principle of proportionality¹⁴⁶⁶ in fact, the European Commission has investigative, monitoring and enforcement powers over the Regulation¹⁴⁶⁷. The Commission is invested with the power to initiate proceedings against a VLOP that has infringed – or is suspected of infringing – its due diligence obligations¹⁴⁶⁸, to *«request any relevant information from any public authority, body or legal person*, ¹⁴⁶⁹ as well as to interview any consenting natural or legal person with the intent of collecting useful information for the investigation¹⁴⁷⁰.

¹⁴⁶² See *supra* § 3.2.5.1., see in particular Article 13 of the DSA.

¹⁴⁶³ Cfr. Article 33 and Recital 65 of the DSA.

¹⁴⁶⁴ Giovanni Pitruzzella and Pierluigi Parcu support this view. Cfr. LUISS School of Law, *The Social Dilemma: come disciplinare le piattaforme digitali?*. Sintesi del convegno inaugurale della IX edizione del Master di II livello in Diritto della Concorrenza e dell'Innovazione, cit.

¹⁴⁶⁵ Chapter IV's Section 3 of the DSA indeed provides for rules concerning «Supervision, investigation, enforcement and monitoring in respect of very large online platforms».

¹⁴⁶⁶ Cfr. Recital 98 and 105 of the DSA.

¹⁴⁶⁷ Cfr. Recital 98 and Article 50 of the DSA.

¹⁴⁶⁸ Cfr. Recital 99 and Article 51 of the DSA.

¹⁴⁶⁹ Recital 99 of the DSA.

¹⁴⁷⁰ Cfr. Article 53 of the DSA.

The European Commission can also conduct on-site inspections pursuant to Article 52(1) of the DSA and ask the VLOP for explanations about its *«organisation, functioning, IT system, algorithms, data-handling and business conducts»*¹⁴⁷¹. The Commission can issue interim measures against VLOPs in urgent cases¹⁴⁷² and the large platforms can be subject to financial penalties. According to Recital 100 indeed, compliance with the established obligations *«should be enforceable by means of fines and period penalty payments»* which are regulated in detail by Article 59, 60 and 61 of the DSA¹⁴⁷³. Finally, while ensuring to the Commission great "freedom of action" to monitor the observance of the VLOPs due diligence obligations, the legislators specify also that the right of defense of the parties that may be influenced by the *supra* mentioned Commission's activities is unaffected. In the context of the proceeding opened by the European Commission *ex* Article 51, in fact, the parties shall have the right to be heard and access to the file¹⁴⁷⁴ and the relevant decision shall be published¹⁴⁷⁵.

3.2.6. Voluntary standards, Codes of conduct and Special Competent Authorities

As the analysis of the new Proposed Regulation has come to an end, this work cannot fail to mention the last - but relevant - provisions of the DSA. As well as the ECD, the legislators regulate here to standards and codes of conducts, adding the provision of crisis protocol and the institution of two special competent authorities *i.e.*, the Digital Services Coordinator and the European Board for Digital Services.

¹⁴⁷¹ Article 54(3) of the DSA.

¹⁴⁷² Article 55(1) of the DSA. This could happen *«in the context of proceedings which may lead to the adoption of a decision of non-compliance pursuant to Article 58(1)».* Article 55(1) of the DSA. The legislators also ensure that, in cases where all the Commission's mentioned powers *«have been exhausted, the infringement persists and causes serious harm which cannot be avoided though the exercise of other powers available under Union or national law, the Commission may request the Digital Services Coordinator of establishment of the very large online platform concerned to act pursuant to Article 41(3)» of the DSA. Article 65 of the DSA. Cfr. supra in this paragraph.*

¹⁴⁷³ See Recital 100 as amended by the European Parliament.

¹⁴⁷⁴ Cfr. Article 63 and Recital 101 of the DSA.

¹⁴⁷⁵ Cfr. Article 64 of the DSA.

It is fundamental that ISPs support the DSA due diligence obligations, in particular the transparency obligations, drawing up standards¹⁴⁷⁶ and codes of conducts. As analyzed in § 3.2.5.4., the codes of conducts have a special importance in the DSA because they are considered as one of the mitigation measures to be adopted against the VLOPs systemic risks¹⁴⁷⁷. Recital 68 of the DSA indeed include the *«risk mitigation measures concerning specific types of illegal content»*¹⁴⁷⁸ and *«the possible negative impacts of systemic risks on society and democracy»*¹⁴⁷⁹ in an area of consideration for codes of conduct. In the context of IPRs infringements online, furthermore, the legislator hopes the rules provided in Article 35¹⁴⁸⁰ and 36¹⁴⁸¹ of the DSA could be a basis *«for already established self-regulatory efforts at Union level»*¹⁴⁸², such as the *Product Safety Pledge*¹⁴⁸³ and the *MoU*¹⁴⁸⁴.

The European Commission include in the Regulation also *«crisis protocols»*¹⁴⁸⁵, measures that were not present in the ECD. The reference is to *«extraordinary circumstances»*¹⁴⁸⁶ that affect public security or health¹⁴⁸⁷ and therefore justify extraordinary actions. The legislator clarifies these exceptional procedures can only be implemented for a limited period and to what is strictly necessary to address the situation¹⁴⁸⁸. It is also established that these should neither result in a general monitoring on the content upload online nor in a

¹⁴⁸² Recital 70 of the DSA.

¹⁴⁷⁶ Cfr. Article 34 of the DSA.

¹⁴⁷⁷ See *supra* § 3.2.5.4.

¹⁴⁷⁸ Recital 68 of the DSA.

¹⁴⁷⁹ Ibid.

¹⁴⁸⁰ Article 35 of the DSA provides rules concerning codes of conduct.

¹⁴⁸¹ Article 36 and Recital 70 of the DSA contains provision concerning codes of conduct for online advertising. They focus in particular on the obligations concerning the transmission of information by online platforms and VLOPs.

¹⁴⁸³ Product Safety Pledge. Voluntary commitment of online marketplaces with respect to the safety of non-food consumer products sold online by third party sellers, 02.03.2021, available at: https://ec.europa.eu/info/sites/default/files/voluntary_commitment_document_2021_v5.pdf.

¹⁴⁸⁴ Memorandum of Understanding on the sale of counterfeit goods on the internet, cit. Cfr. Recital 69 of the DSA. For more about codes of conduct see also *supra* § 1.3.9. Cfr. A. HOFFMANN – A. GASPAROTTI, op. cit., pp. 22-23. Cfr. Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, *A European Agenda for the collaborative economy*, cit., pp. 7 et sq.

¹⁴⁸⁵ Article 37 of the DSA.

¹⁴⁸⁶ Recital 71 of the DSA. Example of extraordinary circumstances is the misuse of online platforms for the rapid dissemination of illegal content.

¹⁴⁸⁷ Cfr. *Ibid*.

¹⁴⁸⁸ Cfr. Ibid.

measure to actively seek facts or circumstances suggesting illegal content; all details surrounding the writing of crisis protocols – which *may* include civil (and other relevant) organisations – shall then be clearly expressed and outlined, including *«safeguards to address any negative effects on the exercise of the fundamental rights enshrined in the Charter, in particular the freedom of expression and information and the right to non-discrimination»¹⁴⁸⁹. Despite all the clarifications and protections just mentioned, however, one might think that the crisis protocol can turn into an opportunity to infringe fundamental rights by failing to comply with the rules mentioned so far¹⁴⁹⁰. The reference to <i>"extraordinary circumstances"* in fact may seem too vague, opening the way to possible manipulation of this term. In any case, more certain answers will arise following the legislative procedure¹⁴⁹¹.

The DSA's context is characterized by a cross-borders scenario in which, in order to ensure an optimal application of the Regulation, it is fundamental for Member States to cooperate. The need to guarantee an appropriate supervision to the enforcement of the proposed Regulation – in particular the due diligence obligations provided therein – is "satisfied" with the introduction of two special competent authorities: the Digital Services Coordinators and the European Board for Digital Services¹⁴⁹². The first, chosen from one of the Member States' competent authorities¹⁴⁹³, is an independent authority having the task of supervising the application and the enforcement the DSA¹⁴⁹⁴. It shall operate in an *«impartial, transparent and timely»*¹⁴⁹⁵ manner, cooperating at the same time with other Digital Service Coordinators across the Union to avoid DSA's

¹⁴⁸⁹ Article 37 of the DSA.

¹⁴⁹⁰ See *supra* § 3.2.1. - § 3.2.5.4.

¹⁴⁹¹ At the state of art in fact the DSA is a legislative proposal.

¹⁴⁹² Several legal scholars agree with the legal option of improving the Regulation enforcement measures in the DSA. Dr. Melanie Smith, for example, has proposed the creation of a central regulatory authority dedicated to monitoring compliance with the Regulation, verify online platform and generally ensure a better enforcement. Cfr. M. SMITH, *Enforcement and cooperation between Member States. E-Commerce and the future Digital Services Act*, STUDY requested by THE IMCO committee, 04.2020, pp. 26-29. Cfr. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., pp. 303-304.

¹⁴⁹³ Cfr. Article 38(1) of the DSA.

¹⁴⁹⁴ Cfr. Article 38, 39 and Recital 73, 74 of the DSA.

¹⁴⁹⁵ Article 39(1) of the DSA. The European Parliament has specified that Digital Services Coordinators shall also have *«adequate, technical, financial and human resources to carry out their tasks»*.

infringements¹⁴⁹⁶. Considering their role, the legislation gives Digital Services Coordinators several powers to investigate¹⁴⁹⁷ and to enforce the Regulation¹⁴⁹⁸. Moreover, in cases where - despite the efforts made and the powers exercised – a DSA's infringement *«persists or is continuously repeated and causes serious harm which cannot be avoided through the exercise of other powers available under Union or national law»*¹⁴⁹⁹, the DSA attributes to Digital Services Coordinators additional power to take particular measures¹⁵⁰⁰. The Digital Services Coordinators shall evaluate the complaints coming from recipients of the

¹⁴⁹⁹ Article 41(3) of the DSA.

¹⁴⁹⁶ Cfr. Recital 73 of the DSA. Cfr. Article 45 of the DSA.

¹⁴⁹⁷ The legislators refers to: «(a) the power to require those providers, as well as any other persons acting for purposes related to their trade, business, craft or profession that may reasonably be aware of information relating to a suspected infringement of this Regulation, including, organisations performing the audits referred to in Articles 28 and 50(3), to provide such information without undue delay, or at the latest within three months; (b) the power to carry out on-site inspections of any premises that those providers or those persons use for purposes related to their trade, business, craft or profession, or to request other public authorities to do so, in order to examine, seize, take or obtain copies of information relating to a suspected infringement in any form, irrespective of the storage medium; (c) the power to ask any member of staff or representative of those providers or those persons to give explanations in respect of any information relating to a suspected infringement and to record the answers.». Article 41(1) of the DSA. Moreover, the Digital Service Coordinators may participate in joint investigations with the European Board for Digital Services according to Article 46(1a)(1b) of the DSA. Then, in cases where there is a suspicion that a VLOP has infringed the Regulation, the Digital Services Coordinators can ask the Commission «to take the necessary investigatory and enforcement measures to ensure compliance» with the DSA. Article 46(2) of the DSA. Cfr. Article 41(3) of the DSA.

¹⁴⁹⁸ The legislation refers to: «(a) the power to accept the commitments offered by those providers in relation to their compliance with this Regulation and to make those commitments binding; (b) the power to order the cessation of infringements and, where appropriate, to impose remedies proportionate to the infringement and necessary to bring the infringement effectively to an end; (c) the power to impose fines in accordance with Article 42 for failure to comply with this Regulation, including with any of the orders issued pursuant to paragraph 1; (d) the power to impose a periodic penalty payment in accordance with Article 42 to ensure that an infringement is terminated in compliance with an order issued pursuant to point (b) of this paragraph or for failure to comply with any of the orders issued pursuant to paragraph 1; (e) the power to adopt proportionate interim measures or to request the relevant judicial authority to do so, to avoid the risk of serious harm.». Article 41(2) of the DSA.

¹⁵⁰⁰ The possible measures to adopt, according to the legislation, are the following: «(*a*) require the management body of the providers, within a reasonable time period, which shall in any case not exceed three months, to examine the situation, adopt and submit an action plan setting out the necessary measures to terminate the infringement, ensure that the provider takes those measures, and report on the measures taken; (b) where the Digital Services Coordinator considers that the provider has not sufficiently complied with the requirements of the first indent, that the infringement persists or continuously repeated and causes serious harm, and that the infringement entails a serious criminal offence involving a threat to the life or safety of persons, request the competent judicial authority of that Member State to order the temporary restriction of access of recipients of the service concerned by the infringement or, only where that is not technically feasible, to the online interface of the provider of intermediary services on which the infringement takes place.». Article 41(3) of the DSA.

service towards the ISPs¹⁵⁰¹. According to Article 43 of the DSA in fact, users have *«the right to lodge a complaint»*¹⁵⁰² against the intermediary *«alleging an infringement of the DSA»*¹⁵⁰³. The Digital Services Coordinators is in charge of assessing this complaint and, eventually, send it to the Digital Services Coordinator of establishment¹⁵⁰⁴. Article 44 of the DSA requires then Digital Services under the DSA, communicating it also to the Commission and the Board¹⁵⁰⁵.

The European Board for Digital Services, on the other hand, is «*an independent advisory group of Digital Services Coordinators*»¹⁵⁰⁶ having the tasks of supporting the Digital Services Coordinators and the Commission in the application and enforcement of the DSA, in the supervision of VLOPs and in providing a guidance «*on emerging issues across the internal market with regard to matters covered by*»¹⁵⁰⁷ the proposed Regulation. In order to fulfill its mission, the European Board has specific "powers" such as the possibility to draw up recommendations, opinions or advice to the Digital Services Coordinators¹⁵⁰⁸. From the analysis of the DSA enforcement measures to ensure an efficient oversight on online platforms' activities and to generally safeguard the online environment, it emerges that the keyword is *cooperation*. Cross-borders situations

¹⁵⁰¹ Cfr. Article 43 of the DSA.

¹⁵⁰² *Ibid*.

¹⁵⁰³ Ibid.

¹⁵⁰⁴ Cfr. *Ibid*. See Article 43(1a) of the DSA.

¹⁵⁰⁵ Article 44(2) of the DSA contains the information that must be included in the report.

¹⁵⁰⁶ Article 47(1) of the DSA.

¹⁵⁰⁷ Article 47(2) of the DSA.

¹⁵⁰⁸ The Commission explains that, despite these are not legally binding, in cases where a Member State decide not to comply with them, the Commission can take it into account when assessing their compliance with the DSA. Cfr. Recital 90 of the DSA. Moreover, the European Board shall (a) support the coordination of joint investigations; (b) support the competent authorities in the analysis of reports and results of audits of very large online platforms to be transmitted pursuant to this Regulation; (...) (ca) issue specific recomendations for the implementations of Article 13a; (d) advise the Commission to take the measures referred to in Article 51 and adopt opinions on draft Commission measures concerning very large online platforms in accordance with this Regulation; (da) monitor the compliance with Article 3 of Directive 2000/31/EC of measures taken by a Member State restricting the freedom to provide services of intermediary service providers from another Member State and ensure that those measures are strictly necessary and do not restrict the application of this Regulation; (e) support and promote the development and implementation of European standards, guidelines, reports, templates and code of conducts in close collaboration with relevant stakeholders as provided for in this Regulation, including by issuing opinions, reccomendations or advice on matters related to Article 34, as well as the identification of emerging issues, with regard to matters covered by this Regulation». Article 49 of the DSA. The Board shall also draw up annual report concerning its activites ex Article 49a of the dsa.

indeed require competent authorities to work not only with each other, but also with other bodies in the Union. The European Board is a clear example of this necessity. Considering cross-cutting elements that can also be relevant for other legal frameworks across the European Union, in fact, the Commission declares that *«the Board should be allowed to cooperate with other (...) offices, agencies and advisory groups with responsibilities in fields such as equality, including equality between women and men, and non-discrimination, gender equality and non-discrimination, eradication of all forms of violence against women and girls and other forms of gender-based violence, data protection, (...), electronic communications, audiovisual services, market surveillance, detection and investigation of frauds against the EU budget as regards custom duties, or consumer protection, as necessary for the performance of its tasks»¹⁵⁰⁹. It is worth underlining that among the most relevant fields just mentioned, the European Parliament has mentioned also the <i>«respect for intellectual property»*¹⁵¹⁰.

3.3. The new legislative framework for the protection of Intellectual Property online

The advent of digitalization and, with it, the advent of a new – technological – way of living, has completely changed the everyday routine of Europeans, revolutionizing, and shifting it toward a virtual word. The so-called Digital Era has reshaped the way of visualizing the world, of living social relations, of exchanging goods, of conceiving commerce. The progressive growth of different types of online platforms and the wide variety of digital services offered by ISPs has brought new challenges to face. The dissemination of illegal content, the spread of copyrighted works, the sale of counterfeit goods online, in few words the presence of IPRs infringements on digital platforms, all this has highlighted the urgency of adopting homogeneous and up-to-date legislative tools capable of regulating online platforms while protecting the various fundamental rights at

¹⁵⁰⁹ Recital 91 of the DSA. Cfr. European Data Protection Supervisor, *Opinion 1/2021 on the Proposal for a Digital Services Act*, cit., p. 19. ¹⁵¹⁰ Recital 91 of the DSA.

stake. The *«social dilemma»*¹⁵¹¹ *i.e.*, the need to regulate online platforms in an efficient manner, in fact, call the European legislators to draft certain rules for the safeguard of the interests of right-holders, businesses and users.

Reconstructing the path traced so far by this work, it emerges that, at the state of art, the main legislative instruments regulating ISPs' activities are the E-Commerce Directive (Directive 2000/31/EC), The Copyright Directive in the Digital Single Market (Directive (EU) 2019/790), and the new proposed Regulation for a Digital Services Act seeking to amend the ECD. Since its entry into force, the ECD has played a key and pivotal role in providing legal guidelines for online intermediaries; by establishing the popular safe harbours regime for access, mere conduit, and hosting service providers¹⁵¹², it has soon become a benchmark for the governance of ISPs online activities. However, considering the growth and modernization of platforms as well as the variety of digital services currently offered online, a more than 20-years-old Directive turns out to be incapable of tackling IPRs illicit on the internet and it needs to be modified and updated. As a result, if the DSA will come into effect¹⁵¹³, the study of the legal framework for the protection of IPRs online shall mainly focus on the CDSM and on the forthcoming DSA¹⁵¹⁴ with an impact on how content covered by IP are disseminated online¹⁵¹⁵.

The enforcement of IPRs in the Digital Era involve thus the application of two different legal regimes. While the DSA provide for a review of the "antiquated" ECD and it applies horizontally, the CDSM is considered as a *lex*

¹⁵¹¹ Cfr. LUISS School of Law, *The Social Dilemma: come disciplinare le piattaforme digitali?*. *Sintesi del convegno inaugurale della IX edizione del Master di II livello in Diritto della Concorrenza e dell'Innovazione*, cit., pp. 3-4. The term social dilemma is used here to refer to the need to regulate online platforms, questioning about which is the best way to do it.

¹⁵¹² See *supra* § Chapter 1.

¹⁵¹³ See *supra* § Chapter 3.

¹⁵¹⁴ The DSA is part of the REIFT *i.e.*, a European Union's program aiming at simplifying and making more easier the existing EU law for the benefit of citizens and businesses. Cfr. European Commission, *REFIT – making EU law simpler, less costly and future proof*, available at: https://ec.europa.eu/info/law/law-making-process/evaluating-and-improving-existing-laws/refit-making-eu-law-simpler-less-costly-and-future-proof_en.

¹⁵¹⁵ For a depth analysis of the negative impact of counterfeiting (in particular against businesses) please note *Un'analisi della proposta di Regolamento "Digital Services Act" sotto il profilo della protezione dei diritti di Proprietà industriale*, 28.10.2021, available at: https://uibm.mise.gov.it/index.php/it/settimana-anticontraffazione-2021/28-ottobre-webinar-un-analisi-della-proposta-di-regolamento-digital-services-act-sotto-il-profilo-della-protezione-dei-diritti-di-proprieta-industriale.

specialis to the proposed Regulation¹⁵¹⁶. As widely evidenced supra in this Chapter, the DSA has a larger scope compared to the ECD¹⁵¹⁷, it clarifies and completes some unsolved aspects -e.g., the NTD mechanism¹⁵¹⁸ - establishing a procedural framework and it introduces additional due diligence obligations for online platforms and VLOPs. Article 17 of the CDSM¹⁵¹⁹, on the other hand, is a very long and complex provision - even considered by some authors as an «explosive cocktail»¹⁵²⁰ or a «monster provision both by its size and hazardousness»¹⁵²¹ – establishing a discussed copyright-specific regime for the use of protected works by OCSSPs¹⁵²². As noted in Chapter 2, indeed, the OCSSPs' liability exemption conditions required by Article 17(4) of the CDSM for cases in which the platform has not obtained the authorisation to give public access to a copyright-protected work, raise some doubts regarding the protection of fundamental rights, in particular freedom of expression, and regarding its consistency with the general DSA¹⁵²³. In fact, although academics and legal scholars have underlined that to properly address IPRs violations online it is fundamental to have a coherent legislative approach across different regulatory tools, Article 17(4) of the CDSM de facto require OCSSPs to implement filtering measures, apparently going against the general monitoring prohibition imposed by Article 7 of the DSA¹⁵²⁴. The "conflict" between these two provisions is even more evident when considering that Article 7 of the DSA – ex Article 15 of the ECD – is the most relevant provision for the protection of fundamental rights. Thus, while Poland filed an action for annulment against Article 17 of the CDSM for failing to adequately protect users' right to freedom of expression, legislators

¹⁵¹⁶ Article 17(3) states indeed that when an OCSSP gives public access to a copyright-protected works, the liability exemption regime *ex* Article 14 of the ECD shall not apply. The CDSM provides in Article 17(4) its own conditions for the immunity of OCSSPs. See *supra*, § 2.1, § 2.2. ¹⁵¹⁷ Cfr. Article 1 of the DSA.

¹⁵¹⁸ See *supra* § 3.2.5.2.

¹⁵¹⁹ Article 17 of the CDSM is the provision on which this analysis focused because it regulates OCSSPs. See *supra* § Chapter 2.

¹⁵²⁰ Cue taken from Marco Giorello in the LUISS Webinar *The Directive Copyright in the Digital Single Market: ways forward. The challenges for Art. 17*, 05.05.2021, available at: *https://www.luiss.it/evento/2021/05/05/the-directive-copyright-in-the-digital-single-market-waysforward.*

¹⁵²¹ S. DUSSOLIER, op. cit., p. 1008.

¹⁵²² See *supra* § Chapter 2.

¹⁵²³ *Ibid*.

¹⁵²⁴ See *supra* § 2.2.4, § 2.3. It goes also against the same Article 17(8) of the CDSM.

could take this opportunity to rethink the structure this provision, trying to ensure greater consistency and uniformity to the legislative framework regulating ISPs.

In analyzing the interaction between the DSA and Article 17 of the CDSM¹⁵²⁵, some authors¹⁵²⁶ question whether, and if so how, the proposed Regulation can apply to OCSSPs. As the DSA is a horizontally applicable Regulation, the rules contained therein are conceived to not only contrast IPRs infringements online, but also to tackle hate speech, child sexual abuse material, terroristic content online or any information that is not in compliance with Union law or the law of a Member State¹⁵²⁷. The CDSM, instead, refers only to copyright infringing material disseminated by OCSSPs. As it is already evident from what has been written so far, the European Commission intends that the DSA to be complementary the CDSM; meaning that other legislative acts, such as the Copyright Directive, remain «unaffected»¹⁵²⁸ by the proposed Regulation. An in-depth analysis of the relevant legal provisions governing ISPs suggests in any case that the OCSSPs regulated by the CDSM are not a sort of new category of ISPs, rather they are hosting service providers regulated by different legislative tools depending on the illegal content referred to. The same Article 17(3) of the CDSM clarifies that the liability exemption regime provided for hosting services providers in Article 5 of the DSA (ex Article 14 of the ECD) can apply to those digital services providers falling outside the scope of the CDSM¹⁵²⁹. YouTube, for example, can be considered as both an OCSSP and a VLOP: when the platform hosts copyrighted material, then CDSM Article 17 applies, while when it is used to disseminate and offer counterfeited goods online, as well as any other illegal information on the internet¹⁵³⁰, the ECD safe harbours regime -i.e., the DSA

¹⁵²⁵ Cfr. I. LEONE - A. GULLO - G. COLANGELO - S. SCALZINI, studio presentato alla Settimana Anticontraffazione, *Un'analisi della proposta di Regolamento "Digital Services Act" sotto il profilo della protezione dei diritti di Proprietà industriale*, 28.10.2021, available at: https://ubm.mise.gov.it/index.php/it/settimana-anticontraffazione-2021/28-ottobre-webinar-unanalisi-della-proposta-di-regolamento-digital-services-act-sotto-il-profilo-della-protezione-deidiritti-di-proprieta-industriale.

¹⁵²⁶ See for example P. QUINTAIS – S. F. SCHWEMER, *The Interplay between the Digital Services Act and Sector Regulation: How Special is Copyright?*, cit.

¹⁵²⁷ Cfr. Article 2(g) of the DSA. See *supra* § 3.2.2.

¹⁵²⁸ Recital 11 of the DSA. Cfr. Recital 10 of the DSA.

¹⁵²⁹ Article 17(3) of the CDSM.

¹⁵³⁰ This is in fact also true for hate speech, fake news, child sexual abuse material as well as for the spread of terroristic content online.

liability regime – can be applied. It emerges that, while there would be no room for the application to OCSSPs of the DSA hosting service providers' safe harbours because expressly excluded by the CDSM's Article 17(3), it might be possible to apply certain DSA due diligence obligations to fill in the gaps of the Copyright Directive¹⁵³¹. The reference is, for example, to the provisions applicable to all ISPs¹⁵³² as the establishment of points of contact, legal representatives, terms and conditions and transparency obligations *ex* Article 10 and 13, but also *ex* Article 23^{1533} and 33^{1534} of the DSA.

Doubts arise instead regarding the NTD mechanism¹⁵³⁵. While Article 14 of the DSA clearly provide for a specific Notice-and-action procedure, the CDSM does not seem to do the same. The fact that the CDSM's NTD system is not precisely defined¹⁵³⁶ could pave the way for the application of the DSA Article 14 to OCSSPs. In fact, when information shared on OCSSPs regards the sale of counterfeit physical goods or any other illegal activity online, the mechanisms that are put in place are the DSA horizontals NTD and complaint and redress procedures rather than those established by the CDSM. In light of this, the application of a more accurate Notice-and-action procedure could be a benefit for a successful implementation of the CDSM Article 17's liability regime. In this way, the efforts in the drafting of a long and meticulous NTD mechanism¹⁵³⁷ could be put to good use, making its application reasonable and comprehensible even to digital platforms regulated by a *lex specialis* as the CDSM. According to Quintais and Schwemer, however, the possible application of the DSA NTD

¹⁵³¹ Cfr. *Ibid. See supra* § 3.1. Please note that the legislative tool of the Regulation is considered by the legislators as the most suitable to ensure a high level of protection across the Union, to safeguard the online environment by guaranteeing legal certainty, transparency and «consistent monitoring of the rights and obligations, and equivalent sanctions in all Member States, as well as effective cooperation between the supervisory authorities of different Member State and at union level». European Commission, Proposal for a Regulation of The European Parliament and of the Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, cit., p. 7. For these reasons it could be appropriate to apply it to regulate certain aspect of other ISPs although regulated by other Directives.

¹⁵³² See *supra* § 3.2.5.1.

¹⁵³³ See *supra* § 3.2.5.3.

¹⁵³⁴ See *supra* § 3.2.5.4.

¹⁵³⁵ Article 14 of the DSA. See *supra* § 3.2.5.2.

¹⁵³⁶ Article 17(4)(c) of the CDSM indeed refers only to *«sufficiently substantiated notice from the rightholders»*.

¹⁵³⁷ Article 14 of the DSA.

system to OCSSPs would depend on the «nature»¹⁵³⁸ of Article 14 of the DSA, or better whether it is to be considered as *«supplement»*¹⁵³⁹ to the hosting's liability exemption *ex* Article 5 of the DSA *«or as a due diligence obligation applicable to* hosting service more broadly»¹⁵⁴⁰. The authors conclude considering that, specifically for the purpose of obtaining knowledge or awareness¹⁵⁴¹, Article 14(3) of the DSA¹⁵⁴² refer directly to the hosting service providers' safe harbours so that it cannot directly apply to OCSSPs in the context of copyright protection¹⁵⁴³. The same it has been observed looking at the CDSM's NTD and at the DSA's Notice-and-action procedure, it is true also for the digital platform's dispute settlement. Comparing the internal complain-handling system and the outof-court dispute settlement respectively regulated by Article 17 and 18 of the DSA and Article 17(9) of the CDSM; the proposed Regulation letter seems once again to be more detailed. The existence of *«similar but different»*¹⁵⁴⁴ complaint and redress mechanisms provided by different legal regime governing the relevant content in question – be it the online spread of protected copyright works, the sale of counterfeit goods online, hate-speech on digital platforms etc. – surely militate against the need to *«put an end to fragmentation of the internal market and to* ensure legal certainty (...) reducing uncertainty for developers, protecting consumers and fostering interoperability»¹⁵⁴⁵, as Recital 4 of the DSA requires¹⁵⁴⁶. According to this reasoning, the applicability of the DSA's Article 17

¹⁵³⁸ J. P. QUINTAIS – S. F. SCHWEMER, *The Interplay between the Digital Services Act and Sector Regulation: How Special is Copyright?*, cit., p. 16.

¹⁵³⁹*Ibid*.

¹⁵⁴⁰ *Ibid*.

¹⁵⁴¹ See *supra* § 3.2.2. Cfr. Article 5 of the DSA.

¹⁵⁴² See *supra* § 3.2.5.2.

¹⁵⁴³ Cfr. J. P. QUINTAIS – S. F. SCHWEMER, *The Interplay between the Digital Services Act and Sector Regulation: How Special is Copyright?*, cit., pp. 15-16. The authors sustain then that a similar rationale applies to Article 15 of the DSA providing for statement of reasons. ¹⁵⁴⁴ *Ibid.*

¹⁵⁴⁵ Recital 4 of the DSA. In this regard, *inter alia*, the European Parliament's amendments have added a new letter in Recital 4 of the DSA. Recital 4(a) indeed now ensures specific protection to the right to access to digital services for all recipients of the services. It states that *«Given the importance of digital services, it is essential that this Regulation ensures a regulatory framework which ensures full, equal and unrestricted access to intermediary services for all recipients of services, including persons with disabilities. Therefore, it is important that accessibility requirements for intermediary services, including their user interfaces, are consistent with existing Union law, such as the European Accessibility Act and the Web Accessibility Directive and that Union law is further developed, so that no one is left behind as result of digital innovation.».*

¹⁵⁴⁶ Cfr. J. P. QUINTAIS – S. F. SCHWEMER, *The Interplay between the Digital Services Act and Sector Regulation: How Special is Copyright*?, cit., pp. 16-17. The fragmentation of the regulatory

more precise complaint and redress mechanism to OCSSPs could be thus considered as a valid option¹⁵⁴⁷. Analyzing other relevant provisions, Article 19 of the DSA states online platforms shall cooperate with some trusted flaggers notifiers *i.e.*, specific notifiers which are intended to have an important role in combating illegal content online¹⁵⁴⁸. Besides their importance in identifying any illicit information that the DSA's rules are intended to contrast, these figures could also contribute to strengthen the enforcement of copyright protection on digital platforms. DSA Article 19(1), however, seems to be directly connected to the NTD mechanisms, which brings the issue back to the original question *supra* posed, namely whether Article 14 of the DSA is applicable to OCSSPs regulated by the lex specialis CDSM¹⁵⁴⁹. In any case, while admitting the inapplicability of Article 14 of the DSA, it is worth noting that, in the matter of trusted flaggers, the European Commission encourage the voluntary collaboration between hosting services providers and reliable notifiers. Recital 29 of the Recommendation on measures to effectively tackle illegal content¹⁵⁵⁰ online in fact states that «cooperation between (...) trusted flaggers and hosting service providers should be encouraged, in particular by treating the notices that they submit also as a matter of priority and with an appropriate degree of confidence as regards their accuracy». Quintaias and Schwemer suggest then that no doubts seem to exist for the application to OCSSPs of the VLOP's risk mitigations measures ex Article 26 and 27 of the DSA¹⁵⁵¹. The authors observe that, as the CDSM does not deal with the systemic risks addressed by the DSA in any way and as VLOPs are also OCSSPs, it might be reasonable to apply Article 26 and 27 of the DSA to

framework for the provision of digital services is considered as one of the key drivers of the existing problems and *«a common action to tackle the current issues on the provision of digital services at the EU level could yield more benefits for EU citizens and businesses (...)»* Cfr. N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, op. cit., p. 92.

¹⁵⁴⁷ Cfr. To observe thesis supporting the non-applicability of the DSA complaint and redress mechanisms see J. P. QUINTAIS – S. F. SCHWEMER, *The Interplay between the Digital Services Act and Sector Regulation: How Special is Copyright?*, cit., pp. 16-17. ¹⁵⁴⁸ See *supra* § 3.2.5.3.

¹⁵⁴⁹ This logic can also be valid for the application of Article 20 of the DSA. Cfr. J. P. QUINTAIS – S. F. SCHWEMER, *The Interplay between the Digital Services Act and Sector Regulation: How Special is Copyright*?, cit., p. 19.

¹⁵⁵⁰ European Commission, Commission Recommendation of 1.3.2018 on measures to effectively tackle illegal content online, cit.

¹⁵⁵¹ See *supra* § 3.2.5.4.

OCSSPs¹⁵⁵². A general view on the interplay between the DSA and the CDSM points out that, although the CDSM is lex specialis to the proposed ECD amendment, this may not prevent the application of certain relevant procedural rules contained in the Regulation to OCSSPs. Thus, waiting for the European Commission to publish guidelines clarifying any conflict between the DSA and other legal acts and explaining which legal act should prevail¹⁵⁵³, there is no forgetting that the DSA's main aim is to provide for uniform and harmonised rules for a safe, accessible, predictable, and trusted online environment where fundamental rights are effectively protected¹⁵⁵⁴.

Online platforms are surely the protagonist of the Digital Era the European Union is living. From a sociological point of view, digital platforms can be defined as a "total fact", they are socio-technological architectures with such pervasive and widespread ramifications in all spheres of individual and associated life that the diaphragm between platforms and society disappears¹⁵⁵⁵. Online platforms have increased citizens' individual and collective well-being, they allow to carry out a wide variety of online activities but at the same time they are powerful means to easily collect and disseminate illicit material, threatening in this way the safety of the entire Digital Single Market system¹⁵⁵⁶. The need to adopt certain and precise rules applicable to ISPs while respecting fundamental rights is thus one of the greatest challenges to be faced in the modern society¹⁵⁵⁷. A keen eye suggests that, today, this necessity is no longer felt only by the legislators, but also probably by the regulated themselves, namely, by digital platforms.

¹⁵⁵² It might be possible to apply to OCSSPs also other relevant VLOPs measures as data access and transparency obligations. See supra § 3.2.5.4. Cfr. Cfr. J. P. QUINTAIS - S. F. SCHWEMER, The Interplay between the Digital Services Act and Sector Regulation: How Special is Copyright?, cit., p. 19. ¹⁵⁵³ Recital 9 of the DSA.

¹⁵⁵⁴ Cfr. Article 1(2)(b) of the DSA.

¹⁵⁵⁵ Cfr. LUISS School of Law, The Social Dilemma: come disciplinare le piattaforme digitali?. Sintesi del convegno inaugurale della IX edizione del Master di II livello in Diritto della Concorrenza e dell'Innovazione, cit., p. 5. See in particular the intervention of Elisa Giomi, Commissioner of AGCOM.

¹⁵⁵⁶ This phenomenon is referred to as a "platformization of society". Cfr. LUISS School of Law, The Social Dilemma: come disciplinare le piattaforme digitali?. Sintesi del convegno inaugurale della IX edizione del Master di II livello in Diritto della Concorrenza e dell'Innovazione, cit., p. 5. ¹⁵⁵⁷ See *supra* § Chapter 1, § Chapter 2.

Conclusion

The advent of technological innovation and the modern process of digitalization have rapidly transformed the business dynamics and the daily life of every citizen, soon attracting the interest of scholars and legal experts. By allowing users to carry out many activities online, Digital platforms, are now a valuable tool capable not only to increase the collective and individual Europeans' well-being, but also to facilitate the dissemination of illegal material online by their users, such as counterfeit goods and copyright protected works.

This study has focused on the analysis of online IPR infringements, trying to examine and understand the main legislative tools regulating the liability and the accountability of digital service providers. The stakeholders of the new "digital" world so far analyzed are not only digital platforms and every user who utilizes them, but also IPRs' owners. This dissertation has deepened the main legislative provisions addressed to the regulation of platforms' liability, by starting from the first attempts of regulation up to the final and most innovative proposals. This work has analyzed firstly the E-Commerce Directive, a legislative instrument drafted more than 20 years ago, secondly, the Copyright Directive, entered into force in 2019, and finally the Digital Services Act, a new Legislative Proposal for the regulation of digital services providers.

The E-Commerce Directive examined in the first Chapter has always played a pivotal role in the regulation of digital intermediaries. Addressed to all Information Society Services, its provisions introduce a "safe harbours" regime for mere conduit, caching and hosting services providers. Articles 12, 13 and 14 of the Directive in fact correspondingly state that digital intermediary who merely transmit in a communication network of information provided by a user or give access to a communication network¹⁵⁵⁸, who transmit¹⁵⁵⁹, or store¹⁵⁶⁰ information provided by a recipient of the service, are, subject to strict conditions, exempt from liability for information transmitted, stored temporarily, or stored at the

¹⁵⁵⁸ Mere Conduit or Access service providers. Article 12 of the E-Commerce Directive.

¹⁵⁵⁹ Caching Service Providers. Article 13 of the E-Commerce Directive.

¹⁵⁶⁰ Hosting Service Providers. Article 14 of the E-Commerce Directive.

request of the users on their platform. The analysis has underlined that, although these are precisely enumerated, the requirements according to which ISPs can be immune from liability give rise to interpretative uncertainties in their practical application. The concepts of "illegal activity or information", legal basis for the identification of illegal material online, or "actual knowledge or awareness" do not appear to be accurately described in the E-Commerce Directive. Article 14 obliges hosting providers to remove unlawful information online immediately or disable access to it once they become aware of its presence on the platform. In the absence of a definition of "actual knowledge or awareness" or even of a Noticeand-takedown mechanism however it is hard not to consider the Directive as affected by legislative gaps. The digital intermediaries in fact, lacking an adequate "Notice-and-takedown" mechanism and driven by the fear of incurring liability, are incentivized to remove the – allegedly – illegal content too easily and without the necessary supervision, thereby undermining the right to freedom of expression and the right to freedom of business. Businesses that profit from the publication of digital content on online platforms, in fact, may be prejudiced by an unfair removal of the material they upload, as well as users whose may benefit from an applicable exception or limitation to copyright. The fact then that the E-Commerce Directive's liability exemption is granted only to "passive" intermediaries and not to the "active" ones, would lead to talk about a real dilemma. Paradoxically, while Internet Services Providers who are "neutral" with respect to knowledge of illegal activity online do not incur liability, "active" intermediaries – also referred to as "Good Samaritans" – engaging in proactively searching for illegal material may be instead exempted from the immunity benefit for the information stored. The first Chapter has analyzed the main provisions aimed at regulating digital service providers, focusing also on Article 15 of the Directive. The latter, considered as one of the most important provisions safeguarding fundamental rights, establishes a general monitoring prohibition of the material uploaded online but it allows at the same time to monitor in specific cases. Although the E-Commerce Directive has paved the way for the development and consolidation of the Digital Single Market in Europe, it appears to be affected by deep legislative "loopholes" that need to be filled. In addition, by

not providing any specific discipline for new and diversified digital intermediaries – such as, for example, very large online platforms – the E-Commerce Directive seems inadequate to deal with the widespread distribution of illegal material online, IPRs infringements, and with the new challenges that the Digital Era today poses.

The second Chapter has analyzed the Copyright Directive *i.e.*, Directive 2019/790/EC, paying particular attention to its long and complex Article 17. The latter, considered by some authors even as a «monster provision both by its size and dangerousness»¹⁵⁶¹, describes a special regime for the regulation of online content sharing service providers storing and disseminating copyrighted works for profit-making purposes¹⁵⁶². To ensure that rightholders receive fair compensation for the exploitation of their works, Article 17 encourages the stipulation of licensing agreements between digital intermediaries and Intellectual Property Rights owners for the purpose of communicating¹⁵⁶³ or making available to the public specific works or other protected subject matter. The Copyright Directive is considered as lex specialis to the E-Commerce Directive and its subsequent amendments - for example, the new Digital Services Act - because, by establishing specific requirements for the online content sharing service providers' liability exemption, it expressly derogates from the conditions provided for in Article 14 of the E-Commerce Directive. Indeed, in cases where rightholders grant no authorization to online content sharing service providers for making copyrighted works available to the public, the intermediaries can be exempted from liability for the disclosure if: (a) they demonstrate that they have made their best efforts to obtain the relevant authorization; (b) they demonstrate that they have made their best efforts to ensure the unavailability of specific works or other materials for which they have received relevant and necessary information from rights holders; (c) they have adopted a Notice-and-Takedown system to remove or disable access to protected works and a Notice-and-Staydown system to prevent their future uploads¹⁵⁶⁴. These conditions, including

¹⁵⁶¹ S. DUSSOLIER, op. cit., p. 1008.

¹⁵⁶² Article 2(6) of the CDSM.

¹⁵⁶³ In particular when OCSSPs perform an act of communication to the public.

¹⁵⁶⁴ Article 17(4) of the CDSM.

the implicit request to implement technical measures to prevent subsequent online uploads of the copyrighted materials, have raised and are raising concerns¹⁵⁶⁵ about a fair balance of fundamental rights at stake. One wonders in fact whether these provisions conflict with the general monitoring prohibition referred to Article 15 of the E-Commerce Directive, and whether they can be reconciled with the safeguard of the right to freedom of expression and the smaller platforms' right to freedom of business. Article 17(5) then anchors the Article 17(4) conditions' assessment to specific elements and provides for an "exceptional" liability regime for new online content sharing service providers. The legislator provides at the same time rules protecting users, clarifying that the cooperation between rightholders and digital platforms shall not affect the users' right to access lawful material online as well as works covered by exceptions or limitations. In the event of disputes relating to the removal of material uploaded online or to its access' disabling, Article 17(9) allow users to appeal to a complaint and redress mechanism at both platform level and at out-of-court level. This provision does not affect in any case the users' right to recourse to judicial remedies. The analysis of Art. 17 CDSMD has shown that, in addition of being an extremely articulated provision, it also risks threating the fair balance of fundamental rights at stake. The implicit request to online content sharing service providers to implement filtering measures to remove and prevent the subsequent upload of IPRs' infringing material, in fact, seems to be in contrast with the need to safeguard – besides copyright holders – also users and digital platforms themselves.

Chapter 3 has examined the new proposed Digital Services Act and intended to amend the E-Commerce Directive. As evidenced during the first chapters, the illegal content's disseminators benefit from the presence of new and different digital services currently offered online and digital platforms need to be regulated by innovative and stricter legislative rules. The Digital Services Act Proposal, aiming at ensuring a safe, transparent and accessible online environment

¹⁵⁶⁵ Case C-409/19, Republic of Poland vs European Parliament and Council of the European Union.

with responsible and accountable behaviors of digital intermediaries¹⁵⁶⁶, is an "horizontal" Regulation applicable to all digital services providers. Compared to the "outdated" E-Commerce Directive, the new set of rules proposed by the European Commission on 15 December 2020 leaves the liability regime for mere conduit, caching and hosting services providers unchanged but it clarifies some fundamental concepts improving the "safe harbours" functioning and it overcomes the "Good Samaritan" dilemma. The legislator provides for a new definition of illegal content and "actual knowledge or awareness" referred to the new Article 5 of the DSA. Article 6 of the Regulation, provision considered as one of the major innovations made to the E-Commerce Directive, allows "Good Samaritans" - i.e., digital providers who actively and voluntarily carry out investigations or other activities aimed at identifying, detecting and removing or disabling access to illegal content¹⁵⁶⁷ - to benefit from the liability exemption unlike the past. The Digital Services Act in any case reaffirms the prohibition of a general obligation to monitor the information uploaded online. The entire Regulation is dedicated to the legal discipline of online platforms, providing for them specific due diligence obligations. These provisions, applicable according to their content to all digital intermediaries, hosting service providers, online platforms and very large platforms, outline, inter alia, a specific Notice-andaction mechanism for the liability exemption of hosting service providers and facilitate notifications coming from "trusted flaggers". The numerous obligations contained in the new Digital Services Act aiming at tackling illegal content on digital platforms are particularly strict for Very Large Online Platforms. The latter, in addition to complying with the provisions established for other and smaller digital intermediaries, are in fact required to respect additional and more stringent obligations, including those relating to the assessment and mitigation of significant systemic risks arising from the functioning and the use of their services in the European Union¹⁵⁶⁸. With specific regard to the protection of intellectual

¹⁵⁶⁶ European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final, cit., p. 36.

¹⁵⁶⁷ Article 6 of the DSA.

 $^{^{1568}}$ Article 26 of the DSA and 27 of the DSA.

property rights online, the Digital Services Act reinforces the measures to contrast digital infringements by introducing for online platforms duties of traceability of traders¹⁵⁶⁹ operating on platforms and obligation to inform consumers and authorities about illegal products and services¹⁵⁷⁰ offered online. Following the amendments made by the European Parliament to the proposed Regulation¹⁵⁷¹, the legislator seems to have taken a step forward towards an effective protection of intellectual property rights online. With the intention of ensuring a safe and reliable digital environment for consumers, competing traders and intellectual property rights holders, the Digital Services Act now requires online platforms to obtain specific information concerning the trader who concludes distance contracts with online users or promotes messages concerning products or services on behalf of brands¹⁵⁷². Such information includes, *inter alia*, details about the product or service that is indented offered online. Digital service providers should "make their best efforts" to verify the reliability of information provided by traders, possibly by carrying out random checks to avoid the dissemination of illegal material on the platform. The trademark or logo, in general the identity of the commercial user providing content should then be clearly visible on the platform, so as not to incur counterfeiting online¹⁵⁷³. The legislator also requires the digital service providers themselves to be able to demonstrate that they have "done their best" to prevent the appearance of infringing material on the platform¹⁵⁷⁴.

The study conducted has made it possible to investigate the legal discipline of digital platforms and the presence intellectual property rights infringements online. The analysis has highlighted businesses providing digital intermediation services could be subject to a double regulatory regime which includes, on the one hand, the new proposed Digital Services Act addressed to all digital services providers, and, on the other hand, the Directive on Copyright and Related Rights in the Digital Single Market addressed to online content sharing services

¹⁵⁶⁹ Article 22 of the DSA.

¹⁵⁷⁰ Article 22a of the DSA.

¹⁵⁷¹ In the context of the ordinary legislative procedure, the European Parliament has amended the original legislative text drafted by the European Commission.

¹⁵⁷² Recital 49 of the DSA.

¹⁵⁷³ Article 22(3b) of the DSA.

¹⁵⁷⁴ Recital 50a of the DSA.

providers. In analyzing the interplay between the two sets of rules, one wondered whether, and if so how, the proposed Regulation might apply to online content sharing services providers. It was pointed out that online content sharing service providers regulated by the Copyright Directive are not a sort of "new category" of Internet Services Providers, but rather they are hosting service providers governed by different legislative instruments depending on the illegal content they host. Some businesses could for instance, can be considered as an online content sharing services providers, from the one side, and a very large online platform, from another side,: when the platform hosts copyrighted material, then Article 17 of the Copyright Directive will apply, while when it is used to disseminate counterfeit goods online, the Digital Services Act "safe harbors" regime will apply. It was found that, while there would certainly be no room for the application to online content sharing services providers of the E-Commerce hosting services providers liability regime - because it is expressly excluded by Article 17(3) of the Copyright Directive - it might be possible to apply to them certain due diligence obligations outlined in the new (proposed) Digital Services Act. The absence of a specific Notice and takedown mechanism in the Copyright Directive, for example, could pave the way for the application of Article 14 of the (proposed) Digital Services Act to online content sharing services providers. It has been noted that when information shared on online content sharing platforms concerns regards, rather than copyrighted works, the sale of counterfeit goods or any other illegal online activity, the mechanism that is put in place is the "notice and action" mechanism provided for in the Digital Services Act. In view of this, it has been hypothesized that the application of a meticulously described "notice and action" procedure - such as that established in the legislative proposal for a Digital Services Act - could be a benefit for a successful implementation of the liability regime of online content sharing service providers provided in Article 17 of the Copyright Directive. In this way, in addition, the legislator's efforts in the drafting of a long and detailed "notice and action" procedure could be useful. It might be considered reasonable, therefore, to apply the Notice-and-takedown provided by article 14 of the Digital Services Act also to online content sharing service providers disseminating copyrighted material.

Even though there could be two different legislative instruments applicable, i.e., the Copyright Directive and the new proposed Digital Services Act, an effective legislative framework for the protection of intellectual property rights online shall contain coordinated provisions. This analysis has evidenced that the Copyright Directive may be for some aspects in "conflict" with the (proposed) Digital Services Act. The main problem in this regard lies in the liability exemption's conditions provided for online content sharing services providers by the Copyright Directive. As noted, in order not to incur liability, the Copyright Directive implicitly obliges digital intermediaries to implement technical measures to avoid the subsequent online uploading of copyrighted material. Such a provision seems to be in contrast with Article 7 of the Digital Services Act which, with the intention of safeguarding fundamental rights - in particular the protection of users' rights - expressly prohibits a general monitoring of the material uploaded on digital platforms. The question arises as to what extent the need to safeguard intellectual property rights' holders may affect online users and their freedom of expression. The answer should coincide with the need to strike a fair balance of different interests at stake. An efficient legislative framework should aim to build a balanced set of rules capable of ensuring an adequate protection for both IPR owners, users, and online platforms.

The analysis carried out has shown that the existence of uncoordinated legislative instruments for the protection of intellectual property rights online may militate against the need to ensure legal certainty across the European Union and avoid fragmentation of legal rules¹⁵⁷⁵. Hoping that the European Commission will publish clear guidelines detailing the interaction between the new Digital Services Act and the Copyright Directive¹⁵⁷⁶, one cannot fail to note that an efficient protection of intellectual property rights in the modern "Digital Age" can only be achieved by implementing uniform and harmonized rules able to ensure a safe and trustworthy online environment where fundamental rights are effectively protected¹⁵⁷⁷.

¹⁵⁷⁵ Recital 4 and 4a of the DSA.

¹⁵⁷⁶ Recital 9 of the DSA.

¹⁵⁷⁷ Cfr. Article 1(2)(b) of the DSA.

Conclusione

L'evoluzione tecnologica ed il moderno processo di digitalizzazione hanno velocemente trasformato le dinamiche tra imprese e la quotidianità di ogni cittadino, attirando presto l'interesse di studiosi ed esperti del diritto. Le piattaforme digitali, mezzi che permettono ormai di svolgere molteplici attività online, rappresentano oggi un valido strumento in grado non solo di aumentare il benessere collettivo, ma anche di favorire da parte degli utenti delle stesse la circolazione di materiale illecito online come beni contraffatti ed opere protette dal diritto d'autore.

Lo studio sin qui condotto ha analizzato il problema delle violazioni del diritto di proprietà intellettuale online, cercando di esaminare e comprendere i principali strumenti legislativi atti a regolamentare la responsabilità dei fornitori di servizi di intermediazione digitale. The stakeholders of the new "digital" world so far analyzed are not only digital platforms and every user who utilizes them, but also IPRs' owners. This dissertation has deepened the main legislative provisions addressed to the regulation of platforms' liability, by starting from the first attempts of regulation up to the final and most innovative proposals

Gli stakeholders del nuovo mondo "digitale" non solo le piattaforme online ed ogni utente che se avvale, ma anche i titolari di diritti di proprietà intellettuale. L'analisi svolta ha approfondito le principali disposizioni legislative che disciplinano la responsabilità delle piattaforme digitali, esaminando tutte le più rilevanti norme in materia. La trattazione si è infatti confrontata in primo luogo con lo studio della Direttiva E-Commerce, strumento legislativo emanato più di venti anni fa, in secondo luogo con l'esame della Direttiva Copyright, entrata in vigore nel 2019, ed infine con la Legge sui Servizi Digitali, nuova proposta legislativa per la regolazione delle piattaforme online.

La Direttiva E-Commerce esaminata nel corso del primo capitolo rappresenta un vero e proprio punto di riferimento per la disciplina dei fornitori dei servizi digitali. Indirizzate a tutti i servizi della società dell'informazione, le disposizioni in questa contenute introducono un regime di "safe harbours" per i fornitori di servizi di mere conduit, caching e hosting. Gli Articoli 12, 13 e 14 della Direttiva prevedono corrispondentemente che gli intermediari digitali che trasportino semplicemente o diano accesso ad una rete di comunicazione¹⁵⁷⁸, che trasmettano¹⁵⁷⁹ o che memorizzino¹⁵⁸⁰ delle informazioni fornite da un destinatario del servizio siano, d'accordo con il rispetto di precisi requisiti, esenti da responsabilità per le informazioni trasmesse, memorizzate temporaneamente o memorizzate a richiesta degli utenti sulla loro piattaforma. Si è rilevato nel corso di questa analisi che, seppur precisamente enumerati, i requisiti sulla base dei quali ottenere l'esenzione di responsabilità diano adito nella loro applicazione pratica a delle incertezze legislative. I concetti di "attività o informazioni illecite", base identificativa per la presenza di materiale illegale online, o di "effettiva conoscenza" non sembrerebbero essere infatti accuratamente descritti dalla Direttiva E-Commerce. L'Articolo 14 prevede che l'hosting service provider sia obbligato a rimuovere immediatamente le informazioni indebite online o a disabilitarne l'accesso una volta venutone a conoscenza. In assenza però di una chiara definizione di «actual knowledge or awareness»¹⁵⁸¹ o, addirittura, della regolamentazione di un vero e proprio meccanismo di Notice-and-takedown, risulta difficile non considerare come la Direttiva sia in realtà affetta da lacune legislative. Sprovveduti di un adeguato meccanismo di "notifica e rimozione" e spinti dal timore di incorrere in responsabilità, infatti, gli intermediari risultano incentivati ad eliminare il - presunto - contenuto illegale troppo facilmente e senza la necessaria supervisione, rischiando così di inficiare la libertà di espressione e la libertà di iniziativa economica. Le aziende che traggono profitto dalla pubblicazione di contenuti digitali su piattaforme online, infatti, rischiano di essere pregiudicate da un'ingiusta rimozione dei materiali da loro caricati, così come gli utenti che possono beneficiare di un'eccezione o di una limitazione applicabile al diritto d'autore. La considerazione che l'esenzione di responsabilità, poi, sia concessa solo agli intermediari "passivi" e non a quelli "attivi", porterebbe a parlare di un vero e proprio dilemma. Paradossalmente, mentre i fornitori di servizi digitali "neutrali" rispetto alla conoscenza di qualsiasi tipo di attività

¹⁵⁷⁸ Mere Conduit o Access service providers. Articolo 12 della Direttiva E-Commerce.

¹⁵⁷⁹ Caching service providers. Articolo 13 della Direttiva E-Commerce.

¹⁵⁸⁰ Hosting service providers. Articolo 14 della Direttiva E-Commerce.

¹⁵⁸¹ Articolo 14 della Direttiva E-Commerce.

illecita online non incorrono in responsabilità, gli intermediari "attivi" - anche definiti come "Buoni Samaritani" - impegnati nella ricerca proattiva di materiale illegale risultano invece esonerati dal beneficio dell'immunità per le informazioni memorizzate. Nel corso del primo capitolo si sono analizzate le principali disposizioni atte a regolare i fornitori dei servizi digitali, concentrandosi anche sull'Articolo 15 della Direttiva. Quest'ultimo, considerato come il più importante strumento di salvaguardia dei diritti fondamentali, sancisce un divieto generale di imporre obblighi di monitoraggio del materiale caricato online, ammettendo però allo stesso tempo la possibilità di effettuare un monitoraggio in casi specifici. Seppur la Direttiva E-Commerce abbia aperto la strada allo sviluppo ed al consolidamento del mercato digitale in Europa, questa appare in realtà affetta da alcune lacune che necessitano di essere sanate. In più, non prevedendo nessuna disciplina specifica per i nuovi e diversificati intermediari digitali - come, ad esempio, le piattaforme online di dimensioni molto grandi –, la Direttiva risulta inadeguata a fronteggiare la capillare distribuzione di materiale illegale online, le violazioni di diritti di proprietà intellettuale, e le nuove sfide che l'Era Digitale oggi pone.

Il secondo Capitolo ha analizzato la Direttiva Copyright *i.e.*, Direttiva 2019/790/EC, prestando particolare attenzione al suo lungo e complesso Articolo 17. Quest'ultimo, considerato finanche da alcuni autori persino come una previsione "mostruosa" per le sue dimensioni e per la sua pericolosità¹⁵⁸², descrive uno speciale regime per la regolazione dei fornitori di servizi di condivisione di contenuti online che memorizzano e divulgano opere protette dal diritto d'autore per trarne profitto. Per assicurare ai titolari dei diritti il giusto compenso per lo sfruttamento delle loro opere, l'Articolo 17 incentiva la conclusione di accordi di licenza tra gli intermediari digitali ed i proprietari del diritto d'autore al fine di comunicare o rendere disponibili al pubblico specifiche opere od altri materiali protetti. La Direttiva Copyright è considerata *lex specialis* rispetto alla Direttiva E-Commerce ed alle sue successive modifiche – per esempio, La proposta per una nuova Legge sui Servizi Digitali – perché, istituendo specifici requisiti per l'esenzione di responsabilità delle piattaforme, deroga espressamente al rispetto

¹⁵⁸² S. DUSSOLIER, op. cit., p. 1008.

delle condizioni previste dall'Articolo 14 dell'ECD. Nei casi in cui infatti, per la messa a disposizione del pubblico di opere protette dal diritto d'autore, nessuna autorizzazione sia concessa ai fornitori di servizi di condivisione di contenuti sono considerati "immuni" da responsabilità per la loro online, questi divulgazione se: a) dimostrino di aver compiuto i massimi sforzi per ottenere la relativa autorizzazione; b) dimostrino di aver compiuto i massimi sforzi per assicurare l'indisponibilità di opere o materiali specifici per i quali abbiano ricevuto informazioni pertinenti e necessarie da parte dei titolari dei diritti; c) abbiano adottato un sistema di Notice-and-Takedown per rimuovere o disabilitare l'accesso ad opere protette ed un sistema di Notice-and-Staydown per impedirne il futuro caricamento¹⁵⁸³. Tali condizioni, tra cui in particolare la richiesta implicita del legislatore di implementare delle misure tecniche per evitare un successivo caricamento online di materiali protetti da copyright, hanno destato e stanno destando¹⁵⁸⁴ preoccupazione rispetto ad un giusto bilanciamento dei diritti fondamentali. Ci si domanda infatti non solo se le misure di filtraggio automatico che i servizi di intermediazione stanno elaborando per tutelare i titolari dei diritti di proprietà intellettuale e per evitare di incorrere in responsabilità, siano in contrasto con il divieto generale di sorveglianza ex Articolo 17(8) della CDSM ed Articolo 15 della Direttiva E-Commerce, ma anche se queste siano o meno conciliabili con la protezione della libertà di espressione e con la a libertà di iniziativa economica, specialmente delle più piccole piattaforme. L'Articolo 17(5) ancóra poi la valutazione del rispetto delle condizioni previste dal suo comma 4 a degli specifici elementi e prevede un regime di responsabilità "eccezionale" per i nuovi fornitori di servizi di condivisione di contenuti online. Allo stesso tempo il legislatore prescrive disposizioni a tutela degli utenti, chiarendo che l'intesa tra i proprietari dei diritti e le piattaforme digitali non deve impedire il diritto degli utenti di consultare materiale lecitamente presente online così come opere coperte da eccezioni o limitazioni. In caso di controversie relative alla rimozione dal materiale condiviso online o alla restrizione al suo accesso, il comma 9 dell'Articolo 17 attribuisce poi agli utenti la possibilità di appellarsi ad un

¹⁵⁸³ Articolo 17(4) della Direttiva Copyright.

¹⁵⁸⁴ Case C-409/19, Republic of Poland vs European Parliament and Council of the European Union.

meccanismo di reclamo e ricorso garantito sia dalla stessa piattaforma digitale, sia da organi stragiudiziali. Questa previsione non inficia comunque il diritto di avvalersi di mezzi di ricorso giurisdizionali. Una scrupolosa analisi dell'Articolo 17 della Direttiva Copyright evidenzia, come, oltre ad essere una norma estremamente articolata, essa rischi di rappresentare una minaccia per un giusto bilanciamento dei diritti fondamentali. La richiesta implicita ai fornitori di servizi di condivisione di contenuti online di adottare misure di filtraggio per rimuovere ed evitare il successivo caricamento di materiale illecito, infatti, mal si concilierebbe con la necessità di salvaguardare – oltre che i titolari del diritto d'autore – anche gli utenti e le stesse piattaforme digitali.

Nel Capitolo 3, questo studio si è concentrato sull'esame della proposta di Regolamento recante norme per la disciplina dei fornitori di servizi digitali ed intento a modificare la Direttiva E-commerce (Digital Services Act). Se come rilevato nel corso dei primi capitoli i divulgatori di materiale illecito online beneficerebbero della presenza dei sempre più diversificati servizi digitali offerti, le piattaforme necessiterebbero oggi di essere regolate da innovative e più rigide norme legislative. La Legge Sui Servizi Digitali, con l'obiettivo di assicurare un ambiente online accessibile, sicuro e trasparente e garantire un comportamento responsabile da parte dei fornitori di servizi digitali, è un Regolamento "orizzontale" applicabile a tutte le piattaforme online. Rispetto all' "obsoleta" Direttiva E-Commerce, il nuovo pacchetto di norme presentato dalla Commissione Europea il 15 dicembre 2020 lascia impregiudicato il regime di responsabilità per mere conduit, caching e hosting services providers ma chiarisce dei concetti fondamentali per il suo funzionamento e supera il dilemma del "Buon Samaritano". Il legislatore fornisce una nuova definizione di contenuto illegale e di "effettiva conoscenza" di cui al nuovo Articolo 5 del Digital Services Act. L'Articolo 6 del Regolamento, considerato come una delle maggiori modifiche apportate alla Direttiva E-Commerce, permette ai "Buoni Samaritani" - i.e., ai fornitori digitali che svolgono attivamente e volontariamente delle indagini od altre attività intese a identificare, rimuovere o disabilitare l'accesso a contenuti illegali - di beneficiare dell'esenzione di responsabilità contrariamente a quanto

avveniva in passato¹⁵⁸⁵. Si ribadisce comunque un generale divieto di monitoraggio del materiale caricato sulla piattaforma. L'intera proposta di Legge sui Servizi Digitali è dedita al regolamento dei fornitori di servizi digitali, prevedendo per loro dei veri e propri obblighi in materia di diligenza. Queste previsioni, applicabili in base al loro contenuto a tutti gli intermediari, ai prestatori di servizi di hosting, alle piattaforme online e alle piattaforme di dimensioni molto grandi, delineano, inter alia, uno specifico meccanismo di Notice-and-action per l'esenzione di responsabilità degli hosting service providers e favoriscono le notifiche provenienti da segnalatori attendibili. Le numerose disposizioni contenute nella nuova Legge sui Servizi Digitali atte ad evitare il compimento di illeciti digitali¹⁵⁸⁶ risultano essere particolarmente rigide per le grandi piattaforme. Queste, infatti, oltre a doversi conformare alle previsioni indirizzate agli altri intermediari digitali di minori dimensioni, sono chiamate al rispetto di supplementari e più rigorosi obblighi, inclusi quelli relativi alla valutazione e mitigazione di rischi sistemici significativi derivanti dal funzionamento e dall'uso dei loro servizi nell'Unione Europea¹⁵⁸⁷. Con particolare riferimento alla protezione dei diritti di proprietà intellettuale online, il Digital Services Act rafforza le misure di contrasto agli illeciti introducendo in capo agli intermediari digitali doveri di tracciabilità degli operatori commerciali operanti nelle piattaforme¹⁵⁸⁸ ed obblighi di informazione ai consumatori e alle autorità in merito a prodotti e servizi illegali¹⁵⁸⁹. A seguito degli emendamenti apportati dal Parlamento Europeo al proposto Regolamento¹⁵⁹⁰, il legislatore sembra infatti aver fatto un passo avanti verso la protezione dei diritti di proprietà intellettuale online. Con l'intenzione di assicurare un ambiente sicuro ed affidabile per i consumatori, per gli operatori commerciali concorrenti e per i titolari di diritti di proprietà intellettuale, la Legge sui Servizi Digitali richiede ora alle piattaforme online di ottenere specifiche informazioni sull'operatore commerciale che

¹⁵⁸⁵ Articolo 6 della Legge sui Servizi Digitali.

¹⁵⁸⁶ Le quali includono, ad esempio, anche norme recanti misure per contrastare e proteggere dagli abusi all'Articolo 20.

¹⁵⁸⁷ Articolo 64 della Legge sui Servizi Digitali.

¹⁵⁸⁸ Articolo 22 della Legge sui Servizi Digitali.

¹⁵⁸⁹ Articolo 22bis della Legge sui Servizi Digitali.

¹⁵⁹⁰ Nell'ambito della procedura legislativa ordinaria di approvazione del Regolamento, il Parlamento Europeo ha nel corso della sua prima lettura apportato delle modiche all'originario testo legislativo proposto dalla Commissione Europea.

conclude contratti a distanza con utenti online o che promuove messaggi concernenti prodotti o servizi per conto di marchi¹⁵⁹¹. Le indicazioni richieste includono, *inter alia*, dettagli riguardati il prodotto o il servizio che si intende offrire online. I fornitori di servizi digitali si dovrebbero "adoperare al massimo" per verificare l'attendibilità delle informazioni fornite dagli operatori commerciali, eventualmente effettuando controlli a campione per prevenire la diffusione di materiale illecito sulla piattaforma. Il marchio commerciale o il logo, in generale l'identità dell'utente commerciale che fornisce contenuti dovrebbe poi essere chiaramente visibile nella piattaforma, così da non incorrere in contraffazione online¹⁵⁹². Il legislatore richiede anche agli stessi fornitori di servizi digitali di poter dimostrare di "essersi adoperati al meglio" per prevenire la comparsa di materiale illecito nella piattaforma¹⁵⁹³.

Lo studio condotto ha permesso di approfondire l'articolata questione della regolazione della responsabilità delle piattaforme digitali e della presenza in esse di violazioni di diritti proprietà intellettuale. L'accurata analisi delle norme esaminate ha evidenziato che le imprese che forniscono servizi di intermediazione digitali potrebbero essere oggi soggette ad un doppio regime di regolazione che include, da un lato, la nuova proposta Legge per i Servizi Digitali indirizzata tutti i fornitori di servizi digitali, dall'altro la Direttiva sul diritto d'autore e sui diritti connessi nel mercato unico digitale diretta ai fornitori di servizi di condivisione di contenuti online. In primo luogo, nell'analizzare l'interazione tra i due pacchetti di norme, ci si è chiesti se, e se sì in che modo, il regolamento proposto possa applicarsi ai fornitori di servizi di condivisione di contenuti online. Si è rilevato che i fornitori di servizi di condivisone online disciplinati dalla Direttiva Copyright in realtà non rappresentano una "nuova categoria" di Internet Services Providers, bensì fornitori di servizi di hosting disciplinati da strumenti legislativi diversi a seconda del contenuto illegale ospitato. Lo stesso articolo 17(3) della Direttiva Copyright chiarisce che il regime di esenzione di responsabilità previsto per i fornitori di servizi di hosting dall'Articolo 5 della proposta Legge sui Servizi Digitali (ex-articolo 14 della Direttiva E-Commerce) si applica agli intermediari

¹⁵⁹¹ Considerando 49 della Legge sui Servizi Digitali.

¹⁵⁹² Articolo 22(3 ter) della Legge sui Servizi Digitali.

¹⁵⁹³ Considerando 50bis della Legge sui Servizi Digitali.

digitali che non rientrino nel campo di applicazione della Direttiva Copyright. YouTube, ad esempio, può essere considerato sia un fornitore di servizi di condivisione di contenuti online sia una piattaforma di grandi dimensioni: nei casi in cui YouTube diffonde materiale protetto da diritto d'autore, troverà applicazione l'Articolo 17 della Direttiva Copyright, mentre quando lo stesso viene utilizzato per offrire online merci e prodotti contraffatti, allora si applicherà il regime di "safe harbors" previsto dalla proposta Legge sui Servizi Digitali. Si è constatato che, mentre non ci sarebbe sicuramente spazio per l'applicazione ai fornitori di servizi di condivisone di contenuti online del regime di responsabilità disciplinato dalla Direttiva E-Commerce - perché espressamente escluso dall'articolo 17(3) della Direttiva Copyright - potrebbe essere possibile applicare nei loro confronti alcuni obblighi in materia diligenza delineati dalla nuova proposta di Legge sui Servizi Digitali. L'assenza di uno specifico meccanismo di "Notice and takedown" nella Direttiva Copyright, per esempio, potrebbe aprire la strada all'applicazione dell'articolo 14 della Legge sui Servizi Digitali ai fornitori di servizi di condivisione di contenuti online. Si è rilevato infatti che, quando le informazioni condivise su piattaforme di condivisione di contenuti online riguardano, anziché opere protette dal diritto d'autore, la vendita di beni contraffatti o qualsiasi altra attività illegale online, il meccanismo che viene messo in atto è quello di "notifica e azione" previsto dalla proposta di Legge sui Servizi Digitali. In considerazione di ciò, si è ipotizzato che l'applicazione di una procedura di "notifica e azione" minuziosamente descritta – come quella delineata dalla proposta Legge sui Servizi Digitali - potrebbe in realtà risultare vantaggiosa per un'efficace implementazione del regime di responsabilità dei fornitori di servizi di condivisione di contenuti online ex Articolo 17 della Direttiva Copyright. In questo modo, in più, gli sforzi effettuati da parte del legislatore nel redigere un lungo e dettagliato meccanismo di "Notice-and-action" potrebbero essere messi adeguatamente a frutto. Nell'eventualità della sua entrata in vigore, si potrebbe ritenere ragionevole, dunque, l'applicazione della procedura di Noticeand-takedown prevista dalla Legge sui Servizi Digitali anche alle piattaforme di servizi di condivisione di contenuti online che diffondano materiali protetti dal diritto d'autore.

Pur constando l'applicabilità di due differenti strumenti legislativi i.e., la Direttiva Copyright e la Legge sui Servizi Digitali, un efficace quadro legislativo per la protezione dei diritti di proprietà online non può prescindere dalla necessità che le norme in esso esistenti siano coordinate tra loro. L'esame svolto ha evidenziato che la Direttiva Copyright potrebbe risultare in "conflitto" con la nuova Legge sui Servizi Digitali. La principale criticità risiede sicuramente nelle condizioni di esenzione di responsabilità previste nella Direttiva Copyright per i fornitori di servizi di condivisione di contenuti online. Come rilevato, al fine di non incorrere in responsabilità, la Direttiva Copyright richiede implicitamente agli intermediari digitali di implementare delle misure tecniche atte ad evitare un successivo caricamento online di materiali protetti dal diritto d'autore. Una tale previsione però sembrerebbe in contrasto con l'articolo 7 della Legge sui Servizi Digitali che, con l'intento di salvaguardare i diritti fondamentali – in particolare la protezione dei diritti degli utenti online - vieta espressamente un generale monitoraggio del materiale caricato dai recipienti del servizio. Ci si chiede fino a che punto l'esigenza di salvaguardare gli interessi dei proprietari di diritti di proprietà intellettuale possa inficiare degli utenti online e la loro libertà di espressione. La risposta dovrebbe coincidere con il raggiungimento di un giusto equilibrio. Un valido ed efficiente quadro legislativo dovrebbe infatti tendere alla costruzione di un equilibrato pacchetto di norme che sia in grado di assicurare un' adeguata protezione ai titolari di diritti di proprietà intellettuale, agli utenti, ed alle stesse piattaforme online.

L'analisi svolta ha evidenziato che l'esistenza di simili ma differenti strumenti legislativi per la protezione dei diritti di proprietà intellettuale online non adeguatamente coordinati fra loro potrebbe militare contro l'esigenza di garantire certezza del diritto¹⁵⁹⁴ nell'Unione Europea ed evitare la frammentarietà delle norme giuridiche. Nella speranza che la Commissione europea pubblichi delle chiare linee guida che illustrino nel dettaglio l'interazione tra la nuova proposta di Legge sui Servizi Digitali e la Direttiva Copyright¹⁵⁹⁵, non si può non rilevare che un'effettiva protezione dei diritti di proprietà intellettuale nella moderna "Era Digitale" può essere attuata solo implementando delle regole

¹⁵⁹⁴ Considerando 4 e 4bis della Legge sui Servizi Digitali.

¹⁵⁹⁵ Considerando 9 della Legge sui Servizi Digitali.

uniformi e armonizzate che garantiscano un ambiente online sicuro ed affidabile in cui i diritti fondamentali siano effettivamente protetti¹⁵⁹⁶.

.

¹⁵⁹⁶ Cfr. Articolo 1(2)(b) della Legge sui Servizi Digitali.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Literature

B. ALLGROVE-J. GROOM, *Enforcement in a digital context: intermediary liability* in *Research Handbook on Intellectual Property and Digital Technologies*, Aplin, Tanya ed., Edward Elgar Publishing, 2020.

B. SAETTA, *Digital Service Act: L'Europa prepara le nuove regole per le piattaforme online*, valigiablu.it, 12.06.2020, available at: https://www.valigiablu.it/europa-nuove-regole-piattaforme/.

B. SAETTA, *Digital Services Act: cosa prevede il testo del Parlamento europeo*, valigiablu.it, 2.02.2022, available at: https://www.valigiablu.it/digital-services-act-parlamento-europeo/.

F. ALTOMARE, *Content Delivery Network Explained*, GlobalDots, 21.04.2021, available at: https://www.globaldots.com/resources/blog/content-delivery-network-explained/.

C. ANGELOPOULOS – S. SMET, Notice-and-Fair-Balance: How to Reach a Compromise between Fundamental Rights in European Intermediary Liability, in Journal of Media Law, Taylor & Francis Publishing, 21.10.2016.

C. ANGELOPOULOS, European Intermediary Liability in Copyright: a Tort-Based Analysis, in Kluwer Law International, Vol. XXXIX, Milano, 2016.

C. ANGELOPOULOS – S. SMET, Notice-and-Fair-Balance: How to Reach a Compromise between Fundamental Rights in European Intermediary Liability, in Journal of Media Law, Taylor & Francis Publishing, publication date: 4.04.2017,

lastupdate:14.07.2017,availableat:https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2944917.

C. ANGELOPOULOS, On Online Platforms and The Commission's New Proposal for a Directive on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, in SSRN Electronic Journal, 01.01.2017.

J. AXHAMN, The New Copyright Directive: Collective Licensing as a Way to Strike a Fair Balance Between Creator and User Interests in copyright legislation (Article 12), in Kluwer Copyright Blog, 25.06.2019, last update: 19.09.2019, available at: http://copyrightblog.kluweriplaw.com/2019/06/25/the-new-copyright-directive-collective-licensing-as-a-way-to-strike-a-fair-balance-between-creator-and-user-interests-in-copyright-legislation-article-12/.

J. B. NORDEMANN, *Liability of Online Service Providers for Copyrighted Content* – *Regulatory Action Needed?*, Study prepared for the European Parliament, 2017.

J. B. NORDEMANN, *The functioning of the of the Internal Market for Digital Services: responsibilities and duties of care of providers of Digital Services. Challenges and opportunities*, Policy Department for Economic, Scientific and Quality of Life Policies, Luxembourg, 06.2020.

J. B. NORDEMANN – J. WAIBLINGE, Art. 17 DSMCD: a class of its own? How to implement Art. 17 into the existing national copyright acts, including a comment on the recent German Discussion Draft – Part 2, in Kluwer Copyright Blog, 17.07.2020, available at: http://copyrightblog.kluweriplaw.com/2020/07/17/art-17-dsmcd-a-class-of-its-own-how-to-implement-art-17-into-the-existing-national-copyright-acts-including-a-comment-on-the-recent-german-discussion-draft-part-2/?doing_wp_cron=1597144877.2035028934478759765625.

G. B. DINWOODIE (editor), *Secondary Liability of Internet Service Provider*, Ius Comparatum – Global Studies in Comparative Law, Springer International Publishing, 2017.

S. B. MICOVA – A. DE STREEL, *DIGITAL SERVICES ACT: DEPENDING THE INTERNAL MARKET AND CLARIFYING RESPONSIBILITIES FOR DIGITAL SERVICES*, CERRE – Centre on Regulation in Europe, 12.2020.

M. BANKS, *MEPs rally against planned EU Copyright Reform*, The Parliament Magazine, 08.06.2018, available at: https://www.theparliamentmagazine.eu/news/article/meps-rally-against-plannedeu-copyright-reform.

J. BAYER, Liability of Internet Service Providers for Third Party Content, in Victoria University of Wellington Law Review, Working Paper Series, Vol. I, 01.01.2007.

C. BERTHÉLÉMY – J. PENFRAT, *Platform Regulation Done Right. EDRi Position Paper on the EU Digital Services Act*, EDRi, Brussels, 9.04.2020.

L. BRANDLE, David Guetta and all three major labels are among industry giants pushing for copyright reform, the Industry Observer, 29.06.2018, available at: https://theindustryobserver.thebrag.com/david-guetta-and-all-three-major-labels-are-among-industry-giants-pushing-for-copyright-reform/.

G. BUTTARELLI, Formal Comments of the EDPS on a Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, publication date: 03.07.2018, last update: 19.09.2019, available at: https://edps.europa.eu/data-protection/our-work/publications/comments/edps-comments-pro posal-directive-copyright_en.

M. C. LE MERLE – T. J. LE MERLE – E. ENGSTROM, *The Impact of Internet Regulation on Early Stage Investment*, 11.2014, available at: https://static1.squarespace.com/static/571681753c44d835a440c8b5/t/572a35e0b6 aa60fe011dec28/1462384101881/EngineFifthEraCopyrightReport.pdf.

M. C. DAGA – A. DE GAETANO, *Direttiva UE sul diritto d'autore, gli impatti in Italia: pro e contro*, in *Network Digital 360*, 05.04.2019, available at: https://www.agendadigitale.eu/cultura-digitale/direttiva-ue-sul-diritto-dautore-gli-impatti-in-italia-pro-e-contro/.

S. CARUSO, *Il fingerprinting del browser: cos'è e come funziona il tracciamento delle nostre attività online*, in *Network Digital 360*, 29.07.2019, available at: https://www.cybersecurity360.it/nuove-minacce/il-fingerprinting-del-browser-cose-e-come-funziona-il-tracciamento-delle-nostre-attivita-online/.

M. COLANGELO - M. MAGGIOLINO, *Uber: A New Challenge for Regulation and Competition Law?*, in *Market and Competition Law Review*, Vol. I, No. II, 10.2017.

G. COLANGELO, *Responsabilità degli intermediary online ed enforcement del diritto d'autore*, itmedia consulting, Roma, 02.2018, available at: http://www.itmedia-consulting.com/DOCUMENTI/dirittodautore.pdf.

E. CRABBIT, La Directive sur le commerce électronique: le project "Méditerranée", in Revue du droit de l'Union européenne: revue trimestrelle de droit européen, Bruxelles, Bruylant, 2000.

K. D. KANAYAMA, A Right to Pseudonymity, in Arizona Law Review, Vol. LI, No. II, 2009.

A. DE STREEL – M. BUITEN – M. PEITZ, *Liability of Online Hosting Platforms* – *should exceptionalism end?*, 09.2018, available at:

https://www.cerre.eu/sites/cerre/files/180912_CERRE_LiabilityPlatforms_Final_ 0.pdf.

A. DE STREEL – M. HUSOVEC, The e-commerce Directive as the cornerstone of the Internal Market. Assessment and options for reform. Study for the committee on Internal Market and Consumer Protection, Policy Department for Economic, Scientific and Quality of Life Policies, European Parliament, Luxembourg, 2020.

B. DEPOORTER - R. K. WALKER, *Copyright False Positives*, in *Notre Dame Law Review*, Vol. LXXXIX, Issue I, 2013.

E. DOUEK, YouTube's Bad Week and the Limitations of Laboratories of Online Governance, laewfareblog, 11.06.2019, available at: https://www.lawfareblog.com/youtubes-bad-week-and-limitations-laboratoriesonline-governance.

S. DUSSOLIER, The 2019 Directive on Copyright in the Digital Single Market: Some Progress, a Few Bad Choices, and an Overall Failed Ambition, in Common Market Law Review, Vol. LVII, No. IV, 08.2020.

S. F. SCHWEMER – T. MAHLER – H. STYRI, *Liability exemptions of non-hosting intermediaries: Sideshow in the Digital Services Act?*, in *Oslo Law Review*, Vol. VIII, No. I, Scandinavian University Press, 2021.

V. FALCE – N. M. F. FARAONE, *Direttiva Copyright e line guida: focus sll'articolo 17*, in *Network Digital 360*, 24.11.2021, available at: https://www.agendadigitale.eu/mercati-digitali/direttiva-copyright-e-linee-guidafocus-sullarticolo-17/.

F. FERRI, *The dark side(s) of the EU Directive on copyright and related rights in the Digital Single Market*, in *China-EU Law Journal*, 23.10.2020.

L. FIALA – M. HUSOVEC, Using Experimental Evidence to Design Optimal Notice and Takedown Process, in TILEC Discussion Paper, No. 2018-028, 23.01.2018.

C. FREDIANI, Secondo I Padri della Rete la direttiva Ue sul copyright minaccia Internet, Agi Agenzia Italia, 18.06.2018, available at: https://www.agi.it/economia/copyright_minaccia_internet_gdpr_lettera-4039043/news/2018-06-18/.

G. FROSIO, Digital piracy debunked: a short note on digital threats and intermediary liability, in Internet Policy Review, Vol. V, Issue I, 23.03.2016.

G. FROSIO, To Filter or Not to Filter? That Is the Question in EU Copyright Reform, in 36(2) Cardozo Arts & Entertainment Law Journal, 25.10.2017.

G. FROSIO, *The Death of 'No Monitoring Obligations'*. A Story of Untameable Monsters, in JIPITEC, No. VIII, 2017.

G. FROSIO – S. MENDIS, Monitoring and Filtering: European Reform or Global Trend?, cit., p. 11. K. GRISSE, After the storm—examing the final version of Article 17 of the new Directive (EU) 2019/790, in Journal of Intellectual Property Law & Practice, Vol. XIV, No. XI, 2019.

G. FROSIO (ed.), *The Oxford Handbook of Online Intermediary Liability*, Oxford University Press, 2020.

G. FROSIO – C. GEIGER, Taking Fundamentals Rights Seriously in the Digital Service Act's Platform Liability Regime, in European Law Journal, 2021.

K. GARSTKA, Guiding the Blind Bloodhonds: How to Mitigate the Risks Article 17 of Directive 2019/970 Poses to the Freedom on Expression, in P. TORREMANS (ed.), Intellectual Property Law and Human Rights, Wolters Kluwer Law & Business. P.Y. GAUTIER, Why internet services which provide access to copyright infringing works should not be immune to liability, in European Intellectual Property Review, Vol. XLII, No. VIII, 2020.

C. GEIGER, The Construction of Intellectual Property in the European Union: Searching for Coherence, in C. GEIGER (ed.), Constructing European Intellectual Property: Achievements and New Perspectives, EIPIN Series, Vol. I, Issue V, Cheltenham, UK / Northampton, MA, Edward Elgar, 2013.

C. GEIGER – E. IZYUMENKO, Copyright on the Human Rights' Trial: Redefining the Boundaries of Exclusivity Through Freedom of Expression, in International Review of Intellectual Property and Competition, Vol. XLII, No. III, 2014.

C. GEIGER – E. IZYUMENKO, *Intellectual Property before the European Court of Human Rights*, in C. GEIGER - C. A. NARD - X. SEUBA (eds.), *Intellectual Property and the Judiciary*, Cheltenham, Northampton, Edward Elgar Publishing, 2018.

C. GEIGER, When Freedom of Artistic Expression allows Creative Appropriations and Opens up Statutory Copyright Limitations, in S. BALGANESH - N. L. WEE LOON - H. SUN (eds.), The Cambridge Handbook of Copyright Limitations and Exceptions, Cambridge, Cambridge University Press, 2021.

C. GEIGER – B. J. JUTTE, Platform Liability Under Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive, Automated Filtering and Fundamental Rights: An Impossible Match, in GRUR International, Vol. LXX, No. VI, 30.01.2021.

I. GENNA, *Ombre (più che luci) della riforma europea del copyright*, in lastampa.it, publication date: 20.06.2018, last update: 24.06.2019, available at: https://www.lastampa.it/economia/2018/06/20/news/ombre-piu-che-luci-della-riforma-europea-del-copyright-1.34025995.

G. GHIDINI – A. STANZI, Freedom to conduct a business, competition and intellectual property, in C. GEIGER (ed.), Research Handbook on Human Rights and Intellectual Property, Edward Elgar Publishing, 25.02.2015.

G. GIACOMINI – N. STRIZZOLO, *Potere alle piattaforme e rischi per le democrazie: tutti i paradossi del digitale*, agendadigitale.eu, 27.03.2019, available at: https://www.agendadigitale.eu/cultura-digitale/potere-alle-piattaforme-e-rischiper-le-democrazie-tutti-i-paradossi-del-digitale/.

C. GOMMES – E. DE PAUW, Liability for trade mark infringement of online marketplaces in Europe: are they 'caught in the middle?', in Journal of Intellectual Property Law & Practice, Vol. XV, No. IV, 2020.

J. GRIFFITHS, Fundamental rights and European IP law: the case of Art 17(2) of the EU Charter, in C. GEIGER (ed.), Constructing European Intellectual Property, Cheltenham UK, Edward Elgar Publishing, 31.01.2013.

E. HARMON, "*Notice and Staydown*" is *Really* "*Filter-Everything*", ELECTRONIC FRONTIER FOUNDATIONS, 21.01.2016, available at: https://perma.cc/X3AA-CPQA.

J. HOBOKEN – J. QUINTAIS – J. POORT – N. VAN EIJK, Hosting intermediary services and illegal content online. An analysis of the scope of article 14 ECD in light of developments in the online service landscape, Luxembourg, Publications Office of the European Union, 29.01.2019.

M. HUSOVEC, Injunctions against Intermediaries in the European Union: Accountable but not Liable?, in Cambridge Intellectual Property and Information Law, Cambridge, Cambridge University Press, 2017. M. HUSOVEC, *The Promises of Algorithmic Copyright Enforcement: Takedown or Staydown? Which is Superior? And Why?*, in *Columbia Journal of Law & Arts*, publication date: 23.09.2018, last update: 13.12.2018, available at: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3239040.

M. HUSOVEC, *How Europe Wants to Redefine Global Online Copyright Enforcement* in T. E. SYNODINOU (ed), *Pluralism or Universalism in International Copyright Law*, Kluwer Law 2019, 14.05.2019, last update: 17.09.2019.

M. HUSOVEC – J.P. QUINTAIS, Article 17 of the Copyright Directive: Why the German implementation proposal is compatible with EU law – Part 1, in Kluwer Copyright Blog, 26.08.2020, available at: http://copyrightblog.kluweriplaw.com/2020/08/26/article-17-of-the-copyright-directive-why-the-german-implementation-proposal-is-compatible-with-eu-law-part-1/.

M. HUSOVEC – J. QUINTAIS, How to License Article 17? Exploring the Implementation Options for the New EU Rules on Content-Sharing Platforms, in GRUR International, Issue IV, 01.2021.

M. HUSOVEC, (Ir)Responsible Legislature? Speech Risks under the EU's Rules on Delegated Digital Enforcement, 17.09.2021, available at: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3784149.

N. IACOB – F. SIMONELLI, *How to Fully Reap the Benefits of the Internal Market for E-commerce? New economic opportunities and challenges for digital services 20 years after the adoption of the e-Commerce Directive*, Study for the committee on the Internal Market and Consumer Protection, Policy Department for Economic, Scientific and Quality of Life Policies, European Parliament, Luxembourg, 2020.

D. J.G. VISSER, *Trying to Understand Article 13*, publication date: 18.03.2019, last update: 19.09.2019, available at: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3354494.

S. JACQUES - K. GARSTKA - M. HVIID – J. STREET, An Empirical Study of the Use of Automated Anti-Piracy Systems and Their Consequences for Cultural Diversity, in SCRIPTed, Vol. XV, Issue II, 2018.

R. JULIÀ-BARCELÓ – K. J. KOELMAN, *INTERMEDIARY LIABILITY IN THE E-COMMERCE DIRECTIVE: SO FAR SO GOOD, BUT IT'S NOT ENOUGH* in *Computer Law & Security Report*, Vol. XVI, No. IV, Elsevier Science Ltd., 2000.

J. KOO, *The Right of Communication to the Public in EU Copyright Law*, Hart Publishing, 17.12.2020.

A. KUCZERAWY, *The EU Commission on voluntary monitoring: Good Samaritan* 2.0 or Good Samaritan 0.5?, Ku Leuven, 24.04.2018, available at: https://www.law.kuleuven.be/citip/blog/the-eu-commission-on-voluntary-monitoring-good-samaritan-2-0-or-good-samaritan-0-5/.

A. KUCZERAWY, Active vs passive hosting in EU intermediary liability regime: time for a change?, 7.08.2018, available at: https://www.law.kuleuven.be/citip/blog/active-vs-passive-hosting-in-the-euintermediary-liability-regime-time-for-a-change/.

A. KUR – T. DREIER – S. LUGINBUEHL, *European Intellectual Property Law: Text, Cases and Materials*, II ed., Edward Elgar Publishing Limited, 2019.

M. LEISTNER, European Copyright Licensing and Infringement Liability Under Art. 17 DSM-Directive Compared to Secondary Liability of Content Platforms in the U.S. – Can We Make the New European System a Global Opportunity Instead of a Local Challenge?, in Intellectual Property Journal, Issue 2, 16.06.2020. I. LEONE - A. GULLO - G. COLANGELO - S. SCALZINI, studio presentato alla Settimana Anticontraffazione, *Un'analisi della proposta di Regolamento "Digital Services Act" sotto il profilo della protezione dei diritti di Proprietà industriale*, 28.10.2021, available at: https://uibm.mise.gov.it/index.php/it/settimanaanticontraffazione-2021/28-ottobre-webinar-un-analisi-della-proposta-diregolamento-digital-services-act-sotto-il-profilo-della-protezione-dei-diritti-diproprieta-industriale.

N. LOMBA – T. EVAS, *Digital services act. European added value assessment*, European Parliamentary Research Service, 10.2020.

LUCAS - SCHLOETTER, *Transfer of Value Provisions of the Draft Copyright Directive (recitals 38, 39, article 13),* Munich, 03.2017, available at: https://authorsocieties.eu/content/uploads/2019/10/lucas-schloetter-analysis-copyright-directive-en.pdf.

M. L. MONTAGNANI - A. TRAPOVA, New obligations for Internet intermediaries in the Digital Single Market safe harbours in turmoil? in Journal of Internet Law, Vol. XXII, Issue VII, 1.01.2019.

J. M. URBAN – J. KARAGANIS – B. SCHOFIELD, Notice and Takedown: Online Service Provider and Rightsholder Accounts of Everyday Practice, in 64 J. Copyright Soc'y 371, 1.11.2017.

T. MADIEGA, *Reform of the EU liability regime for online intermediaries: Background on the forthcoming digital services act*, Brussels, 30.04.2020.

J. MARCUS – G. PETROPOULOS – T. YEUNG, Contribution to growth: The European Digital Single Market. Delivering economic benefits for citizens and business, Policy Department for Economic, Scientific, and Quality of Life Policies, Luxembourg, 15.01.2019.

A. MARSOOF, 'Notice and Takedown': a copyright perspective, in Queen Mary Journal of Intellectual Property, Vol. V, No. II, Edward Elgar Publishing, 2015.

M. MARTINI, Fundamentals of a Regulatory System for Algorithm-based Processes, Speyer, 01.05.2019, available at: https://www.politico.eu/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/Martini-Regulatory-System-final_11-6-MAR.pdf.

A. MAXWELL, Article 13: YouTube CEO is Now Lobbying FOR Upload Filters, 15.11.2018, available at: https://torrentfreak.com/article-13-youtube-ceo-is-now-lobbying-for-upload-filters-181115/.

V. MOSCON, Free circulation of information and Online Intermediaries – Replacing One "Value Gap" with Another, in International Review of Industrial Property and Copyright, 2020.

P. NOOREN – N. VAN GORP – N. VAN EJIK – R. O FATHAIGH, Should We Regulate Digital Platforms? A New Framework for Evaluating Policy Options, in Policy & Internet, Vol. X, No. III, 09.2018.

A. OHLY (ed.), *Common Principles of European Intellectual Property Law*, Mohr Siebeck Publishing, 2012.

G. OLIVIERI – S. SCALZINI, Sistema e fonti della proprietà intellettuale, in A. F. GENOVESE – G. OLIVIERI, Trattato Omnia su La Proprietà Intellettuale, Utet, 2021.

G. OLIVIERI, relazione al convegno della LUISS School of Law, *The Social Dilemma: come disciplinare le piattaforme digitali? Sintesi del convegno inaugurale della IX edizione del Master di II livello in Diritto della Concorrenza e dell'Innovazione*, 19.03.2021, available at: https://www.agendadigitale.eu/cultura-digitale/potere-alle-piattaforme-e-rischi-

per-le-democrazie-tutti-i-paradossi-del-

digitale/.https://lsl.luiss.it/sites/lsl.luiss.it/files/The%20Social%20Dilemma%20sin tesi%20inaugurazione%20master%20concorrenza%20innovazione%202021.pdf.

SAI ON CHEUNG, Dispute Avoidance Through Equitable Risk Allocation, in SAI ON CHEUNG (ed), Construction Dispute Research Conceptualisation, Avoidance and Resolution, 2014.

J. P. QUINTAIS, *The New Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive: A Critical Look*, in *European Intellectual Property Review 2020(1)*, 14.10.2019.

J. P. QUINTAIS - G. FROSIO - S. VAN GOMPEL - P. B. HUGENHOLTZ - M. HUSOVEC -B. J. JUTTE, M. SENFTLEBENET, Safeguarding User Freedoms in Implementing Article 17 of the Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive: Recommendations From European Academics, in JIPITEC, 11.2019.

J. P. QUINTAIS – S. F. SCHWEMER, *The Interplay between the Digital Services Act and Sector Regulation: How Special is Copyright?*, 7.05.2021, available at: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3841606#references-widget.

J. PILA – P. L. C. TORREMANS, *European Intellectual Property Law*, Oxford University Press, 2016.

J. PILA – P. L. C. TORREMANS, *European Intellectual Property Law*, II ed., Oxford University Press, 2019.

T. PRIME – D. BOOTON, *European Intellectual Property Law*, Taylor and Francis Publishing, 2017.

M. R. ALLEGRI, Digital Services Act, il "rebus" dei contenuti illeciti: la Ue rischia di aumentare il caos, agendadigitale.eu, 14.05.2021, available at:

https://www.agendadigitale.eu/mercati-digitali/digital-services-act-il-rebus-deicontenuti-illeciti-la-ue-rischia-di-aumentare-il-caos/.

T. RODRÍGUEZ DE LAS HERAS BALLELL, *The background of the Digital Services Act: looking towards a platform economy*, ERA Forum, 04.02.2021.

E. ROSATI, *The legal nature of Article 17 of the Copyright DSM Directive, the (lack of) freedom of Member States and why the German implementation proposal is not compatible with EU law*, in Journal of Intellectual Property Law & Practice, Vol. XV, Issue XI, 11.2020.

E. ROSATI, Five considerations for the transposition and application of Article 17 of the DSM Directive, in Journal of Intellectual Property Law & Practice, Vol. XVI, No. III, 2021.

I. LEONE - A. GULLO - G. COLANGELO - S. SCALZINI, studio presentato alla Settimana Anticontraffazione, *Un'analisi della proposta di Regolamento "Digital Services Act" sotto il profilo della protezione dei diritti di Proprietà industriale*, 28.10.2021, available at: https://uibm.mise.gov.it/index.php/it/settimanaanticontraffazione-2021/28-ottobre-webinar-un-analisi-della-proposta-diregolamento-digital-services-act-sotto-il-profilo-della-protezione-dei-diritti-diproprieta-industriale.

G. SARTOR, *Providers Liability: From the eCommerce Directive to the future*, 15.09.2017.

G. SARTOR – A. LOREGGIA, *The Impact of algorithms for online content filtering or moderation. "Upload filters"*, Policy Department for Citizens' Rights and Constitutional Affairs, 09.2020.

M. SENFTLEBEN – C. ANGELOPOULOS – G. FROSIO – V. MOSCON – M. PEGUERA – O. A. ROGNSTAD, *The Recommendation on Measures to Safeguard Fundamental*

Rights and the Open Internet in the Framework of the EU Copyright Reform, in European Intellectual Property Review, Vol. XL, Issue III, 17.10.2018.

M. SJÖSTRAND, *EU Digital Services Act: winds of change?*, Managing Intellectual Property, publication date: 4.09.2020, last update: 3.10.2021, available at: https://www.managingip.com/article/b1n7b8rgq4vqjy/eu-digital-services-act-winds-of-change.

M. SMITH, Enforcement and cooperation between Member States. E-Commerce and the future Digital Services Act, STUDY requested by THE IMCO committee, 04.2020.

T. SPOERRI, On Upload-Filters and other Competitive Advantages for Big Tech Companies under Article 17 of the Directive on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, in Journal of Intellectual Property, Information Technology and Electronic Commerce Law (JIPITEC), 2019.

S. STALLA-BOURDILLON – E. ROSATI – G. SARTOR – C. ANGELOPOULUS – A. KUCZERAWY et al., Open Letter to the European Commission—On the Importance of Preserving the Consistency and Integrity and of the EU Acquis Relating to Content Monitoring Within the Information Society, 30.09.2016, available at: https://perma.cc/9ZHM-6Z3Z.

A. THUM-THYSEN - P. VOIGT - B. BILBAO-OSORIO - C. MAIER - D. OGNYANOVA, *Unlocking Investment in Intangible Assets*, Luxemburg, Publications Office of the European Union, 2017.

P. VAN EECKE, Online service providers and liability: A plea for a balanced approach, in Common Market Law Review, Vol. XLVIII, 2011.

U. VON DER LEYEN, A union that strives for more. My Agenda for Europe. Political Guidelines for The Next European Commission 2019-2024, 09.10.2019, available at: https://op.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/43a17056-ebf1-11e9-9c4e-01aa75ed71a1.

L. WOODS – W. PERRIN, Online harm reduction – a statutory duty of care and regulator, Carnegie Trust UK, 04.2019. Cfr. J. BAYER, Between Anarchy and Censorship Public discourse and the duties of social media, in Liberty and Security in Europe, No. 2019-03, 05.2019.

EU Documents

Commission Staff Working Document. *Online services, including e-commerce, in the Single Market*, Brussels, 11.01.2012, SEC (2011) 1641, final.

Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, *Unleashing the Potential of Cloud Computing in Europe*, Brussels, 27.09.2012, COM(2012) 529.

Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, *A European Agenda for the collaborative economy*, Brussels, 2.06.2016, COM(2016) 356, final.

Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, *Making the most of the EU's innovative potential. An intellectual property action plan to support the Eu's recovery and resilience,* Brussels, 25.11.2020, COM (2020)760, final.

Communication from the commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, A Digital Single Market Strategy for Europe, Brussels, 6.5.2015, COM (2015)192, final.

Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, *A European strategy for data*, Brussels, 19.2.2020, COM (2020)66, final.

Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Region, *Towards a modern, more European copyright framework*, Brussels, 9.12.2015, COM (2015) 626, final.

Communication from the Commission, *EUROPE 2020. A strategy for smart, sustainable and inclusive growth*, Brussels, 3.03.2010, COM (2010), final.

Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, *A Digital Agenda for Europe*, Brussels, 19.05.2010, COM (2010), 245, final.

Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council, *Guidance on Article 17 of Directive 2019/790 on Copyright in the Digital Single Market*, Brussels, 4.06.2021, COM(2021) 288, final.

European Commission, *Shaping Europe's Digital Future*, 19.02.2020, available at: https://ec.europa.eu/info/sites/default/files/communication-shaping-europes-digital-futurefeb2020_en_4.pdf.

European Commission, *Europe's Digital Decade: Commission sets the course towards a digitally empowered Europe by 2030*, Brussels, 9.03.2021, available at: https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/IP_21_983.

European Commission, *REGULATORY BOARD OPINION*. Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, 6.11.2020, SEC(2020) 432.

European Commission, *REFIT – making EU law simpler, less costly and future proof*, available at: https://ec.europa.eu/info/law/law-making-process/evaluating-and-improving-existing-laws/refit-making-eu-law-simpler-less-costly-and-future-proof_en.

European Commission, Commission Staff Working Document. Impact Assessment. Accompanying the Document Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of The Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, SWD(2020) 348, final.

European Commission, Report on the functioning of the Memorandum of Understanding on the sale of counterfeit goods on the internet, Brussels, 14.8.2020, SWD (2020)166, final/2.

European Commission, *Commission Recommendation (EU) 2018/334 of 1 March 2018 on measures to effectively tackle illegal content online*, Brussels, 01.03.2018, COM (2018) 1177, final.

European Commission, Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, The European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions, *Tackling Illegal Content Online. Towards an enhanced responsibility of online platforms*, Brussels, 28.09.2017, COM (2017) 555, final.

European Commission, *Digital Services Act – Questions and Answers*, Brussels, 15.12.2020.

European Parliament Press Release, *Parliament to review copyright rules in September*, 05.07.2018, available at: https://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/en/press-room/20180628IPR06809/parliament-to-review-copyright-rules-in-september.

European Commission, Targeted Consultation Addressed to the Participants to the Stakeholder Dialogue on Article 17 of the Directive on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, 2020, available at: https://ec.europa.eu/newsroom/dae/document.cfm?doc_id.68591.

Flash Eurobarometer 439, *Report. The use of online marketplaces and search engines by SMEs*, European Union, 04.2016.

Memorandum of Understanding on Online Advertising and Intellectual Property Rights, Brussels, publication date: 21.06.2018, last update: 21.06.2018, available at: https://ec.europa.eu/docsroom/documents/30226.

Product Safety Pledge. Voluntary commitment of online marketplaces with respect to the safety of non-food consumer products sold online by third party sellers, 02.03.2021, available at: https://ec.europa.eu/info/sites/default/files/voluntary_commitment_document_202 1_v5.pdf.

Report from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council and the European Economic and Social Committee, *Evaluation of the Application of the Regulation (EU) No 386/2012 of 19 April 2012*, Brussels, 24.11.2020, COM (2020)755, final.

Other Documents

Amnesty International, *Amnesty International position on the Proposal for A Digital Service Acts and A Digital Markets Act*, 03.2021, available at: https://www.amnesty.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/Amnesty-International-Position-Paper-Digital-Services-Act-Package_March2021_Updated.pdf.

Article 19, *Due diligence obligations in the EU's Digital Services Act. Article's 19 recommendation to lawmakers*, 21.05.2021, available at: https://www.article19.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/Regulation-of-duediligence-in-the-EU-DSA-1.pdf.

Association Littéraire et Artistique Internationale, *Résolution Relative aux Propositions Européenes du 14 Septembre 2016*, available at: https://perma.cc/JC9Q-ZKL7.

Association Littéraire et Artistique Internationale, Second Opinion on Certain Aspects of the Implementation of Article 17 of Directive (EU) 2019/790 of 17 April 2019 on Copyright and Related Rights in the Digital Single Market, publication date: 18.09.2020, last update: 17.02.2021, available at: https://www.alai.org/en/assets/files/resolutions/200918-second-opinion-article-17dsm_draft_en.pdf.

Camera Dei Deputati – Ufficio Rapporti con l'Unione Europea, Documentazioni.

Camera Dei Deputati Ufficio Rapporti con l'Unione Europea, *Legge sui servizi digitali (Digital Services Act), Dossier n 15*, 12.05.2021, available at: http://documenti.camera.it/leg18/dossier/pdf/ES051.pdf.

CDEI, *Independent Report. Online targeting: Final report and reccomendations*, 4.02.2020, available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/cdei-review-of-online-targeting/online-targeting-final-report-and-recommendations.

CF – Grimaldi Studio Legale – 21c Consultancy, *Overview of the legal framework* of notice-and-action procedures in Member States. SMART 2016/0039, Luxembourg, Publications Office of the European Union, 29.01.2019.

Charter for the Fight against the Sale of Counterfeit Goods on the Internet, available at: http://www.uibm.gov.it/attachments/Charter_engl_Internet.pdf.

CREATe, Open Letter on the EU Copyright Reform Proposals for the Digital Age to members of the European Parliament and the European Council, 24.02.2017, available at: https://perma.cc/L45T-LLJ9.

CREATe, Copyright in the Digital Single Market Directive – Implementation. An EU Copyright Reform Resource, available at: https://www.create.ac.uk/cdsm-implementation-resource-page/.

Deloitte Advisory, S.L. (curated by), Research on Online Business Models Infringing Intellectual Property Rights – Phase 1. Establishing an overview of online business models infringing intellectual property rights, Spain, European Union Intellectual Property Office, 2016.

Directorate-General for Internal Market, Industry, Entrepreneurship and SMEs, *User Guide to the SME Definition*, 16.02.2017, available at: https://op.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/79c0ce87-f4dc-11e6-8a35-01aa75ed71a1.

E-commerce statistics for individuals, Eurostat, data extracted: 06.2021, planned update: 01.2022, available at: https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php?title=E-commerce_statistics_for_individuals.

EdiMA, *Responsibility Online*, 2020, available at: https://doteurope.eu/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/Responsibility-Online.pdf.

EDRi, *More responsibility to online platforms – but at what cost?*, 19.07.2019, available at: https://edri.org/our-work/more-.

EPO-EUIPO, Intellectual property rights intensive industries and economic performance in the European Union. Industry-Level Analysis Report, III ed., Munich and Alicante, EPO and EUIPO, 09.2019.

EUIPO, Study on voluntary collaboration practices in addressing online infringements of trade mark rights, design rights, copyright and rights related to copyright, 09.2016.

EUIPO, STUDY ON LEGISLATIVE MEASURES RELATED TO ONLINE IPR INFRINGEMENTS. A project commissioned by the European Union Intellectual Property Office, 2018.

EUIPO, *IPR ENFORCEMENT CASE-LAW COLLECTION. THE LIABILITY AND OBLIGATIONS OF INTERMEDIARY SERVICE PROVIDERS IN THE EUROPEAN UNION*, 08.2019.

EUIPO, 2020 Status Report on IPR Infringement. Why IP are important, IPR infringement, and the fight against counterfeiting and piracy, European Union Intellectual Property Office, 2020.

EUIPO, *Monitoring and analysing social media in relation to IP infringement*, European Union Intellectual Property Office, 2021.

EUIPO, RISKS AND DAMAGES POSED BY IPR INFRINGEMENTS IN EUROPE. Awareness campaign 2021, 06.2021.

European Copyright Society, *General Opinion on the EU Copyright Reform Package*, 27.01.2017, available at: https://perma.cc/ZHR9-LLGE. European Copyright Society, Comment of the European Copyright Society. Selected Aspects of Implementing Article 17 of the Directive on Copyright in the Digital Single Market into National Law, in JIPITEC, 2020.

EUROPEAN COURT OF HUMAN RIGHTS, *Guide on Article 1 of Protocol No. 1 to the European Convention on Human Rights. Protection of property*, last update: 30.04.2021, available at: https://www.echr.coe.int/Documents/Guide_Art_1_Protocol_1_ENG.pdf.

EUROPOL, Pandemic Profiteering: how criminals exploit the COVID-19 crisis, 03.2020.

Index of Censorship, *Directive on copyright in the Digital Single Market* "*destined to become a nightmare*", 26.04.2018, available at: https://www.indexoncensorship.org/2018/04/digital-single-market-nightmare/.

Internal Commission Note, available at: https://cdn.netzpolitik.org/wp-upload/2019/07/Digital-Services-Act-note-DG-Connect-June-2019.pdf.

IPO Code of Practice on Search and Copyright, 17.01.2017, available at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac hment_data/file/609478/code-of-practice-on-search-and-copyright.pdf.

LUISS School of Law, *The Social Dilemma: come disciplinare le piattaforme digitali? Sintesi del convegno inaugurale della IX edizione del Master di II livello in Diritto della Concorrenza e dell'Innovazione*, 19.03.2021, available at: https://www.agendadigitale.eu/cultura-digitale/potere-alle-piattaforme-e-rischi-per-le-democrazie-tutti-i-paradossi-del-

digitale/.https://lsl.luiss.it/sites/lsl.luiss.it/files/The%20Social%20Dilemma%20sin tesi%20inaugurazione%20master%20concorrenza%20innovazione%202021.pdf.

Nordic Commerce Sector, *Revision of the E-commerce Directive/Digital services act. The position of the Nordic Commerce Sector*, available at: https://www.danskerhverv.dk/siteassets/mediafolder/dokumenter/04-politik/2021/final---revision-of-the-e-commerce-directive_dsa_the-position-of-the-nordic-commerce-sector.pdf.

OECD, The Economic Impact of Counterfeiting and Piracy, 19.06.2008.

Protests greet Brussels copyright reform plan, BBC News, available at: https://www.bbc.com/news/technology-44482381.

Scientific Foresight Unit (STOA), Online Platforms: Economic and societal effects, European Parliamentary Research Service, 03.2021.

Second Draft Act adapting copyright law to the requirements of the Digital Single Market, available at: https://www.bmjv.de/SharedDocs/Gesetzgebungsverfahren/Dokumente/DiskE_II _Anpassung%20Urheberrecht_digitaler_Binnenmarkt_englischeInfo.pdf;jsessioni d=84FAC41AEF1CD4D70C008EED64C26246.2_cid324?__blob=publicationFil e&v=4.

TAKE DOWN AND STAY DOWN, 2016, available at: https://perma.cc/NQ3F-9CJG.

U.S. Copyright Office, Section 512 Study: Notice and Request for Public Comment, 80 Fed. Reg. 81865, 31.12.2015.

United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, *RESEARCH BRIEF. Covid-19related Trafficking of Medical Products as a Threat to Public Health*, 2020, available at: https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-and-analysis/covid/COVID-19_research_brief_trafficking_medical_products.pdf. Un'analisi della proposta di Regolamento "Digital Services Act" sotto il profilo della protezione dei diritti di Proprietà industriale, 28.10.2021, available at: https://uibm.mise.gov.it/index.php/it/settimana-anticontraffazione-2021/28-ottobre-webinar-un-analisi-della-proposta-di-regolamento-digital-services-act-sotto-il-profilo-della-protezione-dei-diritti-di-proprieta-industriale.

Legislative References

Directive 2004/48/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 29 April 2004 on the enforcement of intellectual property rights.

Directive 2015/1535/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 9 September 2015 laying down a procedure for the provision of information in the field of technical regulations and of rules on Information Society services.

Directive 2001/29/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 22 May 2001 on the harmonization of certain aspects of copyright and related rights in the information society.

European Convention of Human Rights.

European Charter of Fundamental Rights.

Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on Copyright in the Digital Single Market, Brussels, 14.09.2016, COM (2016), 593, final.

European Commission, Proposal for a Regulation of The European Parliament and of the Council on a Single Market For Digital Services (Digital Services Act) and amending Directive 2000/31/EC, Brussels, 15.12.2020, COM(2020) 825, final. Directive 2000/31/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 8 June 2000 on certain legal aspects of information society services, in particular electronic commerce, in the Internal Market.

Regulation (EU) 2016/679 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 27 April 2016 on the protection of natural persons with regard to the processing of personal data and on the free movement of such data, and repealing Directive 95/46/EC.

Directive 2002/58/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 12 July 2002 concerning the processing of personal data and the protection of privacy in the electronic communications sector.

Directive 2015/1535/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 9 September 2015 laying down a procedure for the provision of information in the field of technical regulations and of rules on Information Society services.

Directive (EU) 2019/790 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 17 April 2019 on copyright and related rights in the Digital Single Market and amending Directives 96/9/EC and 2001/29/EC.

Regulation (EU) 2016/679 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 27 April 2016 on the protection of natural persons with regard to the processing of personal data and on the free movement of such data, and repealing Directive 95/46/EC (General Data Protection Regulation).

Courts' decisions

CJEU, Case C-683/18.

CJEU, Case C-201/13.

CJEU, Case C-324/09.

CJEU, Case C-360/10.

CJEU, Case C-70/10.

CJEU, Case C-476/17.

CJEU, Case C-484/14.

CJEU, Case C-160/15.

CJEU, Case C-314/12.

CJEU, Case C-275/06.

CJEU, Case C-434/15.

CJEU, Case C-320/16.

CJEU, Case C-390/18.

CJEU, Case C-236/08.

CJEU, Case C-291/13.

CJEU, Case C-325/95.

CJEU, Case C-236/08.

CJEU, Case C-527/15.

CJEU, Case C-18/18.

CJEU, Case C-401/19.

CJEU, Case C-610/15.

CJEU, Case C-466/12.

CJEU, Case C-469/17.

Case of the Court of Appeal (Oberlandesgericht) of Hamburg of 1.07.2015, 5 U 87/12.

AP Madrid (sec.28), 14.01.2014, Case Telecinco v. Youtube.

La société Google France c. La société Bach films Case, Première chambre civile de la Cour de cassation, 12.07.2012.

Websites

https://www.pcmag.com/encyclopedia/term/media-sharing-site.

https://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=Platform_economy&oldid=103404899 9.

https://www.gartner.com/en/information-technology/glossary/digitalization.

https://www.collinsdictionary.com/dictionary/english/cybersquatting.

https://www.bdc.ca/en/articles-tools/entrepreneur-toolkit/templates-business-guides/glossary/search-engine.

https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/council-eu/decision-making/ordinary-legislative-procedure/.

https://www.europarl.europa.eu/about-parliament/en/powers-and-procedures/legislative-powers.